

European Commission Community research

Synopsis of selected R & D projects in the field of fisheries and aquaculture



Europe Direct is a service to help you find answers to your questions about the European Union.

#### Freephone number: 00 800 6 7 8 9 10 11

A great deal of additional information on the European Union is available on the Internet. It can be accessed through the Europa server (http://europa.eu.int).

Cataloguing data can be found at the end of this publication.

Luxembourg: Office for Official Publications of the European Communities, 2004

ISBN 92-894-6263-9

© European Communities, 2004 Reproduction is authorised provided the source is acknowledged.

Printed in Belgium

PRINTED ON WHITE CHLORINE-FREE PAPER

#### CONTENTS

Foreword	V
Introduction	
EU contacts for fisheries	IX
Index of projects by area	XI
KA1: FOOD, NUTRITION AND HEALTH	1
Area 1: Development of safe and flexible and new and/or improved manufacturing processes and technologies	
Sub-area 1.1: Novel and improved biological raw materials for high-quality food	
Sub-area 1.2: Advanced and optimised food technologies, packaging systems and process control	
Sub-area 1.3: Quality monitoring and traceability throughout the food chain	
Area 2: Development of tests to detect and processes to eliminate infectious and toxic agents throughout the food chain	
Sub-area 2.1: Improved understanding and control of contamination conditions arising among the entire food chain from primary producer to consumer	
KA2: CONTROL OF INFECTIOUS DISEASES	
Area 1: Development of improved or novel mono-component, multi-component and combined vaccines	
Area 2: Strategies to identify and control infectious diseases	
Sub-area 2.1: Comprehensive approaches for treatment and protection	
Sub-area 2.2: Antimicrobial drug resistance and changes in virulence	
Sub-area 2.3: Diagnostic tests for humans and animals	
Sub-area 2.4: Risk assessment and transmission	61
KA5: SUSTAINABLE AGRICULTURE, FISHERIES AND FORESTRY, AND INTEGRATED DEVELOPMENT OF RURAL AREAS INCLUDING MOUNTAIN AREAS	
Area 1: New and sustainable systems of production, including breeding methods and exploitation in agriculture, fisheries and aquaculture, taking into account profitability, the sustainable management of resources, product quality and employment as well as animal health and welfare	
Sub-area 2.1: Interactions between environment, fisheries and aquaculture	
<ol> <li>Interactions between environment and fisheries.</li> <li>Interactions between environment and aquaculture</li> </ol>	
Sub-area 2.2: Scientific basis for fisheries management	
Sub-area 2.3: Improvement of aquatic production	
Aquaculture genetics     Aquaculture general	
Area 4: Support for common policies — Development of methods of control, surveillance and protection including protection of land and prevention of soil erosion — Pre-legislative research designed to provide a scientific basis for Community legislation	
Sub-area 4.3: Monitoring and enforcement of the CFP	
Sub-area 4.4: Social and economic basis of the CFP	
SUPPORT FOR RESEARCH INFRASTRUCTURES	
Area 5: Facilities for aquaculture and fishing research	
INDEX OF PROJECTS BY NUMBER	

#### **FOREWORD**

In the reform of the common fisheries policy (CFP) adopted in December 2002, emphasis was put on the improvement of the scientific basis for the advice needed by the EU for fisheries management. Today, more than ever before, when so many fish stocks are heavily exploited, decisions on fisheries management need a solid basis in science. The relevance and effectiveness of measures taken under the CFP depend to a large extent on the quality and timeliness of the scientific advice on which they are based. The European Commission also recognises the importance of aquaculture in the framework of the reform and the necessity to develop a strategy for the sustainable development of this sector supported by EU-wide research. Finally, assuring the quality and safety of the seafood supply in response to consumer needs while enhancing the competitiveness of the European seafood industry is also a priority for the Fisheries DG.

Research activities carried out under the fifth framework programme in the field of fisheries concerned three key actions of the thematic programme 'Quality of life' (QoL): 'Food, nutrition and health', 'Control of infectious diseases' and 'Sustainable agriculture, fisheries and forestry, and integrated development of rural areas including mountain areas'. Special attention was given to quality monitoring and traceability throughout the food chain, to the development of strategies to identify and control infectious diseases, to the improvement of the scientific basis for fisheries management, to the improvement of aquatic production, to the integration of environmental requirements, and to the investigation of the economic dimension of sustainable fishing and aquaculture.

This synopsis summarises 112 projects of high scientific quality demonstrating the excellent response from the scientific community to the research priorities defined in the different calls for proposals. Strong collaboration has been established among the different research groups and cluster-type projects have been launched, promoting valuable cooperation and exchanges among project leaders in several fields of research such as interaction between the environment and fisheries and fishmeal and oil replacement in aquaculture feeds.

I hope that this document will be a useful guide, not only to researchers involved in fisheries research in Europe, but also to public authorities and other stakeholders involved in the fisheries, aquaculture and food technologies sectors.

Jörgen Holmquist Director-General Directorate-General for Fisheries European Commission

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Research projects of direct interest for the Fisheries DG in the fifth framework programme (FP5) concern three key actions (KAs) of the thematic programme 'Quality of life' (QoL): KA1 'Food, nutrition and health'; KA2 'Control of infectious diseases'; and KA5 'Sustainable agriculture, fisheries and forestry, and integrated development of rural areas including mountain areas'. A limited number of projects were also funded under the horizontal domain 'Support to research infrastructure' (six projects funded).

Most of the selected projects (85 or 88 %) concerned KA5.

The objective of this document is to present a general overview of all research projects funded under the QoL programme in the field of fisheries, aquaculture and food processing. The analysis is limited to pure research projects: shared-cost projects, concerted actions, thematic networks, and combined projects (research and demonstration). Each project description includes: background, objectives, and expected research and achievements, as well as information on the partnership and the duration of the project. Web sites are also indicated when available.

The projects are classified by area and sub-area of research as defined in the original work programme (see detailed repartition in the index of projects by area). Projects funded under the horizontal domain 'Support to research infrastructure', area 'Facilities for aquaculture and fishery research', are also considered.

The proposed classification intends to give a clear picture of the situation and to provide research institutions and policy-makers and other stakeholders with information on how the QoL work programme was covered regarding research in the field of fisheries, aquaculture and food processing. The global figures are indicated in the following table.

	KA	41	KA2		KA5			
	Area 1: Technology and raw materials	Area 2: Food safety	Area 1: Development of vaccines	Area 2: Control of infectious diseases	Area 1: New and sustainable systems of production (fisheries and aquaculture)	Area 4: Support for common policies	Support to infrastructure	Total
SC	6	2	5	7	63	11	6	100
CA	1			1	7	1		10
TN					1	1		2
CO						1		1
Sub- total	7	2	5	8	71	14		
Total	ç	)	1	3	8	5	6	113

Table 1: Number of QoL projects selected by area and by instrument in the field of fisheries, aquaculture, and seafood quality and safety

NB: SC (shared-cost), CA (concerted action), TN (thematic network), CO (combined projects, research and demonstration)

#### **EU CONTACTS FOR FISHERIES**

#### KEY ACTION 1: FOOD, NUTRITION AND HEALTH

Scientific Officer : Sigurdur Bogason European Commission B-1049 Brussels Tel. (32-2) 299 25 55 Fax (32-2) 295 78 62 E-mail: Sigurdur.Bogason@cec.eu.int

#### **KEY ACTION 2: CONTROL OF INFECTIOUS DISEASES**

Scientific Officer: Isabel Minguez-Tudela European Commission B-1049 Brussels Tel. (32-2) 299 12 09 Fax (32-2) 296 30 29 E-mail: Isabel.Minguez-Tudela@cec.eu.int

## KEY ACTION 5: SUSTAINABLE AGRICULTURE, FISHERIES AND FORESTRY, AND INTEGRATED DEVELOPMENT OF RURAL AREAS INCLUDING MOUNTAIN AREAS

Secretariat: European Commission B-1049 Brussels Tel. (32-2) 295 36 46 Fax (32-2) 295 78 62

Scientific Officers: Sigurdur Bogason European Commission B-1049 Brussels Tel. (32-2) 299 25 55 Fax (32-2) 295 78 62 E-mail: Sigurdur.Bogason@cec.eu.int

Jacques Fuchs European Commission B-1049 Brussels Tel. (32-2) 295 12 82 Fax (32-2) 295 78 62 E-mail: Jacques.Fuchs@cec.eu.int

Tore Jakobsen European Commission B-1049 Brussels Tel. (32-2) 298 42 77 Fax (32-2) 295 78 62 E-mail: Tore.Jakobsen@cec.eu.int Mario Lopes dos Santos European Commission B-1049 Brussels Tel. (32-2) 299 57 31 Fax (32-2) 295 78 62 E-mail: Mario.Santos@cec.eu.int

#### SUPPORT FOR RESEARCH INFRASTRUCTURES

Scientific Officer: Bernard Mulligan European Commission B-1049 Brussels Tel. (32-2) 296 81 72 E-mail: Bernard.Mulligan@cec.eu.int

#### WEB SITES

http://www.fish.cec/ http://europa.eu.int/ http://www.cordis.lu/en/home.html

#### **INDEX OF PROJECTS BY AREA**

#### KA1: FOOD, NUTRITION AND HEALTH

#### Area 1: Development of safe and flexible and new and/or improved manufacturing processes and technologies

Sub-area 1.1: Novel and improved biological raw materials for high-auality food

Sub area 1.1. Hover and h	nproved biological raw materials for high quality food
QLK1-2000-01017	Utilisation and stabilisation of by-products from cod species
QLK1-2000-01575	Improved quality of smoked salmon for the European consumer
QLK1-2002-02433	Seaweed antioxidants as novel ingredients for better health and food quality
Sub-area 1.2: Advanced as process con	nd optimised food technologies, packaging systems and trol
QLK1-2001-01788	Radio-frequency heating technology for minimally processed fish products
Sub-area 1.3: Quality more	nitoring and traceability throughout the food chain
QLK1-2000-00164	Traceability of fish products
QLK1-2000-00476	Development of molecular genetic methods for the identification and quantification of fish and seafood
QLK1-2001-01643	A new method for the objective measurement of the quality of seafoods
Area 2: Development of toxic agents thro	tests to detect and processes to eliminate infectious and ughout the food chain
Sub-area 2.1: Improved un among the e	nderstanding and control of contamination conditions arising entire food chain from primary producer to consumer
QLK1-1999-00634	Virus-safe seafood
QLK1-2001-01437	Sources, consumer exposure and risks of organotin contamination in seafood
KA2: CONTROL OF IN	FECTIOUS DISEASES
Area 1: Development of i combined vaccin	improved or novel mono-component, multi-component and es
QLK2-1999-00799	Intraperitoneal immunopathological reactions following vacci- nation of farmed fish — Studies of basic immune mechanisms

QLK2-1999-00799	Intraperitoneal immunopathological reactions following vacci- nation of farmed fish — Studies of basic immune mechanisms	
QLK2-2000-01049	Pathophysiology and prevention of <i>Lactococcus garvieae</i> and <i>Streptococcus iniae</i> infections in rainbow trout	
QLK2-2001-00838	Development of a pathogen epitope prediction programme, and evaluating its usefulness in designing fish vaccines	
QLK2-2001-01288	Oral vaccination of fish with plant-derived protein vaccines	
QLK2-2001-01691	Antiviral innate immunity in cultured aquatic species	
Area 2: Strategies to identify and control infectious diseases		
Sub-area 2.1: Comprehens	sive approaches for treatment and protection	
QLK2-2000-01076	Stimulation of fish larval defence mechanisms against	

QLK2-2000-01076	Stimulation of fish larval defence mechanisms against infectious diseases
QLK2-2000-01631	The genetic basis of Gyrodactylus salaris resistance in

\$2-2000-01631	The genetic basis of Gyrodactylus salaris resistance in
	Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar)

		• .	1	1		1
Sub_area / /· Antimicrob	al drug	resistance	and c	hanape	111 111111	onco
5uo-urcu 2.2. mininicroo	a ang	resistance	unu c	nunges	in viru	ence

QLK2-2000-00809	Sea lice resistance to chemotherapeutants: diagnosis, mechanisms, dynamics and control
Sub-area 2.3: Diagnostic t	ests for humans and animals
QLK2-2000-00844	Infectious salmon anaemia — Development and standardisation of diagnostic methods and aspects of the epidemiology of ISA
QLK2-2001-00722	Diagnosis, epidemiology and control of an enteric myxosporosis of commercial Mediterranean fish
QLK2-2001-00970	Diagnoses, pathogeneses and epidemiologies of salmonid alphavirus diseases
Sub-area 2.4: Risk assessm	nent and transmission
QLK2-2002-01546	Appraisal of the zoo-sanitary risks associated with trade and transfer of fish eggs and sperm

# KA5: SUSTAINABLE AGRICULTURE, FISHERIES AND FORESTRY, AND INTEGRATED DEVELOPMENT OF RURAL AREAS INCLUDING MOUNTAIN AREAS

Area 1: New and sustainable systems of production, including breeding methods and exploitation in agriculture, fisheries and aquaculture, taking into account profitability, the sustainable management of resources, product quality and employment as well as animal health and welfare

Sub-area 2.1: Interactions between environment, fisheries and aquaculture

#### 1. Interactions between environment and fisheries

Q5RS-2000-30183	Linking hydrographic frontal activity to ecosystem dynamics in the North Sea and Skagerrak: importance to fish stock recruitment
Q5RS-2000-30864	Interactions between the marine environment, predators, and prey: implications for sustainable sand eel fisheries
Q5RS-2000-31141	Management of silver eel: human impact on downstream migrating silver eel in the River Meuse
Q5CA-2000-31387	Reducing the conflict between cormorants and fisheries on a pan-European scale
Q5RS-2001-00839	Effects of changes in fishery discarding rates on seabird communities
Q5RS-2001-00993	Costing the impact of demersal fishing on marine ecosystem processes and biodiversity
Q5RS-2001-01685	European fisheries ecosystem plan
Q5RS-2001-01836	Estimation of the reproduction capacity of European eel
Q5RS-2002-00787	Response of benthic communities and sediment to different regimens of fishing disturbance in European coastal waters
Q5RS-2002-00799	The effect of turbidity and hypoxia on the behaviour of coastal marine fishes
Q5RS-2002-00813	Cod spatial dynamics and vertical movements in European waters and implication in fisheries management

Q5RS-2002-00856	Managing fisheries to conserve groundfish and benthic invertebrate species diversity
Q5RS-2002-00891	Assessment of biomass export from marine protected areas and its impacts on fisheries in the western Mediterranean Sea
2. Interactions between e	environment and aquaculture
Q5RS-2000-30305	Biofiltration and aquaculture: an evaluation of substrate deployment performance within mariculture developments
Q5RS-2000-30778	Rapid and ultrasensitive fluorescent test for the tracking of toxic algae in the marine environment
Q5RS-2000-31151	Aquaculture and coastal economic and social sustainability
Q5RS-2000-31334	Species diversification and improvement of aquatic production in seaweed purifying effluents from integrated fish farms and from other waste sources
Q5RS-2000-31779	Development of monitoring guidelines and modelling tools for environmental effects from Mediterranean aquaculture
Q5RS-2001-01185	Impact of aquaculture on the immune response genes of natural salmonid populations: spatial and temporal genetic signatures and potential fitness consequences
Q5RS-2001-02456	Effect of nutrient release from Mediterranean fish farms on benthic vegetation in coastal ecosystems
Q5RS-2002-00730	Sustainable management of interactions between aquaculture and wild salmonid fish
Sub-area 2.2: Scientific	basis for fisheries management
QLK5-1999-01157	Genetic identification of fish by species-specific DNA markers for use in stock biomass assessments and detection of commercial fraud
QLK5-1999-01222	Population structure, reproductive strategies and demography of redfish (genus <i>Sebastes</i> ) in the Irminger Sea and adjacent waters (ICES V, XII and XIV; NAFO 1)
QLK5-1999-01253	Combining geostatistical and Bayesian methods to improve the scientific basis for the management of Atlantic mackerel fisheries
QLK5-1999-01272	European decapod fisheries: assessment and management
QLK5-1999-01438	A multidisciplinary approach using genetic markers and biological tags in horse mackerel ( <i>Trachurus trachurus</i> ) stock structure analysis
QLK5-1999-01546	A coordinated approach towards the development of a scientific basis for management of wild Atlantic salmon in the north-east Atlantic
QLK5-1999-01567	Sexual identification and development in the swordfish — Improved determination tools for more efficient stock assessment and implementation of control measures

— XIII —

QLK5-1999-01609	Development of structurally detailed, statistically testable models of marine populations
QLK5-1999-01617	Demonstration of maternal effects of Atlantic cod: combining the use of unique mesocosm and novel molecular techniques
Q5RS-2001-00953	The role of sub-stock structure in the maintenance of cod metapopulations
Q5RS-2001-01370	Conservation of diversity in an exploited species: spatio- temporal variation in the genetics of herring ( <i>Clupea</i> <i>harengus</i> ) in the North Sea and adjacent areas
Q5RS-2001-01998	Sharing responsibilities in fisheries management
Q5RS-2001-02038	Combining acoustic and trawl data for estimating fish abundance
Q5RS-2001-02054	Species identification methods from acoustic multi-frequency information
Q5RS-2002-00818	Sardine dynamics and stock structure in the north-east Atlantic
Q5RS-2002-00935	Research on effective cod stock recovery measures
Q5CA-2002-00962	Cephalopod stocks in European waters: review, analysis, assessment and sustainable management
Q5RS-2002-01056	A multidisciplinary approach to the identification of herring ( <i>Clupea harengus</i> L.) stock components west of the British Isles using biological tags and genetic markers
Q5RS-2002-01216	Association of physical and biological processes acting on recruitment and post-recruitment stages of anchovy
Q5RS-2002-01328	Development of a predictive model of cod-end selectivity
Q5CA-2002-01353	Mutualisation of fisheries and aquaculture European research institutes
Q5RS-2002-01603	An assessment of mortality in fish escaping from trawl cod-ends and its use in fisheries management
Q5RS-2002-01610	Integrated approach to the biological basis of age estimation in commercially important fish species
Q5CA-2002-01693	European advice system evaluation
Q5RS-2002-01782	Policy and knowledge in fisheries management — The North Sea cod case
Q5RS-2002-01824	Framework for the evaluation of management strategies
Q5RS-2002-01825	Reproduction and stock evaluation for recovery
Q5CA-2002-01891	Towards accreditation and certification of age determination of aquatic resources

Sub-area 2.3: Improvement of aquatic production

1	
1. Aquaculture genetics	
Q5RS-2000-30360	Cloning and functional analysis of fish peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors: the transcriptional control of lipid metabolism in farmed fish species
Q5RS-2000-31365	Improving production efficiency of sea bass farming by developing methodologies to eliminate environmental androgenesis

— XIV —

Q5RS-2001-00994	Protein and growth efficiency in salmonid selection
Q5RS-2001-01701	Tools for the genetic improvement of sea bass — Construction and preliminary application of a medium- density linkage and synteny map
Q5RS-2001-01797	Bridging genomes: an integrated genomic approach towards genetic improvement of aquacultured fish species
Q5RS-2001-02211	A functional genomic approach to measuring stress in fish aquaculture
Q5RS-2002-00784	Towards the development of technologies for cryopreservation of fish oocytes
Q5RS-2002-01302	Genetic implications in the production of rotifers in commercial finfish hatcheries
2. Aquaculture general	
Q5RS-2000-30058	Researching alternatives to fish oil in aquaculture
Q5RS-2000-30068	Perspectives of plant protein use in aquaculture
Q5CA-2000-30105	European network for the dissemination of aquaculture RTD information
Q5RS-2000-30271	Feed for aquatic animals that contains cultivated marine micro-organisms as alternatives to fish oil
Q5RS-2000-31457	Improved procedures for flatfish larval rearing through the use of probiotic bacteria
Q5RS-2000-31629	Environmental, nutritional and neuroendocrine regulation of skin coloration in the red porgy ( <i>Pagrus pagrus</i> ): towards the development of natural hue in cultured populations
Q5RS-2000-31656	Gastrointestinal functions and food intake regulation in salmonids: impact of dietary vegetable lipids
Q5CA-2001-00989	Dietary self-selection in fish: a geometrical approach for optimising aquaculture production
Q5RS-2001-01233	Optimisation of rearing conditions in sea bass for eliminated lordosis and improved musculoskeletal growth
Q5RS-2001-01465	Calcium, the backbone of fish culture: importance in skeletal formation, reproduction and normal physiology
Q5TN-2002-00628	Fish oil and meal replacement
Q5RS-2002-01192	Arrested development: the molecular and endocrine basis of flatfish metamorphosis
Q5RS-2002-01355	Reproduction of the bluefin tuna in captivity — Feasibility study for the domestication of <i>Thunnus thynnus</i>
Q5RS-2002-01801	Photoperiod control of puberty in farmed fish: development of new techniques and research into underlying physiological mechanisms

— XV —

#### Area 4: Support for common policies — Development of methods of control, surveillance and protection including protection of land and prevention of soil erosion — Pre-legislative research designed to provide a scientific basis for Community legislation

Sub-area 4.3: Monitoring and enforcement of the CFP

QLK5-1999-01295	Technical efficiency in EU fisheries: implications for monitoring and management through effort controls
Q5RS-2001-01697	Establishing traceability for cod ( <i>Gadus morhua</i> ): determining location of spawning and harvest
Q5RS-2001-02266	Improving fisheries monitoring through integrating passive and active satellite-based technologies
Q5CO-2002-01335	Development and testing of an objective mesh gauge
Sub-area 4.4: Social and e	economic basis of the CFP
QLK5-1999-01271	Value of exclusion zones as a fisheries management tool in Europe: a strategic evaluation and the development of an analytical framework
QLK5-1999-01273	Multiple objectives in the management of EU fisheries
QLK5-1999-01346	Margins along the European seafood value chain — Impact of the salmon industry on market structures
QLK5-1999-01405	Fishery regulation and the economic responses of fishermen: perceptions and compliance
Q5CA-2001-01502	Economic assessment of European fisheries
Q5RS-2001-01533	Bioeconomic modelling of Mediterranean fisheries
Q5RS-2001-01535	Modelling fishermen's behaviour under new regulatory regimes
Q5RS-2001-02277	Élaboration et application d'un modèle calculable d'équilibre général à l'analyse de la contribution des activités halieutiques au développement régional
Q5RS-2002-01291	Technical developments and tactical adaptations of important EU fleets
Q5TN-2002-01560	Les femmes dans la pêche et les cultures marines en Europe
SUPPORT FOR RESEA	RCH INFRASTRUCTURES
Area 5: Facilities for aqu	aculture and fishing research
QLRI-CT-2000-00216	Development of a network to support an open access, online, fish technology knowledge base
QLRI-CT-2001-00007	European network supporting infrastructures for arctic charr culture and conservation
QLRI-CT-2001-00025	Database trawl surveys
QLRI-CT-2002-02755	Genetic catalogue, biological reference collections and online database of European marine fishes
QLRI-CT-2002-02773	Fish aggregating devices as instrumented observatories of pelagic ecosystems
QLRI-CT-2002-02819	Development of a European resource on the origins of pathogens of aquaculture

### KA1: FOOD, NUTRITION AND HEALTH



© Lionel Flageul

Area 1: Development of safe and flexible and new and/or improved manufacturing processes and technologies

Sub-area 1.1: Novel and improved biological raw materials for high-quality food

### Utilisation and stabilisation of by-products from cod species FISHERY BY-PRODUCTS

Contract number: QLK1-2000-01017/ QLRT-2001-02829 Contract type: Shared-cost project Starting date: 1.12.2000 Duration: 36 months Scientific Officer: Sigurdur Bogason Project web site: http://kibt.chembio.ntnu.no/fishbyprod/ **Coordinator** Turid Rustad Norwegian University of Sciences and Technology Department of Biotechnology Sem Sælands Vei 6/8 N-7491 Trondheim Tel. (47) 73 59 40 66 Fax (47) 73 59 33 37 E-mail: Turid.Rustad@chembio.ntnu.no

#### PARTNERS

Marit Aursand Sintef Fisheries and Aquaculture Gryta 2, Brattora N-7465 Trondheim Tel. (47) 73 59 63 89 Fax (47) 73 59 63 63 E-mail: marit.aursand@fish.sintef.no

Sigurjon Arason Icelandic Fisheries Laboratories Skúlagata 4 PO Box 1405 IS-101 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 562 02 40 Fax (354) 562 02 40 E-mail: sigurjon@rfisk.is

Joe Kerry University College Cork Department of Food Science, Food Technology and Nutrition Western Road Cork Ireland Tel. (353-21) 490 37 98 Fax (353-21) 427 02 13 E-mail: joe.kerry@ucc.ie

Klaus Pommer Novozymes A/S Krogshøjvej 36 DK-2880 Bagværd Tel. (45) 44 42 29 70 Fax (45) 44 98 50 96 E-mail: kpo@novozymes.com Jeroen Kals Netherlands Institute for Fisheries Research Haringkade 1 PO Box 68 1970 AB IJmuiden Netherlands Tel. (31-255) 56 46 07 Fax (31-255) 56 46 44 E-mail: jeroen@rivo.wag-ur.nl

Jean-Pascal Bergé Laboratoire Biochimie et Molécules Marines Département Valorisation des Produits Ifremer Centre de Nantes Rue de l'Île d'Yeu BP 21105 F-44311 Nantes Cedex 3 Tel. (33) 240 37 40 79 Fax (33) 240 37 40 71 E-mail: jpberge@ifremer.fr

Double Delta R & D Ltd 12 Hullam Str. Berettyou, Falu 4100 Hungary Tel. (36) 54 50 01 66 Fax (36) 54 40 33 40 E-mail: silence@axelero.hu

#### Utilisation and stabilisation of by-products from cod species

#### BACKGROUND

By-products from cod species will be studied with the aim of increasing their utilisation to produce value added food ingredients. Work will focus on fat and protein fractions (liver, viscera, heads, skins and cut-offs). Increasing the proportion of fish catch used for human consumption will increase profitability, reduce waste and reduce pressure on overfishing. The project will aim to develop systems to sort, handle and store by-products on board vessels, find safe and effective preservation methods and develop well-functioning logistics. Chemical composition of the by-products will be characterised regarding species, seasonal and habitat variation. Processing methods to extract biomolecules with application in food, feed and pharmaceuticals will be studied and optimised. Finally, the market for these compounds will be assessed.

#### **O**BJECTIVES

The main objective of this work is to increase the utilisation of by-products from cod and carp species to produce value added food ingredients. This project will focus on the following species of Gadidae/cod: cod (*Gadus morhua*), saithe (*Gadus virens*), haddock (*Melanogrammus aeglefinus*), tusk (*Brosme brosme*), ling (*Molva molva*).

This will be done by technology development on board vessels to produce, handle and store by-products. The technology development will be such as to ensure that the byproducts are in a condition suitable for subsequent production of value added isolates for food, pharmaceutical and other purposes. The work will focus on the fat and protein fractions mainly from the liver, viscera, heads, skin and cut-offs from cod species and carp.

Scientific and technological objectives:

- 1. To develop value added food ingredients from by-products from cod and carp species.
- 2. To develop systems to recognise and separate different fractions.
- 3. To characterise the chemical composition of different by-products.
- 4. To develop suitable methods for preserving the different fractions.
- 5. To develop methods to extract the interesting fractions/biomolecules.
- 6. Where appropriate, to develop the capacity to do all of the above on board vessels to optimise the quantity and quality of high value added by-products.
- 7. To review the market potential for the selected by-products.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. High value added products from by-products.
- 2. Characterisation of the chemical composition of the selected by-products including variations on the basis of season, habitat, individual and species.
- 3. Development of an overview of new applications for the components from by-products in foods, healthcare products, pharmaceuticals and cosmetics.
- 4. Increased knowledge about the market potential for the selected by-products by contact with potential industrial users.
- 5. Evaluation of which by-product operation can be done practically on board the vessel and which can be done onshore logistics.
- 6. Find suitable equipment and machinery for handling the by-products.
- 7. Build knowledge about the physical behaviour of the selected by-products.
- Build knowledge about new technology for extraction and preservation by evaluating different processes with special focus on product stability, practicable and economic factors.

Application of the knowledge gained in this project has three distinct phases:

- 1. Gaining more scientific knowledge about the chemical composition and the stability of the by-products, especially the protein and lipid fractions with a view to extending the utilisation of the by-products. The project will look at extending the utility of fish collagen and gelatine as a substitute for mammalian collagen and gelatine. The project will also look at methods to extract and take care of the nutritionally valuable fish lipids.
- 2. The knowledge gained in phase 1 will be used to find safe and effective preservation and storage methods.
- 3. Further research will look at an extended range of by-products, which the research in phase 1 has shown is there in commercial quantities.

#### Improved quality of smoked salmon for the European consumer EUROSALMON

Contract number:QLK1-2000-01575Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.12.2000Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Sigurdur BogasonProject web site:www.mmedia.is/matra/eurosalmon

Coordinator

Gudmundur Örn Arnason Technological Institute of Iceland Matra Keldnaholt IS-112 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 570 71 00 Fax (354) 570 71 11 E-mail: gudmunduro@iti.is

#### PARTNERS

Ole Johan Torrissen Institute of Marine Research Nordnesgaten 50 PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen Tel. (47) 56 18 03 42 Fax (47) 56 18 03 98 E-mail: olet@imr.no

Jean-Luc Vallet Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer Laboratoire Génie Alimentaire Rue de l'Île d'Yeu PO Box 21105 F-44311 Nantes Cedex 3 Tel. (33) 240 37 40 00 Fax (33) 240 37 40 71 E-mail: jean.luc.vallet@ifremer.fr Huguette Nicod Adriant Rue Pièrre Adolphe Bobierre BP 62303 F-44323 Nantes Cedex 3 Tel. (33) 251 77 68 00 Fax (33) 240 40 16 58 E-mail: h.nicod@adriant.com

#### Improved quality of smoked salmon for the European consumer

#### BACKGROUND

Over 80 % of the world's production of farmed Atlantic salmon is farmed in Europe. About 40 % of this quantity, or above 250 000 tonnes, is smoked. Recently, concerns have been expressed by smoked-salmon producers regarding the flesh quality and suitability for smoking of salmon that is farmed today. The main purpose of the project is to establish the necessary technical base to solve the main quality problems related to smoked-salmon products. This will be done by multidisciplinary research activities carried out in a continuous chain from farming to the consumer using physical, chemical and sensory measurements. To understand the origin of these phenomena, an experimental design is proposed to identify influential factors such as feed/feeding and salting and smoking processes on the quality of the final product, and to adapt the results to consumers' expectations in five different market segments in Europe.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The main objective of the project is to improve the quality of smoked salmon by enabling the European industry to deliver salmon with adapted quality to the different market segments in Europe. Furthermore, the aim of the project is to establish the necessary technical base to solve the main quality problems, i.e. fat leakage in processing and colour fading during storage, related to smoked-salmon products.

This will be achieved by the following:

- 1. Mapping differences between preferences and deliveries by:
- mapping the preference/habit of consumption of smoked salmon in selected EU countries;
- mapping sensorial, chemical and physical characteristics of smoked salmon in selected EU countries.
- 2. Tailoring smoked salmon according to consumer preferences by:
  - investigating the effects of chilled storage prior to smoking, final product salt content and smoking temperature during smoking on the predicted quality characteristics for different raw materials;
  - understanding the mechanisms behind fat leakage to be able to control it;
  - understanding the mechanisms behind colour fading to be able to control it.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The project will increase the competitiveness of the European salmon production and smoking industry by enabling it to deliver products to the European markets that satisfy the consumers' preferences.

A better understanding of the mechanism behind fat leakage and colour fading will make it easier to control the quality of smoked salmon; hence, fewer incidences where unequal quality causes significant losses can be expected.

Products that are of consistent quality will result in increased competitiveness as well as improved image of the product and producer.

The extension of possible markets for small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) within Europe could be achieved with the dissemination of results through an established user group. The information will enable farmers and SME processors to tune the attributes of their products more efficiently to different market requirements.

### Seaweed antioxidants as novel ingredients for better health and food quality SEAHEALTH

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site:

QLK1-2002-02433 Shared-cost project 1.1.2003 36 months Sigurdur Bogason www.ceva.fr Coordinator Patricia Burtin Centre d'Étude et de Valorisation des Algues Presqu'Île de Pen Lan F-22610 Pleubian Tel. (33) 296 22 93 50 Fax (33) 296 22 84 38 E-mail: algue@ceva.fr

#### PARTNERS

Karl-Werner Glombitza Rheinische Friedrich-Wilhelms-Universität Bonn Institut für Pharmazeutische Biologie Nussallee 6 D-53115 Bonn Tel. (49-228) 73 32 52 Fax (49-228) 73 60 1 93 E-mail: K.W.Glombitza@uni-bonn.de

Clarissa Gerhauser Deutsches Krebsforschungszentrum Abteilung Toxikologie und Krebsrisikofaktoren Im Neuenheimer Feld 280 D-69120 Heidelberg Tel. (49-6221) 42 33 06 Fax (49-6221) 43 33 59 E-mail: c.gerhauser@dkfz-heidelberg.de

Paolo Simonetti Università degli Studi di Milano Dipartimento di Scienze e Tecnologie Alimentari e Microbiologiche Sezione Nutrizione Via Celoria, 2 I-20133 Milan Tel. (39) 0250 31 66 47 Fax (39) 0250 31 66 00 E-mail: Paolo.Simonetti@unimi.it

Maria-Teresa Mitjavila Universitat de Barcelona Departament de Fisiologia Facultat de Biologia Avinguda Diagonal, 645 E-08028 Barcelona Tel. (34) 934 21 23 30 Fax (34) 934 11 03 58 E-mail: tmitja@bio.ub.es

Harry Wichers Agrotechnical Research Institute Bornsesteeg 59 6700 AA Wageningen Netherlands Tel. (31-317) 47 52 28 Fax (31-317) 47 53 47 E-mail: h.j.wichers@ato.wag-ur.nl

Klaus Menrad Fraunhofer-Institut für Systemtechnik und Innovationsforschung Breslauer Straße 48 D-76139 Karlsruhe Tel. (49-721) 680 93 30 Fax (49-721) 680 94 76 E-mail: me@isi.fhg.de

David Gaudout, Diana Vegetal La Gare F-35560 Antrain Tel. (33) 299 98 40 77 Fax (33) 299 98 45 39 E-mail: gaudout@diana-vegetal.com Hariolf Grupp Karlsruhe Technical University Institut für Wirtschaftspolitik und –forschung

Institut für Wirtschaftspolitik und –forschun Kaiserstraße D-76128 Karlsruhe Tel. (49-721) 608 79 32 Fax (49-721) 608 84 29 E-mail: grupp@iww.uni-karlsruhe.de

#### Seaweed antioxidants as novel ingredients for better health and food quality

#### BACKGROUND

The main objectives of the Seahealth project are to develop a new generation of algal antioxidant ingredient and functional foods, and to demonstrate the benefits for human health in prevention of atherosclerosis and cancer. Analysing consumer appreciation and sensory perception of these novel functional foods linked to the marketing investigation constitutes an important task of the project as well as socioeconomic aspects and relevant gender specifications. It is intended to develop communication strategies in order to inform consumers about the health effects and specific benefits of algal ingredient products.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The Seahealth project aims at studying the role of algal antioxidant substances as novel food ingredients:

- 1. for cancer and atherosclerosis prevention;
- 2. for food quality enhancement.

The objectives are to develop an optimised procedure at laboratory and pilot scale for extraction and isolation of antioxidant substances, to demonstrate the antioxidant potential of the extracts by *in vitro* and *in vivo* tests, and to evaluate their role in cancer and atherosclerosis prevention and also as novel ingredients for food quality preservation. This project also aims at developing new food products and at setting up a strategy to improve the consumers' acceptability of such extracts or food products.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. To provide an optimised manufacturing protocol of antioxidant substances (carotenoids, polyphenols, tocopherols) contained in selected brown algae at both laboratory and pilot scale (details on algae pretreatment, extraction/purification processing, and packaging conditions to warranting antioxidant potential).
- 2. To characterise the antioxidant substances in terms of structure and content in order to improve knowledge about the diversity of antioxidant substances extracted from brown algae.
- 3. To provide a detailed report on the *in vitro* antioxidant potential of the seaweed extracts.
- 4. To provide a detailed report on the extracts' antioxidant activity by estimating safe and effective use levels (*in vivo* study on rats) and bioavailability (*in vivo* studies on animals and humans).
- 5. To provide a documented report on the potential role of these antioxidant substances in preventing cancer and atherosclerosis diseases (*in vitro* and *in vivo* studies on animals) in order to obtain a better understanding of the structure/function relationships and to identify the principal components responsible for beneficial health effects.
- 6. To evaluate the usefulness of the extracts as antioxidants in the food industry by formulation of some functional foods (beverages, milk products and snacks).
- 7. To study the effects of processing conditions, matrix composition and storage conditions on antioxidants' availability and stability.
- 8. To improve consumer acceptance of and preference for these novel functional foods by defining the best formulations in some beverages, milk products, such as yoghurt, and snacks.
- 9. To provide details on the seaweed ingredients: features, potential applications, storage conditions, and consumers' perception of comparative advantages over functional ingredients from other sources in order to speed up their acceptance by scientists, manufacturers and consumers and favour a rapid commercial exploitation of the results.

- 10. To provide points to consider for an efficient exploitation and dissemination plan to facilitate communication between researchers from various backgrounds (nutrition technology, behavioural sciences, e.g. psychology, sociology and marketing sciences), the food industry, consumers and food distributors.
- 11. To provide a strategic plan to promote employment and relationships between the research world and industry with regard to the project results and the enormous potential of the growing use of algal antioxidant additives in the consumption of foods.
- 12. To ensure efficient technical and financial coordination during the whole duration of the project in order to secure a successful outcome, while promoting the role of women scientists in European research as coordinator or task leader.

Sub-area 1.2: Advanced and optimised food technologies, packaging systems and process control

### Radio-frequency heating technology for minimally processed fish products RF-FISH

Contract number:QLContract type:ShiStarting date:Duration:Duration:Scientific Officer:Project web site:N

QLK1-2001-01788 Shared-cost project 1.1.2002 36 months Sigurdur Bogason Not yet available **Coordinator** Thomas Pfeiffer Fraunhofer-Institut für Verfahrenstechnik und Verpackung Giggenhauser Straße 35 D-85354 Freising Tel. (49-8161) 49 14 24 Fax (49-8161) 49 14 44 E-mail: t.pfeiffer@ivv.fhg.de

#### PARTNERS

Dagbjørn Skipnes The Norconserv Foundation Alexander Kiellandsgata 2 PO Box 327 N-4002 Stavanger Tel. (47) 51 84 46 34 Fax (47) 51 84 46 50 E-mail: dagbjorn.skipnes@norconserv.no

Páll G. Pálsson Icelandic Fisheries Laboratories Skúlagata 4 PO Box 1405 IS-101 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 562 02 40 Fax (354) 562 07 40 E-mail: pallp@rfisk.is

Gunnar Sigurgeirsson Haraldur Bodvarsson Ltd Barugata 8–10 IS-300 Akranes Tel. (354) 430 18 00 Fax (354) 430 18 05 E-mail: gunnarbs@hb.is

Jarle Vidvei Fjordkjøkken AS Djuphodl 2 PO Box 4 N-4368 Varhaug Tel. (47) 51 79 15 00 Fax (47) 51 43 26 23 E-mail: jarle.vidvei@fjordkjokken.no Heinz Hinterseer Paul Kiefel GmbH Industriestraße 17–19 D-83395 Freilassing Tel. (49-8654) 782 10 Fax (49-8654) 786 66 E-mail: h.hinterseer@kiefel.de

Torsten Kerbstadt Huhtamaki Van Leer Packaging Deutschland GmbH & Co. KG Heinrich Nickolaus Straße 6 D-87671 Ronsberg Tel. (49-8306) 773 77 Fax (49-8306) 775 50 E-mail: torsten.kerbstadt@hvlgroup.com

— 12 —

#### Radio-frequency heating technology for minimally processed fish products

#### BACKGROUND

The proposed project will investigate radio-frequency heating of foods in flexible vacuum pouches during water immersion and its application to minimal processing of convenience cook/chill or cook/freeze fish products. The rapid volume heating of the process is expected to reduce overcooking of the heat-sensitive fish flesh and to result in better product quality while maintaining product safety and shelf life. Application of the process is expected in fish processing as well as in large food service companies; the processed products will go to the retail market and to food services. The proposed project covers process adaptation and optimisation, investigation of safety and microbiological process validation, validation of achieved product quality, and estimation of processing cost and of potential convenience fish product markets. Expected project results will enable the industrial implementation of the process and will help to judge the potential and economy of the novel process for producing high-quality prepared fish meals.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. Explore the potential of a combination of radio-frequency heating (RF heating) with water immersion for production of minimally processed cook/chill or cook/freeze convenience fish dishes. It is intended to use a mild thermal treatment with temperatures < 100 °C, which requires subsequent chilling or freezing for safe storage and distribution.
- 2. Investigate and optimise the process with respect to heating uniformity, rapidity and reproducibility, and develop a temperature–time treatment that will retain most of the desired fish quality while achieving safe reduction of potential hazardous micro-organisms.
- 3. Adopt and develop methods and predictive models for process validation and demonstrate experimentally microbiological safety of the heating process.
- 4. Verify quality achievements with respect to texture, cook-out, taste, colour, and shelf life of heated products and compare with conventionally autoclave or hot water-bath processed products.
- 5. Estimate the economic feasibility of the process and investigate markets and the distribution system for minimally processed fish products.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Demonstration of microbiological safety and product quality achievement of the novel RF heating process for minimally processed fish products.
- 2. Availability of experimental tools and predictive models to optimise the process, to perform microbiological validation, to implement the process on an industrial scale, and to adopt the process for other prepared foods or for temperature–time regimes with short-time sterilisation.
- 3. Estimation of the economic feasibility and competitiveness of the process for both the fish/food processor as well as the manufacturers of process equipment and packaging material.

Sub-area 1.3: Quality monitoring and traceability throughout the food chain

#### Traceability of fish products TRACEFISH

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site:

QLK1-2000-00164 Concerted action 1.12.2000 24 months Sigurdur Bogason www.tracefish.org **Coordinator** Petter Olsen Norwegian Institute of Fisheries and Aquaculture Ltd Centre of Industrial Processing Muninbakken 9–13 N-9291 Tromsø Tel. (47) 77 62 92 31 Fax (47) 77 62 91 00 E-mail: petter.olsen@fiskforsk.norut.no

#### PARTNERS

Olafur Magnusson Tölvumyndir Ehf Mörkinni 4 IS-108 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 568 90 10 Fax (354) 568 95 30 E-mail: olimag@tolvumyndir.is

Jostein Storoy Sintef Fisheries and Aquaculture Ltd Pirsenteret N-7010 Trondheim Tel. (47) 73 59 56 50 Fax (47) 73 59 56 60 E-mail: jostein.storoy@fish.sintef.no

Lillan Jensen Vensy España SA c/ Ernest Hemingway, Pol. Ind. Guadalhorce s/n E-29004 Málaga Tel. (34) 952 23 64 10 Fax (34) 952 23 33 59 E-mail: lillan@vensy.es

Bertil Buysse Pieters Visbedrijf NV Kolvestraat 4 B-8000 Bruges Tel. (32-50) 45 85 85 Fax (32-50) 45 86 11 E-mail: bertil.buysse@pieters.be John Ryder FAO Eastfish UN Centre Midtermolen 3 PO Box 0896 DK-2100 Copenhagen Tel. (45) 35 46 71 36 Fax (45) 35 46 71 81 E-mail: john.ryder@eastfish.org

Eckhard Kämmler Gottfried Friedrichs GmbH & Co. KG Borselstraße 26 D-22765 Hamburg Tel. (49-40) 39 82 81 25 Fax (49-40) 39 82 81 78 E-mail: kaemmler@Gottfried.\_Friedrichs.de

Gunnar Larsen Akureyri Fishing and Processing plc Fiskitanga IS-600 Akureyri Tel. (354) 460 41 00 Fax (354) 460 41 01 E-mail: gl@ua.is

Gudmundur Stefansson SIF Ltd Union of Icelandic Fish Producers Fjardargata 13–15 PO Box 20 IS-220 Hafnarfirdi Tel. (354) 550 80 00 Fax (354) 550 80 01 E-mail: gst@sif.is Richard Fitzgerald Shorescape Ltd 28 Chestnut Grove Carrigaline Co. Cork Ireland Tel. (353-21) 437 56 11 Fax (353-21) 437 56 11 E-mail: shorescape@eircom.net

Tove Pedersen Berge Hydro Seafood AS Sandviksbodene 66 PO Box 4102 Dreggen N-5835 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 54 72 00 Fax (47) 55 54 72 81 E-mail: tove.berge@hydro.com

Nils Berg Norway Seafoods Asa Lysaker Torg 8 PO Box 195 N-1325 Lysaker Tel. (47) 67 52 46 30 Fax (47) 67 52 47 00 E-mail: nils.berg@norsea.com

Eugenio Martínez de Ubago Jr Conservas Ubago SL Carretera del Higuerón, 135 E-11304 La Linea Tel. (34) 952 23 16 10 Fax (34) 952 24 58 95 E-mail: eugenio-jr@vensy.es

Mary Cooper Sainsbury Supermarkets Ltd J. Sainsbury plc Meat Technical Department Stamford Street London SE1 9L1 United Kingdom Tel. (44-20) 76 95 73 97 Fax (44-20) 76 95 49 76 E-mail: mpc@tao.j-sainsbury.co.uk Allan Bremner Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Department of Seafood Research Soeltofts Plads Building 221 DK-2800 Lyngby Tel. (45) 45 25 25 39 Fax (45) 45 88 47 74 E-mail: hab@dfu.min.dk

Eleftherios Papagiannakis National Technical University of Athens Department of Chemical Engineering Division of Process and Product Development IV Laboratory of Food Chemistry and Technology 5 Iroon Polytechniou GR-15780 Athens Tel. (30) 21 07 72 20 50 Fax (30) 21 07 72 19 60 E-mail: Ipap@central.ntua.gr

Pall Gunnar Palsson Icelandic Fisheries Laboratories Research and Development Division Skúlagata 4 PO Box 1405 IS-101 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 562 02 40 Fax (354) 562 07 40 E-mail: pallp@rf.is

Mary Cusack National University of Ireland University College Cork Cork Coastal Resources Centre Presentation Buildings Western Road Cork Ireland Tel. (353-21) 490 23 47 Fax (353-21) 490 30 18 E-mail: mcusack@fin.ucc.ie

Frans Veenstra Netherlands Institute for Fisheries Research Marketing and Consulting Department Haringkade 1 PO Box 68 1970 AB IJmuiden Netherlands Tel. (31-255) 56 47 70 Fax (31-255) 56 45 44 E-mail: fransv@rivo.wag-ur.nl Paulo Vaz-Pires Universidade do Porto Centro de Investigação Marinha e Ambiental R. Campo Alegre, 823 P-4150-180 Oporto Tel. (351) 222 08 28 36 Fax (351) 222 06 22 32 E-mail: vazpires@icbas.up.pt

Rogelio Pozo AZTI Foundation Food Technology Department Txatxarramendi Ugartea z/g E-48395 Sukarrieta Tel. (34) 946 87 07 00 Fax (34) 946 87 00 06 E-mail: rogelio@azti.es Frank Mcintosh The Robert Gordon University Food Science and Technology Research Centre School of Applied Sciences St Andrew Street Aberdeen AB25 1HG United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 26 20 20 Fax (44-1224) 26 22 22 E-mail: f.mcintosh@rgu.ac.uk

#### Traceability of fish products

#### BACKGROUND

The overall objective of this concerted action is to go some way towards establishing a broad consensus for what traceability data should be recorded and transmitted for fish products, and how these data should be coded. To accomplish this, we will establish a forum where representatives of various parts of the fish/product industries and research institutes can meet to discuss traceability related issues. This forum will be implemented in the form of four conferences over two years with presentations, discussions and work groups. Representatives of other food chains will make presentations that will form a basis for discussion and a reference point in the fish/product chains. Suppliers and buyers of fish products will present their often conflicting views, systems and requirements. Researchers will share relevant results, especially relating to what data elements influence health, safety, shelf life and yield, and how these may be quantified.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. To provide a forum for discussing traceability-related industry issues in the fishing industry.
- 2. To facilitate the transfer of traceability-related ideas and technology from other food industries to the fish/product industry.
- 3. To produce a document that recommends what data typically should be recorded and disseminated for farmed fish and for captured fish.
- 4. To produce a document that recommends how these data should be coded and transmitted/shared electronically.
- 5. To result in implementation projects based on the common ground represented by the documents.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Four international conferences with focus on all the different aspects of traceability for fish products.
- 2. One voluntary industry standard establishing consensus with respect to what data should be recorded and made available in the chain for captured fish, from vessel to consumer.
- 3. One voluntary industry standard establishing consensus with respect to what data should be recorded and made available in the chain for farmed fish, from fish farm to consumer.
- 4. One voluntary industry standard establishing consensus with respect to how the data should be coded and transmitted or made available electronically.
### Development of molecular genetic methods for the identification and quantification of fish and seafood DNAIQ

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site:

QLK1-2000-00476 Shared-cost project 1.2.2001 36 months Sigurdur Bogason Not yet available **Coordinator** Kirsten Kerkhoff GeneScan Analytics GmbH Fahrenheitstraße 1 D-28199 Bremen Tel. (49-421) 20 24 66 Fax (49-421) 202 46 89 E-mail: k.kerkhoff@genescan.com

### PARTNERS

Hartmut Rehbein Federal Research Centre for Fisheries Institute of Fishery Technology and Fish Quality Palmaille 9 D-22767 Hamburg Tel. (49-40) 38 90 51 67 Fax (49-40) 38 90 52 62 E-mail: rehbein.ibt@bfa-fisch.de

Emmanuel Gachet Eurofins Scientific Analytics Rue Pièrre Adolphe Bobierre PO Box 42301 F-44323 Nantes Cedex 3 Tel. (33) 251 83 21 00 Fax (33) 251 83 21 11 E-mail: EmmanuelGachet@eurofins.com

Ricardo Isaac Peréz-Martin, Carmen G. Sotelo Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas Instituto de Investigaciones Marinas Eduardo Cabello, 6 E-36208 Vigo Tel. (34) 986 41 44 71 Fax (34) 986 29 27 62 E-mail: ricardo@iim.csic.es/carmen@iim.csic.es Manuel Rey-Méndez Universidad de Santiago de Compostela Departamento Bioquímica e Biología Molecular Campus Universitario Sur E-15706 Santiago de Compostela Tel. (34) 981 59 98 00 Fax (34) 981 59 93 09 E-mail: bnreymen@usc.es

Inge W. Nilsen Norwegian Institute of Fisheries and Aquaculture Ltd University Campus Breivika N-9291 Tromsø Tel. (47) 677 62 90 00 Fax (47) 677 62 91 00 E-mail: ingewn@fiskforsk.norut.no

-20 -

### Development of molecular genetic methods for the identification and quantification of fish and seafood

### BACKGROUND

So far, it is not possible to quantify reliably the constituents of fish or other seafood products. The methods used today rely on the quantification of substances which are highly susceptible to processing conditions. Due to its stability, the quantification of DNA is a very promising attempt to overcome this problem. Practicable, fast and easy-to-use methods for quantification are in the interest of consumers and industry to prevent fraud and mislabelling. The technical progress in DNA quantification offers the opportunity to develop methods applicable in routine analysis. The excellent access to the European market and to fisheries with long experience in DNA analytical and state-of-the-art equipment will provide the fundament to achieve protocols and procedures for high-throughput identification of fish and seafood and a sensitive, reliable technique to quantify species in fish and seafood products.

### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. Improvement of DNA-based fish and seafood identification.
- 2. Development of reliable as well as sensitive quantification techniques for fish and seafood products. In recent years, the growing interest in quantitative applications for the PCR has favoured the development of a large number of assay procedures suitable for this purpose. We will focus on two methodological approaches for quantitative polymerase chain reaction (PCR) based on the use of fluorogenic probes. The remarkable technical and analytical progress made can now be exploited to gain routine analytical procedures.
- 3. Evaluation of the developed techniques, protocols and procedures for identification and quantification by collaborative studies of the participants.
- 4. Evaluation of the techniques developed in routine practice by end-users.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Collection of authentic organisms, and relevant fish and other seafood products.
- 2. DNA identification and quantification methods will be adopted for fish and seafood products.
- 3. The DNA database will be complemented with information relevant for fish and seafood products.
- 4. Primers and probes for fish and seafood identification; DNA-arrays-PCR-quantification exploiting the properties of competitive-, online-PCR and high pressure liquid chromatography (HPLC).
- 5. Ring trials among participants and end-users for harmonisation and maximum practicability.

### A new method for the objective measurement of the quality of seafoods SEQUID

Contract number:QLK1-2001-01643Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.9.2001Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Sigurdur BogasonProject web site:http://sequid.tf.uni-kiel.de

Coordinator Reinhard Knöchel Christian-Albrechts-Universität zu Kiel Technische Fakultät Kaiserstraße 2 D-24143 Kiel Tel. (49-431) 880 61 50 Fax (49-431) 880 61 52 E-mail: rk@tf.uni-kiel.de

### PARTNERS

U.-K. Barr SIK — Institutet för Livsmedel och Bioteknik AB PO Box 5401 S-402 29 Gothenburg Tel. (46-31) 335 13 51 Fax (46-31) 83 37 82 E-mail: ukb@sik.se

Maria Lenor Nunes Instituto de Investigação das Pescas e do Mar Departamento de Inovacão Tecnologica e Valorizão dos Produtos da Pesca Avenida de Brasília s/n P-1449-006 Lisbon Tel. (351) 213 02 70 29 Fax (351) 213 01 59 48 E-mail: mlnunes@ipimar.pt

M. Tejada Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas Instituto del Frío Ciudad Universitaria s/n E-28040 Madrid Tel. (34) 915 49 23 00 Fax (34) 915 49 36 27 E-mail: mtejada@if.csic.es J. Öhlenschläger Institute for Fishery Technique and Fish Quality Palmaille 9 D-22767 Hamburg Tel. (49-40) 38 90 51 51 Fax (49-40) 38 90 52 62 E-mail: oehlenschlaeger@ibt.bfa-fisch.de

### A new method for the objective measurement of the quality of seafoods

### BACKGROUND

No satisfactory physical method exists for the objective measurement of the quality of seafood products. Thus concluded the project AIR3 CT94 2283. This project concerns a completely new physical method for seafood quality measurement. It arises from observations made in FAIR project CT97 3020. It is proposed to carry this work further with determination of quality as the main objective. The quality factors to be studied will be:

- 1. post-catching/slaughter deterioration of fresh fish;
- 2. changes due to frozen storage and to multiple freezing;
- 3. correlation with organoleptic variables, texture, and other quantifiable quality-related variables.

Prototype instruments will be built for validation in the field.

### **OBJECTIVES**

To develop and validate a new rapid method and instrumentation for determination of the quality of seafood products. This objective will be achieved through several secondary objectives:

1. The acquisition of dielectric data of seafood products under the influence of various quality changes.

These dielectric data will comprise:

- the dielectric spectra of seafood materials over a frequency range from 100 MHz to 12 GHz;
- time domain dielectric responses to input electromagnetic pulses of well-defined characteristics of the materials under investigation.

The quality changes will be:

- spoilage of freshly harvested fish kept on ice at 0 °C;
- changes in quality of frozen fish subjected to different thermal histories.
- 2. The analysis of the dielectric data obtained to provide calibration equations for use in hand-held and online instruments.
- 3. Design and construction of a hand-held instrument.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Performing an initial set of trials where results should demonstrate the feasibility of a method for each area of quality.
- 2. Completion of three prototype instruments for use in experiments where instruments have been recalibrated by the first set of results.
- 3. Completion of full quality trials.
- 4. Completion of full chill spoilage trials and end of project.

Area 2: Development of tests to detect and processes to eliminate infectious and toxic agents throughout the food chain

Sub-area 2.1: Improved understanding and control of contamination conditions arising among the entire food chain from primary producer to consumer

### Virus-safe seafood VS SEAFOOD

Contract number:QLK1-1999-00634Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.2.2000Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Sigurdur BogasonProject web site:www.ifremer.fr/vsseafood

Coordinator

Monique Pommepuy Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer Laboratoire de Microbiologie F-29280 Plouzane Tel. (33) 298 22 43 39 Fax (33) 298 22 45 94 E-mail: pommepuy@ifremer.fr

### PARTNERS

Albert Bosch Universitat de Barcelona Departament de Microbiologia Avinguda Diagonal, 645 E-08028 Barcelona Tel. (34) 934 03 46 20 Fax (34) 934 03 46 29 E-mail: abosch@ub.edu

Hilde Van Pelt-Heerschap DLO-Netherlands Institute for Fisheries Research Haringkade 1 PO Box 68 1970 AB IJmuiden Netherlands Tel. (31-255) 56 47 92 Fax (31-255) 56 46 44 E-mail: hilde@rivo.dlo.nl

Lennart Svensson Swedish Institute for Infectious Disease Control Department of Virology Doktorsringen 25 S-171 82 Solna Tel. (46-8) 457 26 96 Fax (46-8) 33 72 72 E-mail: lensve@mbox.ki.se

Robert Atmar Baylor College of Medicine Division of Molecular Urology 1 Baylor Plaza Houston, Texas 77030 United States of America Tel. (1-713) 798 35 95 Fax (1-713) 798 35 86 E-mail: ratmar@bcm.tmc.edu

Goulven Brest Comité National de la Conchyliculture 55, rue des Petits Champs F-75001 Paris Tel. (33) 142 97 48 44 Fax (33) 142 86 08 24

Jean Cohen Institut National de la Recherche Agronomique Unité de Virologie et Immunologie Moléculaires Domaine de Vilvert F-78352 Jouy-en-Josas Tel. (33) 134 63 26 04 Fax (33) 134 65 26 21 E-mail: cohen@jouy.inra.fr

Wim van der Poel RIVM Laboratory of Virology Antonie Van Leeuwenhoeklaan 9 PO Box 1 3720 BA Bilthoven Netherlands Tel. (31-30) 274 36 66 Fax (31-30) 274 44 34 E-mail: wim.van.der.poel@rivm.nl

-26-

### Virus-safe seafood

### BACKGROUND

The problem of shellfish contamination is currently under-diagnosed and under-managed, although significant epidemiological studies have linked viral illnesses to the consumption of contaminated shellfish meeting bacterial standards. Protecting the consumer will imply preventing action based on seafood specificity. Shellfish are a unique foodstuff because of the characteristics of the animal (filter-feeder) and the way they are eaten (slightly cooked, and even raw for oysters). These animals are grown in seawater, and hydric environment is the main source of contamination. They accumulate contaminants, among them human enteric viruses, which are able to persist for a long time in the animal. If viral hydric contamination occurs in harvesting areas, shellfish could be contaminated. As bacterial indicators have now been proved not to be correlated with viral presence, regulation set up to protect consumers is inefficient. Even if EU rules recommend depuration for bacterialpolluted shellfish, the efficiency of the depuration process to remove viruses still needs to be demonstrated. Efficient consumer protection must take into consideration the viral contamination of growing areas (sewage input and harvesting water quality) and the viral elimination during the depuration process. The food chain here is 'harvesting and depuration'. All these factors are taken into account in constructing and organising the project 'Virus-safe seafood'.

### **OBJECTIVES**

The overall objective of the 'Virus-safe seafood' project is to provide, along the food chain, useful and rapid tools for the evaluation of human viral contamination of shellfish and innovative technology for their quality control and depuration. The final objective is to assure the safety of the food supply.

Expertise from fundamental research, R & D and shellfish producers is complementary to address the following objectives:

- 1. Determination of viral input and shellfish contamination: the main human enteric viruses implicated in diseases linked to shellfish consumption chosen for this study are: astrovirus (AV), calicivirus (CV), enterovirus (EV), hepatitis A virus (HAV), and rotavirus (RV). They will be searched to appreciate the role of the environment as a reservoir. The following techniques will be used:
  - extraction/concentration of viral particles and purification of nucleic acids;
  - commercial kit validation and evaluation for routine detection;
  - detection by RT-PCR, hybridisation; quantification and standardisation of the protocols;
  - molecular typing to determine the strains persisting in the environment.

These techniques will be applied to assess viral contamination of wastewaters, rivers, seawater and shellfish samples. Shellfish imported or sampled from harvesting areas will be analysed. The concentration of actual and potential indicators (*Escherichia coli* and F+RNA specific phages) will be compared with the presence of human enteric viruses and evaluated to propose a more valuable approach for shellfish safety.

- Evaluation of the persistence of enteric viruses in the environment: virus-like particles (VLPs) of astrovirus, calicivirus and rotavirus will be constructed. This new technology resulting from molecular research will be used to:
  - simulate and compare their behaviour in seawater;
  - follow viral capsid degradation and thus obtain information on infectivity;

- evaluate the role of physical (temperature, salinity) and biological (bacterial flora) parameters on viral fate.
- 3. Optimisation of shellfish depuration: to assess the efficiency of the depuration process on viral contamination:
  - VLP artificially contaminated shellfish will first be used;
  - different parameters will be evaluated to enhance depuration processes;
  - after VLP assay optimisation, the same depuration processes will be applied to naturally contaminated shellfish;
  - efficiency of depuration enteric viruses and indicators will then be evaluated.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

This information will define various tools to evaluate the accuracy of EC standards, reducing the risk caused by seafood consumption and providing a sustainable development of shellfish production:

- 1. understanding of pathogen distribution and designing 'viral risk months';
- 2. providing valuable information on viral risk for countries involved in shellfish trade;
- 3. improving shellfish safety by defining 'good depuration practices' and a 'warning system' in harvesting areas.

# Sources, consumer exposure and risks of organotin contamination in seafood OT-SAFE

Contract number: QLK1-2001-01437 Contract type: Shared-cost project Starting date: 1.1.2002 Duration: 24 months Scientific Officer: Sigurdur Bogason Project web site: http://130.37.129.100/english/o\_o/ instituten/IVM/research/otsafe/index.html **Coordinator** Jan-Willem Wegener Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam Institute for Environmental Studies De Boelelaan 1115 1081 HV Amsterdam Netherlands Tel. (31-20) 444 95 55 Fax (31-20) 444 95 53 E-mail: jwegener@ivm.vu.nl

### PARTNERS

Roberto Morabito Ente per le Nuove Tecnologie, l'Energia e l'Ambiente Divisione Tein Via Anguillarese, 301 I-00060 S. Maria di Galeria, Rome Tel. (39) 06 30 48 49 33 Fax (39) 06 30 48 66 78 E-mail: morabito@casaccia.enea.it

Florence Pannier Université de Pau et des Pays de l'Adour Laboratoire de Chimie Analytique Bioinorganique et Environnement Avenue de l'Université F-64000 Pau Tel. (33) 559 92 34 44 Fax (33) 559 80 83 80 E-mail: florence.pannier@univ-pau.fr

Jürgen Kuballa Galab Gbr Max-Planck-Straße D-21502 Geesthacht Tel. (49-415) 228 35 Fax (49-415) 228 34 E-mail: juergen.kuballa@gkss.de José Luis Gómez Ariza Universidad de Huelva Departamento de Química y Ciencia de los Materiales Escuela Politécnica Superior Campus de la Rábida E-21819 Palos de la Frontera Tel. (34) 959 01 74 03 Fax (34) 959 01 74 14 E-mail: ariza@uhu.es

Bryn Jones Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1621) 78 72 73 Fax (44-1621) 78 49 89 E-mail: b.r.jones@cefas.co.uk

### Sources, consumer exposure and risks of organotin contamination in seafood

### BACKGROUND

The biocide tributyltin (TBT) is widely used in anti-fouling ship paint and accumulates through the marine food chain.

A recent literature survey revealed that in some European countries present levels of TBT in seafood exceed the tolerable daily intake for humans and may pose a risk to the consumer. However, the available data were very limited and for most EU countries no information was available. The main objective of OT-SAFE is to improve the quality of seafood in Europe and end the current uncertainty regarding TBT levels and the associated risks to consumers. An extensive database will be compiled on TBT levels in seafood at major EU fishing grounds and the possibilities to reduce the TBT content of seafood during kitchen preparation will be studied. A risk assessment will be carried out and maximum residue limits for TBT in seafood will be derived, taking import/export fluxes and consumption patterns into account. OT-SAFE will contribute positively to the ongoing discussion between scientists, government, industry and environmental pressure groups on the risks of TBT. If necessary, the results will help EU regulators to set seafood advisory guidelines.

### **OBJECTIVES**

The objectives are to improve the quality of seafood and reduce the current uncertainty regarding its safety for consumers by:

- 1. building an EU-wide database on TBT in seafood at major European seafood farms and fishing grounds;
- studying possibilities of TBT-level reduction in seafood during various different cooking procedures;
- 3. assessing whether there is a risk for consumers associated with the consumption of TBT-containing seafood sold on the European market.

If necessary, the final results of this study can be used to assist authorities in drawing up seafood advisory guidelines.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The expected outputs of OT-SAFE are the completion of an evaluated database on TBT levels in seafood at major shellfish farms and fishing grounds across Europe, and a full evaluation of TBT degradation during kitchen preparation of seafood. The final outcome will be a thorough risk assessment of TBT in seafood for EU consumers. Irrespective of the results, OT-SAFE will reduce the current uncertainty regarding TBT levels in seafood in Europe and the associated risks to consumers.

# **KA2: CONTROL OF INFECTIOUS DISEASES**



© Lionel Flageul

Area 1: Development of improved or novel mono-component, multi-component and combined vaccines

### Intraperitoneal immunopathological reactions following vaccination of farmed fish — Studies of basic immune mechanisms EGC-VAC

Contract number:	QLK2-1999-00799	Coordinator
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	Øystein Evensen
Starting date:	1.1.2000	Norwegian School of V
Duration:	39 months	PO Box 8146 Dep.
Scientific Officer: Isabel Minguez-Tudela		N-0033 Oslo
Project web site:	None	Tel. (47) 22 59 71 06
Ū.		Fax (47) 23 21 61 01

eterinary Science E-mail: oystein.evensen@veths.no

### **PARTNERS**

Bjørn Brudeseth (changed as of 1 January 2002) Alpharma AS PO Box 158 Skøyen N-0212 Oslo Tel. (47) 22 52 90 00 Fax (47) 22 52 90 80 E-mail: bjorn.brudeseth@alpharma.no

Chris Secombes, Tony Ellis University of Aberdeen Department of Zoology Tillydrone Avenue Aberdeen AB24 2TZ Aberdeen AB24 212 United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 27 21 23 Fax (44-1224) 27 23 19 E-mail: c.secombes@abdn.ac.uk

Antonio Afonso University of Oporto Centre for Experimental Cytology Comparative Immunology Rua do Campo Alegre, 823 P-4150-180 Oporto Tel. (351) 226 07 49 00 Fax (351) 226 09 91 57 E-mail: aafonso@ibmc.up.po

Alberto Villena Universidad de León Departamento de Biología Celular y Anatomía Facultad de Biología E-240171 León Tel. (34) 987 29 14 87 Fax (34) 987 29 14 87 E-mail: dbcavc@unileon.es

# Intraperitoneal immunopathological reactions following vaccination of farmed fish — Studies of basic immune mechanisms

### BACKGROUND

The efficacy of disease prevention by vaccination of farmed fish against some of the major bacterial and viral diseases relies at present on the use of oil-adjuvanted vaccines. The main benefit is the induction of long-lasting protective immunity. The side effect of using adjuvanted vaccines is the formation of visible lesions at the injection site — the peritoneal cavity. This may on some occasions also result in downgrading of fish at slaughter or after processing, meaning a negative economic impact. The overall challenge in vaccine formulation for fish is to find the balance between inducing immune response and at the same time maintaining an acceptable level of adverse reactions.

### **OBJECTIVES**

This project studies the immune mechanisms of granuloma formation in the peritoneal cavity of vaccinated farmed fish, warm-water (sea bass) and cold-water species (Atlantic salmon and rainbow trout), following the use of oil-adjuvanted vaccines containing *Aeromonas salmonicida, Vibrio anguillarum* or *Pasteurella piscicida*. The specific objectives are:

- 1. to elucidate the effect of single and combined bacterial components and vaccine formulations for the initiation, development and maintenance of intraperitoneal immune granulomas;
- 2. to investigate the key cellular mechanisms related to the development of vaccine granulomas both with regard to cell profile and cytokine profile.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. To identify the contribution of the individual vaccine components as regards induction and maintenance of immune granulomas at the injection site in commercial aquaculture fish species.
- 2. To obtain an overview of the kinetics of the inflammatory responses induced at the injection site following vaccination and their development over time.
- 3. To elucidate the underlying immune mechanisms with emphasis on pro-inflammatory cytokines and their complex interactions.

Results will be of importance for designing oil-adjuvanted vaccines, the aim being to optimise the side-effect profiles.

The data obtained can also be of value for the pharmaceutical companies in Europe involved in vaccine development for aquaculture fish species.

### Pathophysiology and prevention of *Lactococcus garvieae* and *Streptococcus iniae* infections in rainbow trout TROUT STREPTOCOCCOSES

Contract number:QLK2-2000-01049Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.1.2001Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Isabel Minguez-TudelaProject web site:None

Coordinator Claudio Ghittino Istituto Zooprofilattico Sperimentale dell'Umbria e delle Marche Via G. Salvemini, 1 I-06126 Perugia Tel. (39) 07 44 40 24 76 Fax (39) 074 45 97 18 E-mail: c.ghittino@pg.izs.it

### PARTNERS

Stefan Chilmonczyk Institut National de la Recherche Agronomique Domaine de Vilvert F-78352 Jouy-en-Josas Cedex Tel. (33) 134 65 24 76 Fax (33) 134 65 26 21 E-mail: stephan@jouy.inra.fr

Avi Eldar Kimron Veterinary Institute PO Box 12 Beit Dagan 50250 Israel Tel. (972-3) 968 17 60 Fax (972-3) 968 17 39 E-mail: aelda@vs.moag.gov.il Marino Prearo Istituto Zooprofilattico Sperimentale del Piemonte, Liguria e Valle d'Aosta Via Bologna, 148 I-10154 Turin Tel. (39) 01 12 68 62 51 Fax (39) 01 12 47 44 58 E-mail: ittiopatologia@to.izs.it

# Pathophysiology and prevention of *Lactococcus garvieae* and *Streptococcus iniae* infections in rainbow trout

### BACKGROUND

Streptococcal infections are nowadays considered the major cause of rainbow trout losses in several European and Mediterranean countries. Average mortality during the hot season may be over 50 % of the trout population. Due to the stormy character of these diseases, conventional treatments are not very effective. Besides being inadequate, massive use of antibiotics is expensive and environmentally unfriendly. In addition, a few gram-positive cocci have also been associated with human infections and are therefore a risk to public health. The definition of valid methods to prevent the onset of *Lactococcus garvieae* and *Streptococcus iniae* infections, through the generation of pathophysiological and immunological data, is therefore essential.

### **OBJECTIVES**

The aim of the project is to generate information that will enable a more comprehensive understanding of streptococcal infections in fish. The pathophysiological events that lead to the onset of these diseases will be evaluated from two different aspects:

- 1. bacterial mechanisms of virulence, analysed through *in vivo, in vitro* and *ex vivo* models;
- 2. the host's response to the pathogens, analysed through the assessment of the cellular non-specific and specific immune functions.

These data will allow a better understanding of the pathophysiological and immunological events that precede the onset of these diseases and characterise their course, enabling a rational approach for designing specific vaccines and testing their efficacy in rainbow trout.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The results expected from the project consist of:

- 1. the elucidation of the fundamental aspects of the agents' pathogenetic mechanisms;
- 2. the definition of the immune mechanisms which might allow fish to overcome *Lactococcus garvieae* and *Streptococcus iniae* infections;
- 3. the formulation of vaccines eliciting a specific immune response in rainbow trout.

The generation of basic data on *Lactococcus garvieae* and *Streptococcus iniae* infections will lay the basis for the future development of preventive tools.

The availability of efficient vaccines will improve aquaculture production in Europe, diminish the risk to public health and preserve the environment from the undesired impact of antibiotic residues.

### Development of a pathogen epitope prediction programme, and evaluating its usefulness in designing fish vaccines PEPTIDEX

Contract number: QLK2-2001-00838 Contract type: Shared-cost project Starting date: 1.9.2002 Duration: 36 months Scientific Officer: Isabel Minguez-Tudela Project web site: www.zod.wau.nl/ceni/rene/projecten/ Peptidex/index.htm

### Coordinators

Administrative Coordinator: Tor Gjoeen University of Oslo School of Pharmacy Department of Microbiology PO Box 1068 Blindern Sem Seelandsvei 2 N-0316 Oslo Tel. (47) 22 84 49 43/95 16 31 61 Fax (47) 22 84 49 44 Scientific Coordinator: Unni Grimholt University of Oslo School of Pharmacy Department of Microbiology Sem Seelandsvei 2 N-0316 Oslo Tel. (47) 22 85 50 50 Fax (47) 22 84 49 44

### **PARTNERS**

Aqua Gen AS Industriveien N-7200 Kyrksaterora Tel. (47) 72 45 05 00 Fax (47) 72 45 05 25

Jim Kaufman Institute for Animal Health Compton Berkshire RG20 7NN United Kingdom Tel. (44-1635) 57 72 34 Fax (44-1635) 57 72 63 E-mail: jim.kaufman@bbsrc.ac.uk

Karsten Skjodt University of Odense South Danish University Institute for Medical Biology Immunology and Microbiology Winsloewparken 21.1 DK-5000 Odense C Tel. (45) 65 67 37 86 Fax (45) 65 91 52 67 Iain Shaw National University of Ireland, Galway National Diagnostics Centre Immunodiagnostics Laboratory University Road Galway Ireland Tel. (353-91) 58 65 59 Fax (353-91) 58 65 70

R. J. M. Stet Wageningen University Department of Animal Sciences Cell Biology and Immunology Group Marijkeweg 40 6709 PG Wageningen Netherlands Tel. (31-317) 48 39 22 Fax (31-317) 48 39 55 E-mail: Rene.stet@celb.edc.wau.nl

### Development of a pathogen epitope prediction programme, and evaluating its usefulness in designing fish vaccines

### BACKGROUND

At present, no vaccines are available that successfully protect against viral infections in fish. Peptide-based vaccination is an approach that has been proven successful in warmblooded vertebrates in particular relating to viral pathogens. In this project, we will generate sufficient knowledge to evaluate this technology in a cold-blooded vertebrate. The peptide-binding specificity for MHCSasa class I alleles will be established providing the basis for peptide-binding assays, a pathogen epitope prediction programme, and a prototype viral peptide vaccine. By-products generated throughout the project will be immunological reagents and cellular model systems adapted to fish.

### **OBJECTIVES**

The objective of the project is to develop a pathogen epitope prediction programme and to design a viral pathogen peptide vaccine. This will be accomplished by determining the interaction of the Atlantic salmon major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I molecule with peptides derived from viral pathogens.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The project will provide a broader understanding of the interactions between the immune system and viral pathogens. The approach of using peptide vaccines targeted at the animals' immunological content will be tested and evaluated as an approach for the future.

The project will develop reagents for use in immunological research in Atlantic salmon. A pathogen epitope prediction programme will enable easier detection of viral peptides exploitable for vaccine production. Additionally, a viral peptide vaccine will be developed and tested. If successful, it represents a new approach to developing vaccines against viral agents in fish and may be further developed into a commercial product available to the public.

# Oral vaccination of fish with plant-derived protein vaccines FISHOV

Contract number:QLK2-2001-01288Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.1.2002Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Isabel Minguez-TudelaProject web site:http://www.fishov.org

**Coordinator** Jan H. W. M. Rombout Agricultural University, Wageningen Department of Animal Sciences Marijkeweg 40 6709 PG Wageningen Netherlands Tel. (31-317) 48 27 29 Fax (31-317) 48 39 55 E-mail: jan.rombout@celb.edc.wau.nl

### PARTNERS

Dion E. A. Florack Plant Research International BV Droevendaalsesteeg 1 6708 PB Wageningen Netherlands E-mail: d.e.a.florack@plant.wag-ur.nl

Paul D. Williams EWOS Innovation AS N-4335 Dirdal E-mail: paul.williams@ewos.com

Chris Secombes University of Aberdeen Department of Zoology Tillydrone Avenue Aberdeen AB24 2TZ United Kingdom E-mail: c.secombes@abdn.ac.uk

Tony Ellis Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom E-mail: t.ellis@marlab.ac.uk N. Lorenzen Danish Veterinary Institute Department of Fish Diseases Hangoevej 2 DK-8200 NN Aarhus E-mail: nl@vetinst.dk

Tomas Vesely Veterinary Research Institute Hudcova 70 CZ-621 32 Brno E-mail: vesely@vri.cz

### Oral vaccination of fish with plant-derived protein vaccines

### BACKGROUND

In Europe and elsewhere, viral haemorrhagic septicaemia (VHS) and spring viraemia of carp (SVC) are two devastating viral diseases causing serious problems in farm-reared salmonids and carp, respectively. Several experimental vaccines comprising the G protein of the VHS virus (VHSV) resulted in the production of protective antibodies upon parental immunisation of rainbow trout and in protection in case of a DNA vaccine developed by one of the partners. Commercial vaccines are limited to some bacterial diseases and vaccination is mainly by labour-intensive injection or immersion methods. The major advantages of oral vaccines is that they will enable the farmer to immunise fish with a minimum of stress and handling at mass scale and from the moment that young fish are immune competent. Earlier fundamental research by one of the partners has shown the potency of oral vaccination. However, the procedures necessary to overcome digestion of the vaccine in the digestive tract are too expensive for commercial application.

### **OBJECTIVES**

In Fishov, the complementary skills of seven research groups will be combined to develop a cost-effective oral vaccination method for the prevention of VHS and SVC. To this end, the specific objectives are:

- 1. production of viral G proteins of VHSV and SVCV in plants and evaluation of immunogenicity;
- 2. estimation of the most effective carrier molecule for gut delivery;
- 3. investigation of antigen processing in rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*) and carp (*Cyprinus carpio*) gut and subsequent immune responses;
- 4. production of the most promising vaccine in tubers and formulation in fish feed and evaluation of protection against VHS and SVC by challenging.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The expected results will be:

- 1. production of viral G protein antigens and carrier complexes in potato tubers;
- 2. knowledge about antigen transport, uptake and immunogenicity in carp and rainbow trout;
- 3. detailed characterisation of antigen processing and aspects of immunity (systemic and mucosal immune responses, cell-mediated immunity) in trout and carp;
- 4. a method for the incorporation of plant-derived protein vaccines into fish feed;
- 5. knowledge about the relation between immunity and protection.

The results obtained in Fishov can lead to a safe and cost-effective innovative procedure for oral vaccination. Methodologies and findings will be published in peer-reviewed journals and our web site (www.fishov.org) and through presentations at international scientific meetings. The technology developed and tested on farm-reared fish can be extended much further and used for the development of edible vaccines for veterinary and human purposes. A marketing plan will assess further commercialisation of the technology.

# Antiviral innate immunity in cultured aquatic species AVINSI

Contract number:QLK2-2001-01691Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.9.2002Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Isabel Minguez-TudelaProject web site:None

Coordinator T. Renault Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer Laboratoire de Génétique et Pathologie F-17390 La Tremblade Tel. (33) 546 36 98 41 Fax (33) 546 36 37 51 E-mail: trenault@ifremer.fr

### PARTNERS

A. Benmansour, P. Boudinot Institut National de la Recherche Agronomique Unité de Virologie et Immunologie Moléculaires Domaine de Vilvert F-78352 Jouy-en-Josas Tel. (33) 134 65 25 85 Fax (33) 134 65 25 91 E-mail: abdenour@jouy.inra.fr

Nathalie Bourgougnon Université de Bretagne Sud Laboratoire de Biologie et Chimie Moléculaires Tohannic BP 573 F-56000 Vannes Tel. (33) 297 68 26 51 Fax (33) 297 68 16 39 E-mail: nathalie.Bourgougnon@univubs.fr

J.-R. Bonami JRU 5098 — Défense et Résistance des Invertébrés Marins CNRS/Ifremer/Université Montpellier 2 2, place Eugène Bataillon — CC80 F-34095 Montpellier Cedex 5 Tel. (33) 467 14 47 10 Fax (33) 467 14 46 22 E-mail: bonami@crit.univ-montp2.fr A. J. Davison Medical Research Council Virology Unit — Institute of Virology Church Street Glasgow G11 5JR United Kingdom Tel. (44-141) 330 62 63 Fax (44-141) 337 22 36 E-mail: a.davison@vir.gla.ac.uk

B. Novoa, A. Figueras Instituto de Investigaciones Marinas Eduardo Cabello, 6 E-36208 Vigo Tel. (34) 986 21 44 63 Fax (34) 986 29 27 62 E-mail: virus@iim.csic.es

P. F. Dixon, D. M. Stone, K. Way, R.-M. Le Deuff Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Weymouth Laboratory The Nothe Barrack Road Weymouth Dorset DT4 8UB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1305) 20 66 42 Fax (44-1305) 20 66 01 E-mail: p.f.dixon@cefas.co.uk

### Antiviral innate immunity in cultured aquatic species

### BACKGROUND

Viral infections are among the most destructive diseases that affect vertebrate and invertebrate species in aquaculture. Despite the impact that these diseases have on aquatic organisms, we know relatively little about what farmers can do to prevent and treat viral infections. The problems in controlling viral infections in aquaculture come mainly from the lack of commercial vaccines and specific therapeutic agents. Moreover, the use of currently available drugs in aquaculture is highly regulated in order to avoid risks to public safety and to prevent the development of resistant pathogen strains. Consequently, farmers are left with few resources other than the use of basic preventive measures. In the long term, alternative treatments using antiviral drugs may be developed in combination with the production of animals selected for disease resistance.

### **OBJECTIVES**

Antiviral non-specific defence mechanisms (innate immunity) are important because they constitute the first line of defence in vertebrates, and the only one in invertebrates. The project aims to characterise antiviral innate immunity in fish, bivalves and crustaceans in order to provide new approaches for the control of viral infections in aquacultured species. Some molecules and genes involved in antiviral effectors will be monitored by *in vitro* and *in vivo* assays to assess potential antiviral effects in different cellular and animal models. Furthermore, expression of the genes encoding selected molecules will be analysed in healthy and virus-infected individuals. Candidate molecules and genes will be supplied for further exploitation in aquaculture and to aid in the development of tools to control viral diseases of humans and other animals.

Five viral disease models will be studied in parallel in order to provide important information on complementary steps in defence mechanisms. The models involve specific pathogens: oyster herpesvirus 1/Pacific oyster (*Crassostrea gigas*), white spot syndrome virus (WSSV)/crabs (*Liocarcinus puber* and *Carcinus mediterraneus*), nodavirus/sea bream (*Sparus aurata*), koi herpesvirus (KHV)/common and ghost carp (*Cyprinus carpio*) and viral haemorrhagic septicaemia virus (VHSV)/rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*).

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The expected achievements of this research project are:

- 1. to characterise new genes and molecules involved in antiviral innate immunity in bivalves, crustaceans and fish;
- 2. to correlate functional data obtained in this project with genetic information already available through ongoing genomic projects in vertebrate and/or invertebrate species;
- 3. to assess the efficacy of candidate genes and molecules in the control of viral diseases of aquatic species.

In turn, the programme will be of benefit to the design of more potent vaccines in fish and antiviral therapeutic agents, and to the identification of new targets for preventive actions in different cultured aquatic species.

### Area 2: Strategies to identify and control infectious diseases

Sub-area 2.1: Comprehensive approaches for treatment and protection

# Stimulation of fish larval defence mechanisms against infectious diseases FISHAID

Contract number: QLK2-2000-01076 Contract type: Shared-cost project Starting date: 1.2.2001 Duration: 36 months Scientific Officer: Isabel Minguez-Tudela Project web site: www.hi.is/~bergmagn/project.html Coordinator Roy A. Dalmo University of Tromsø Norwegian College of Fishery Science Department of Marine Biotechnology N-9037 Tromsø Tel. (47) 77 64 44 82 Fax (47) 77 64 51 10 E-mail: royd@nfh.uit.no

### PARTNERS

Giuseppe Scapigliati Dipartimento di Scienze Ambientali Università della Tuscia Via S. Camillo De Lellis I-01100 Viterbo Tel. (39) 07 61 35 71 37 Fax (39) 07 61 35 71 79 E-mail: scapigg@unitus.it

Jan Rombout Wageningen University Department of Animal Sciences Cell Biology and Immunology Group Marijkeweg 40 6709 PG, Wageningen Netherlands Tel. (31-317) 48 22 60 Fax (31-317) 48 22 60 Fax (31-317) 48 39 55 E-mail: Jan.Rombout@Celb.EDC.WAU.NL Ian Bricknell Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 56 18 Fax (44-1224) 29 56 20 E-mail: i.r.bricknell@marlab.ac.uk

Bergljót Magnadóttir University of Iceland Institute for Experimental Pathology Keldur v. Vesturlandsveg IS-112 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 567 47 00 Fax (354) 567 39 79 E-mail: bergmagn@mail.rhi.hi.is

### Stimulation of fish larval defence mechanisms against infectious diseases

### BACKGROUND

Production cycles, especially for Atlantic halibut and sea bass, are at present restricted by large larval mortality within hatcheries due to microbial infections. This problem is also experienced in the production of cod, wolffish and carp eggs and larvae and is encountered throughout the European aquaculture industry. As a consequence, it is imperative that a greater understanding of the ontogeny of the defence system within larval fish is developed.

### **OBJECTIVES**

The project aim is to examine the immune defence (e.g. lymphocytes, macrophages, antibodies, complement proteins, pathogen-degrading enzymes) status during ontogenic development of different fish species (sea bass, Atlantic cod and halibut, spotted wolffish and carp). This will be achieved using immunological, immunocyto- and histochemical, enzyme histochemical, chromatographic and molecular biological techniques. The effects of immunotherapeutics on these fish larvae will be measured as survival after experimental challenges with pathogenic bacteria. In addition, the immune responses after immunotherapeutic treatments could be monitored as elevation of defence mechanisms and immune cell numbers during the treatments.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

By achieving the objective, the fish larval health, survival and welfare will be improved and this will contribute to a decrease in the economic losses of the European aquaculture industry.

Traditional techniques for delivering immunotherapeutics, such as intraperitoneal vaccination with an oil-based adjuvant, are far too traumatic, or even physically impossible, to be attempted on larval animals. The project will present new knowledge about immunotherapeutic strategies to modulate the immune defences of these commercial and potentially commercial species during the delicate larval stages. In addition, the outcome of this project, such as the development of strategies to prevent infectious diseases, may also be adaptable to other aquacultured fish species kept in the aquaculture industry.

### The genetic basis of *Gyrodactylus salaris* resistance in Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) SALMOGYRO

Contract number:QLK2-2000-01631Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.9.2001Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Isabel Minguez-TudelaProject web site:None

Coordinator Leslie Noble University of Aberdeen Department of Zoology Tillydrone Avenue Aberdeen AB24 2TZ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 27 24 03 Fax (44-1224) 27 23 96 E-mail: l.r.noble@abdn.ac.uk

### PARTNERS

Tor Atle Mo National Veterinary Institute Fish Health Section PO Box 8156 Dep. N-0033 Oslo Tel. (47) 22 96 45 00 Fax (47) 22 46 00 34 E-mail: tor-atle.mo@vetinst.no

Carey Cunningham, Eric Verspoor Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 56 34 Fax (44-1224) 29 56 20 E-mail: c.cunningham@marlab.ac.uk Kurt Buchmann Royal Veterinary and Agricultural University Department of Fish Diseases Bülowsvej 13 DK-1870 Frederiksberg C Tel. (45) 35 28 27 00 Fax (45) 35 28 27 57 E-mail: kurt.buchmann@vetmi.kvl.dk

# The genetic basis of *Gyrodactylus salaris* resistance in Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*)

### BACKGROUND

*Gyrodactylus salaris* is a monogenean ectoparasite of fish that occurs in a number of European countries, and that has had devastating effects on Atlantic salmon stocks in rivers, most notably in Norway. The usual method of control in Norway is treatment of the affected rivers with the chemical rotenone. This is a very severe treatment, resulting in the death of all vertebrates in the river, and so is unsuitable for rivers with great biodiversity. It is also not feasible for use in the treatment of complicated river systems. Alternatives to this approach are therefore required. The current project is based on the results of challenge experiments using *G. salaris*, which have shown that salmon stocks from the Baltic area appear to be resistant to the parasite, while Atlantic salmon stocks are highly susceptible. This difference in resistance is thought to have a genetic basis. Examination of differences in fish response at the gene expression level, and isolation of resistance-associated DNA markers, will provide alternative approaches to the control of this dangerous fish pathogen.

### **OBJECTIVES**

The main aim of the project is to gain an understanding of the interaction between *G. salaris* and its salmon host through investigation of the host immune response, the molecular basis for variation in host resistance to the parasite, and differences in genetic make-up of the parasite populations. Understanding the genetics of host resistance and parasite pathogenicity will be integrated and used to develop novel management options in relation to:

- 1. limiting the potential for inadvertent introductions of pathogenic strains of *G. salaris* into areas with susceptible salmon stocks;
- 2. genetically enhancing susceptible wild salmon stocks for increased resistance to *G. salaris* in rivers where inadvertent introductions take hold.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Isolation of molecular markers or quantitative trait loci (QTLs) linked to resistance to *G. salaris* infection.
- 2. Development of molecular-marker-based selection methods that could be applied to introducing heritable resistance to parasites into wild salmon populations.
- 3. Isolation of markers for discrimination of *G. salaris* at the population level for use in the identification of pathogenic strains and epizootiology studies.
- 4. Elucidation of the immune response of salmon to G. salaris infection.
- 5. Elucidation of specific differences in host/parasite response that confer resistance to *G. salaris*.

The project aims to enhance animal welfare by increasing survival of salmon infected by *G. salaris*. Isolation of genetic markers linked to *G. salaris* resistance provides the potential for developing appropriate breeding programmes where the desired markers and associated genes can be increased in the population with the minimum loss in stock genetic diversity. Knowledge of the salmon immune response to *G. salaris* infection may provide information that can be used in the development of vaccines or immune enhancement. These may have limited use in the wild, but may reduce the potential of farmed fish to act as reservoirs for *G. salaris*. Knowledge of the salmon immune response to *G. salaris* will, in turn, provide insights into other fish/parasite interactions.

Improved control of *G. salaris* will protect the aquatic environment by preventing future loss of salmon populations and reducing the need for management approaches based on harmful chemicals such as rotenone, which eradicate *G. salaris* but also have a negative impact on the biodiversity of treated areas. Therefore, the management of the natural resources of salmon and the aquatic environment will be improved and sustainable fisheries will be protected through the control of this infectious disease.

The results of the project could potentially be used by legislators, fisheries managers and disease control authorities in planning and implementing methods for detection and prevention of disease, thus conserving at-risk populations of an already endangered species, the salmon.

Sub-area 2.2: Antimicrobial drug resistance and changes in virulence

### Sea lice resistance to chemotherapeutants: diagnosis, mechanisms, dynamics and control SEARCH

Contract number:QLK2-2000-00809Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.1.2001Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Isabel Minguez-TudelaProject web site:http://www.iacr.bbsrc.ac.uk/pie/search-EU/

**Coordinator** Tor E. Horsberg Norwegian School of Veterinary Science PO Box 8146 Dep. N-0033 Oslo Tel. (47) 22 96 49 83 Fax (47) 22 96 47 52 E-mail: tor.e.horsberg@veths.no

### PARTNERS

Emer Colleran National University of Ireland, Galway University Road Galway Ireland Tel. (353-91) 75 04 16 Fax (353-91) 51 25 10 E-mail: emer.colleran@nuigalway.ie

Gregor Devine IACR — Rothamsted Experimental Station Harpenden Hertfordshire AL5 2JQ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1582) 76 31 33, ext. 2329 Fax (44-1582) 76 25 95 E-mail: greg.devine@bbsrc.ac.uk

Randi Haldorsen Marine Harvest Norway Dreggen N-5835 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 54 72 00 Fax (47) 55 54 72 90 E-mail: randi.haldorsen@marineharvest.com Chris Wallace Marine Harvest Scotland Farms Office Blar Mohr Industrial Estate Fort William PH33 7PT United Kingdom Tel. (44-13) 97 71 50 69 Fax (44-13) 97 70 11 74 E-mail: chris.wallace@marineharvest.com

John Burka University of Prince Edward Island Charlottetown PEI C1A 4P3 Canada Tel. (1-902) 566 08 10 Fax (1-902) 566 08 32 E-mail: burka@upei.ca

# Sea lice resistance to chemotherapeutants: diagnosis, mechanisms, dynamics and control

### BACKGROUND

Throughout northern Europe, the salmon louse, *Lepeophtheirus salmonis*, seriously affects the marine phase of Atlantic salmon production. The development of sustainable methods of pest management has been unable to keep pace with the intensification of production, leading to excessive and very fragile reliance on very few chemotherapeutants, a situation that may promote development of resistance in the parasites.

Resistance against organophosphates has been demonstrated in sea lice in important salmonproducing countries, and resistance against pyrethroids and avermectins seems to be emerging. Most reports of clinical failures of control agents are, however, of an anecdotal nature. Unless they are verified as cases of resistance using validated diagnostic methods, control actions are difficult. Possible actions should be based on knowledge of the underlying mechanism in order to be effective. A thorough knowledge of the dispersion of the genetic material between salmon farms is vital for the assessment of the risk posed by resistance development in sea lice. The main objective of this project is, by a multidisciplinary effort involving scientists and aquaculture industry in Norway, the UK, Ireland and Canada, to develop strategies for identification and control of resistance development in sea lice.

### OBJECTIVES

- 1. To develop biochemical and toxicological methods (bioassays) for early detection of reduced sensitivity to the pyrethroids cypermethrin and deltamethrin, the organophosphate azamethiphos, the avermectin emamectin and the chitin synthesis inhibitor teflubenzuron.
- 2. To study the underlying mechanisms using biochemical and molecular biology techniques.
- 3. To monitor sensitivity against the available chemotherapeutants in Norway, Scotland, Ireland and eastern Canada.
- 4. To study the dispersal of genetic material between individual farms under different control strategies by developing and applying microsatellite PCR methods.
- 5. To propose control strategies for handling resistance problems based on the knowledge generated through the project.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The project is expected to result in:

- 1. validated protocols for the diagnosis of resistance in sea lice;
- 2. a thorough description of underlying mechanisms (e.g. altered detoxification, target site mutations);
- 3. an overview of the sensitivity towards the available control agents in Norway, Scotland, Ireland and eastern Canada;
- 4. a genetic population structure analysis on lice from adjacent salmon farms within fjords (Norway), in defined single-bay management schemes (Scotland and Ireland), and in a location with unusual hydrogeography (Canada).

The basic diagnostic protocols will be established in each of the participating countries, and will provide the industry and the authorities with knowledge-based tools to handle cases where resistance has developed. The project will help to establish strategies that minimise the risk of eroding the agent's effect, and with minimal consequences for the industry and the environment.

Sub-area 2.3: Diagnostic tests for humans and animals

### Infectious salmon anaemia — Development and standardisation of diagnostic methods and aspects of the epidemiology of ISA ISA

Contract number:	QLK2-2000-00844	
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	
Starting date:	1.1.2002	
Duration:	36 months	
Scientific Officer: Isabel Minguez-Tudela		
Project web site:	None	

Coordinator Randolph Richards University of Stirling Institute of Aquaculture Stirling FK9 4LA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1786) 46 78 70 Fax (44-1786) 47 21 33 E-mail: rhr2@stir.ac.uk

### PARTNERS

Tony Ellis Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 56 07 Fax (44-1224) 29 56 20 E-mail: T.Ellis@marlab.ac.uk

Are Nylund University of Bergen Department of Fisheries and Marine Biology High Technology Centre N-5020 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 58 44 00 Fax (47) 55 58 44 50 E-mail: are.nylund@uib.no

Knut Falk National Veterinary Institute and Norwegian School of Veterinary Science PO Box 8156 Dep. N-0033 Oslo Tel. (47) 22 96 46 71 Fax (47) 22 66 09 81 E-mail: Knut.Falk@vetinst.no Neils Jorgen Olesen Danish Veterinary Laboratory Department of Poultry, Fish and Fur Animals Section of Fish Diseases Hangovej DK-8200 Aarhus N Tel. (45) 89 37 24 31 Fax (45) 89 37 24 70 E-mail: njo@svc.dk

Steve Griffiths Research and Productivity Council New Brunswick Canada Tel. (1-50) 64 52 05 81 Fax (1-50) 64 52 13 95 E-mail: sgriffit@rpc.unb.ca

— 54 —

### Infectious salmon anaemia — Development and standardisation of diagnostic methods and aspects of the epidemiology of ISA

### BACKGROUND

Infectious salmon anaemia (ISA) is a viral disease affecting farmed salmon. Since the first reports of this disease in Norway, ISA has occurred in many salmon-producing countries within the European Union and the Americas. Economic losses resulting from ISA can be severe. Rapid and reliable diagnostic methods are essential for the study of the epidemiology of ISA, and for the development of effective control measures. At present, there are no standardised detection procedures for the causative agent of ISA, an orthomyxovirus-like virus (ISAV). Cell culture isolation procedures have been developed for the detection of ISAV, together with molecular-based techniques including RT-PCR. However, the sensitivity and specificity of currently available diagnostic procedures are limited, and, consequently, the development of improved methods is urgently required.

### **OBJECTIVES**

The objectives of this project are to develop and standardise rapid methods to detect infectious salmon anaemia virus. Both molecular and immunological probes will be developed. Methods studied will include real-time nucleic acid amplification (RT-PCR and NASBA), immunohistochemistry and serology. Antibodies against ISAV will be prepared using phage display technology. Once established and optimised, these methods will be used to investigate aspects of the epidemiology of ISA, including the role of wild fish as carriers, assessing the risk of vertical transmission, and to determine whether persistent infection with ISAV may occur.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Optimised nucleic acid amplification procedures for the detection of ISAV (real-time RT-PCR; real-time NASBA).
- 2. In situ hybridisation test for ISAV.
- 3. Optimised immunohistochemical detection method for ISAV.
- 4. ELISA for detection of ISAV.
- 5. Standardisation of methods.
- 6. Anti-ISAV antibodies produced by phage display.
- 7. Assessment of the role played by wild fish and vertical transmission in transmission of ISA.

The results of this project will be used by veterinary diagnostic laboratory services throughout Europe, and will contribute to the control of ISA. The results are also applicable to the diagnosis of diseases caused by other pathogens of fishes, such as nodavirus, infectious pancreatic necrosis virus, and viral haemorrhagic septicaemia.
## Diagnosis, epidemiology and control of an enteric myxosporosis of commercial Mediterranean fish MYXFISHCONTROL

Contract number:QLK2-2001-00722Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.10.2002Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Isabel Minguez-TudelaProject web site:None

**Coordinator** Pilar Alvarez-Pellitero Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas Instituto de Acuicultura de Torre de la Sal Ribera de Cabanes E-12595 Torre de la Sal, Castellón Tel. (34) 964 31 95 00 Fax (34) 964 31 95 09 E-mail: alvarezp@iats.csic.es

# PARTNERS

Silvia Crespo Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona Departament Biologia Animal, Biologia Vegetal i Ecologia Facultat de Veterinaria E-08193 Bellaterra Tel. (34) 935 81 17 66 Fax (34) 935 8120 06 E-mail: Silvia.Crespo@uab.es

José Meseguer Universidad de Murcia Departamento Biología Celular Facultad de Biología E-30100 Murcia Tel. (34) 968 36 49 65 Fax (34) 968 36 73 02 E-mail: meseguer@fcu.um.es

Adam Marques Université de Montepellier II, Sciences et Techniques du Languedoc Département de Biologie, Evolution Environnement France Tel. (33) 467 14 36 83 Fax (33) 467 14 30 31 E-mail: amarques@univmontp-2.fr Fotini Athanassopoulou University of Thessalia Department of Health Sciences School of Veterinary Medicine GR-43100 Karditsa Tel. (30) 44 16 60 08 Fax (30) 44 16 60 41 E-mail: eathan@vet.uth.gr

Claudio Ghittino Istituto Zooprofilattico Sperimentale dell'Umbria e delle Marche Department of Fish Pathology and Aquaculture Via G. Salvemini, 1 I-06126 Perugia Tel. (39) 07 44 40 24 76 Fax (39) 07 44 45 97 18 E-mail: c.ghittino@pg.izs.it

Ariel Diamant National Centre for Mariculture Oceanographic and Limnological Research Israel Tel. (972-4) 851 52 02 Fax (972-4) 851 19 11 E-mail: diamant@agri.huji.ac.il

— 56 —

# Diagnosis, epidemiology and control of an enteric myxosporosis of commercial Mediterranean fish

#### BACKGROUND

*Myxidium leei* (Myxozoa) is an important pathogen of sparid fish cultured in the Mediterranean and causes high mortalities in netpens and in land-based mariculture systems, with a notable economic impact for Mediterranean mariculture. Despite the relevance of this myxidiosis, there are important gaps in the knowledge of the parasite life cycle, transmission, epidemiology, mechanisms of infection and immunology. Reliable, high-throughput diagnostic methods and efficacious control measures are currently unavailable.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The overall objective of this project is to generate tools and knowledge which are useful for developing efficacious measures for the prevention and control of this enteric myxosporosis. The detailed objectives are:

- 1. to provide and validate a reliable PCR-based test for the specific diagnosis of the parasite, including non-lethal sampling methods for the fish;
- 2. to apply this PCR assay in field epidemiological studies involving diverse sparid systems in the different countries;
- 3. to use this PCR assay to evaluate the role of wild fish and invertebrates as reservoirs of the parasite;
- 4. to study the mechanisms involved in transmission, pathogenesis and infective process in sparid fish in the course of experimental infections;
- 5. to study relevant aspects of the innate and adaptive immune responses to the parasite, and evaluation of immunomodulation strategies for the prophylaxis of the infection.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Validated PCR diagnostic tests and methods.
- 2. Data on the epidemiological situation of the disease in cultured and wild fish.
- 3. Data on the role of invertebrates as reservoirs or true alternate hosts.
- 4. In situ hybridisation methods for detecting all parasite stages.
- 5. Knowledge of parasite/host interaction, parasite development, and pathogenic mechanisms.
- 6. Knowledge of key factors involved in the immune response and determination of the existence of antibody response.
- 7. Evaluation of the adequacy of levamisole for disease prevention.

#### POTENTIAL APPLICATIONS

- 1. The PCR-based test for the specific diagnosis of *Myxidium leei* will be exploited by the partners, after an adequate agreement. It could be applied by the partners' laboratories, or by other licensed laboratories, including national and European reference laboratories. End-users will be fish farmers, veterinarians and diagnostic services on fish health. The use of this test will allow:
  - knowledge of the epidemiological status in the different countries, coastal areas and farms and evaluation of the risk of infection;

- control of the introduction and dispersion of the disease in national and international fish transactions.
- 2. Eventually, a protocol for the use of levamisole for disease prevention. Its exploitation will depend on the results obtained and the criteria of the laboratories involved, but the end-users would be fish farmers.
- 3. The knowledge generated on the parasite epidemiology, life cycle, transmission, and pathogeny will facilitate the design of management recommendations for the prevention and control of this disease. Such recommendations will be disseminated among the entities involved, and some of them will be exposed in a final meeting with end-users and, eventually, by using a web site (to be developed).

# Diagnoses, pathogeneses and epidemiologies of salmonid alphavirus diseases SPD/SD DIAGNOSIS

Contract number:QLK2-2001-00970Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.12.2001Duration:42 monthsScientific Officer:Isabel Minguez-TudelaProject web site:None

**Coordinator** Daniel Todd Queen's University Belfast Department of Veterinary Science Veterinary Sciences Division, Stormont Belfast BT4 3SD United Kingdom Tel. (44-28) 90 52 58 14 Fax (44-28) 90 52 57 73 E-mail: Daniel.Todd@dardni.gov.uk

# PARTNERS

Michel Bremont Institut National de la Recherche Agronomique Unité de Virologie et Immunologie Moléculaires Domaine de Vilvert F-78352 Jouy-en-Josas Tel. (33) 134 65 26 15 Fax (33) 134 65 26 21 E-mail: bremont@biotec.jouy.inra.fr

Jeanette Castric Agence Française de Sécurité Sanitaire des Aliments AFSSA Site de Brest Technopôle Brest Iroise F-29280 Plouzane Tel. (33) 298 22 47 20 Fax (33) 298 05 51 65 E-mail: j.castric@brest.afssa.fr Odd Magne Rødseth Intervet Norbio AS Thormøhlens Gate 55 N-5005 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 54 37 50 Fax (47) 55 96 01 35 E-mail: OddMagne.Roedseth@intervet.com

Trygve T. Poppe Norwegian School of Veterinary Science PO Box 8146 Dep. N-0033 Oslo Tel. (47) 22 96 47 14 Fax (47) 22 96 47 58 E-mail: trygve.poppe@veths.no

#### Diagnoses, pathogeneses and epidemiologies of salmonid alphavirus diseases

#### BACKGROUND

Salmon pancreas disease (SPD) of farmed Atlantic salmon and sleeping disease (SD) of farmed rainbow trout are emerging, economically important diseases, which have been reported in many European countries. The causal agents of SPD and SD have recently been characterised as closely related isolates of a novel alphavirus, the first to be reported in fish. Both diseases, which are associated with increased mortality and growth retardation, are thought to be significantly under-diagnosed because histology, the currently used method of diagnosis, is time consuming, labour intensive and requires input from an experienced pathologist. Sensitive, specific and convenient diagnostic tests, based on the detection of virus antigen and virus nucleic acid within tissue samples, are required to provide accurate information on the prevalence, severity and economic importance of these diseases. Such methods are also required to investigate the pathogeneses and epidemiologies of SPD and SD, providing information with which disease control strategies can be formulated.

# OBJECTIVES

The primary aim of this project is to develop and evaluate tests for diagnosing infections caused by salmon pancreas disease virus (SPDV) in farmed Atlantic salmon and sleeping disease virus (SDV) in farmed rainbow trout. The tests include immunohistochemistry, cryostat section fluorescent antibody and tissue imprint fluorescent antibody, which depend on the detection of virus antigen, reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction for detecting virus nucleic acid, and an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for detecting serum antibody. Secondary aims are to improve the understanding of the pathogeneses of SPD and SD and to investigate epidemiological aspects of SPDV and SDV infections. Seven objectives, each associated with a separate work package (WP), have been identified. These are:

- 1. experimental reproductions of SPD and SD (WP1);
- 2. collection and characterisation of field samples (WP2);
- 3. production of recombinant SPDV/SDV proteins and virus-specific antibodies (WP3);
- development of tests for detecting virus antigen, nucleic acid and virus-specific antibody (WP4);
- 5. comparative evaluation of diagnostic tests (WP5);
- 6. pathogeneses of SPD and SD (WP6);
- 7. epidemiological aspects of SPD and SD (WP7).

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. The first sensitive, specific and convenient diagnostic tests for salmon pancreas disease of farmed Atlantic salmon and more convenient diagnostic tests for sleeping disease of farmed trout.
- 2. Improved understanding of the pathogeneses of salmon pancreas disease and sleeping disease.
- 3. Improved understanding of the epidemiologies of salmon pancreas disease and sleeping disease.
- 4. Information with which disease control strategies can be formulated.

Sub-area 2.4: Risk assessment and transmission

# Appraisal of the zoo-sanitary risks associated with trade and transfer of fish eggs and sperm FISHEGGTRADE

Contract number: QLK2-2002-01546 Contract type: Concerted action Starting date: 1.9.2001 Duration: 36 months Scientific Officer: Isabel Minguez-Tudela Project web site: http://veso.no/fisheggtrade/index.html Coordinator Paul J. Midtlyng VESO PO Box 8109 Dep. N-0032 Oslo Tel. (47) 22 96 46 05 Fax (47) 22 56 62 54 E-mail: paul.midtlyng@veso.no

# PARTNERS

Barry Hill Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Weymouth Laboratory The Nothe Barrack Road Weymouth Dorset DT4 8UB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1305) 20 66 00 Fax (44-1305) 20 66 27 E-mail: b.j.hill@cefas.co.uk

Niels J. Olesen Danish Veterinary Institute Hangovej 2 DK-8200 Aarhus N Tel. (45) 35 30 01 00 Fax (45) 89 37 24 70 E-mail: njo@vetinst.dk

Christian Michel Institut National de Recherche Agronomique VIM Fish Pathology Team F-78352 Jouy-en-Josas Tel. (33) 134 65 25 86 Fax (33) 134 65 25 91 E-mail: Christian.Michel@jouy.inra.fr Giuseppe Bovo IZSV Via Romea, 14/A I-35020 Legnaro-Padova Tel. (39) 04 98 08 42 48 Fax (39) 04 98 08 43 92 E-mail: Gbovo@izsvenezie.it

Tore Haastein National Veterinary Institute PO Box 8146 Dep. N-0033 Oslo Tel. (47) 23 21 61 50 Fax (47) 22 46 88 72 E-mail: tore.hastein@vetinst.no

Kristina Landsverk Aqua Gen AS Industriveien N-7200 Kyrksaterora Tel. (47) 72 45 05 00 Fax (47) 72 45 05 25 E-mail: kristina.landsverk@Aquagen.no

-62 -

#### Appraisal of the zoo-sanitary risks associated with trade and transfer of fish eggs and sperm

#### BACKGROUND

As the fish farming industry matures and becomes more competitive on an international level, there is a growing need to increase productivity by use of genetically improved stocks. In the resulting international trade, import requirements to prevent transfer of diseases are still mostly based on a 'zero-risk' approach, and there is generally a discrepancy between less stringent regulations being applied to movements inside States as opposed to stricter regulations applying to transfers across State borders. Knowing of the paucity and advanced age of scientific data forming the basis for current zoo-sanitary legislation in this field, a scientific appraisal of hazards and quantitative risks associated with the transfer of fish eggs and sperm has now become timely. A further motivation for the project is current work to revise European Community legislation on fish disease control.

### **OBJECTIVES**

The aim of this concerted action is to scrutinise the scientific basis for current zoo-sanitary control requirements imposed upon the transfer and trade in seed stocks for international aquaculture, and to identify future research needs in this field. The quantification of risks for transferring certain infections when moving eyed eggs and fish sperm, and the potential of new techniques for improving the efficacy of disease risk management will be especially addressed.

During a series of project meetings, disease hazards associated with the transfer of fertilised eggs or gametes from cultured finfish, and scientific documentation relevant to risk assessment will be subjected to scientific scrutiny and in-depth discussions. Particular focus will be on the potential for 'true' vertical transfer (inside the egg) of studies allowing for a quantitative assessment of risks, and of studies on disease transfer risks with fish sperm. Pathogen survival and resistance to disinfection, and the quality of diagnostic tests for surveillance will also be addressed.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

In the outcome of the project, reports and scientific opinion documents will be produced, giving comprehensive and up-to-date background data for use in risk assessment and risk management procedures according to the sanitary and phytosanitary (SPS) agreement governing world trade. Scientific dissemination and publication based on the results of the project will be pursued.

Reports and scientific documents from this project will give comprehensive and up-to-date background data for use in risk assessment and risk management procedures according to the SPS agreement governing world trade. The reports from the project will also be utilised during the revision of current European Community legislation in this specific field, for the update of zoo-sanitary recommendations made by the Office International des Epizooties (OIE)<, and for the update on national and industrial rules and practices.

Through dissemination activities directed towards the international aquaculture industry and regulatory authorities, the project will contribute towards a commonly accepted risk perception, and stimulate the settlement of current disputes between European and non-European aquaculture trading partners.

# KA5: SUSTAINABLE AGRICULTURE, FISHERIES AND FORESTRY, AND INTEGRATED DEVELOPMENT OF RURAL AREAS INCLUDING MOUNTAIN AREAS



Q5RS-2000-30305 'Biofaqs'

Area 1: New and sustainable systems of production, including breeding methods and exploitation in agriculture, fisheries and aquaculture, taking into account profitability, the sustainable management of resources, product quality and employment as well as animal health and welfare

Sub-area 2.1: Interactions between environment, fisheries and aquaculture

1. Interactions between environment and fisheries

# Linking hydrographic frontal activity to ecosystem dynamics in the North Sea and Skagerrak: importance to fish stock recruitment LIFECO

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site:

: Q5RS-2000-30183 Shared-cost project 1.12.2000 36 months Jacques Fuchs www.lifeco.dk/ Coordinator Helge Abildhauge Thomsen Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Jægersborgvej 64–66 DK-2800 Lyngby Tel. (45) 33 96 33 00 Fax (45) 33 96 33 33 E-mail: hat@dfu.min.dk

# PARTNERS

Peter Lemke, Ulrich Sommer Institut für Meereskunde an der Universität Kiel Anstalt des Öffentlichen Rechts Dürsternbrooker Weg 20 D-24105 Kiel E-mail: plemke@ifm.uni-kiel.de

Sue Bramford Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom E-mail: s.m.bramford@cefas.co.uk

Michael A. St John, Dieter Friese Universität Hamburg Edmund-Siemers-Allee 1 D-20146 Hamburg E-mail: michael.st.john@uni-hamburg.de haushalt@uni-hamburg.de Kristen Haugland, Inger Gjesdahl University of Bergen Prof. Keysergt. 8 PO Box 7800 N-5020 Bergen E-mail: kristen.haugland@fa.uib.no

Hans Erstad Institute of Marine Research Nordnesgaten 50 PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen E-mail: hans.erstad@imr.no

Jürgen Alheit Baltic Sea Research Institute Warnemünde PO Box 301161 Seestraße 15 D-18119 Rostock E-mail: juergen.alheit@io-warnemuende.de

# Linking hydrographic frontal activity to ecosystem dynamics in the North Sea and Skagerrak: importance to fish stock recruitment

#### BACKGROUND

One of the main objectives of the common fisheries policy is to consider environmental issues and interactions between fisheries and the ecosystem in fisheries management decisions. This so-called ecosystem approach is based on:

- 1. the identification of processes in, and influence on, the ecosystems which are critical in maintaining their characteristic structure and functioning, productivity and biological diversity;
- 2. taking into account the interaction among food-webs of the ecosystem;
- 3. protecting the chemical, physical and biological environment necessary to the wellbeing of these ecosystems.

The call for more in-depth ecosystem-oriented research is a consequence of the currently limited understanding of ecosystem functioning. Neither is it possible to explain the reasons for the gadoid outburst in the mid-1960s nor is the role of environment (circulation anomalies) in the recruitment failures of the North Sea herring stock fully understood. In other ecosystems, dramatic breakdowns of stocks (northern cod, west Greenland cod) have recently occurred, which were believed to be well monitored and managed. Managers and scientists are blamed for these developments, but also environmental effects may have contributed to the recruitment failures. The present interpretation of the processes involved in these stock collapses remains speculative as insufficient research effort was directed to the impact of environmental processes on stock development trends and available stock abundance indices.

The present project is a major step in this direction, taking a holistic approach to the understanding of a key element of the North Sea ecosystems: resolving the importance of the frontal regions, a key organising process in the marine environment, for recruitment success of important North Sea fish stocks. The fulfilment of this objective, when combined with spawning stock characteristics, will provide environmentally sensitive tools for the assessment, management and conservation of North Sea commercial fish stocks

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The key objective of this project is to resolve the importance of hydrographic fronts ( $h/U^3$  and shelf break) and their variability for recruitment success of North Sea commercial fish stocks. Thereby, the proposed programme addresses the effects of a key hydrographic process on the dynamics of the ecosystem in a holistic manner rather than following a single-species approach. The approach proposed is mechanistic, resolving links and key processes, a strategy which is necessary to understand the effects of environmental warming on the ecosystem.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

First, we will resolve the influence of inter- and intra-annual climatic forcing on bottomup processes, i.e. limited food resources for subsequent trophic levels in frontal and stratified regimes. This will involve the development and implementation of a nested small-scale physical/biological model incorporating organism behaviour and nutrient fluxes to simulate phytoplankton and zooplankton production and aggregation relative to frontal processes. This work step will allow us to simulate the horizontal and vertical distribution of potential prey items for larval and juvenile fish as well as the interand intra-annual variability of these items relative to frontal processes. Simulated fields developed by the model will then be validated with state-of-the-art field and remote sensing techniques. Using this approach and time series of climatic forcing, the programme will develop a time series of frontal activity, as a proxy variable for larval fish prey availability, for testing of recruitment variability of fisheries stocks. The completion of this research task will also contribute significantly to the understanding of the dynamics of the North Sea ecosystem as it has recently been hypothesised that up to 40% of the North Sea's annual primary production occurs in these regions with climatic processes potentially modifying this dramatically.

# Interactions between the marine environment, predators, and prey: implications for sustainable sand eel fisheries IMPRESS

Contract number: Q5RS-2000-30864 Contract type: Shared-cost project Starting date: 1.12.2000 Duration: 42 months Scientific Officer: Jacques Fuchs Project web site: http://www.nioz.nl/en/deps/mee/projects/ impress/impress.htm **Coordinator** J. van der Meer Royal Netherlands Institute for Sea Research MEE Department PO Box 59 1790 AB Den Burg, Texel Netherlands Tel. (31-222) 36 93 57 Fax (31-222) 31 96 74 E-mail: meer@nioz.nl

# PARTNERS

S. Wanless Natural Environment Research Council Centre for Ecology and Hydrology Banchory Research Station Hill of Brathens Glassel Banchory AB31 4BY United Kingdom Tel. (44-1330) 82 63 43 Fax (44-1330) 82 33 03 E-mail: swanl@ceh.ac.uk

H. Skov Ornis Consult A/S Vesterbrogade 140A, 2nd floor DK-1620 Copenhagen V Tel. (45) 33 31 84 64 Fax (45) 33 24 75 99 E-mail: hs@ornisconsult.dk

S. P. R. Greenstreet Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 54 17 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: greenstreet@marlab.ac.uk K. C. Hamer University of Leeds Ecology and Evolution Group School of Biology Leeds LS2 9JT United Kingdom Tel. (44-113) 233 29 83 Fax (44-113) 233 28 35 E-mail: K.C.Hamer@leeds.ac.uk

J. G. Ollason University of Aberdeen Culterty Field Station Newburgh, Ellon Aberdeenshire AB41 6AA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1358) 78 96 31 Fax (44-1358) 78 92 14 E-mail: j.ollason@abdn.ac.uk

D. Grémillet Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique Délégation Alsace Centre d'Écologie et Physiologie Énergétiques CNRS UPR9010 23, rue Becquerel F-67087 Strasbourg Tel. (33) 388 10 69 47 Fax (33) 388 10 69 06 E-mail: david.gremillet@c-strasbourg.fr S. Garthe Universität Hamburg c/o Forschungs- und Technologiezentrum Westküste Hafentörn D-25761 Büsum Tel. (49-4834) 60 41 16 Fax (49-4834) 60 41 99 E-mail: garthe@ftz-west.uni-kiel.de SGarthe@aol.com

A. S. Couperus DLO-Rijksinstituut voor Visserijonderzoek PO Box 68 1970 AB IJmuiden Netherlands Tel. (31-255) 56 46 46 Fax (31-255) 56 46 44 E-mail: bram@rivo.dlo.nl

Nils Hammer Federal Research Centre for Fisheries Institute for Sea Fisheries Palmaille 9 D-22767 Hamburg Tel. (49-40) 38 90 52 32 Fax (49-40) 38 90 52 63 E-mail: hammer.ish@bfa-fisch.de Jonathan Sharples Southampton University School of Ocean and Earth Science Southampton Oceanography Centre Empress Dock Southampton SO14 3ZH United Kingdom Tel. (44-23) 805 96 49 Fax (44-23) 805 99 30 59 E-mail: Jonathan.sharples@soc.soton.ac.uk

#### Interactions between the marine environment, predators, and prey: implications for sustainable sand eel fisheries

#### BACKGROUND

The industrial sand eel fishery is the largest single fishery in the North Sea. Sand eels are a major food source for seabirds and cetaceans. Severe ecosystem effects of sand eel stock collapses have occurred, but the fishing industry contests the view that its activities negatively affect top-predators. Earlier studies have focused on the geographical overlap between feeding areas of seabirds and prey stock, but the relationship between stock size and prey availability to predators is poorly understood. As a result, current knowledge does not suffice to give fishery managers high-quality advice with respect to allowable levels of exploitation. In this project, predator–prey relationships in marine ecosystems will be studied in unprecedented detail using advanced technology. Threshold values of prey density will be established under which feeding is not feasible. Fishing techniques and exploitation strategies of industrial fisheries will be evaluated and discussed to assess the risks of overfishing.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The main objective of the project is to assess the potential impact of sand eel fisheries on the higher levels of the food-web and to provide high-quality advice on allowable levels and strategies of human exploitation. To achieve this, prey selection and fine-scale temporal and spatial patterns in foraging strategies and feeding techniques of marine predators and in their foraging habitat requirements are described and compared with types (group) and habitats of sand eels targeted by industrial fisheries. Detailed information on the behaviour and rules which underpin the exploitation of sand eels by natural populations is fundamental for a better understanding of why certain predators are severely affected by low food stocks and others relatively little. The project aims at a combination of fundamental fieldwork, experimentation, the development and use of advanced technology to follow individual animals (innovation), individual-based modelling and oceanographic models on small space and timescales to look forwards and backwards in time under different climatic and prey availability scenarios.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The project will determine the true relationship between hydrography, relevant sand eel population characteristics, i.e. the temporal and spatial patterns in abundance and age and size distributions, and the foraging performances of the groups of seabirds and marine mammals. This knowledge should enable exploitation strategies to be defined of the industrial sand eel fisheries that mitigate the impact on the top-predators of marine ecosystems.

The technological developments proposed under Impress, including the development of accurate, miniaturised compass-based loggers and GPS loggers to record the position and performance of individual seabirds at sea, will greatly enhance future possibilities to study top-predators in the marine ecosystems at sea and in unprecedented detail. The development and fine-tuning of such devices will form a major breakthrough in the potential for ecological research in the marine environment.

— 71 —

# Management of silver eel: human impact on downstream migrating silver eel in the River Meuse SILVER EEL

Q5RS-2000-31141 **Contract number:** Shared-cost project 1.4.2001 **Contract type:** Starting date: 24 months **Duration**: Scientific Officer: Jacques Fuchs Project web site: www.kema-water.com

Coordinator Rolf Hadderingh

KEMA Nederland BV Utrechtseweg 310 PO Box 9035 6800 ET Arnhem Netherlands Tel. (31-26) 356 31 08 Fax (31-26) 351 58 35 E-mail: r.h.hadderingh@kema.nl

# Substitute Project Leader

Maarten Bruijs KEMA Nederland BV Utrechtseweg 310 PO Box 9035 6800 ET Arnhem Netherlands Tel. (31-26) 356 35 73 Fax (31-26) 445 46 59 E-mail: m.c.m.bruijs@kema.nl

# **PARTNERS**

Paul Hagel Netherlands Institute for Fisheries Research Haringkade 1 PO Box 68 1970 AB IJmuiden Netherlands Tel. (31-255) 56 46 46 Fax (31-255) 56 46 44 E-mail: p.Hagel@rivo.wag-ur.nl

Ulrich Dumont Ingenieurbüro Floecksmühle Bachstraße 62–64 D-52066 Aachen Tel. (49-241) 94 98 40 Fax (49-241) 949 86 13 E-mail: floecksmuehle@t-online.de

Ulrich Schwevers Institut für Angewandte Ökologie Neustaedter Weg 25 D-36320 Kirtorf-Wahlen Tel. (49-669) 260 44 Fax (49-669) 260 45 E-mail: schwevers@vobis.net

# Management of silver eel: human impact on downstream migrating silver eel in the River Meuse

#### BACKGROUND

During the last two decades, a substantial decrease in the European eel (*Anguilla anguilla*) population has been observed in Europe, undoubtedly related to the decline of elver immigration. It is not clear which factor is crucial in the decline of the eel population: fisheries at different life stages of eel, hampering the immigration of glass eel or emigration of silver eel, mortality due to hydropower stations, water quality issues, parasites (e.g. *Anguillicola crassus*) or oceanic processes.

Impact on the downstream migrating silver eel in inland waters is caused by commercial fisheries and by mortality of eel passing the turbines of hydropower stations. Mortality rates for silver eels range from 13 to 50 % at individual hydropower stations. These human activities are widespread in many European rivers and might have detrimental effects on the population level of the European eel. Therefore, it is important to know to what extent damage to eel caused by hydropower stations is a threat to the population as well as the impact of withdrawal of eel by commercial fisheries. Which part of the silver eel population goes through the turbines has never been investigated. Until now, information on eel mortality by turbines has only been known of some individual hydropower stations in a limited number of rivers. No estimation has been made of the cumulative mortality caused by a series of hydropower stations. No comparison has been made between fisheries mortality and mortality caused by hydropower stations in a river system.

In this research project, we seek to find answers to mortality caused by commercial fisheries and hydropower stations in a large river system: the River Meuse (Maas). Commercial fishing of silver eel using various catch methods takes place on this river between the Belgian border and Diep in the Netherlands, a total length of 260 km. In the River Meuse, eight hydropower stations (six in the Belgian part of the river and two in the Dutch part) are currently in operation. For the Dutch part of the river, plans are being developed for three new stations. The governments of a number of countries (the Netherlands and Germany among others) require that the power station operators take expensive protection measures for fish. In view of the decline of the eel population, these requirements will increase.

Countermeasures to protect downstream migrating eels at hydropower stations are under research. One optional countermeasure is turbine management, i.e. to close down the turbines during the migrating periods of silver eel and to offer them a safe passage over the weirs. Closing down the turbines for longer migration periods, for example a number of months during the autumn, this being the main migration period for silver eel, means a substantial loss of electricity production for the electricity companies. Closing down the turbines during short periods at peak migration will be a better option. Until now, no practical tools have been available to assess the distinct periods of silver eel peak migration.

# **OBJECTIVES**

The main goal of this research project is to contribute to a sustainable eel fishery and a sustainable production of electricity by hydropower in European waters. To achieve this goal, a research programme has been developed for the River Meuse area with the following objectives:

- 1. to monitor the catch of silver eels by professional fisherman in the River Meuse;
- 2. to monitor the cumulative mortality of downstream migrating silver eel passing two Dutch hydropower stations in the River Meuse on the basis of innovative telemetric methods;

- 3. to assess the impact of hydropower stations and fisheries on the eel population in the entire Meuse system;
- 4. to test an early-warning system for the prediction of the beginning of migration peaks of silver eel at the two Dutch hydropower stations, Linne and Lith, on the River Meuse;
- to develop a turbine management system as a tool to protect silver eels passing turbines in order to improve the sustainable aspect of hydropower stations on the basis of the early-warning system;
- 6. to show the Migromat and NEDAP TRAIL systems at the Linne and Lith hydropower stations on the River Meuse to European and national authorities and power companies.

# EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

To reach the goal, information will be provided for a management plan. The results of the investigations on mortality due to fisheries and hydropower stations will give an idea of the impact of these human activities on silver eel populations. On the basis of the level of this impact, the need for management measures for the fisheries and/or hydropower stations will be discussed. A valuable option for turbine management might be the closing-down of the turbines during short periods with peak migration forecasted on the basis of information from the Migromat system. The information provided will comprise the following elements:

- 1. withdrawal of silver eel by professional fisheries;
- 2. mortality of silver eel passing hydropower stations;
- 3. knowledge on the impact of fisheries and hydropower stations on silver eel;
- 4. development of an early-warning system for downstream migration by validation of the Migromat system.

# Reducing the conflict between cormorants and fisheries on a pan-European scale REDCAFE

Contract number: Q5CA-2000-31387 Contract type: Concerted action Starting date: 1.12.2000 Duration: 24 months Scientific Officer: Jacques Fuchs Project web site: www.banchory.ceh.ac.uk/REDCAFE/ REDCAFEdocs.htm Coordinator David Carss Natural Environment Research Council Centre for Ecology and Hydrology Banchory Research Station Hill of Brathens Glassel Banchory AB31 4BW United Kingdom Tel. (44-1330) 82 63 24 Fax (44-1330) 82 33 03 E-mail: dnc@ceh.ac.uk

# PARTNERS

Ian Winfield Centre for Ecology and Hydrology CEH Windermere, Far Sawrey Ambleside Cumbria LA22 0LP United Kingdom Tel. (44-1539) 44 24 68 Fax (44-1539) 44 69 18 E-mail: i.winfield@ife.ac.uk

Phillip Scott Jones University of Wolverhampton Centre for Rural Development and Training Wolverhampton WS1 3BD United Kingdom E-mail: p.s.jones@wlv.ac.uk

Mariella Marzano University of Durham Department of Anthropology 43 Old Elvet Durham DH1 3HN United Kingdom E-mail: mariella.marzano@durham.ac.uk

Erik Petersson National Board of Fisheries Institute of Freshwater Research Stangholmsvaegen S-178 93 Drottningholm Tel. (46 8) 620 04 01 Fax (46 8) 759 03 38 E-mail: erik.petersson@fiskeriverket.se Henri Engström Ex University of Uppsala Department of Population Biology Now: SKB, Swedish Nuclear Fuel and Waste Management Co. Platsundersökning i Forsmark S-742 03 Östhammar E-mail: henri.engstrom@skb.se

Thomas Bregnballe National Environmental Research Institute Department of Coastal Zone Ecology Kaloe Grenavej 12 DK-8410 Rønde Tel. (45-89) 20 17 00 Fax (45-89) 20 15 14 E-mail: tb@dmu.dk

Thomas Keller Technical University of Munich Institute of Animal Sciences Department of Applied Zoology Alte Akademie 16 D-85350 Freising Weihenstephan Tel. (49-8161) 71 315 E-mail: t.keller@lrz.tum.de

Mennobart R. van Eerden Institute for Inland Water Management and Waste Water Treatment Postbus 17 Zuiderwagenplein 2 8200 AA Lelystad Netherlands Tel. (31-320) 29 83 31 Fax (31-320) 29 83 39 E-mail: m.veerden@riza.rws.minvenw.nl Loic Marion Université de Rennes I Fonctionnement des Écosystèmes et Biologie de la Conservation UMR 6553 Ecobio CS 74205 263, avenue du Général Leclerc F-35042 Rennes Tel. (33-2) 99 28 61 44 Fax (33-2) 99 28 14 58 E-mail: loic.marion@uni-rennes1.fr

Daniel Gerdeaux Institut National de Recherche Agronomique Département d'Hydrobiologie et Faune Sauvage Station d'Hydrobiologie Lacustre 75, avenue de Corzent BP 511 F-74203 Thonon-les-Bains Tel. (33-4) 50 26 78 29 Fax (33-4) 50 26 07 60 E-mail: gerdeaux@thonon.inra.fr

David Grémillet Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique Centre d'Écologie et Physiologie Énergétiques CNRS URP 9010 23, rue Becquerel F-67087 Strasbourg Tel. (33-3) 88 10 69 00 Fax (33-3) 88 10 69 06 E-mail: gremillet@c-strasbourg.fr

Carlos García De Leaniz, Angel Serdio, Sofía Consuegra Dirección General de Montes y Conservación de la Naturaleza Centro Ictiologico de Arredondo Arturo Lopez s/n E-39813 Arredondo Tel. (34-86) 85 64 00 ext. 44 Fax (34-86)85 64 20 E-mail: centro\_ictiologico\_arredondo@yahoo.com

Bruno Broughton European Anglers Alliance Trenchard, Lower Bromstead Road Moreton, Newport Shropshire TF10 9DQ United Kingdom E-mail: bruno.broughton@virgin.net Savas Kazantzidis Hellenic Ornithological Society 10 G. Rodiou Street GR-54638 Thessaloniki E-mail: hrysavgi@otenet.gr

Erich Staub FAO — European Inland Fisheries Advisory Commission Working Party on Bird Predation EIFAC CH-3003 Berne Tel. (41-31) 322 93 77 Fax (41-31) 323 03 71 E-mail: erich.staub@buwal.admin.ch

Ido Izhaki, Gadi Katzir University of Haifa Department of Biology Tivon 36006 Israel Tel. (972-4) 98 38 919 Fax (972-4) 98 32 167 E-mail: izhaki@research.haifa.ac.il

Zeev Arad Technion — Israeli Institute of Technology Department of Biology Technion City Haifa 32000 Israel Tel. (972-4) 82 93 416 Fax (972-4) 82 25 153 E-mail: zarad@tx.technion.ac.il

Tamir Strod, Jonathan Harari The Hula Nature Reserve PO Box 340 Yesud Hamaala 12105 Israel E-mail: st.hula@nature-parks.org.il

Harald Kleisinger Bavarian Bureau for Environmental Protection Nature Protection and Landscape Planning Bürgermeister-Ulrich-Straße 160 D-86179 Augsburg Tel. (49-0821) 9071 5237 Fax (49-0821) 9071 5621 E-mail: harald.kleisinger@lfu.bayern.de

Julian Hughes Royal Society for the Protection of Birds Species and Habitats Policy Department The Lodge Sandy SG19 2DL United Kingdom Tel. (44-1767) 68 05 51 Fax (44-1767) 69 11 78 E-mail: julian.hughes@rspb.org.uk

Ian Russell Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 OHT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1502) 52 43 30 Fax (44-1502) 52 45 69 E-mail: i.c.russell@cefas.co.uk

Robert Gwiazda Institute of Freshwater Biology Polish Academy of Sciences Slawkowska 17 PL-31016 Krakow Tel. (48-12) 42 15 082 Fax (48-12) 42 22 115 E-mail: gwiazda@zbw.pan.krakow.pl

Redik Eschbaum Estonian Marine Institute Department of Fisheries Research Viljandi Road 18b EE-11216 Tallin Tel. (372) 7375 069 Fax (372) 7375 830 E-mail: eschbaum@ut.ee

Willem Dekker Netherlands Institute for Fisheries Research Haringkade 1 PO Box 68 1970 AB IJmuiden Netherlands Tel. (31-255) 56 47 12 Fax (31-255) 56 46 44 E-mail: willem@rivo.wag-ur.nl Christian Dieperink Ex Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Now: Waterframe Hejnaesvej 4 DK-8680 Ry Tel. (45-89) 21 31 30 Fax (45-89) 21 31 50 E-mail: cd@dfu.min.dk

Janis Baumanis University of Latvia Institute of Biology Laboratory of Ornithology Miera Str. 3 LV-2169 Salaspils E-mail: jbaumanis@email.lubi.edu.lv

Nis Røv, Svein Lorentsen Norwegian Institute for Nature Research Tungasletta 2 N-7485 Trondheim E-mail: nils.rov@ninatrd.ninaku.no, shl@ninatrd.ninaku.no

Timo Asanti Finnish Environmental Institute Nature and Land-use Division Kesäkutu 6 PO Box 140 FIN-00251 Helsinki E-mail: timo.asanti@vyh.fi

Petr Musil, Renata Martincova Charles University, Prague Department of Zoology Faculty of Sciences Vini ná 7, Praha 2 CZ-128 44 Prague E-mail: p.musil@post.cz, mar\_ren@hotmail.com

Josef Trauttmansdorf Otto König Institute A-2000 Stockerau E-mail: okido@aon.at

Rosemarie Parz-Gollner Universität für Bodenkultur Wien Institut für Wildbiologie und Jagwirtschaft Peter Jordanstraße 76 A-1190 Vienna E-mail: rosemarie.parzgollner@boku.ac.at

Stefano Volponi Ex University of Ferrara Now: Istituto Nazionale Fauna Selvatica Via Ca' Fornacetta, 9 I-40064 Ozzano Emilia BO E-mail: svolponi@racine.ra.it

Jean-Yves Paquet Central Ornithologique Aves Rue de Blacet 1 B-5530 Yvoir E-mail: jeanyves.paquet8@yucom.be

Ger Rogan Marine Institute Salmon Management Services, Furnace Newport Co. Galway Ireland E-mail: ger.rogan@marine.ie

Michael Andersen Danish Fishermen's Association H.C. Andersens Boulevard 37 PO Box 403 DK-1504 Copenhagen E-mail: ma@fiskeriforening.dk

Szymon Bzoma University of Gdańsk Department of Vertebrate Ecology and Zoology Al. Legionów 9 PL-80-441 Gdańsk E-mail: bioszb@univ.gda.pl

Linas Ložys Laboratory of Marine Ecology Institute of Ecology Akademijos 2 LT-2600 Vilnius E-mail: lozys@ekoi.lt

Ivailo Nikolov Ex Sofia University Now: 'Mladost' 4 bl 403, ent.1 AP4 BG-1715 Sofia E-mail: ivailo\_nikolov@abv.bg

Vilju Lilleleht Estonian Agricultural University Institute of Zoology and Botany Riia 181 EE-51014 Tartu E-mail: vilju.lilleleht@zbi.ee Nikolay Kissiov Bulgarian Fisheries and Aquaculture Association j.k. 'Levski-g' bd. 10-7-132 BG-1836 Sofia E-mail: n.kissiov@asico.net

Botond Kiss Danube Delta Institute Str. Babadag RO-8800 Tulcea E-mail: jbkiss@indd.tim.ro

Miha Janc Fisheries Association of Slovenia Trzaska cesta 132 SLO-1000 Ljubljana E-mail: miha.janc@siol.net

Catarina Vinagre, Susana Franca Universidade de Lisboa Departamento de Zoologie e Anthropologia/Instituto de Oceanografia Faculdade de Ciências da Universidade de Lisboa R. Ernesto de Vasconcelos P-1749-016 Lisbon E-mail: catv@fc.ul.pt, sfranca@fc.ul.pt

Kareen Seiche On behalf of: Saxon Ministry of the Environment Archivstraße 1 D-01097 Dresden E-mail: kareen.seiche@t-online.de

### Reducing the conflict between cormorants and fisheries on a pan-European scale

#### BACKGROUND

Two subspecies of the great cormorant (hereinafter 'cormorant') occur in Europe: the 'Atlantic' subspecies *Phalacrocorax carbo carbo* and the continental subspecies *P.c. sinensis*. Latest (1995) breeding estimates for carbo are of 40 000 pairs, mostly on the coasts of Norway, the UK, Ireland and northern France. The *sinensis* population (1995) is estimated to be over 150 000 pairs throughout the region, a dramatic increase since the 1960s. It is likely that the species is now more numerous across Europe than even before. The geographical range of these populations has also expanded with cormorants returning to some areas after a long absence and also moving into previously unoccupied areas. The reasons for such expansion is unclear, but possible causal factors include a 'non-limiting food supply' and protective legislation, particularly Directive 79/409/EEC on the conservation of wild birds. Cormorants are generalist fish-eating predators taking a wide variety of species in shallow coastal seas, running and standing freshwaters, and both traditional/extensive and intensive aquaculture systems. In almost all countries where cormorants are found, their increasing numbers and geographical spread have led to a growing number of conflicts with commercial fisheries and recreational angling interests.

# **O**BJECTIVES

The overall objective of the project is to synthesise current cormorant/fisheries information and to identify and evaluate methods of reducing the current Europe-wide conflicts between conservationists and fisheries interests. The project will have five work packages, each with an overall objective as follows:

- 1. to synthesise available information on cormorant conflicts with fisheries, incorporating best estimates of associated financial losses;
- 2. to synthesise available information on aspects of cormorant ecology leading to these conflicts;
- 3. to produce a set of potential management tools, incorporating information on their efficacy and cost-effectiveness;
- to develop and run a cormorant–fishery conflict resolution process based on a specific case study;
- 5. to disseminate information on cormorant conflicts with fisheries, relevant aspects of cormorant ecology, and strategies for conflict resolution at the local, national and European level.

The project will provide:

- 1. a synthesis of relevant information required as a precursor to conflict resolution;
- 2. an evaluation of potential management tools as a tool for cormorant/fisheries conflict resolution.

# EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The major milestones will be a cormorant/fisheries conflict workshop, cormorant ecology and potential management tools working group meetings and a case study workshop focusing on a specific case study. This work will establish a framework for improved communication and information transfer between stakeholders and other groups within the EU. The expected result will be the production of two reports detailing the findings of the project. These reports will also identify priorities for further, appropriate, cost-effective research.

# Effects of changes in fishery discarding rates on seabird communities **DISCBIRD**

Contract number: Q5RS-2001-00839 Contract type: Shared-cost project Starting date: 1.2.2002 Duration: 42 months Scientific Officer: Jacques Fuchs Project web site: http://www.gla.ac.uk/ibls/DEEB/rwf/ ecql.html Coordinator Robert W. Furness University of Glasgow Institute of Biomedical and Life Sciences Graham Kerr Building Glasgow G12 8QQ United Kingdom Tel. (44-141) 330 35 60 Fax (44-141) 330 59 71 E-mail: r.furness@bio.gla.ac.uk

# PARTNERS

Stefan Garthe Universität Kiel Forschungs- und Technologiezentrum Westküste Hafentörn D-25761 Büsum Tel. (49-4834) 60 41 16 Fax (49-4834) 60 41 99 E-mail: garthe@ftz-west.uni-kiel.de

Daniel Oro Institut Mediterrani d'Estudis Avançats

CSIC-UIB Miquel Marques, 21 E-07190 Esporles Tel. (34) 971 61 17 31 Fax (34) 971 61 17 61 E-mail: d.oro@uib.es Reijo Käkelä University of Joensuu Department of Biology PO Box 111 FIN-80101 Joensuu Tel. (358-3) 763 50 10 Fax (358-3) 251 35 90 E-mail: reijo.kakela@joensuu.fi

#### Effects of changes in fishery discarding rates on seabird communities

#### BACKGROUND

Huge quantities of demersal fish are discarded by fisheries. Scavenging seabirds eat many of these. This extra food may affect seabird community stability. The EU's CFP aims to manage fisheries in order to minimise damaging impacts on ecosystems, including toppredators. Knowledge of impacts of discarding rates on seabirds has been identified by the European Community (EC), the International Council for the Exploration of the Sea (ICES), and the Food and Agriculture Organisation (FAO) as a prerequisite. This study will provide such information. New state-of-the-art technologies (satellite tracking, geolocational data loggers, stable isotope and fatty acid biomarkers) will be used to quantify the importance of discards in seabird population ecology related to measures of breeding success. High-quality archived data on breeding ecology will be related to the best data sets on discarding rates. Results will inform policy on discard management.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The main objective is to quantify the impact of change in fishery discarding rates on seabird communities in order better to inform fishery discard management. The study will determine whether winter at-sea distributions of selected scavenging seabird species are influenced by the distribution of fisheries generating many discards, and quantify how feeding on discards in winter affects seabird demography through influences on adult body condition, breeding and survival. Existing databases will be used to determine how changes in discarding rates in well-documented fisheries in the north-west North Sea and western Mediterranean over many years have influenced seabird diet, demographic parameters, and populations, and how changes in discarding rates are affecting the predatory impact of scavenging seabirds on smaller seabird species, and hence altering seabird community structure. The aim is to provide a better understanding of scavenging seabird ecology that can be used to inform policy.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Mapped distribution of scavenging seabirds at sea in relation to discarding rates.
- 2. Measurement of the dependence of scavenging seabird population demography on discard availability.
- 3. Measurement of the effects of annual discard rates on scavenging seabird diet, body condition, breeding and population trend.
- 4. Measured impacts of scavenging seabirds on other bird populations as a result of diet switching.
- 5. Improved scientific basis for policy on discard management and seabird conservation.

# Costing the impact of demersal fishing on marine ecosystem processes and biodiversity COST-IMPACT

Contract number:Q5RS-2001-00993Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.12.2001Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Jacques FuchsProject web site:www.cost-impact.org

Coordinator Melanie Austen Plymouth Marine Laboratory Prospect Place West Hoe Plymouth PL1 3DH United Kingdom Tel. (44-1752) 63 31 00 Fax (44-1752) 63 31 01 E-mail: m.austen@pml.ac.uk

# PARTNERS

C. Emblow Ecological Consultancy Services Ltd (EcoServe) 17 Rathfarnham Road Terenure Dublin 6W Ireland Tel. (353-1) 490 32 37 Fax (353-1) 492 56 94 E-mail: cemblow@ecoserve.ie

M. Schaanning Norwegian Institute for Water Research 173 Kjelsaas Brekkeveien 19 N-0411 Oslo Tel. (47) 22 18 51 00 Fax (47) 22 18 52 00 E-mail: morten.schaanning@niva.no

M. Kaiser University of Wales, Bangor School of Ocean Sciences Menai Bridge Gwynedd LL59 5EY United Kingdom Tel. (44-1248) 38 37 51 Fax (44-1248) 71 63 67 E-mail: oss405@bangor.ac.uk C. Smith Institute of Marine Biology of Crete PO Box 2214 GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete Tel. (30) 28 10 24 20 22 Fax (30) 28 10 24 18 82 E-mail: csmith@imbc.gr

Frode Olsgard University of Oslo Department of Biology Section of Marine Chemistry and Marine Zoology PO Box 1064 Blindern N-0316 Oslo Tel. (47) 22 85 45 46 Fax (47) 22 85 44 38 E-mail: frode.olsgard@bio.uio.no

Erik Buisman Fisheries Economics Division Agricultural Economics Research Institute PO Box 29703 Burgemeester Patijnlaan 19 2502 LS The Hague Netherlands Tel. (31-70) 335 81 62 Fax (31-70) 361 56 24 E-mail: f.c.buisman@lei.wag-ur.nl

<u>- 82</u> -

R. Tinch University of East Anglia Centre for Social and Economic Research on the Global Environment School of Environmental Sciences Norwich NR4 7TJ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1603) 59 31 74 Fax (44-1603) 50 77 19 E-mail: R.Tinch@uea.ac.uk

K. R. Clarke Primer-E 6 Hedingham Gardens Roborough Plymouth PL6 7DX United Kingdom Tel. (44-1752) 78 33 66 Fax (44-1752) 78 33 66 E-mail: admin@primer-e.com A. Drgas Sea Fisheries Institute Morski Institut Rybacki ul. Kollataja 1 PL-81-332 Gdynia Tel. (48-58) 620 17 28 Fax (48-58) 620 28 31 E-mail: olek@miryb.mir.gdynia.pl

J. Bolalek University of Gdańsk Institute of Oceanography Al. Pilsudskiego 46 PL-81-378 Gdynia Tel. (48-58) 620 21 75 Fax (48-58) 620 21 75 E-mail: jerzyb@sat.ocean.univ.gda.pl

# Costing the impact of demersal fishing on marine ecosystem processes and biodiversity

### BACKGROUND

The European Union currently faces potentially conflicting objectives of maintaining sustainable fisheries in European waters with all the economic benefits afforded to the Community through the fishing industry, while at the same time maintaining biodiversity and avoiding negative effects on the environment.

To date, the economic arguments for controlling fishing effort have focused on the costs of fishing per unit catch and maintenance of sustainable fish stocks for the future.

The current objectives of the EU are to control the environmental impact of fishing and to strike a balance between economic needs and protection of the environment.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

COST-Impact aims to put an economic valuation or costing on marine ecosystem resources or goods and services and indicate how this value is affected by fishing. This will provide fisheries and coastal zone managers with an effective tool to determine their policies.

The primary objectives are to provide advice to decision-makers on:

- 1. how demersal fishing impacts on the biodiversity of marine benthos and the associated goods and services, such as nutrient cycling, that they provide;
- 2. how these impacts influence other marine ecosystem processes;
- 3. what the likely values of marine ecosystem goods and services are and how these values are affected by fishing.

More specifically the objectives are:

- 1. collating existing data on the effects of demersal fishing;
- 2. experiments on goods and services provided by biodiversity;
- 3. modelling the effects of fishing on marine ecosystems;
- 4. modelling the costs/benefits of changes in fishing on the value of ecosystem services and natural capital.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The project will help managers to integrate fishing policy with environment policy. COST-Impact will provide tools that help determine whether a balance can be achieved between the economic value of fisheries and the impacts of fishing on marine ecosystems and the economic value of the goods and services they provide.

With such knowledge, strategies can be developed for management of fisheries effort. Such strategies would balance the environmental impact on marine benthic biodiversity and the services the benthos provide for marine ecosystem functioning against the socioeconomic benefits of fishing.

More specifically, the expected results are:

- 1. an integrated European database;
- 2. empirical models of relationships between fishing and biodiversity;

- 3. empirical models of relationships between biodiversity and nutrient cycling, and ERSEM modelling of the impact of changes in fishing effort on marine ecosystem processes;
- 4. a bioeconomic model of the effects of changes in fishing on marine ecosystem processes, the economic value of the goods and services they provide and the value of the fisheries;
- 5. a management manual.

# European fisheries ecosystem plan EFEP

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site: Q5RS-2001-01685 Shared-cost project 1.1.2001 36 months Jacques Fuchs www.efep.org **Coordinator** Christopher L. J. Frid University of Newcastle Dove Marine Laboratory Cullercoats, North Shields Tyne and Wear NE30 4PZ United Kingdom Tel. (44-191) 252 48 50 Fax (44-191) 252 10 54 E-mail: c.l.j.frid@newcastle.ac.uk

# PARTNERS

Maria-de-Fátima Borges Instituto de Investigação das Pescas e do Mar Avenida da Brasília s/n P-1449-006 Lisbon Tel. (351) 213 02 70 00 E-mail: mfborges@ipimar.pt

Knut Mikalsen University of Tromsø Department of Political Sciences N-9037 Tromsø Tel. (47) 77 64 43 12 E-mail: knutm@sv.uit.no

Stefán Áki Ragnarsson Marine Research Institute Skúlagata 4 PO Box 1390 IS-121 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 552 02 40 E-mail: steara@hafro.is Gerjan Piet Netherlands Institute for Fisheries Research PO Box 68 1970 AB IJmuiden Netherlands Tel. (31-255) 56 46 46 E-mail: G.J.Piet@rivo.dlo.nl

### European fisheries ecosystem plan

#### BACKGROUND

The US National Marine Fisheries Service developed the concept of fisheries ecosystem plans (FEPs). The plans are designed to incorporate the principles and policies of ecosystem conservation into fisheries management. Specifically, an FEP provides a description and understanding of the basic environmental and human context in which a fishery is managed, they direct the use of that information for fisheries management and define strategies by which management objectives can be developed and implemented.

The European fisheries ecosystem plan (EFEP) will be achieved through the involvement of marine scientists, social scientists, economists and stakeholders (fishermen, fisheries managers, non-governmental organisations, etc.). The North Sea will be used as a case study; however, consideration will be given to the additional issues/regional differences that would influence the development of such plans for the northern/subarctic and Atlantic margin fisheries.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The specific objectives of the project incorporated into work packages are:

- 1. to consult and develop links with stakeholders that have an interest in the North Sea (WP1);
- 2. to characterise the biological and physico-chemical environment of the North Sea which supports the fishery and to develop a conceptual model of the North Sea's key processes and food-web (WP2);
- 3. to rationalise the North Sea web into a 'significant web' which includes, amongst other criteria, habitats/species (as defined in EC legislation). A review of the metrics that have been used to measure the state/health of ecosystems and, potentially, develop new and/or modify existing ones (WP3);
- to calculate total removals of harvest by-catch and incidental mortality in the North Sea (WP4);
- 5. to assess the degree of uncertainty in WP3 and WP4. A review of the input from stakeholders and develop a set of possible management regimes for later testing on the 'significant web model' (WP5);
- 6. to assess the evidence for ecosystem effects of fishing and match management responses that are acceptable to stakeholders and which are against them where they are significant (WP6);
- 7. to feed back results of management scenarios to stakeholders, elicit views and develop a draft FEP for the North Sea (WP7).

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The EFEP project will lead to a greatly increased understanding of the effect of fisheries on major components of the ecosystem and food-web dynamics. In addition, a set of tested management responses will be produced giving indications as to how to control the effect where significant. Policy-makers and managers will be informed of the results through the adoption of a project web site, a strict publication plan, academic- and policy-based conferences via the members of the EFEP Steering Committee, ICES meetings, dissemination through workshops and regular briefing/press releases.

# Estimation of the reproduction capacity of European eel EELREP

Contract number:Q5RS-2001-01836Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.11.2001Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Jacques FuchsProject web site:www.fishbiology.net/silvereel.html

**Coordinator** Guido van den Thillart Leiden University Van der Klaauw Laboratory PO Box 9516 2300 RA Leiden Netherlands Tel. (31-71) 527 42 48 Fax (31-71) 527 49 00 E-mail: thillart@rulsfb.leidenuniv.nl

# PARTNERS

Sylvie Dufour Museum National d'Histoire Naturelle Laboratoire de Physiologie 7, rue Cuvier F-75231 Paris Cedex 05 Tel. (33) 140 79 36 12 Fax (33) 140 79 36 18 E-mail: dufour@mnhn.fr

Pierre Elie Cemagref Bordeaux 50, avenue de Verdun Gazinet F-33612 Cestas Cedex Tel. (33) 557 89 08 02 Fax (33) 557 89 08 01 E-mail: pierre.elie@cemagref.fr

Filip Volckaert Katholieke Universiteit Leuven Laboratory of Aquatic Ecology Research Group on Fish Genetics Ch. de Bériotstraat 32 B-3000 Leuven Tel. (32-16) 32 39 72 Fax (32-16) 32 45 75 E-mail: filip.volckaert@bio.kuleuven.ac.be

Philippe Sebert Laboratoire de Physiologie Unité Haute Pression et Métabolisme UFR Médecine BP 815 F-29285 Brest Cedex Tel. (33) 298 01 64 62 Fax (33) 298 01 63 13 E-mail: Philippe.Sebert@univ-brest.fr Cliff Rankin Odense University Aquatic Biology Research Centre Hindsholmvej 11 DK-5300 Kerteminde Tel. (45) 65 32 23 48 Fax (45) 65 93 04 57 E-mail: Cliffr@mail.dou.dk

Csaba Szekely Veterinary Medical Research Institute Hungarian Academy of Sciences H-1143 Budapest, Krt 21 Tel. (36-1) 467 40 65 Fax (36-1) 467 40 76 E-mail: szekely@vmri.hu

Jan van Rijsingen Royaal BV Breedijk 13 5705CJ Helmond Netherlands Tel. (31-492) 53 30 58 Fax (31-492) 54 38 29

#### Estimation of the reproduction capacity of European eel

#### BACKGROUND

The ultimate goal is to stop the decline of the European eel population. The decline is probably multifactorial. We will determine the reproduction capacity of silver eels from different locations and the impact of parasites on their physical fitness. Furthermore, we aim to provide management tools allowing the formulation of reliable decisions for eel ecosystems and eel fisheries management. For this, we will estimate the capacity of yellow eel to transform into the downstream migratory silver eel ('silvering'). Finally, we aim to provide fundamental knowledge on the reproduction process, which is likely to be critical for the recruitment of the species.

- 1. The capacity of the silver eel to swim to the spawning grounds will be studied. Swimming performance, high-pressure resistance, and the effect of swimming and high pressure on maturation are the key factors in this project.
- 2. The development of a silvering index. This will allow for formulation of reliable decisions for eel ecosystems and eel fisheries management.
- 3. Maturation index. Silver eels are still in a prepubertal stage, the gonad development being heavily depressed. We will develop selection criteria for stimulated maturation, and new procedures for inducing sexual maturation either by long-term swimming/ pressure or by hormonal treatments.

## **OBJECTIVES**

The ultimate goal of the project is to stop the decline of the European eel population. For this purpose, we need to understand the underlying cause of the decline. In this project, we will determine the reproduction capacity of silver eels from different locations and the impact of diseases and PCBs on their physical fitness. Furthermore, we aim to provide management tools allowing the formulation of reliable decisions for eel ecosystems and eel fisheries management. For this, we will estimate the capacity of yellow eel to transform into the downstream migratory silver eel ('silvering'). Finally we aim to provide fundamental knowledge on the reproduction process, which is likely to be critical for the recruitment of the species. This knowledge might be used in future studies to develop a procedure for artificial reproduction.

The specific objectives are as follows:

- 1. To study the capacity of the silver eel to swim to the spawning grounds. The relation between swimming fitness, PCB levels and infection will be determined as well as the relation between pressure tolerance and infection.
- 2. To develop fundamental knowledge that can be used to estimate the silvering capacity. So far, little is known about morphological and physiological changes coupled to the transition from yellow to silver eel stage. Analysis of the various morphological and physiological parameters will lead to the establishment of a silvering index.
- 3. To develop fundamental knowledge on the maturation process. The role of hormonal and metabolic factors in the regulation of silvering and sexual maturation processes will be investigated.

The necessary activities within the programme are divided into six work packages (WPs):

- 1. silvering;
- 2. swimming performance;
- 3. pressure performance;

- 4. maturation performance;
- 5. genetic variability;
- 6. synthesis and recommendations.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

All activities in this project regarding the reproduction capacity of the European eel (sub)populations are focused on two lines of investigation: estimation of the capacity to reach the Sargasso Sea and understanding of the silvering and maturation process, including the potential disturbing effects of environmental factors.

The two lines will provide complementary knowledge and the tools to measure distinct eel populations with respect to the capacity to spawn and produce viable eggs and sperm. This knowledge is essential to set up a Europe-wide eel management system, which, in turn, is required to stop the decline of the European eel population. The project will also provide fundamental knowledge on the eel reproductive process, thereby contributing to the development of artificial eel reproduction technology. With the technology to produce viable eggs, aquaculture will no longer be dependent on the natural influx of glass eel, which will also help to stabilise the eel population.

The conclusions from the different tasks will be combined. Information on swimming endurance, high-pressure acclimation, ion regulation capacity, hormone responsiveness, genetic variability, and environmental conditions will be brought together in estimating the reproductive capacity of silver eels from different locations. Based on this information, recommendations will be made for European eel ecosystems and fisheries management. In addition, important information will be obtained for the development of eel artificial reproduction. All the work packages will start simultaneously, even WP6, since in each WP new techniques have to be developed, and applications must be made for the eel studies.

# Response of benthic communities and sediment to different regimens of fishing disturbance in European coastal waters RESPONSE

Contract number:Q5RS-2002-00787Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.10.2002Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Jacques FuchsProject web site:www.icm.csic.es/rec/projectes/response

**Coordinator** Montserrat Demestre Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas Institut de Ciències del Mar Department of Renewable Resources Passeig Maritim de la Barceloneta, 37–49 E-08003 Barcelona Tel. (34) 932 30 95 00 Fax (34) 932 30 95 55 E-mail: montse@icm.csic.es

# PARTNERS

Albert Palanques Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas Institut de Ciències del Mar Department of Marine Geology Passeig Maritim de la Barceloneta, 37–49 E-08003 Barcelona Tel. (34) 932 30 95 00 Fax (34) 932 30 95 55 E-mail: albertp@icm.csic.es

Julio Mas Instituto Español de Oceanografía Centro Oceanográfico de Murcia c/ Varadero, 1 E-30740 Lo Pagán-San Pedro del Pinatar, Murcia Tel. (34) 968 18 05 00 Fax (34) 968 18 44 41 E-mail: julio.mas@mu.ieo.es

Manuel Marhuenda Mediterraneo Servicios Marinos SL Antigua Estación Marítima Muelle de Levante s/n E-03001 Alicante Tel. (34) 965 20 22 01 Fax (34) 965 20 69 27 E-mail: marhuenda@ mediterraneoserviciosmarinos.com Rainer Knust Alfred-Wegener-Institut für Polar- und Meeresforschung Sektion Vergleichende Ökosystemforschung Columbusstraße Postfach 120161 D-27568 Bremerhaven Tel. (49-471) 48 31 17 34 Fax (49-471) 48 31 17 24 E-mail: rknust@awi-bremerhaven.de

Michel Kaiser University of Wales, Bangor School of Ocean Sciences Menai Bridge Anglesey LL59 5EY United Kingdom Tel. (44-1248) 38 28 46 Fax (44-1248) 71 63 67 E-mail: m.j.kaiser@bangor.ac.uk

Anna de Biasi Consortio per il Centro Interuniversitario di Biologia Marina ed Ecologia Applicata Centro Interuniversitario di Biologia Marina Piazzale Mascagni, 1 I-57127 Livorno Tel. (39) 05 86 80 72 87 Fax (39) 05 86 80 91 49 E-mail: a.debiasi@cibm.it
#### Response of benthic communities and sediment to different regimens of fishing disturbance in European coastal waters

#### BACKGROUND

Response is an integrated strategy to determine the response of the biotic environment structure and the changes of the particulate matter dynamic caused by the disturbance of fishing activity. This research is focused to provide new perspectives and management options to the CFP in order to achieve sustainable fisheries and protection of biodiversity, a widely recognised problem in moving towards ecosystem-based management in fisheries. The main objective is to obtain more knowledge on medium- and long-term effects to different regimens of fishing trawl perturbation on the seabed, analysing cessation of fishing activity and different levels of fishing effort. The study will be performed in real fishing grounds of European coastal waters. The objectives will be achieved by means of six multidisciplinary work packages, by estimation of changes in the sedimentological process, benthic and fish community, and secondary production of the lower trophic levels.

#### OBJECTIVES

The main objective of Response is to analyse the physical and biological response of the benthic ecosystem to different regimens of fishing disturbance in real fishing grounds. Response will address the following specific objectives:

- 1. to identify an appropriate studied area in each study area of the North Sea, Irish Sea and Mediterranean Sea;
- 2. to estimate the seasonal fishery and fishing effort;
- 3. to analyse the responses (community structure variability, diversity and abundance) of the benthic communities (macroinfauna, epifauna, fish) and sediment (resuspension, water turbidity) by considering cessation of fishing activity and different levels of trawl fishing effort;
- 4. to estimate the secondary production of lower trophic levels to contribute to coupling and to integrate biological (benthic communities) and physical (sedimentological) data.

This is a case study for biological and physical geology interactions. Special attention will be devoted to synthesis of results from different work and recommendations to the CFP to achieve an ecosystem well-being. The comparison of the results of the different geographical areas can provide information on different responses of benthic communities and sediments to the same kind of disturbance. The dissemination of the results obtained to scientists, decision-makers, user groups and the public at large is an important objective of the project.

# EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Response will provide additional information on the variability and resilience of marine ecosystems especially for marine communities relevant to fisheries. This information may help elucidate the potential effectiveness of using different time-limited closure periods on the impacts of fishing, providing unique data on organisms and sediments due to cessation of fishing activity and different levels of fishing effort, and on secondary production of different regimens of fishing disturbance. This investigation will be the mechanism that will permit us to minimise or to reduce fishing impact in order to allow recovery of the benthic ecosystems. Response will offer a valuable interface with stakeholders.

## The effect of turbidity and hypoxia on the behaviour of coastal marine fishes ETHOFISH

Contract number: Q5RS-2002-00799 Contract type: Shared-cost project Starting date: 1.10.2002 Duration: 36 months Scientific Officer: Jacques Fuchs Project web site: www.ifremer.fr/crema/prog\_europeens/ Ethofish/ethofish.htm **Coordinator** Paolo Domenici Organismal Biology Group International Marine Centre Località Sa Mardini I-09072 Torregrande, Or Tel. (39) 078 32 20 27 Fax (39) 078 32 20 02 E-mail: p.domenici@imc-it.org

# PARTNERS

Robert S. Batty Scottish Association for Marine Science Dunstaffnage Marine Laboratory Oban Argyll PA37 1QA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1631) 55 92 84 Fax (44-1631) 55 90 01 E-mail: rsb@dml.ac.uk

John Fleng Steffensen University of Copenhagen Marine Biological Laboratory Strandpromenaden 5 DK-3000 Helsingor Tel. (45) 49 21 33 44 Fax (45) 87 01 32 76 53 E-mail: JFSteffensen@zi.ku.dk

Guy Claireaux Centre de Recherche en Écologie Marine et Aquaculture CNRS-Ifremer Place du Seminaire BP 5 F-17137 L'Humeau Tel. (33) 546 50 06 18 Fax (33) 546 50 06 00 E-mail: Guy.Claireaux@ifremer.fr Anne Christine Utne Palm University of Bergen Department of Fisheries and Marine Biology High Technology Centre N-5020 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 58 44 85 Fax (47) 55 58 44 50 E-mail: Anne.Utne@ifm.uib.no

#### The effect of turbidity and hypoxia on the behaviour of coastal marine fishes

#### BACKGROUND

Current knowledge of the behavioural and physiological processes that regulate the interaction between environmental variations (both man-made and natural) and the ecology of animals (i.e. their abundance and distribution) is limited. This knowledge is fundamental for understanding and predicting the effect of environmental disturbances on ecosystems, while its limitation is an obstacle to the development of specific environmental regulations. Turbidity and oxygen availability are two important environmental factors that are greatly affected by human activities along coasts. We will examine the effect of turbidity and oxygen availability on ecologically relevant behaviours such as habitat selection, predator–prey interactions and aggregation. We will use modern methods integrating laboratory and field studies. As a result, we will determine experimentally the thresholds beyond which turbidity and oxygen saturation alter fish behavioural and/or physiological processes. Experimental results will be incorporated into a conceptual model, including situation-specific sub-models of fish behaviour in response to hypoxia and turbidity.

## **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. To assemble and further develop an integrative laboratory and field methodology, linking physical measurement with behaviour and physiological monitoring, for *in situ* evaluation of the effects of turbidity and hypoxia on fish behaviour.
- 2. To determine experimentally the thresholds above which turbidity, and below which oxygen saturation, alter fish behavioural and/or physiological processes.
- 3. To understand how habitat selection behaviour, an important determinant of biodiversity, is modulated by variation in turbidity and oxygen levels.
- 4. To determine the extent to which predator-prey interactions (focusing both on predator and prey) and the schooling behaviour of fish are affected by turbidity and/or hypoxia.
- 5. To integrate the results obtained into a conceptual and predictive model.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Improved laboratory and field methodology for measuring physical variables and fish behaviour.
- 2. The effects of hypoxia and turbidity on metabolic scope and activity pattern.
- 3. Field observations on habitat selection and activity patterns in relation to oxygen and turbidity.
- 4. An understanding of the effects of variations in turbidity and oxygen on predator-prey interactions, aggregation behaviour and habitat selection.
- 5. Implementation of results into a conceptual model.
- 6. Dissemination through a web site, scientific articles in peer-reviewed journals, and conferences.

# Cod spatial dynamics and vertical movements in European waters and implication in fisheries management CODYSSEY

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site: Q5RS-2002-00813 Shared-cost project 1.10.2002 48 months Jacques Fuchs None Coordinator Kathrine Michalsen Institute of Marine Research PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 85 00 Fax (47) 55 85 31 E-mail: kathrine.michalsen@imr.no

# PARTNERS

David Righton Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1502) 52 43 59 Fax (44-1502) 51 38 65 E-mail: d.righton@cefas.co.uk

Henrik Mosegaard Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Department of Marine Fisheries Charlottenlund Castle DK-2920 Charlottenlund Tel. (45) 33 96 34 61 Fax (45) 33 96 33 33 E-mail: hm@dfu.min.uk

Peter Wright Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 54 36 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: wrightp@marlab.ac.uk Vilhjalmur Thorsteinsson Marine Research Institute of Iceland Skúlagata 4 PO Box 1390 IS-121 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 552 02 40 Fax (354) 562 37 90 E-mail: villi@hafro.is

Geir Huse University of Bergen Department of Fisheries and Marine Biology PO Box 7800 Thormøhlens Gate 55 N-5020 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 58 44 39 Fax (47) 55 58 44 50 E-mail: geir.huse@ifm.uib.no

Hans-Harald Hinrichsen Department of Fisheries Biology Institut für Meereskunde an der Universität Kiel Düsternbrooker Weg 20 D-24105 Kiel Tel. (49-431) 600 45 66 Fax (49-431) 600 15 15 E-mail: hhinrichsen@ifm.umi-kiel.de

# Cod spatial dynamics and vertical movements in European waters and implication in fisheries management

#### BACKGROUND

Fisheries managers face a number of management problems for European cod stocks, some of them generic, some of them specific. Most seriously, stock decline in the northeast Atlantic has alarmed fisheries managers everywhere. Firstly, the recent development of recovery plans for North Sea and Irish Sea cod stocks have highlighted the absence of high-quality basic biological information on which to build robust multiannual technical measures to conserve and rebuild stocks. Such information is particularly important in order to evaluate the utility of the closed areas that have already been applied to protect cod in the North Sea and to the west of Scotland. Similar problems are likely to be experienced in the Baltic Sea and Barents Sea. Secondly, assessment of stocks has become increasingly difficult as the quality of commercial catch statistics has declined. Attention is now shifting towards fisheries independent stock assessments, and greater emphasis needs to be placed on understanding the causes of variation in these assessments. Thirdly, the effect of climate change on stock distribution and spatial dynamics of cod may be considerable. In each of these problems, a lack of basic biological knowledge hampers the development of conservation policy. Behaviour is a crucial aspect to consider when determining the nature of 'basic biology' because behavioural decisions underlie habitat selection and therefore influence the distribution, abundance and survival of populations. By improving our understanding of the horizontal migrations and vertical movements of cod and the influence of environmental and biological factors on them, we can provide management-relevant information as to the availability, accessibility and vulnerability of cod to fishing activities.

The fundamental basis and innovation of the Codyssey project is in its use of the comparative approach. A key benefit of using a multi-ecosystem comparative approach is that a greater range of behaviour and environmental conditions will be observed than by looking at one ecosystem only, thus permitting the formulation of quantitative relationships between specific behavioural traits and ecological variables. In doing so, these relationships can then be used to formulate and test specific management hypotheses or scenarios. Our adoption of this approach has been prompted by recent findings that suggest cod behaviour is rather more variable than has been assumed. Such differences may be linked to genetic or environmental factors, and by simultaneously comparing the behaviour of geographically, and apparently genetically, separate stocks, the role of environment and stock identity can be separated.

# **OBJECTIVES**

The principal aim of the proposed research is to improve understanding of the horizontal migrations and vertical movements of cod and the influence of environmental and biological factors on them in order to provide management-relevant information as to the horizontal availability, vertical accessibility and individual vulnerability of cod to fishing activities. The fulfilment of this objective will provide tools for the evaluation of stock assessment methodology, management and conservation of cod stocks in European waters and will be greatly relevant to future stock assessment and the management of cod stocks under the soon-to-be renegotiated common fisheries policy, and other fisheries management instruments. In order to achieve this aim, we will need to test the hypothesis that patterns of horizontal and vertical movement of individual cod vary systematically, and that the variation is the consequence of behavioural responses to environmental factors. The main objectives of the project are defined below.

1. To undertake a comprehensive data storage tagging programme to collect individual-level behavioural and environmental experience data from cod in four contrasting ecosystems: the North Sea, the Baltic Sea, the Barents Sea and Icelandic/Faroese waters.

- 2. To develop a geolocation database based on existing comprehensive hydrographic data sets.
- 3. To reconstruct horizontal movements of cod in relation to spawning/feeding grounds.
- 4. To identify key environmental forcers of horizontal movements of cod.
- 5. To simulate cod-population-level processes using behaviour-based models of spatial dynamics.
- 6. To describe patterns and mechanisms of vertical movement in relation to environmental parameters and develop predictive models of vertical distribution of cod.
- 7. To identify and validate signature microstructures in otoliths ('ethotyping') from recaptured fish and quantify their frequency distributions in populations in order to scale up individual-level behavioural results to population-scale behavioural phenomena.
- 8. To disseminate management-relevant information gained from the research as widely as possible through a variety of forums (e.g. ICES working groups).

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Achievement of these objectives will provide:

- 1. information on the timing, duration and scale of horizontal and vertical movements of cod;
- 2. definition of systematic changes in the horizontal availability and vertical accessibility of cod to fishing and acoustic survey gear, and recommendations for acoustic/fishing survey interpretation;
- 3. assessments of the potential and location of effective closed areas to conserve cod stocks;
- 4. understanding of the mechanisms of cod horizontal and vertical movements;
- 5. understanding of the links between the environment and cod behaviour;
- 6. improvement in our ability to predict the movements and spatial distribution of cod in response to changes in fishing effort or environmental parameters, and thus provide new biological inputs to models of assessment and management;
- 7. presentation of management-relevant information to fisheries managers through publications and appropriate forums, such as attendance of key project personnel at relevant ICES working and study groups, publication of project progress in the ICES newsletter, articles in the popular press (e.g. *International Fishing News*);
- 8. presentations of key results at ICES and other conferences, organisation of EU-wide workshops and mini-symposia;
- 9. dissemination of important scientific results in peer-review publications.
- In addition, further benefits of the project will be:
- 1. identification of the limitations and applications of archival tag technology;
- 2. opportunity for collection of biological material for cod genetic programmes;
- 3. development of data analyses/technologies (e.g. feeding tags).

# Managing fisheries to conserve groundfish and benthic invertebrate species diversity MAFCONS

Contract number: Q5RS-2002-00856 Contract type: Shared-cost project Starting date: 1.1.2003 Duration: 42 months Scientific Officer: Jacques Fuchs Project web site: www.bfa-fish.de/ish/projects/ proj\_mafcons.html **Coordinator** John Lancaster University of Wales, Swansea School of Biological Sciences Singleton Park Swansea SA2 8PP United Kingdom Tel. (44-1792) 29 54 51 Fax (44-1792) 29 54 47 E-mail: j.e.lancaster@swan.ac.uk

# PARTNERS

Simon Greenstreet Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB9 11DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 54 17 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: greenstreet@marlab.ac.uk

Johan Craeymeersch Netherlands Institute for Fisheries Research IJmuiden Netherlands Tel. (31-113) 67 23 06 Fax (31-113) 57 34 77 E-mail: j.a.craeymeersch@rivo.dlo.nl

Ingrid Kröncke Forschungsinstitut Senckenberg Abteilung für Meeresforschung Schleusenstraße 39a D-26382 Wilhelmshaven Tel. (49-4421) 94 75 32 Fax (49-4421) 94 75 50 E-mail: Ingrid.kroenke@sam.terramare.de Jan Helge Fosså Institute of Marine Research Nordnesgaten 50 PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 85 00 Fax (47) 55 23 85 84 E-mail: jhf@imr.no

Steven Degraer Ghent University Department of Biology Marine Biology Section K.L. Ledeganckstraat 35 B-9000 Ghent Tel. (32-9) 264 52 10 Fax (32-9) 264 53 44 E-mail: steven.degraer@rug.ac.be

# Managing fisheries to conserve groundfish and benthic invertebrate species diversity

#### BACKGROUND

Fishing affects marine ecosystems beyond the effects on just the target species. Populations of non-target species, and species diversity have declined, contrary to the Rio Convention on Biological Diversity. The 1997 intermediate ministerial meeting determined that an ecosystem approach to management be developed, enabling marine ecosystems to be utilised in a manner consistent with sustainable development and the conservation of biological diversity. This project aims to develop a management protocol which, when added to the present ICES fisheries management advice process, would allow managers to predict the consequences of management policy on species diversity. A theoretical model underpinning the management protocol will be developed, taking account of the actual ecological impact on fishing activity. The data required to use and test the ecological model, and apply the model within the management protocol, will be collected.

#### OBJECTIVES

The project will develop a management protocol to predict the consequences of setting particular total allowable catches (TACs) on benthos and fish species diversity. Developing and testing the theoretical ecological model underpinning this management protocol are a major objective of the project. Such a model requires a sound understanding of how fishing activities affect marine ecosystems, so the relationship between 'effort statistics' and actual ecological impact will be explored. The data required to run the ecological models (e.g. local productivity), and to test the model results (fish/benthos species diversity), will be collected. Finally, fisheries management statistics will be examined to determine the relationship between fishing effort and catch so that the ecological model, based on effects of fishing effort, can be applied within a management framework dealing with 'catch limitation'. The management protocol will be tested using recent stock assessment data and management advice scenarios.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The Mafcons project is concerned with providing fisheries managers with a 'tool' which should enable them to start to adopt a proactive ecosystem approach to fisheries management. This should be of economic benefit to all EU Member States with a stake in the North Sea fishing industry.

Mafcons will develop a management protocol that will allow managers to assess directly the consequences to fish and benthos species diversity of setting specific TACs, so enabling them to balance the needs of fishermen and the ecosystem. Ultimately, if successful, Mafcons will provide a 'blueprint' for future management, and the procedures, or protocols, developed during the project will become a routine part of the ICES/EC/fisheries ministers' management process.

It is important that the correct balance between the needs of the fishing industry and protection of the natural environment is maintained. Mafcons is designed to provide managers with the ability to maintain this balance.

The Community ecology science carried out to date in the North Sea has tended to be descriptive, with little attention paid to defining the underlying ecological theory and testing specific hypotheses. Mafcons should redress the balance, being theory oriented, with the emphasis on deriving and testing explicit hypotheses.

In addition to disseminating the work within the scientific literature, and through working documents to ICES, a Mafcons web site will be established. It is intended that a full description of the work being planned for Mafcons will be posted on the web site. All formal documentation (deliverables) and published papers will be available for downloading from the web site as portable document files.

# Assessment of biomass export from marine protected areas and its impacts on fisheries in the western Mediterranean Sea BIOMEX

Contract number: Q5RS-2002-00891 Contract type: Shared-cost project Starting date: 1.1.2003 Duration: 36 months Scientific Officer: Jacques Fuchs Project web site: www.marine.ie/rnd+projects/marine+ environment/environmental+research/ **Coordinator** Serge Planes Université de Perpignan Laboratoire d'Ichthyoécologie Tropicale et Méditerranéenne Avenue de Villeneuve F-66860 Perpignan Tel. (33) 468 66 20 55 Fax (33) 468 50 36 86 E-mail: planes@univ-erp.fr

# PARTNERS

Laurence le Direach GIS — Posidonie Case 901 163, avenue de Luminy F-13288 Marseille Cedex 09 Tel. (33) 491 82 91 35 Fax (33) 491 41 12 65 E-mail: ledireach@com.univ-mrs.fr

Raquel Goni Centro Oceanográphico de Baleares Box 291 Muelle de Poniente s/n E-07080 Palma de Mallorca, Balearic Islands Tel. (34) 971 40 15 61 Fax (34) 971 40 49 45 E-mail: raquel.goni@ba.leo.es

José Luis Sanchez Lizaso Unitad de Biologica Marina Box 99 Carretera Alicante-San Vicente E-03080 Alicante Tel. (34) 965 90 34 00 Fax (34) 965 90 34 64 E-mail: JL.Sanchez@ua.es

Ana Sabates CSIC Instituto de Ciencias del Mar Departamento de Recursos Marinos Renovables Paseo Maritimo de la Barcelonera, 37–49 E-08003 Barcelona Tel. (34) 914 58 55 10 Fax (34) 914 11 30 77 E-mail: anas@icm.csic.es Bret Danilowicz National University of Ireland, Dublin Department of Zoology Dublin 4, Belfield Ireland Tel. (353-1) 716 23 47 Fax (353-1) 716 11 52 E-mail: bret.danilowicz@ucd.ie

Angel Peréz-Ruzala Universidad de Murcia Facultad de Biología Departamento de Ecología e Hidrología Grupo de Investigación Ecología y Ordenacio de Ecosistemas Marinos Costeros Campus de Espinardo E-30100 Murcia Tel. (34) 968 36 49 98 Fax (34) 968 36 39 63 E-mail: Angelpr@um.es

Denis Ody World Wide Fund for Nature — France 188, rue de la Roquette F-75011 Paris Tel. (33) 496 11 69 44 Fax (33) 496 11 69 49 E-mail: Dody@wwf.fr

Manuel Gonzales Peréz AZTI Foundation Department of Oceanography and Marine Environment Herrera Kaia, Portualdea z/g E-20110 Pasaia Tel. (34) 943 00 48 01 Fax (34) 943 00 48 01 E-mail: mgonzales@pas.azti.es

#### Assessment of biomass export from marine protected areas and its impacts on fisheries in the western Mediterranean Sea

#### BACKGROUND

The export role of marine protected areas (MPAs) has been emphasised as one of their major prospective benefits, but not a single study has been able to produce export estimates. Such export is a main economic output of MPAs as it represents a production that can be used without damaging the MPA itself. The main objective is to test and develop methods to estimate export of fish biomass from MPAs to surrounding areas. These methods and their results will be the basis for developing a common management strategy for European MPAs. Mediterranean coastal fisheries have decreased over the last 25 years with subsequent socioeconomic consequences on rural employment. Management of MPAs to optimise biomass export can certainly contribute to the development of coastal fisheries through production of larger and more numerous fish. Thus, local fisheries can maintain their activity using traditional fishing gear and subsequently produce high market value and quality fish.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

Biomex will investigate the efficiency of MPAs as sources of biomass and the consequent export that can be expected. In this project, we consider MPAs as a management tool for providing sustainable fisheries in areas open to fishing. Thus, the main objective is to assess export of fish biomass from MPAs to surrounding areas. Measures of efficiency of MPAs for biomass export will be based on a multidisciplinary approach that will include biological and fisheries aspects. The standardised methods we intend to deliver by the end of the project will be applicable to the management of existing MPAs, as well as to designing future ones. The final goals are to develop a common strategy, to estimate the biomass export from MPAs, to assess the impact of export in a fisheries economics perspective, and to make widely available the knowledge gained in this project.

Four specific objectives have been identified:

- 1. To estimate the export of adult fishes from MPAs. This component will involve methods for estimating 'spillover' resulting from random movements and the density-dependent process.
- 2. To estimate pelagic export resulting from the dispersal of eggs and larvae. As eggs and larvae are often pelagic (see exception for benthic egg strategy), we will investigate pelagic export, which has always been the most difficult part to quantify in recruitment studies.
- 3. To estimate the contribution of adult fish export to fisheries. To quantify the impact of MPAs on fisheries, we will carry out experimental fishing surveys at increasing distances from the MPA boundaries to assess gradients of catch per unit effort.
- 4. To translate our findings from the first three project components into management actions and recommendations for MPA policies in order to ensure the valorisation of these scientific results into actual achievements for a better management of marine coastal areas. This objective will be achieved through:
  - the organisation of workshops involving MPA managers and scientists;
  - the elaboration of scientifically sound recommendations for MPA policies.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Biomass export will be assessed in several Mediterranean MPAs to provide comparative results. This project will also aim to homogenise surveys of MPAs in the western Mediterranean to allow directly comparable results and then transferring these methods to

MPA managers. The project uniquely will produce a set of comparable data across several MPAs that will be collected and analysed together in order to determine the effectiveness of the different MPAs with respect to their export value. Ultimately, we intend to identify physical and biological characteristics of MPAs that influence their inherent potential for export, and therefore define a strategic work plan to improve the design of MPAs when export is the desired goal.

We expect significant achievements in the following items:

- 1. tools to manage the project work (network, committees, web, training);
- 2. export estimate from fisheries survey;
- 3. export estimate from experimental fishing survey; export estimate from gradient of biomass from underwater visual survey;
- 4. export estimates for eggs and larvae.

2. Interactions between environment and aquaculture

# Biofiltration and aquaculture: an evaluation of substrate deployment performance within mariculture developments BIOFAQs

Contract number:Q5RS-2000-30305Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.12.2000Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Jacques FuchsProject web site:www.sams.ac.uk/biofaqs

**Coordinator** Kenneth D. Black Scottish Association for Marine Science Dunstaffnage Marine Laboratory Dunbeg Oban Argyll PA34 4AD United Kingdom Tel. (44-1631) 55 92 59 Fax (44-1631) 55 90 01 E-mail: kdb@dml.ac.uk

# PARTNERS

Angel Dror National Centre for Mariculture Israel Oceanographic and Limnological Research Environment Research Group PO Box 1212 North Beach Eilat 88112 Israel Tel. (972-8) 636 14 40 Fax (972-8) 637 57 61 E-mail: dror@mit.edu

E. Spanier University of Haifa The Leon Recanati Institute for Maritime Studies Mount Carmel Aba Hushi Street Haifa 31905 Israel Tel. (972-4) 824 07 82 Fax (972-4) 824 04 93 E-mail: spanier@research.haifa.ac.il

A. Malej Marine Biological Station Piran National Institute of Biology Forance 41 SLO-6330 Piran Tel. (386) 567 53 06 Fax (386) 56 74 63 67 E-mail: malej@nib.si Y. Karakassis Institute of Marine Biology of Crete Department of Marine Ecology and Biodiversity PO Box 2214 GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete Tel. (30) 28 10 34 68 60 Fax (30) 28 10 24 18 82 E-mail: jkarak@imbc.gr

H. Pickering University of Portsmouth Centre for the Economics and Management of Aquatic Resources Locksway Road Portsmouth PO4 8JF United Kingdom Tel. (44-23) 92 84 40 86 Fax (44-23) 92 84 40 37 E-mail: helen.pickering@port.ac.uk

K. J. Collins University of Southampton School of Ocean and Earth Science Southampton Oceanography Centre European Way Southampton SO14 3ZH United Kingdom Tel. (44-23) 80 59 60 10 Fax (44-23) 80 59 30 52 E-mail: Kenneth.J.Collins@soc.soton.ac.uk

Sonja Lojen Department of Environmental Sciences Institute 'Josef Stefan' PO Box 3000 Jamova 39 SLO-1001 Ljubljana Tel. (386-1) 588 53 93 Fax (386-1) 588 53 46 E-mail: sonja.lojen@ijs.si

# Biofiltration and aquaculture: an evaluation of substrate deployment performance within mariculture developments

#### BACKGROUND

The use of biofiltration as a way of optimising water quality in land-based intensive mariculture systems where water is recycled has become standard practice over the last few years. In recent years, however, a significant proportion of mariculture has been undertaken under intensive farming conditions in open cage culture in inshore coastal waters. At present, the farms are solely reliant on the local environment for waste dispersal. The accumulation of highly organic waste material on the seabed can have substantial effects on the biological composition of the seabed communities and, in severe cases, impact on the health and growth of target culture species with deleterious effects on the economic performance of the farm.

Biofaqs ('Biofiltration and aquaculture: an evaluation of substrate deployment performance with mariculture developments') is a new project supported by the European Commission, and includes partners from the United Kingdom, Israel, Slovenia and Greece. The objectives aim to demonstrate the effectiveness of biological filters ('biofilters') in reducing the environmental impact of intensive cage mariculture in inshore coastal waters of all the project partner States.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

This research project will demonstrate the effectiveness of reducing the environmental impacts of organic inputs from intensive mariculture by using biofilter deployments. The objectives relate principally to biofilter use over a pan-European scale that includes the inshore coastal waters of all the project partner States (i.e. will include fieldwork and experimental conditions relative to the Mediterranean and Red Sea interests of Israel). The project has three interrelated principal objectives:

- 1. To quantify the validity (effectiveness) of biofilter use in association with mariculture within both economic and environmental frameworks on a pan-European scale. As components of this, the project aims to:
  - review the current knowledge base relating to mariculture impacts on a pan-European scale;
  - appraise current and past biofilter initiatives both within and outside Europe and synthesise this previously disparate research;
  - examine existing biofilter designs to determine design principles that could be transferred from aquarium recirculation systems to open water deployments;
  - develop and/or advance quantitative impact assessment models and methodologies;
  - undertake test field deployments of biofilters in association with existing mariculture concerns over a range of mariculture types and impact levels;
- examine the potential for combining additive mariculture concerns with the physical structure of the biofilters.
- 2. To optimise biofilter designs and placement protocols in line with geographical differences and validated model predictions. This objective will be assessed principally through mesocosm experimentation and will examine:
  - biofilter design and performance over a range of temporal scales, a range of environmentally relevant physico-chemical parameter variations and under differing organic loading rates;
  - energy and nutrient fluxes in order to estimate levels at which intervention (removal or cleaning) will be required;

- the dynamics and/or requirements for biofilter fallowing;
- the placement parameters of biofilter deployment in relation to the relative location organic input point source and prevalent hydrological influences.
- 3. To examine the environmental and regulatory options governing post-biofilter usage and to provide detailed economic analyses of biofilter use compared with existing practices. Within this objective, the project aims to:
  - review the current regulatory status of mariculture impacts and mid-water substrate deployments in European waters and to ascertain the likely acceptance of biofilters within these regulatory frameworks;
  - evaluate the transferability of legal models within the European context;
  - develop an analytical tool within the framework of comparative legal analysis;
  - prepare pan-European cost-benefit analyses of biofilter deployment in association with mariculture development with specific reference to environmental value.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Through the achievement of the specific objectives outlined above, the project will deliver:

- 1. a comprehensive trans-European assessment of the environmental benefits of biofilter deployment in association with mariculture concerns;
- 2. guidance on both the physical design of the artificial substrate complex intended as the biofilter as well as the size and location of the deployments in relation to estimated organic load profiles and the prevailing hydrological dynamics of the deployment site;
- 3. a socioeconomic cost-benefit analysis of biofilter deployment compared with nondeployment;
- 4. guidelines on the regulatory framework required for such deployments;
- 5. targets for future research priorities after the termination of the initial project within a determined framework of standardised research protocols;
- 6. a network of researchers and practitioners in the field through the mutual publishing of findings and the formal and informal exchange of data and results integral to the project via joint fieldwork programmes and annual workshops. The network will be extended with the project partners through close association with the Meramed programme and through selective invitations from representatives of the mariculture industry and statutory regulatory bodies to attend the final workshop;
- 7. dissemination of the findings of the project both within Europe and beyond, including academics, practitioners and policy-makers, through the publication of academic papers, trade press articles, notes and project reports;
- 8. the posting of project summaries on a project-specific Internet site;
- 9. presentations at conferences, workshops and industry meetings.

## Rapid and ultrasensitive fluorescent test for the tracking of toxic algae in the marine environment DETAL

Contract number:Q5RS-2000-30778Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.12.2000Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Jacques FuchsProject web site:http://detal.obs-banyuls.fr

Coordinator Hervé Moreau Laboratoire Arago BP 44 F-66651 Banyuls-sur-Mer Cedex Tel. (33) 468 88 73 09 Fax (33) 468 88 73 98 E-mail: h.moreau@obs-banyuls.fr

# PARTNERS

Linda K. Medlin Alfred-Wegener-Institut für Polar- und Meeresforschung Postfach 120161 Am Handelshafen D-27570 Bremerhaven E-mail: Imedlin@awi-bremerhaven.de

Øjvind Møstrup University of Copenhagen Botanical Institute Department of Phycology Oester farimagsgade 2D DK-1353 Copenhagen E-mail: moestrup@bot.ku.dk

Jean-Louis Drocourt Chemunex Company SA Immeuble Paryseine 3, allée de la Seine F-94854 Ivry-sur-Seine E-mail: jldrct@worldnet.fr

Veronique Sechet Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer Microbiologie et Phycotoxines DEL BP 21105 Rue de l'Île d'Yeu F-44311 Nantes Cedex 3 E-mail: Veronique.Sechet@ifremer.fr Santiago Fraga Rivas Instituto Español de Oceanografía Centro Oceanográfico de Vigo PO Box 1552 Subida a Radiofaro, 50 E-36200 Vigo E-mail: santiago.fraga@vi.ieo.es

# Rapid and ultrasensitive fluorescent test for the tracking of toxic algae in the marine environment

#### BACKGROUND

The occurrence of harmful algal blooms (HABs) has been known since antiquity, but, during recent years, these events have become an increasing problem in coastal marine waters, and particularly along European coasts. Monitoring for HABs is a requirement of EU Directive 91/492/EEC and most European countries have monitoring programmes to ban shellfish harvesting during harmful algal bloom events or when shellfish reach a specified level of toxicity that is potentially harmful to humans.

Planktonic toxic blooms can cause neurotoxic shellfish poisoning (NSP), paralytic shellfish poisoning (PSP), amnesic shellfish poisoning (ASP), ciguatera fish poisoning (CFP) or diarrhetic shellfish poisoning (DSP). New species of harmful algae are continuously detected, and more worrisome new toxins are being found and chemically characterised. Currently, PSP is the most widespread shellfish poisoning occurring all over the world, followed by DSP. These two toxic syndromes are of particular importance on European coasts. The other poisonings, ASP and NSP, have more restricted geographical occurrences, although there are now new reports of ASP from Scotland. CFP is localised in tropical waters only.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

DNA and RNA probes, cell-surface antibodies and other molecular and biochemical techniques have come into more widespread use for identification of a limited number of harmful algal species. Our final objectives corresponding to five work packages are:

- 1. to collect and cultivate harmful algae belonging to three selected genera: *Alexandrium* (dinoflagellate, PSP), *Pseudonitzschia* (diatom, ASP) and *Prymnesium* (haptophyte, fish kills);
- 2. to design and test oligonucleotide probes for the specific and sensitive detection of selected harmful algal species in the marine environment;
- 3. to prepare monoclonal antibodies specific to surface antigens of toxic algae for the specific and sensitive detection of selected harmful algal species in the marine environment;
- 4. to validate the specificity of the methodology on cultured and field material;
- 5. to transfer this technology to the different national harmful algal monitoring networks which represent the best-controlled sampling conditions existing to study the evolution of the populations of toxic algae.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

We will utilise state-of-the-art technology both in the use of molecular probes and antibodies for species/strain-level recognition. The probes will be incorporated into a format using a new solid phase cytometer, which uses a laser beam to scan a filter membrane onto which field samples have been concentrated, process signals from the probes, and record the number of micro-organisms. This proposed novel technology should allow for: a faster method of detection; an increased level of sensitivity in case of low cell concentration; and the identification of toxic or non-toxic strains within a species.

# Aquaculture and coastal economic and social sustainability AQCESS

Contract number:Q5RS-2000-31151Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:27.11.2000Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Jacques FuchsProject web site:www.abdn.ac.uk/aqcess

## Coordinators

Dominic Houlihan University of Aberdeen University Office Regents Walk Aberdeen AB24 3FX United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 27 39 78 Fax (44-1224) 27 20 25 E-mail: d.f.houlihan@abdn.ac.uk Nicky Spencer University of Aberdeen Department of Zoology Tillydrone Avenue Aberdeen AB24 2TZ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 27 28 67 Fax (44-1224) 27 23 96 E-mail: aqcess@abdn.ac.uk

# PARTNERS

I. Karakassis, A. Machias, N. Papadopolou, S. Somarakis Institute of Marine Biology of Crete PO Box 2214 GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete Tel. (30) 28 10 24 20 22 Fax (30) 28 10 24 18 82 E-mail: jkarak@imbc.gr

Valerie Cummins, Patricia Clayton University of Cork Coastal and Marine Resources Centre Presentation Buildings Western Road Cork Ireland Tel. (353-21) 490 42 89 Fax (353-21) 490 41 29

M. T. Dinis, K. Erzini, C. Pita, P. Pintassilgo, I. Noronha University of Algarve Centre of Marine Sciences Unidade de Ciências e Tecnologias dos Recursos Aquáticos Campus de Gambelas P-8000 Faro Tel. (351) 289 80 09 27 Fax (351) 289 81 83 53 E-mail: mtdinis@ualg.pt. J. Kettunen, T. Mäkinen, P. Salmi Finnish Game and Fisheries Institute Socioeconomic Research Unit Saimaa Fisheries Research and Aquaculture Laasalantie 9 FIN-58175 Enonkoski Tel. (358-20) 575 16 23 Fax (358-20) 575 16 09 E-mail: pekka.salmi@rktl.fi

I. D. Tuck, N. Bailey, J. Kinnear, J. Martin Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB9 8DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 87 65 44 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: i.tuck@marlab.ac.uk

C. Neofitou, Panos Pantazis University of Thessaly Department of Agriculture, Animal Production and Aquatic Environment Laboratory of Ichtyology and Hydrobiology Fytokou Street GR-38446 Volos Tel. (30) 24 21 09 30 64 Fax (30) 24 21 09 30 65 E-mail: Chneofit@agr.uth.gr

E. Papanagiotou, T. Alifakiotis Aristotle University of Thessaloniki Department of Agricultural Economy PO Box 232 GR-54006 Thessaloniki Tel. (30) 23 10 99 88 08 Fax (30) 23 10 99 88 09 E-mail: papanagiotou@agro.auth.gr Drosos Koutsoubas University of the Aegean Department of Marine Science Sapfous 5 GR-81100 Mytilini Tel. (30) 22 51 03 68 00/22 51 03 68 01 Fax (30) 22 51 03 68 09 E-mail: drosos@env.aegean.gr

#### Aquaculture and coastal economic and social sustainability

#### BACKGROUND

The small-scale fisherman, the aquaculture firm, the tourist industry, the private landowner and local government all have particular concerns in the coastal zone and their activities and their futures are related in complex ways. Although they all depend on a sustained resource base in coastal zones, their interests are often in conflict since different values, goals and interests motivate them. Thus, there is a need for a collaborative process in addressing complexities of this nature and deriving a sustainable development of coastal areas. The Aqcess project offers a holistic approach integrating the dimensions of ecological, socioeconomic, community and institutional sustainability.

# **OBJECTIVES**

The key objective is to define the sustainability of fisheries and aquaculture in biological and socioeconomic terms. The project is assessing the effects of interactions between environment, fisheries and aquaculture. It focuses, in particular, on the effects of aquaculture on local economies and employment, fishery performance, abundance of fish species and coastal biodiversity. The project aims to design and suggest tools and methods to assess the contribution of aquaculture and fisheries to the economic development of coastal areas and their socioeconomic interactions with other available economic activities. The project will review options and strategies for integrated utilisation of renewable marine resources in different rural regions. It will propose methods to obtain the participation of local actors in rural development processes and strategies, and tools for the transfer of experience, innovation and knowledge where they are needed.

To achieve these goals, the following objectives will be pursued:

- analysis of labour market conditions in selected areas of five European countries where aquaculture and fisheries coexist in widely different social and biological environments;
- 2. analysis of the impact on the local economy of aquaculture and fisheries: social and economic circumstances of rural communities given the interaction between aquaculture and fisheries, fluctuations in profitability and demand for products, and changes in regulations and incentives;
- 3. analysis of the impact of aquaculture on spatial and temporal patterns of coastal fisheries and biodiversity; quantification of both positive and negative effects;
- synthesis of results and evaluation of existing coastal resource management regimes in different European countries;
- 5. formulation of recommendations for sustainable coastal resource management.

# EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Describe and model the social and economic value of coastal fisheries and aquaculture in selected regions of the European Community.
- 2. Provide information on the diversification of the employment opportunities in these coastal areas.
- 3. Recommend policy and management initiatives for the enhancement of sustainable economic activity in coastal areas where fishing and aquaculture activities contribute significantly to local economies.
- 4. Recommend appropriate management policies aimed at reaching a balance between aquaculture and fisheries activities, taking into account the social and economic development of coastal areas and ensuring the reduction of any detrimental effects on the physical and biological environment.

5. Provide guidance to policy-makers for the design of local employment initiatives and explore the available opportunities for the participation of local people in the decision-making process.

# Species diversification and improvement of aquatic production in seaweed purifying effluents from integrated fish farms and from other waste sources SEAPURA

Contract number:Q5RS-2000-31334Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.2.2001Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Jacques FuchsProject web site:www.Seapura.com

Coordinator Klaus Lüning Alfred-Wegener-Institut für Polar- und Meeresforschung Columbusstraße Postfach 120161 D-27568 Bremerhaven E-mail: kluening@awi-bremerhaven.de

# PARTNERS

Guillermo García Reina Universidad de la Palmas de Gran Canaria Juan de Quesada, 30 E-35001 Las Palmas de Gran Canaria E-mail: ggr@cistia.es

Rui Santos Universidade do Algarve Campus de Gambelas Estrada de Penha P-8000-100 Faro E-mail: rosanto@mozart.si.ualg.pt

Isabel Sousa Pinto Universidade de Porto Centro Interdisciplinar de Investigação, Marinha e Ambiental Rua do Campo Alegre, 823 P-4150-180 Oporto E-mail: ispinto@fc.up.pt

M. J. Dring Queen's University Belfast University Road Belfast BT7 1NN United Kingdom E-mail: m.dring@qub.ac.uk

Felix Lopez-Figueroa Universidad de Málaga Plaza de el Ejido s/n E-29071 Málaga E-mail: felix\_lopez@uma.es Patrick Dion Centre d'Étude et de Valorisation des Algues Presqu'Île de Pen-Lan BP 3 F-22610 Pleubian E-mail: algue@aceva.fr

Ulrike Lindequist Ernst Moritz Arndt Universität Greifswald Domstraße 11 D-17487 Greifswald E-mail: lindequi@rz.uni-greifswald.de

— 114 —

#### Species diversification and improvement of aquatic production in seaweed purifying effluents from integrated fish farms and from other waste sources

#### BACKGROUND

Sustainable poly-aquaculture systems based on seaweeds (macroalgae) are tested, in which algal growth is integrated with fish farms, in conjunction with SMEs, so that the environmental impact and the costs of fish farms in Europe are reduced. The project is innovative in the following respects:

- 1. high-value seaweed species not used before in poly-aquaculture are grown as sources of cosmetics, pharmaceuticals and fine chemicals, and as fish feed;
- 2. seaweed production is improved by controlling day length to induce year-round growth, avoiding unwanted sporulation, seeding somatic cells, and the use of new tank and raceway designs;
- 3. health assays are developed for the farmed seaweeds, together with tests for the antibiotic activity of seaweeds against fish-pathogenic bacteria.

## **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. Increase of seaweed species diversification in integrated poly-aquaculture systems (IPAS), based on the cultivation of new seaweed species of economic importance to reduce nutrient loads of intensive fish aquaculture in onshore systems, in conjunction with SMEs.
- 2. Improvement of seaweed production in IPAS by:
  - manipulating physiological processes controlling growth and reproduction;
  - seeding somatic seaweed cells on newly developed artificial substrates;
  - testing new culture systems with different hydrodynamics.
- 3. Development of reliable assays for health and physiological status of farmed seaweeds, and tests for possible antibiotic activity against fish-pathogenic bacteria.
- 4. Economic evaluation of IPAS including the value of the seaweed produced and the benefits of purifying aquacultural and domestic wastes.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Completion of cultivation procedures of high-value seaweed species for purifying highnutrient effluents from fish farms and testing farmed seaweed as an addition to fish feed, in conjunction with SMEs.
- 2. Completion of the development of techniques for improving seaweed culture for obtaining year-round growth, prevention of mass sporulation, seeding somatic cells, and using new tank designs.
- 3. Completing health assays for, and obtaining antibiotics from, farmed seaweeds.

# Development of monitoring guidelines and modelling tools for environmental effects from Mediterranean aquaculture MERAMED

Contract number:	Q5RS-2000-31779	Coo
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	Jos I
Starting date:	1.12.2000	Akv
Duration:	36 months	Pola
Scientific Officer:	Jacques Fuchs	N-92
Project web site:	www.meramed.com	Tel.
0		Fax

Coordinator Jos Kögeler Akvaplan-niva AS Polar Environment Centre N-9296 Tromsø Tel. (47) 77 75 03 00 Fax (47) 77 75 03 01 E-mail: jos@meramed.com

# PARTNERS

Michael Carroll Akvaplan-niva AS Polar Environment Centre N-9296 Tromsø Tel. (47) 77 75 03 23 Fax (47) 77 75 03 01 E-mail: michael.carroll@akvaplan.niva.no

Patrick White Akvaplan-niva AS Polar Environment Centre N-9296 Tromsø Tel. (mobile) (30) 944 83 31 60 E-mail: pwhite@hol.gr

Kenny Black SAMS/DML PO Box 3 Oban Argyll PA34 4AD United Kingdom Tel. (44-1631) 56 22 44 Fax (44-1631) 56 55 18 E-mail: kdb@dml.ac.uk

Tom Pearson SEAS Ltd Dunstaffnage Marine Laboratory PO Box 3 Oban Argyll PA34 4AD United Kingdom Tel. (44-1631) 56 68 77 Fax (44-1631) 56 41 24 E-mail: seas@wop.nerc.ac.uk Ioannis (Yannis) Karakassis Institute of Marine Biology of Crete PO Box 2214 GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete Tel. (30) 28 10 34 68 60/28 10 24 20 22 /28 10 24 19 92, ext. 146 Fax (30) 28 10 24 18 82 E-mail: jkarak@imbc.gr

Niko Lampadariou Institute of Marine Biology of Crete PO Box 2214 GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete E-mail: nlamp@imbc.gr

Helmut Thetmeyer IFM Kiel Abteilung Fischereibiologie Dürsternbrooker Weg 20 D-24105 Kiel Tel. (49-431) 600 15 30 Fax (49-431) 56 58 76 E-mail: hthetmeyer@ifm.uni-kiel.de

— 116 —

# Development of monitoring guidelines and modelling tools for environmental effects from Mediterranean aquaculture

#### BACKGROUND

In the last decade, aquaculture of sea bass and gilthead sea bream has experienced a period of exponential growth in the Mediterranean region; however, little detailed information is available on the environmental impacts of this industry. In general, it has been assumed that these will, at least qualitatively, follow the pattern established in northern latitudes. Environmental assessment strategies, developed and proven in northern European cage farms, underpin effective regulations in those areas. However, the application of such strategies to Mediterranean coastal cage farms would be inappropriate without modification and adaptation to the ecological particularities of the Mediterranean Sea. In addition to differences in the species cultured, the climate, the current regime, and the level of europhication, differences in the composition and diversity of fauna and flora between the north Atlantic and the Mediterranean Sea must be addressed.

The development of an appropriate and effective impact assessment and monitoring system for cage farms is essential in order to ensure the sustainable development of aquaculture in Mediterranean coastal areas, while taking into consideration other aspects of integrated management of the coastal zone, including tourism, fishery and environmental protection.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

In order to address these various concerns, Meramed aims to develop and establish a model-based control system for the environmental monitoring of fish cage farms in the eastern Mediterranean. This will require the fulfilment of three major objectives:

- 1. to undertake a review of procedures used in the regulation and monitoring of marine fish cage farms in Norway, Scotland and elsewhere to be used as the basis for creating an appropriate set of protocols, monitoring systems and techniques for the control of such farms in Mediterranean conditions;
- 2. to carry out a field research programme to provide appropriate data on the environmental impact of marine fish cage farms in a range of conditions in the eastern Mediterranean;
- 3. to develop a predictive model to simulate the environmental response at Mediterranean Sea cage farms to differing cage stocking levels and feeding regimes. This will be designed as a management tool for both the industry and regulatory authorities.

Successful fulfilment of these objectives will result in the development of methods and strategies to assess the effects of the interaction between the environment and aquaculture by determining the influence of farm effluents on faunal distributions and on the interactions between wild and farmed organisms.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

A review will be made of the current regulations governing marine fish cage farms and of the environmental monitoring required at such farms operating in Norway, Scotland and elsewhere. The aspects of these regulations and requirements that are appropriate to marine fish cage farms in the Mediterranean will be identified and adapted to reflect the differing conditions. The best practices currently being used in regulating cage aquacultural operations in the other areas will then be used to suggest guidelines, control protocols and monitoring techniques suitable for regulating cage farms in the eastern Mediterranean.

Surveys will be undertaken at a series of cage farms in Greece that are representative of different environmental conditions and farming practices. Environmental conditions in the

water column and sediments will be measured in the vicinity of the cages and in control areas beyond the influence of the cages. Assessments will be made of the benthic infauna and epifauna and of wild fish populations in both the control and impact areas. Fish assemblages around cage farms and their effect on the flux of solid wastes will be evaluated. Detailed feed and production data from the farms over the years prior to the surveys will be collected. These various information sets will be analysed and collated to provide both an overview of the environmental impact of cage farms in the eastern Mediterranean and an appropriate data set to drive and validate a predictive model of cage farm effects.

This model will build on the experience already gained in modelling impacts at marine cage farms. Current models based on conditions in northern European tidal waters will be reconfigured and developed to ensure that model outputs truly reflect the complexity of Mediterranean conditions and are sufficiently sensitive to safeguard the interests and needs of both the industry and the regulatory authorities.

# Impact of aquaculture on the immune response genes of natural salmonid populations: spatial and temporal genetic signatures and potential fitness consequences SALIMPACT

Contract number:	Q5RS-2001-01185
Contract type:	Shared-cost project
Starting date:	1.10.2001
Duration:	36 months
Scientific Officer:	
14	· T 1 C (

Mario Lopes dos Santos Project web site:

http://www.zod.wau.nl/ceni/projecten/ salimpact/index.htm **Coordinator** René J. M. Stet Wageningen University Department of Animal Sciences Cell Biology and Immunology Group Marijkeweg 40 6709 PG Wageningen Netherlands Tel. (31-317) 48 39 22 Fax (31-317) 48 39 55 E-mail: rene.stet@wur.nl

# PARTNERS

T. Cross National University of Cork Environmental Research Institute Department of Zoology and Ecology Lee Maltings, Prospect Row Cork Ireland Tel. (353-21) 490 41 91 Fax (353-21) 427 05 62 E-mail: t.cross@ucc.ie

W. C. Jordan Institute of Zoology Regent's Park London NW1 4RY United Kingdom Tel. (44-20) 74 49 66 31 Fax (44-20) 75 86 28 70 E-mail: Bill.jordan@ioz.ac.uk

K. Hindar Norwegian Institute for Nature Research Tungasletta 2 N-7485 Trondheim Tel. (47) 73 80 14 00 Fax (47) 73 80 14 01 E-mail: kjetil.hindar@ninatrd.ninaniku.no J. Tufto Norwegian University of Science and Technology Department of Mathematical Sciences N-7491 Trondheim Tel. (47) 73 59 18 88 Fax (47) 73 59 10 38 E-mail: Jarlet@math.ntnu.no

P. McGinnity Marine Institute Salmon Management Services Furnace Newport Co. Mayo Ireland Tel. (353-98) 411 07 Fax (353-98) 411 07 E-mail: Pmcginnity@anu.ie

— 119 —

# Impact of aquaculture on the immune response genes of natural salmonid populations: spatial and temporal genetic signatures and potential fitness consequences

#### BACKGROUND

Salimpact assesses the extent to which disease transmission from Atlantic salmon aquaculture affects genetic variation in natural populations of Atlantic salmon and brown trout. This is achieved by comparative analyses of loci that are critically involved in immune responses (i.e. major histocompatibility complex (MHC) genes) with selectively neutral microsatellite loci. Spatial and temporal genetic studies of affected and unaffected salmonid populations in two geographical regions will be complemented by field experiments testing for fitness differences among MHC genotypes. This allows assessments of potential fitness consequence of disease impacts on MHC variability in natural populations.

## OBJECTIVES

The objective of Salimpact is to assess the extent to which disease transmission has, or has had, an impact on genetic variation in natural salmonid populations. Genetic signatures of impact of aquaculture will be identified by comparison of patterns of variability at selected and neutral markers. We have developed molecular tools to investigate genetic variation at loci that are critically involved in the immune response (i.e. major histocompatibility complex (MHC) genes) with variability at a number of selectively neutral markers (microsatellites). Both temporal and spatial cases, comprising affected (i.e. with documented history of impact) and unaffected Atlantic salmon and brown trout populations, will be identified and analysed. These studies will be complemented with field experiments which will assess the effect of mate choice and the fitness consequences of different MHC genotype frequencies in populations under semi-natural and natural conditions.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Validated protocols and techniques for the detection of microsatellite markers from archived scales and extant fish populations.
- 2. Collection of DNA samples obtained from selected populations (affected and unaffected by aquaculture activities) over time and space and the field experiments.
- 3. Marker analyses of DNA samples and statistical evaluation of the results.
- 4. Identification and quantification of the effect of fish farming on fitness-related traits within natural populations.

# Effect of nutrient release from Mediterranean fish farms on benthic vegetation in coastal ecosystems MEDVEG

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site: Q5RS-2001-02456 Shared-cost project 1.12.2001 36 months Jacques Fuchs www.medveg.dk **Coordinator** Marianne Holmer University of Southern Denmark Institute of Biology Campusvej 55 DK-5230 Odense M Tel. (45) 65 50 26 05 Fax (45) 65 93 04 57 E-mail: holmer@biology.sdu.dk

# PARTNERS

Yannis Karakassis Institute of Marine Biology of Crete PO Box 2214 GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete Tel. (30) 28 10 34 68 60, ext. 146 Fax (30) 28 10 24 36 12 E-mail: jkarak@imbc.gr

Marta Peréz Universitat de Barcelona Departament d'Ecologia Avinguda Diagonal, 645 E-08028 Barcelona Tel. (34) 934 02 15 17 Fax (34) 934 11 14 38 E-mail: perez@porthos.bio.ub.es

Marina Argyrou Department of Fisheries and Marine Research 13 Aeolou Street 1416 Nicosia, Cyprus Tel. (35-7) 22 30 38 64 Fax (35-7) 22 77 59 55 E-mail: margyrou@cytanet.com.cy

Tage Dalsgaard National Environmental Research Institute Vejlsøvej 25 PO Box 314 DK-8600 Silkeborg Tel. (45) 89 20 14 58 Fax (45) 89 20 14 14 E-mail: tda@dmu.dk Carlos Duarte Instituto Mediterráneo de Estudios Avanzados CSIC-Univ. Illes Balears c/ Miquel Marqués, 21 E-07190 Esporles, Balearic Islands Tel. (34) 971 61 17 25 Fax (34) 971 61 17 61 E-mail: cduarte@uib.es

Roberto Danovaro University of Ancona Institute of Marine Sciences Faculty of Sciences Via Brecce Bianche I-60131 Ancona Tel. (39) 07 12 20 46 54 Fax (39) 07 12 20 46 50 E-mail: danovaro@unian.it

Elvira Alvarez Peréz Direccio General de Pesca, Conselleria d'Agricultura i Pesca Govern Balear Foners, 10 E-07006 Palma de Mallorca, Balearic Islands Tel. (34) 971 17 61 00, ext. 5343 Fax (34) 971 17 61 57 E-mail: ealvarez@dgpesca.caib.es

— 121 —

# Effect of nutrient release from Mediterranean fish farms on benthic vegetation in coastal ecosystems

#### BACKGROUND

The coastal ecosystem is an important resource throughout the Mediterranean for commercial as well as recreational purposes. Marine aquaculture production of fish is a rapidly increasing industry in the Mediterranean where aquaculture is relatively new. Consequently, it is important to elucidate the environmental impact of this production.

The information indicating that the coastal zones may not be able to sustain the pressure from human activity is rapidly growing. The Mediterranean is generally considered an oligotrophic ecosystem, but there are signs of nutrient enrichment in some areas. The number of reports on the flourishing of fast-growing macroalgae in the summer with many visitors on the beaches is increasing every year and investigations of seagrass beds along the east coast of Spain show that the distribution of seagrasses is declining, as the rate of recruitment is slower than mortality. The loss of seagrasses may have a significant impact on the coastal ecosystem due to increased erosion and loss of habitat for a variety of marine animals.

Aquaculture production contributes to the pressure on the coastal zones. Fish farms are often located in near-shore areas which are also suitable habitats for dense and coherent seagrass meadows due to the strong currents and coarse sediments at such locations. This can lead to conflicts of interest between efforts to protect and conserve seagrasses in coastal zones and exploitation of farming activities.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The objective of this project is to examine the effects of nutrients released during fish farming on community dynamics of the benthic vegetation in coastal zones in the Mediterranean. We wish to obtain new and valuable insight into the following subjects:

- 1. fate of nutrients released from aquaculture production in the Mediterranean;
- 2. effects of aquaculture on seagrasses and associated benthic fauna;
- 3. shifts in coastal vegetation communities (from seagrass to macroalgae);
- 4. seagrasses and fauna as early-warning indicators of aquaculture impacts.

Nutrients are released from fish farms in dissolved and particulate forms, and both types of input may alter the benthic community significantly by enhancing the nutrient in the benthic compartment. In particular, the slow-growing seagrass *Posidonia oceanica*, which is the dominant seagrass in the Mediterranean, may be affected by a higher nutrient availability. Fast-growing species, such as smaller seagrasses or macroalgae, may take over the benthic community. Such a shift in vegetation will affect other trophic levels such as the associated benthic fauna. By understanding these shifts, we aim to identify early warning indicators of aquaculture impacts.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Due to the fact that the aquaculture industry is new in the Mediterranean, the amount of information on environmental impacts is relatively small. The use of the existing knowledge from Atlantic aquacultures is limited due to major differences between locations, for example the oligotrophic or ultra-oligotrophic conditions found in the Mediterranean and the presence of seagrasses in close proximity to aquaculture installations there. It is thus very important to acquire more knowledge on the environmental effects on regional scales as well as on the European level. The presence of seagrasses may prove to be a valuable tool for monitoring fish farming effects and for

planning new fish farm locations. The seagrasses are permanent plants, which may accumulate the effects during time and at the same time they are easy to monitor. In this project, we will utilise a number of methods to assess the effects of farming activities on seagrasses and the associated benthic fauna, which can be used by monitoring authorities. Supplementary to this, we will develop a dose/response model of the nutrient release and effects on primary producers in the surroundings. This model can be used during planning of new farms and, together with the fish farmer, to optimise the size of the farms and the composition of fish food, and thus contribute towards improved sustainability of the farming industry.

## Sustainable management of interactions between aquaculture and wild salmonid fish SUMBAWS

Contract number:Q5RS-2002-00730Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.10.2002Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Jacques FuchsProject web site:www.st-andrews.ac.uk/~sumbaws/

Coordinators Neil Hazon, Chris Todd University of St Andrews School of Biology Gatty Marine Laboratory Fife KY16 8LB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1334) 46 34 51 (nh)/46 34 54 (cdt) Fax (44-1334) 46 34 43 E-mail: nh1@st-andrews.ac.uk cdt@st-and.ac.uk

# PARTNERS

John Curtis Economic and Social Research Institute 4 Burlington Road Dublin 4 Ireland Tel. (353-1) 667 15 25 Fax (353-1) 668 62 31 E-mail: John.curtis@esri.ie

Patrick Gargan Central Fisheries Board Mobhi Boreen Glasnevin Mobhi Road Dublin 9 Ireland Tel. (353-1) 837 92 06 Fax (353-1) 836 00 60 E-mail: Paddy.gargan@cfb.ie

Bengt Finstad Foundation for Nature Research and Cultural Heritage Research Tungasletta 2 N-7485 Trondheim Tel. (47) 73 80 14 00 Fax (47) 73 80 14 01 E-mail: bengt.finstad@nina.no

Pål Arne Bjorn Norwegian Institute of Fisheries and Aquaculture Ltd NIFA University Campus Breivika N-9291 Tromsø Tel. (47) 77 66 74 18 Fax (47) 77 66 74 10 E-mail: paal-arne.bjorn@fiskforsk.norut.no

Sjoerd Wendelaar Bonga Katholieke Universiteit Nijmegen Department of Animal Physiology PO Box 9010 Toernooiveld 1 6500 GL Nijmegen Netherlands Tel. (31-24) 365 26 81 Fax (31-24) 365 27 14 E-mail: wendelaar@sci.kun.nl

Roar Kristofferson University of Tromsø Norwegian College of Fishery Science University Campus Breivika N-9037 Tromsø Tel. (47) 77 64 51 11 Fax (47) 77 64 60 20 E-mail: roarkr@nfh.uit.no

Bernt Martinsen Alpharma Harbitzalleen 3 PO Box 158 Skøyen N-0212 Oslo Tel. (47) 22 52 90 88 Fax (47) 225 29 09 E-mail: bernt.martinsen@alpharma.no

— 124 —

# Sustainable management of interactions between aquaculture and wild salmonid fish

#### BACKGROUND

This multidisciplinary project addresses questions relating to:

- 1. the decline in wild salmonid populations in north-western Europe;
- aspects of the migratory behaviour and physiological responses of juvenile salmonids, as they adapt to seawater and as they respond to the additional environmental challenge and stress of ectoparasitic sea lice infestation;
- 3. up-to-date appraisals and modelling of the socioeconomic importance, and interaction, of the aquaculture and game angling industries in peripheral rural regions of north-western Europe.

The research is necessarily multidisciplinary in approach and will engage academic and applied scientists, an SME consultancy and an industrial pharmaceutical company in focusing the various components on the overall objectives of quantifying the infestation levels which elicit significant physiological stress on the host fish, and an assessment of the possibilities of conserving and enhancing small definable stocks of salmonids in a sustainable context, but with minimum management intervention.

#### OBJECTIVES

Using state-of-the-art cell biological and physiological techniques and socioeconomic modelling, recommendations on target lice burdens to allow the sustainable development of both industries will be achievable. For wild fishery managers, recommended levels will be those below which it can be assumed that sea lice are exerting no significant negative impact on local stocks. For the aquaculture industry, target infestation levels will be those below which significant impacts on the health of their stocks are minimal. Perhaps most importantly, however, by incorporating our data into mathematical models in a parallel programme, we will be able to recommend target levels for lice on farmed stocks on wild populations with regard to larval lice export and cross-infestation of wild fish. These latter farm levels are expected to be considerably lower than the minimal levels which elicit physiological stress effects on their own fish, and hence will have obvious economic consequences for the farming industry and social and economic implications for wild fishery interests.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Identification of early migratory routes of salmonid smolts.
- 2. Assessment of species' susceptibility to sea lice infestation and the levels eliciting lethal and significant non-lethal stress.
- 3. Assessment of a prophylactic treatment protecting smolts from initial infestation by sea lice.
- 4. Socioeconomic appraisals of the aquaculture and wild game fishery industries, and their interaction, in rural areas of the EU.
- 5. Recommendations of the minimal levels of ectoparasitic lice infestation which are mutually beneficial to both industries and allow their sustainable development.



Q5RS-2002-00856 'Mafcons'

Sub-area 2.2: Scientific basis for fisheries management
## Genetic identification of fish by species-specific DNA markers for use in stock biomass assessments and detection of commercial fraud MARINEGGS

Contract number:	QLK5-1999-01157
Contract type:	Shared-cost project
Starting date:	1.1.2000
Duration:	48 months
Scientific Officer:	Sigurdur Bogason
Project web site:	None

Coordinator Eva García-Vazquez Universidad de Oviedo Departamento de Biología Funcional c/ Julian Claveria s/n E-33006 Oviedo E-mail: egv@sauron.quimica.uniovi.es

## PARTNERS

Paula Alvarez Jorna Fundación AZTI Departamento de Recursos Pesqueros Txatxarramendi Ugartea z/g E-48395 Sukarrieta Tel. (34) 943 21 41 24 E-mail: palvarez@pas.azti.es

Ciro Rico University of East Anglia School of Biological Sciences Norwich NR4 7TJ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1603) 59 35 25 E-mail: C.Rico@uea.ac.uk

Placida Lopes Instituto de Investigação das Pescas e do Mar Avenida de Brasília s/n P-1449-006 Lisbon Tel. (351) 213 02 70 00 E-mail: plopes@ipimar.pt

Costas Triantaphyllidis Aristotle University of Thessaloniki Department of Genetics, Development and Molecular Biology School of Biology GR-54124 Thessaloniki Tel. (30) 23 10 99 83 09 E-mail: triant@bio.auth.gr Inocencio Rodriguez Pescados Paco SA Carretera de Viella, 6 E-33010 Colloto, Siero, Asturias Tel. (34) 985 79 29 15 E-mail: info@pescadospaco.com

## Genetic identification of fish by species-specific DNA markers for use in stock biomass assessments and detection of commercial fraud

### BACKGROUND

The main objective of the project is to improve a fisheries independent method of fish spawning stock biomass estimation by developing genetic-based methods for the accurate identification of the early stages of the eggs of 13 commercially important marine species: *Trachurus trachurus, T. mediterraneus, T. picturatus, Macroramphosus scolopax, Scomber scombrus, S. japonicus, Gadus morhua, Melanogrammus aeglefinus, Merlangius merlangus, Merluccius merluccius, M. senegalensis, Lepidorhombus whiffiagonis, L. boscii.* Probes will be developed for eight more species for commercial fraud identification. The species of each group show overlapped distributions and spawning period and their eggs can be confounded in plankton surveys. Protocols will be used in real surveys.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. To determine the most suitable method for preserving fish eggs to allow both visual sorting and DNA recovery.
- 2. To develop species-specific mtDNA and nDNA probes for: hake, Argentine hake, Austral hake, black hake, Chilean hake, Patagonian hake, Cape hake, Boston hake, megrim whiffiagonis, megrim boscii, cod, haddock, whiting, Atlantic mackerel, Spanish mackerel, Atlantic horse mackerel, Mediterranean horse mackerel, blue jack mackerel and snipe fish.
- 3. To develop PCR-based protocols for gene probe identification of fish eggs.
- 4. To assess the degree of improvement of the new PCR-based method for egg identification with respect to the visual method of egg identification.
- 5. To validate the method for the detection of commercial fraud in the European fish markets.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Development of an egg preservation protocol.
- 2. Development of a protocol for routine DNA extraction from fixed eggs.
- 3. Development of species-specific markers for 21 commercially important fishes.
- 4. Development of an automated protocol for genetic identification of species using the new markers.
- 5. Assessment of the improvement achieved for egg identification using the new markers.
- 6. Validation of the new method for detection of commercial fraud in fish markets.

## Population structure, reproductive strategies and demography of redfish (genus *Sebastes*) in the Irminger Sea and adjacent waters (ICES V, XII and XIV; NAFO 1) REDFISH

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site:

QLK5-1999-01222 Shared-cost project 1.1.2000 48 months Tore Jakobsen www.redfish.de **Coordinator** Hans-Joachim Rätz Federal Research Centre for Fisheries Palmaille 9 D-22767 Hamburg Tel. (49-40) 38 90 51 69 Fax (49-40) 38 90 52 63 E-mail: raetz.ish@bfa-fisch.de

## PARTNERS

Juan Francisco Saborido Rey Instituto de Investigaciones Marinas Eduardo Cabello, 6 E-36208 Vigo Tel. (34) 986 21 44 66 Fax (34) 986 29 27 62 E-mail: fran@iim.csic.es

Thorsteinn Sigurdsson Marine Research Institute Skúlagata 4 PO Box 1390 IS-121 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 552 02 40 Fax (354) 562 37 90 E-mail: steini@hafro.is

John Dalen Institute of Marine Research PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 85 00/55 23 86 71 Fax (47) 55 23 86 87 E-mail: john.dalen@imr.no Gunnar Naevdal University of Bergen PO Box 7800 High Technology Centre N-5020 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 58 44 36 Fax (47) 55 58 44 50 E-mail: gunnar.naevdal@ifm.uib.no

# Population structure, reproductive strategies and demography of redfish (genus *Sebastes*) in the Irminger Sea and adjacent waters (ICES V, XII and XIV; NAFO 1)

## BACKGROUND

The present project has been internationally developed to increase the fragmentary and preliminary biological knowledge about commercially exploited golden and deep-sea redfish stocks (*Sebastes marinus* L. and S. *mentella* Travin) in the Irminger Sea and adjacent waters within the framework of an agreed four-year research programme. The multidisciplinary intentions are designed to jointly investigate unsolved problems in the field of stock delimitation, reproductive strategies and demography as three separate work packages, respectively. A total of 16 scientists and six technicians from the Federal Research Centre for Fisheries (EU–Germany coordination), the Institute of Marine Research (Norway) and the University of Bergen (Norway) will collaborate and contribute to the various analyses.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

Two commercially exploited redfish species occur in the Irminger Sea and adjacent waters, golden redfish (*Sebastes marinus*, Linnaeus, 1758) and deep-sea redfish (*Sebastes mentella*, Travin, 1951) which are currently treated as three management units straddling over European, Faeroese, Icelandic and Greenlandic exclusive economic zones (EEZs) as well as international waters. They are defined as golden redfish and deep-sea redfish on the continental slopes and oceanic redfish distributed over the pelagic Irminger Sea waters. The pelagic occurrences of redfish below 500 m and the 'giants' of the Reykjanes Ridge remained unidentified. The first work package deals with the reproductive strategy of the viviparous redfish species in terms of fecundity and seasonal cycles by sex. The third work package focuses on the dynamic demography of the redfish stocks including scientific and commercial fleet data.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The project will provide essential information on stock identification and genetic relations between the redfish occurrences, and improve the basis for assessing their biomass production. Thus, the results are expected to contribute significantly to international management regimes and achieve sustainable exploitation.

## Combining geostatistical and Bayesian methods to improve the scientific basis for the management of Atlantic mackerel fisheries GBMAF

Contract number: QLK5-1999-01253	(
Contract type: Shared-cost project	S
Starting date: 1.1.2000	I
Duration:	Γ
36  months + 2  months' extension	Т
Scientific Officer: Tore Jakobsen	E
Project web site: None	Γ

**Coordinator** Sevket Durucan Imperial College London Department of Environmental Science and Technology Exhibition Road London SW7 2AZ United Kingdom Tel. (44-20) 75 94 73 54 Fax (44-20) 75 94 74 44 E-mail: s.durucan@imperial.ac.uk

## PARTNERS

Sakari Kuikka Finnish Game and Fisheries Research Institute PO Box 6 FIN-00721 Helsinki Tel. (358-20) 575 13 50 Fax (358-20) 575 12 01 E-mail: sakari.kuikka@rktl.fi

Dave Reid Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 53 63 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: reiddg@marlab.ac.uk

Hannu Lehtonen University of Helsinki Department of Limnology and Environmental Protection Latokartanonkaari 3 PO Box 27 FIN-00014 Helsinki Tel. (358-9) 70 85 84 68 Fax (358-9) 70 85 257 E-mail: hannu.lehtonen@helsinki.fi Carl O'Brien Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1502) 52 42 46 Fax (44-1502) 52 45 11 E-mail: C.M.OBrien@cefas.co.uk

#### Combining geostatistical and Bayesian methods to improve the scientific basis for the management of Atlantic mackerel fisheries

#### BACKGROUND

Atlantic mackerel fisheries are economically important in EU waters. A major tool for the assessment of these stocks, which forms the main scientific basis for the fishery management, is a triennial survey of pelagic mackerel eggs. From these surveys, absolute estimates of spawner abundance are obtained. However, recent research has suggested that there may be large biases in survey estimates of abundance due partly to incomplete survey coverage of the spatial and temporal extent of pelagic eggs in the spawning season. It is also unclear whether the estimation methods applied account adequately for uncertainties in the estimates of spawner abundance and whether the current management approach is sufficiently robust to address these uncertainties.

The pelagic egg survey is to date the only fisheries independent data source available for the mackerel and horse mackerel stocks. The calculated egg abundance is entered into a stock assessment model that applies an age-structured population estimation method, VPA. This project aims to combine geostatistical and Bayesian estimation methods to reduce bias in estimates of egg abundance and to better account for uncertainties in these estimates.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The main objectives of the project are:

- 1. to combine geostatistical and Bayesian statistical methods to improve the scientific basis for the management of Atlantic mackerel stocks;
- 2. to apply Bayesian decision theory to evaluate the potential consequences for fishery management of applying both total allowable catch (TAC) and spatial controls, and to assess the information-gathering requirements of these controls.

The fundamental research carried out in this project deals with the sequential survey data on pelagic egg densities and aims to improve the estimates of egg production from this data and better account for uncertainty. Research does not directly seek to improve the stock biomass estimation methods and does not consider parameters such as fecundity and sex ratio. However, an improved estimate of egg production will have a positive impact on the output of models currently used to estimate stock abundance. Based on this principle, this project also aims at quantifying the impact of improved egg production estimates on the stock biomass estimates obtained through conventional modelling techniques which use the egg abundance estimates as one of the input parameters.

Geostatistical and Bayesian estimation methods are being combined to reduce bias in estimates of egg abundance and to better account for uncertainties in these estimates. Furthermore, Bayesian decision analysis methods will be applied to identify fishery control measures and information-gathering and estimation methods that will ensure that the management methods applied are adequately robust to deal with the uncertainties and conform to the recently adopted precautionary guidelines for fishery management in the CFP. The project also aims to use the uncertainty calculation methodology developed to design an 'optimal' egg survey design.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The expected achievements of the project are:

1. development of a mathematical Bayesian framework for geostatistical analysis of sequential spatial data on pelagic egg densities to improve estimates of egg production

and better account for uncertainty; incorporate environmental/bathymetric data to improve estimates;

- 2. development of Bayesian Monte Carlo integration methods to estimate annual spawner abundance from geostatistical analysis of sequential data for pelagic egg densities;
- 3. development of a method for optimising egg survey designs which, for given levels of total annual pelagic egg survey effort, will minimise bias and variance in spawner biomass estimates provided by a geostatistical estimator;
- 4. assessment of the potential biological consequences of some alternative management options for the western and horse mackerel fisheries that involve different abundance surveying and harvest control methods;
- 5. identification of the optimal resource abundance survey and estimation approaches for each combination of methods for controlling fishing mortality;
- 6. comparison of the risks of over-depletion and robustness with uncertainties in stock size of the western and horse mackerel fisheries under different methods of controlling fishing mortality with the quality of information available to different methods for gathering information;
- 7. identification of how alternative management strategies can potentially be applied to improve sustainability of the western and horse mackerel fisheries.

## European decapod fisheries: assessment and management EDFAM

Contract number:	QLK5-1999-01272
Contract type:	Concerted action
Starting date:	1.1.2000
Duration:	
42  months +	6 months' extension
Scientific Officer:	Tore Jakobsen
Project web site:	None

**Coordinator** Oliver Tully University of Dublin — Trinity College Department of Zoology College Green Dublin Ireland Tel. (353-1) 608 27 28 Fax (353-1) 677 80 94 E-mail: otully@tcd.ie

## PARTNERS

Michael Keatinge Irish Sea Fisheries Board Crofton Road PO Box 12 Dun Laoghaire Co. Dublin Ireland Tel. (353-1) 214 42 35 Fax (353-1) 230 05 64 E-mail: keatinge@bim.ie

Ivor Marsh Marine Institute Fisheries Research Centre Abbotstown Dublin Ireland Tel. (353-1) 821 01 11 Fax (353-1) 820 50 78

Julian Addison Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1502) 56 22 44 Fax (44-1502) 52 45 69 E-mail: j.t.addison@cefas.co.uk Daniel Latrouite Ifremer — DRV/RH Laboratoire de Sclérochronologie des Animaux Aquatiques BP 70 F-29280 Plouzane Tel. (33) 298 22 43 69 Fax (33) 298 22 45 47 E-mail: daniel.latrouite@ifremer.fr

Juan Freire Universidad de La Coruña Departamento de Bioloxía Animal, Bioloxía Vexetal e Ecoloxía La Zapateira s/n E-15071 La Coruña Tel. (34) 981 16 70 00 Fax (34) 981 16 70 65 E-mail: jfreire@udc.es

Raquel Goñi Beltran de Garizurieta Instituto Español de Oceanografía Centro Oceanografico de Baleares Muelle de Poniente s/n Apartado 291 E-07080 Palma de Mallorca, Balearic Islands Tel. (34) 971 40 15 61 Fax (34) 971 40 49 45 E-mail: raquel.goni@ba.ieo.es Francesc Maynou Hernandez Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas Instituto de Ciencias del Mar Departamento de Recursos Marinos Renevables Passeig Maritim de la Barceloneta, 37–49 E-08003 Barcelona Tel. (34) 932 21 64 16 Fax (34) 932 21 73 40 E-mail: maynouf@icm.csic.es

Cristina Silva Instituto de Investigação das Pescas e do Mar Departamento de Recursos Marinhos Avenida de Brasília s/n P-1449-006 Lisbon Tel. (351) 213 02 70 96 Fax (351) 213 01 59 48 E-mail: csilva@ipimar.pt

Henrique Queiroga Universidade de Aveiro Departamento de Biologia Campus Universitário P-3810 Aveiro Tel. (351) 234 37 07 87 Fax (351) 234 42 64 08 E-mail: hqueiroga@bio.ua.pt

Franco Biagi Università degli Studi di Pisa Dipartimento di Scienze dell'Uomo e dell'Ambiente Via Volta, 6 I-56126 Pisa Tel. (39) 050 50 09 43 Fax (39) 050 04 96 94 E-mail: biagifra@discat.unipi.it

Chryssi Mytilineou National Centre for Marine Research Institute of Marine Biological Resources Fisheries Department Aghios Kosmas Hellinikon GR-16604 Athens Tel. (30) 21 09 82 25 57, ext. 116 Fax (30) 21 09 81 17 13 E-mail: chryssi@ncmr.gr Dimitris Vafidis National Agricultural Research Foundation Fisheries Research Institute Nea Peramos GR-64007 Kavala Tel. (30) 25 94 02 26 91 Fax (30) 25 94 02 22 22 E-mail: fri@otenet.gr

Per Olav Moksness University of Gothenburg Kristineberg Marine Research Station PO Box 2130 S-450 34 Fiskebäckskil Tel. (46-523) 185 42 Fax (46-523) 185 02 E-mail: p.moksness@kmf.gu.se

Helen Pickering University of Portsmouth Higher Education Corporation Centre for the Economics and Management of Aquatic Resources Locksway Road Portsmouth PO4 8JF United Kingdom Tel. (44-23) 92 84 40 86 Fax (44-23) 92 84 40 37 E-mail: helen.pickering@port.ac.uk

Ken Collins University of Southampton School of Ocean and Earth Science Southampton Oceanography Centre European Way Southampton SO14 3ZH United Kingdom Tel. (44-1703) 59 36 42 Fax (44-1703) 59 30 59 E-mail: kjc@soc.soton.ac.uk

#### European decapod fisheries: assessment and management

#### BACKGROUND

The overall aim of the EDFAM concerted action is to provide a framework for future data requirements, assessment and management of European decapod crustaceans. EDFAM will also discuss the optimum management structures and policies that connect the structure and dynamics of these resources, the fishing process and the socioeconomic framework within which they are exploited. These actions are warranted given the low level of assessment work and consequent poorly defined management policies for the majority of these species and the importance of these resources to artisanal and offshore fisheries in Europe. Although some stock monitoring programmes exist in many countries and assessment is carried out at the ICES WG level, this applies to the minority of species. Assessment procedures need to be reviewed. Also, there is significant new knowledge worldwide in relation to assessment and management models to allow EDFAM to incorporate new developments and to apply them to the management of European crustacean fisheries.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The objectives and actions of the project are to:

- 1. review existing assessment data collection programmes for European decapod crustaceans;
- 2. review the biology and fisheries for each of the commercially exploited species in Europe;
- 3. produce a web-hosted metadatabase for European crustacean fisheries (ECFM) that will host all available metadata on these fisheries including biological, economic and social metadata (www.edfam.net);
- 4. review current stock assessment methodologies. This will include the models used, methods of parameter estimation, assumptions and robustness of the assessments;
- 5. host a conference on the assessment and management of crustaceans that will also explore new developments in source sink dynamics and metapopulation concepts;
- 6. explore the capacity for standardised assessment data collection for decapods and develop a database template for such a standardised protocol;
- 7. review the systems for management of crustacean fisheries in Europe. Issues discussed will include institutional arrangements, national policies, delegation of management, property rights, management scale and distribution of the fish resources.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

EDFAM is expected to identify gaps in knowledge of European decapod stocks and to make definite recommendations through:

- 1. a synthesis of new approaches to assessment. This is important as it will define future data and research requirements;
- 2. identification of the optimum management structures. This is important for future national and European legislation and the common fisheries policy.

The findings of the project will be disseminated to industry and to fisheries laboratories in Europe involved in research and assessment of decapod resources.

### A multidisciplinary approach using genetic markers and biological tags in horse mackerel (*Trachurus trachurus*) stock structure analysis HOMSIR

Contract number:	QLK5-1999-01438	0
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	Р
Starting date:	1.1.2000	Iı
Duration:		Р
36 months +	6 months' extension	A
Scientific Officer:	Tore Jakobsen	E
Project web site:	www.homsir.com	Т

Coordinator

Pablo Abaunza Instituto Español de Oceanografía Promontorio San Martín s/n Apartado 240 E-39080 Santander Tel. (34) 942 29 10 60 Fax (34) 942 27 50 72 E-mail: pablo.abaunza@st.ieo.es

## PARTNERS

Alberto Murta Instituto de Investigação das Pescas e do Mar Avenida de Brasília s/n P-1400 Lisbon Tel. (351) 213 02 70 62 Fax (351) 213 01 59 48 E-mail: amurta@ipimar.pt

John Molloy Fisheries Research Centre of the Marine Institute Abbotstown Dublin 15 Ireland Tel. (353-1) 821 01 11 Fax (351-1) 820 50 78 E-mail: molloy@frc.ie

Giuseppe Nascetti Tuscia University Department of Environmental Sciences Via S. Camillo de Lellis I-01100 Viterbo E-mail: nascetti@unitus.it

Andonis Magoulas Institute of Marine Biology of Crete Genetics Department PO Box 2214 GR-710013 Iráklion, Crete Tel. (30) 28 10 33 78 53 Fax (30) 28 10 33 78 20 E-mail: magoulas@imbc.gr Andrés Sanjuan Universidade de Vigo Department of Biochemistry, Genetics and Immunology Lagoas-Marcosende E-36200 Vigo Tel. (34) 986 81 25 69 Fax (34) 986 81 25 56 E-mail: asanjuan@uvigo.es

Ken MacKenzie University of Aberdeen The University Court of the University of Aberdeen Department of Zoology Tillydrone Avenue Aberdeen AB24 2TZ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 31 45 32 Fax (44-1224) 27 23 96 E-mail: k.mackenzie@abdn.ac.uk

Svein Iversen Institute of Marine Research PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 84 07 Fax (47) 55 23 86 87 E-mail: sveini@irm.no

- 138 -

Leonel Gordo Fundação da Faculdade de Ciências da Universidade de Lisboa Facultade de Ciências de Lisboa Departamento de Zoologia e Antropologia Bloco C-2, Campo Grande P-1700 Lisbon Tel. (351) 217 50 00 00 Fax (351) 217 57 31 41 E-mail: lsgordo@correio.cc.fc.ul.pt Cornelius Hammer Bundesforschungsanstalt für Fischerei Institut fur Seefischerei Palmaille 9 D-22767 Hamburg Tel. (49-40) 38 90 51 77 Fax (49-40) 38 90 52 63 E-mail: hammer.ish@bfa-fisch.de

## A multidisciplinary approach using genetic markers and biological tags in horse mackerel (*Trachurus trachurus*) stock structure analysis

#### BACKGROUND

The aim of this project is to assess the stock structure of the horse mackerel (*Trachurus trachurus*), which is an important target species in many north-east Atlantic and Mediterranean fisheries. The project will provide information which is currently lacking for an effective definition of horse mackerel stock boundaries, and will evaluate the status of the horse mackerel populations. The overall objective will be achieved by integrating the results from several techniques such as genetic markers, other biological tags such as morphometric studies and the use of parasites, physical tagging and life history traits (growth, reproduction and distribution). The genetic stock assessment will be performed by means of five different genetic approaches comprising the analysis of allozymes, the mitochondrial DNA and the microsatellite DNA. The proposed research will therefore set up an improved multidisciplinary tool for fish stock identification, and an exhaustive knowledge of horse mackerel stock structure, in order to allow enhanced management of horse mackerel resources in EU waters in the short, medium and long term.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The project aims by means of the development and validation of methods to establish the geographical limits and the genetic structure of the horse mackerel stocks in the north-east Atlantic and Mediterranean. A combination of various techniques that cover the use of biological tags (molecular genetic markers, parasites, morphometry), physical tagging and life history traits (growth, reproduction and distribution) will be applied to obtain the information requirements for the stock identification. A better understanding of the horse mackerel stock structure will allow the establishment of management policies that take into account the genetic integrity on a medium- and long-term basis.

To obtain this, a number of sub-objectives will be developed:

- 1. identify, by using different molecular genetic markers, populations and stocks from the Mediterranean Sea and north-east Atlantic that maintain and sustain the Castle–Hardy–Weinberg equilibrium;
- 2. indirect quantitative estimation of gene flow among the stocks, to evidence the population fragmentation;
- characterisation of the genetic diversity of the horse mackerel along its entire area of distribution;
- assessment of the summary statistics of levels of infection in terms of prevalence, mean intensity and/or abundance of metazoan infection in different horse mackerel samples;
- 5. interpretation of the results in terms of host population biology (migration routes, feeding and spawning areas, recruitment grounds, etc.) after the comparison of infestation levels in intra- and inter-sampling areas;
- 6. application of the geometric morphometrics on the horse mackerel body and otoliths, as a tool for the identification of intraspecific variation;
- 7. isolate body and otolith shape differences among areas, by applying multivariate statistical techniques;
- 8. evaluation of the viability of the application of internal and external tags in the horse mackerel;
- examination of the different population parameters growth rate, maturity ogive, fecundity, age structure, distribution and abundance — to identify horse mackerel production units;

- 10. assessment of the effects of the extrinsic factors (environmental conditions, fishing pressure), space and time, in the population parameters observed;
- 11. analysis of the relationship between the genetic characterisation and the production units consequences for the management in relation to preserving the genetic integrity.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The project will provide:

- 1. genetic markers to identify horse mackerel stocks;
- 2. the selection of tag parasites;
- 3. results based on morphometric analysis;
- 4. conclusions on the viability of physical tagging and the characterisation of production parameters by area;
- 5. the integration of all the information to delineate the boundaries of stocks.

The results produced will be scientific data allowing an improved formulation of managerial advice for the CFP, in order to plan sustainable exploitation of the horse mackerel, as well as a developed and validated multi-method approach to assess fish stock structure.

## A coordinated approach towards the development of a scientific basis for management of wild Atlantic salmon in the north-east Atlantic SALMODEL

Contract number:	QLK5-1999-01546	(
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	1
Starting date:	1.2.2000	(
Duration:	36 months	
Scientific Officer:		]
Mai	rio Lopes dos Santos	]
Project web site:	www.salmodel.net	]
0		1

Coordinator Walter Crozier Queen's University Belfast Agriculture and Environmental Sciences Division Newforge Lane Belfast BT55 7BL United Kingdom Tel. (44-28) 20 73 14 35 Fax (44-28) 20 73 21 30 E-mail: walter.crozier@dardni.gov.uk

## PARTNERS

Ted Potter, Mike Nicholson Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1502) 56 22 44 Fax (44-1502) 51 38 65 E-mail: e.c.e.potter@cefas.co.uk

Nigel Milner, Robin Wyatt, Ian Davidson The Environment Agency National Salmon and Trout Fisheries Centre Cambria House 29 Newport Road Cardiff CF24 0TP United Kingdom Tel. (44-29) 20 77 08 88 Fax (44-29) 20 79 85 55 E-mail: nigel.milner@environmentagency.gov.uk

Julian MacLean Fisheries Research Services Freshwater Fisheries Laboratory Pitlochry Perthshire PH16 5LB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1674) 67 70 70 Fax (44-1674) 67 26 04 E-mail: j.c.maclean@marlab.ac.uk Niall Ó Maoiléidigh The Marine Institute Fisheries Research Centre Abbotstown Castleknock Dublin 9 Ireland Tel. (353-1) 821 01 11 Fax (353-1) 820 50 78 E-mail: niall.omaoileidigh@marine.ie

Etienne Prévost Institut National de la Recherche Agronomique UMR EQHC 65, rue de Saint-Brieuc F-35042 Rennes Cedex Tel. (33) 223 48 52 48 Fax (33) 223 48 54 40 E-mail: prevost@roazhon.inra.fr

Lars Petter Hansen, Kjetil Hindar, Lars Erikstad, Arne Jensen Norwegian Institute for Nature Research PO Box 736 Sentrum N-0105 Oslo Tel. (47) 22 94 03 00 Fax (47) 22 94 03 01 E-mail: l.p.hansen@nina.no

— 142 —

Lars Karlsson, Arne Johlander National Board of Fisheries Fisheries Research Station Älvkarleby S-814 94 Älvkarleby Tel. (46-26) 726 70 Fax (46-26) 821 70 E-mail: lars.karlsson@fiskeriverket.se

Jaakko Erkinaro Finnish Game and Fisheries Research Institute Tutkijante 2 FIN-90570 Oulu Tel. (358-20) 575 18 71 Fax (358-20) 575 18 79 E-mail: jaakko.erkinaro@rktl.fi Guđni Guđbergsson Institute of Freshwater Fisheries Vagnhöfda IS-112 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 567 64 00 Fax (354) 567 64 20 E-mail: gudni.gudbergsson@veidimal.is

#### A coordinated approach towards the development of a scientific basis for management of wild Atlantic salmon in the north-east Atlantic

#### BACKGROUND

The project seeks to advance the scientific basis upon which advice is given to managers of local, national and international salmon fisheries, compatible with the precautionary approach, as adopted by all signatories (including the EU) to the North Atlantic Salmon Conservation Organisation 1998 Accord on Salmon Management. Specifically, experts in salmon biology and in fishery modelling will carry out a concerted action to improve our ability to set salmon conservation limits, addressing transportability and dynamic change issues, and taking account of underlying stock structure. Work will also be carried out to develop more reliable estimates of pre-fishery abundance (PFA) for north-east Atlantic salmon stocks and to develop predictive PFA estimates that can be used to advise on catch options.

#### OBJECTIVES

The overall objectives of Salmodel are to improve our ability to set salmon conservation limits (CLs), addressing transportability and dynamic change issues, also taking into account underlying stock structure, and to examine methods of estimating pre-fishery abundance for north-east Atlantic salmon stocks and to determine whether and how PFA estimates can be used to give catch advice.

A number of specific tasks were set up to address these objectives, as follows:

- 1. to examine and agree definitions and principles involved in the use of biological reference points in salmon management;
- to review the quality of relevant data existing in national laboratories/databases and determine whether additions/improvements are necessary;
- 3. to review and evaluate progress in individual countries towards setting river-specific or regional conservation limits;
- 4. to review and evaluate progress on establishing national and international conservation limits and their use in developing ICES advice for the management of fisheries;
- 5. to examine methods for interpreting stock-recruitment data upon which conservation limits can be based; to explore the use of new data sets (e.g. catch time series) and to investigate the effects of dynamic change in both the stock and the habitat;
- 6. to evaluate currently available habitat assessment methods in order to assess our ability to transport stock/recruitment relationships between rivers and to examine uncertainty inherent to these extrapolations; to evaluate new technologies (e.g. GIS) that may assist this process;
- 7. to review the model currently being used to estimate pre-fishery abundance at an international level, and investigate means for independent validation of the PFA estimates; to examine the sensitivity of the PFA model to variability in input parameters;
- 8. to review the options for developing PFA forecast models and to determine the most appropriate stock groupings for use in international management;
- 9. to examine the role of risk assessment and to investigate the uncertainties in the use of the above models for management advice; to determine the biological and fishery implications of these uncertainties;
- 10. to evaluate alternative management approaches and consider management risks compared with the approach currently being developed;
- 11. to provide recommendations for further collaborative R & D in these areas, to trigger new bids for shared-cost project funding (particularly in model development).

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Development of scientific assessment methods to the stage where they can confidently be used for advice on the management of salmon fisheries.

More specifically, the following results are expected:

- 1. decisions on whether present interim assessment methods will support development, or whether alternative approaches should be adopted;
- 2. satisfactory method of setting and transporting conservation limits;
- 3. reliable estimates of salmon pre-fishery abundance in the north-east Atlantic.

### Sexual identification and development in the swordfish — Improved determination tools for more efficient stock assessment and implementation of control measures SIDS

Contract number:QLK5-1999-01567Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.3.2000Duration:32 monthsScientific Officer:Jacques FuchsProject web site:Inttp://www.uni-duesseldorf.de/WWW/MathNat/Zoophys/bridges/swordfish.htm

Coordinator Christopher R. Bridges Heinrich-Heine Universität Institut für Zoophysiologie Lehrstuhl für Stoffwechselphysiologie D-40225 Düsseldorf Tel. (49-211) 811 49 91 Fax (49-211) 811 49 91 E-mail: bridges@uni-duesseldorf.de

#### **PARTNERS**

D. Kime University of Sheffield Department of Animal and Plant Sciences Western Bank, Alfred Denny Building Sheffield S10 2TN United Kingdom Tel. (44-114) 222 43 16 Fax (44-114) 222 00 02 E-mail: d.kime@sheffield.ac.uk

M. Apostolopoulou, P. Megalofonou National and Kapodistrian University of Athens Department of Zoology Marine Biology Faculty of Panepistimiopoli GR-15784 Athens Tel. (30) 21 07 23 36 34 Fax (30) 21 07 27 46 04 E-mail: Yannmega@Biology.Db.Uoa.Gr

Jose Miguel de la Serna Instituto Español de Oceanografía Centro Oceanográfico de Málaga S. Ilisia Muelle Pesquero s/n PO Box 285 E-29640 Málaga Tel. (34) 952 47 22 61 Fax (34) 952 46 38 08 E-mail: Delaserna@Ma.Ieo.Es Gregorio de Metrio University of Bari Department of Animal Production Via Amendola, 165/A I-70126 Bari Tel. (39) 08 04 67 06 04 Fax (39) 08 04 67 02 83 E-mail: G.Demetrio@Veterinaria.Uniba.It

## Sexual identification and development in the swordfish — Improved determination tools for more efficient stock assessment and implementation of control measures

#### BACKGROUND

In the large, economically important, Mediterranean and Atlantic marine fishery for the swordfish (*Xiphias gladius*), the determination of both sex and gonadal maturity of fishes at capture are important requisites for the controlled regulation of the fishery. This fishery accounts for a yearly financial turnover of well over EUR 300 million within the combined fisheries of the EU. In many cases, the sex and the gonadal maturity of the swordfish cannot be determined due to the lack of external sexual dimorphisms between the sexes or due to the fact that much of the catch is 'gutted' at sea thereby making determinations on the landing of the catch obsolete. This type of data can then only be ascertained by the use of scientists 'on board' to examine the catch, an undertaking which may be both costly and time consuming under harsh conditions. In search of a more efficient and cost-effective assessment method of these two parameters, an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) mediated muscle biopsy (EMMB) will be developed to establish the levels of the sex hormones together with the lipoprotein vitellogenin for the swordfish and standardised using morphological and histological techniques.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The objective of the project is to sample swordfish populations from the eastern, central and western Mediterranean Sea and develop methods to determine steroid hormone concentrations and vitellogenin concentrations in plasma and tissue of these fish over a seasonal reproductive cycle. These will then be used to determine sex and sexual maturity and compared with histological studies made at the same time. Using this study as a calibration, a muscle biopsy test will be evolved for standard determination of sex and maturity from single muscle samples. This will be tested by simulated market conditions and 'double blind' experiments under field conditions.

The objectives will be carried out over two fishing seasons, with the second season serving as market testing. In the first season, the main objectives are to determine the stability of the sampling methods and to develop the necessary methods for determining steroids and vitellogenin in swordfish plasma and muscle.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

From the first fishing season, over 400 fish were examined throughout 118 fishing days. Steroid stability was proven and vitellogenin was isolated from female fish and antibodies for an ELISA test have now been prepared. From early results, it appears that some large male swordfish have levels of vitellogenin in their plasma and these have been correlated with the presence of the female hormone estradiol. Further examination of the gonads of at least eight male specimens from the central Mediterranean confirm the presence of occytes in the testis. This may be the first evidence of 'endocrine disruption' in a top pelagic predator within the Mediterranean basin and requires further study.

From the second fishing season (2001), 184 fish were sampled in Italy (62 males and 122 females), 184 fish were sampled in Greece (86 males and 98 females) and 335 fish (mostly sex unknown) were sampled in Spain. The histological analysis of testes led to the identification of a high percentage of intersex (25 %) showing the presence of isolated or grouped oocytes inside the testicular tissue of Spanish, Greek and Italian fish. The results from the steroid determinations were unsatisfactory and cannot be used for sex determination on a regular basis. Vitellogenin has, however, proved to be an excellent marker for sex and in a discrimination window from May until August with a lower jaw-fork length > 140 cm, all females could be determined using this molecular marker.

The earlier evidence of endocrine disruption shown in the first fishing season has been confirmed from fish taken in the second fishing season.

One of the main problems for the fishery is the large percentage (> 70%) of immature fish which are caught which have not reproduced previously as shown by histological and molecular markers.

### Development of structurally detailed, statistically testable models of marine populations DST2

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site: QLK5-1999-01609 Shared-cost project 1.1.2000 48 months Tore Jakobsen www.hafro.is/dst2/

Coordinator Gunnar Stefansson Marine Research Institute of Iceland Modelling Division Skúlagata 4 PO Box 1390 IS-121 Reykjavik E-mail: gunnar@hafro.is

## PARTNERS

Dankert Skagen Institute of Marine Research Nordnesgaten 50 PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen E-mail: dankert@imr.no

Peter Lewy Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Department of Marine Fisheries Charlottenlund Castle DK-2900 Charlottenlund E-mail: pl@dfu.min.dk

Kjartan Gudmundur Magnusson University of Iceland Science Institute Dunhaga 3 IS-107 Reykjavik E-mail: kgm@hi.is

Øyvind Ulltang University of Bergen Department of Fisheries and Marine Biology HIB, Thormøhlens Gate 55 High Technology Centre N-5020 Bergen E-mail: oyvind.ulltang@ifm.uib.no Kenneth R. Patterson Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom E-mail: pattersonk@marlab.ac.uk

Carl O'Brien Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom E-mail: c.m.obrien@cefas.co.uk

Verena M. Trenkel Ifremer — DRV/RH Laboratoire Maerha Rue de l'Île d'Yeu BP 21105 F-44311 Nantes Cedex 3 E-mail: verena.trenkel@ifremer.fr

## Development of structurally detailed, statistically testable models of marine populations

### BACKGROUND

Fish stock assessment is the basis for fisheries management advice. Data and models currently used for fish stock assessment in the north-east Atlantic area provide estimates of abundances of fish and exploitation rates, and estimates of precautionary limits for these quantities. Multispecies effects and dynamic growth are usually omitted as are spatial variation and fish migration. In some cases, specialised models (e.g. multispecies virtual population analysis — MSVPA) have been used to quantify some of these relationships and are believed to provide better fundamental descriptions of the stocks in question but, as the various models are rarely statistical, it has been difficult to make formal evaluations about the extent to which they are supported by the data or the improvements they may offer in practical terms.

## **OBJECTIVES**

The overall goal of the project is to decide on the level of complexity to use in modelling fish stocks for management advice. The first objective is to collect relevant data into data warehouses and provide objective means of analysing these through libraries of computer programs. The next objective is to validate present estimates of the stock sizes and exploitation histories for key fish stocks, using statistical models that include descriptions of growth, migration and predation. This will be followed by an evaluation to find out whether, when and how increased complexity in models enhances management advice on: (i) closed area restrictions; (ii) state of stocks and catch forecasts; (iii) small-scale effects such as local depletion of forage species. Finally, perceptions of limit reference points for safe exploitation of resources, taking spatial and multispecies concerns into account, will be evaluated and validated.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Construction of models that are empirically justifiable in that they contain an amount of detail in their structure which is appropriate to the data which are available. The intention is to develop fisheries science as far as the information will support such development. This can be used as support for decisions about the most appropriate level of complexity to be used in modelling fish stocks for supporting annual management decisions, and also in formulating long-term strategic advice.

## Demonstration of maternal effects of Atlantic cod: combining the use of unique mesocosm and novel molecular techniques MACOM

Contract number:	QLK5-1999-01617	Co
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	Te
Starting date:	1.1.2000	Ins
Duration:	36 months	De
Scientific Officer:		Di
Ma	rio Lopes dos Santos	PC
Project web site:	http://macom.imr.no/	No
•	*	

**Coordinator** Terje Svaasand Institute of Marine Research Department of Aquaculture Division of Genetics and Ecology PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 85 00 Fax (47) 55 23 85 31 E-mail: terje.svaasand@imr.no

## PARTNERS

Gary Carvalho University of Hull Department of Biological Sciences Molecular Ecology and Fisheries Genetics Laboratory Cottingham Road Hull HU6 7RX United Kingdom Tel. (44-1482) 46 55 40 Fax (44-1482) 46 54 58 E-mail: g.r.carvalho@biosci.hull.ac.uk

Dietrich Schnack Institut für Meereskunde an der Universität Kiel Department of Fisheries Biology Düsternbrooker Weg 20 D-24105 Kiel Tel. (49-431) 597 39 10 Fax (49-431) 56 58 76 E-mail: dschnack@ifm.umi-kiel.de Helge Paulsen Institute of Fish Biology Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Nordsoesenteret DK-9850 Hirtshals Tel. (45) 33 96 32 00 Fax (45) 33 96 32 60 E-mail: hep@dfu.min.dk

## Demonstration of maternal effects of Atlantic cod: combining the use of unique mesocosm and novel molecular techniques

#### BACKGROUND

Atlantic cod is a major target species for the European fishing fleet. All European cod stocks are under heavy fishing pressure or overexploited. An effect of overexploitation is a reduction in the average age and size, with an increasing proportion of recruit spawners in the stock. The basis for this project is to follow offspring from selected families of cod reared under identical and semi-natural conditions from hatching, through the larval and juvenile stages, and until sexual maturity, and compare their viability through these stages. Viability comparisons will be made between and within recruit female spawners and repeat female spawners. The investigation will improve our understanding of the relative importance of individual genetic variation compared with maternal effects on the growth and survival of cod and the results will be incorporated into management models to study how to improve fishery management strategies.

### **OBJECTIVES**

The main objectives are:

- 1. to examine the viability of offspring from recruit female spawners compared with offspring from repeat female spawners of Atlantic cod;
- 2. to examine variations in viability between the offspring of individual pairs of cod;
- 3. to analyse the demographic structure (age, sex, and maturity structure) of selected European cod stocks by means of historical data sets;
- 4. to evaluate the possible effects on cod recruitment and implications for fishery management based on the results of objectives 1, 2 and 3.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The expected result of this project will improve the understanding of the relative importance of individual genetic variation compared with maternal effects on the growth and survival of cod. The experimental results will be compared with a study of the demographic structure of selected European cod stocks to investigate how the spawning stock composition affects recruitment. The results will be incorporated into management models to study how to improve fishery management strategies.

## The role of sub-stock structure in the maintenance of cod metapopulations METACOD

Contract number:	Q5RS-2001-00953
Contract type:	Shared-cost project
Starting date:	1.1.2002
Duration:	48 months
Scientific Officer:	Sigurdur Bogason
Project web site: w	ww.hafro.is/metacod

Coordinator Gudrun Marteinsdottir Marine Research Institute Skúlagata 4 PO Box 1390 IS-121 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 552 02 40 Fax (354) 562 37 90 E-mail: runa@hafro.is

## PARTNERS

Peter J. Wright Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 54 36 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: P.J.Wright@marlab.ac.uk

Daniel Ruzzante Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Vejlsøvej 39 DK-8600 Silkeborg Tel. (45) 89 21 31 04 Fax (45) 89 21 31 50 E-mail: dr@dfu.min.dk Ingo Harms Universität Hamburg Institut für Meereskunde Edmund-Siemers-Allee 1 D-22146 Hamburg Tel. (49-40) 428 38 42 06 Fax (49-40) 560 57 24 E-mail: harms@ifm.uni-hamburg.de

#### The role of sub-stock structure in the maintenance of cod metapopulations

#### BACKGROUND

The geographical management units (stocks) of most commercially exploited fish species almost certainly do not represent single spawning stocks, but complex aggregations, or metapopulations, comprising many distinct sub-stocks. The number of sub-stocks comprising a stock has been referred to as the 'stock-richness'.

The stocks of many commercial fish species in the north Atlantic are considered to be overexploited, but groundfish, and especially cod, appear to be in a particularly depleted state. A recurrent feature of the decline in cod stocks (and those of many other species) has been the collapse of the spatial distribution of fish into decreasingly small areas of the original stock regions, implying loss of stock-richness. From theoretical considerations, erosion of stock-richness should decrease the genetic diversity and reproductive potential of the stock as a whole. Indeed, where moratoriums on exploitation have been effectively implemented, recovery of depleted stocks appears to have proceeded more slowly than might be expected on the basis of historical reproductive rates. If the depleted stocks have been damaged in this way by overexploitation, then the lesson to be learned is that fisheries management measures should be concerned not only with maintaining stock biomass within safe biological limits, but also with conserving stock-richness.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The overall objective of this project is to develop the conceptual and mathematical basis for advising on how fisheries management measures might be framed to conserve or restore not only stock biomass, but also sub-stock diversity. The case studies will be the cod stocks off Iceland and the west and north of Scotland. The aim is to establish the extent of genetic sub-structure in these stocks, how it is maintained, and the extent to which overall population dynamics are dependent on the sub-stocks. To achieve this, it is necessary to reach the sub-objectives of establishing the genetic, behavioural and oceanographic basis for the richness of the cod stocks, and the variations in productivity between sub-stocks, and to compile all the strands of evidence for sub-stock diversity in these cod stocks into a conceptual and mathematical model of the overall population dynamics incorporating sub-stock dynamics.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Improved understanding of the metapopulation structure of cod stocks and how vulnerable the populations are to disruption of the metastructure. The development of a conceptual and mathematical model as the basis for advising on management measures aiming at conserving or restoring both stock biomass and sub-stock diversity.

## Conservation of diversity in an exploited species: spatio-temporal variation in the genetics of herring (*Clupea harengus*) in the North Sea and adjacent areas HERGEN

Contract number:Q5RS-2001-01370Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.1.2002Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Tore JacobsenProject web site:http://www.hull.ac.uk/hergen/

Coordinator Dorte Bekkevold Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Vejlsøvej 39 DK-8600 Silkeborg Tel. (45) 89 21 31 00 Fax (45) 89 21 31 50 E-mail: db@dfu.min.dk

## PARTNERS

Henrik Mosegaard Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Department of Marine Fisheries Charlottenlund Castle DK-2920 Charlottenlund Tel. (45) 33 96 31 00 Fax (45) 33 96 31 50 E-mail: hm@dfu.min.dk

Rene Stet Wageningen University Department of Animal Sciences Cell Biology and Immunology Group Marijkeweg 40 PO Box 338 6709 PG Wageningen Netherlands Tel. (31-317) 48 35 09 Fax (31-317) 48 39 55 E-mail: rene.stet@wur.nl

Nils Ryman Stockholm University Division of Population Genetics Svante Arrhenius väg 16 Biologihus F, 5th floor, Frescati S-106 91 Stockholm Tel. (46-8) 16 42 78 Fax (46-8) 15 40 41 E-mail: nils.ryman@popgen.su.se Carl André Tjärnö Marine Biological Laboratory S-452 96 Strömstad Tel. (46-8) 16 42 78 Fax (46-8) 15 40 41 E-mail: carl.andre@tmbl.gu.se

Gary Carvalho University of Hull Department of Biological Sciences Molecular Ecology and Fisheries Genetics Laboratory Cottingham Road Hull HU6 7RX United Kingdom Tel. (44-1482) 46 55 40 Fax (44-1482) 46 54 58 E-mail: g.r.carvalho@hull.ac.uk

Else Torstensen Institute of Marine Research PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen Tel. (47) 37 05 90 53 E-mail: else.torstensen@imr.no

John Simmonds Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom E-mail: simmondsej@marlab.ac.uk

## Conservation of diversity in an exploited species: spatio-temporal variation in the genetics of herring (*Clupea harengus*) in the North Sea and adjacent areas

#### BACKGROUND

Herring populations have previously been distinguished by stocks based on tag returns, differences in spawning times and other life history characteristics. The characteristics of individual stocks suggest a complex population structure, but most previous genetic studies have failed to reveal significant differences among populations. This could reflect the use of markers with relatively low polymorphism and unsuitable sampling from lack of attention to ecological and life history detail, rather than genuine genetic homogeneity among populations. The objective of this study is to apply high-resolution microsatellite DNA analysis in order to estimate the genetic structure of herring spawning populations in the North Sea, Skagerrak, Kattegat, western Baltic and west of Scotland. Furthermore, the aim is to estimate the proportions that these spawning populations contribute to feeding aggregations of mixed origin targeted by commercial fisheries. This will be achieved by integrating genetic data with knowledge of the ecology and demography of herring, regional and temporal differences in spawning and migration, and oceanography.

### **OBJECTIVES**

The project's overall goal is to provide guidelines for the conservation and management of the biodiversity of Atlantic herring in the North Sea and adjoining waters by identifying its genetic population structure, and by quantifying relative stock contributions to the fishery.

Within the project there are six major objectives:

- 1. Estimation of genetic differentiation among spawning aggregations. The partners will determine the degree to which the different spawning populations of Atlantic herring in the North Sea, Skagerrak, Kattegat, western Baltic and west of Scotland can be distinguished genetically.
- 2. Determination of temporal stability of population differentiation. The degree of shortand long-term temporal variation in the genetic composition of the spawning aggregations will be determined by (i) taking annual samples from spawning aggregations found on the same or geographically related locations and by (ii) comparing the allozyme and mtDNA data with results from surveys in the early 1980s (allozymes) and early 1990s (allozymes and mtDNA).
- 3. Determination of composition of mixed-feeding aggregations. Using advanced statistical techniques (e.g. mixed stock analysis (MSA) and assignment tests, etc.), the proportions of fish from the various regional spawning components that contribute to mixed aggregations found on common feeding grounds in areas targeted by major fisheries in the North Sea and Skagerrak/Kattegat will be determined.
- 4. Determination of temporal (seasonal and annual) variability in contributions to mixed aggregations. The partners will examine seasonal and annual variation in stock contributions to mixed fisheries by comparing contribution estimates from repeat samples in two regions.
- 5. Proposal for incorporation of findings into management of herring stocks. The most appropriate management units and data collection requirements to monitor selected populations will be recommended, taking into account genetic diversity and practical management issues.
- 6. Dissemination of results and guidelines. The information will be disseminated in at least three ways:
  - annual and final reports to the EU;

- scientific papers at conferences and in peer-reviewed journals;
- contributions to ICES annual meetings and working groups.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Identification of the spatial genetic structure of Atlantic herring in the west of Scotland, North Sea, Kattegat, Skagerrak and western Baltic.
- 2. Provision of estimates quantifying temporal variation in genetic structure of up to 20 years.
- 3. Delivery of quantified population proportions and confidence intervals for commercial fish catches in the targeted geographic regions.
- 4. Assessment of the extent and dynamics of temporal variation in stock contributions to mixed aggregations.
- 5. Delivery of reports on management units, methodology and data requirements to ICES annual meetings and the Herring Assessment Working Group.
- 6. Delivery of reports and publication of studies in the scientific literature.

## Sharing responsibilities in fisheries management RESPONSIBLE

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site:

Q5RS-2001-01998 Shared-cost project 1.1.2001 36 months Sigurdur Bogason Not available **Coordinator** Luc van Hoof LEI Dutch Agricultural Economics Research Institute Fisheries Research PO Box 29703 2502 LS The Hague Netherlands Tel. (31-70) 335 83 07/335 83 10 Fax (31-70) 361 56 24 E-mail: l.j.w.vanhoof@lei.dlo.nl

## PARTNERS

Jesper Raakjær Nielsen, Sten Sverdrup-Jensen Institute for Fisheries Management and Coastal Community Development PO Box 104 Willemoesvei 2 DK-9850 Hirtshals Tel. (45) 98 94 28 55 Fax (45) 988 94 42 68 E-mail: jrn@ifm.dk ssj@ifm.dk

Dominique Rommel Pharos Fisheries Consultants Ltd PharosDa Auld House Westshore Scalloway, Shetland ZE1 0XJ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1595) 88 09 24 Fax (44-1595) 90 07 34 E-mail: dominique@pharosconsult.com

Steve Cunningham, Joseph Catanzano, Clotilde Bodiguel Institut du Développement Durable et des Ressources Aquatiques 1, les Terrasses de Marianne 135, rue Nivose F-34000 Montpellier Tel. (33) 467 99 67 66 Fax (33) 467 64 61 44 E-mail: sc.iddra@agropolis.fr jcat57@yahoo.fr bodiguel@iddra.org Juan L. Suárez de Vivero Universidad de Sevilla Facultad de Geografia e Historia Departamento de Geografia Humana Maria de Padilla s/n E-41004 Seville Tel. (34) 954 55 13 65 Fax (34) 954 55 69 88 E-mail: vivero@cica.es

Svein Jentoft, Knut Mikalsen, Geir Runar Karlsen University of Tromsø Faculty of Social Science Institute of Planning and Community Studies N-9307 Tromsø Tel. (47) 77 64 43 07/77 64 43 12 Fax (47) 77 64 64 70/77 64 49 05 E-mail: sveinj@sv.uit.no knutm@sv.uit.no geir.runar.karlsen@samf.norut.no

— 158 —

#### Sharing responsibilities in fisheries management

### BACKGROUND

The research provides different alternatives for division of responsibilities resulting from the CFP's conservation and structural policy and in the fisheries management of five EU countries and in Norway. These alternatives will be based upon an evaluation of the current division of responsibilities, whereby the perceptions of different stakeholders will be taken into account. The process towards more stakeholder involvement will be explored and external pressures upon responsibility chains will be assessed.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The research aims to contribute to good governance in fisheries management by:

1. evaluating the division of responsibilities within the CFP and in the fisheries management of Denmark, France, the Netherlands, Spain, the United Kingdom and Norway;

2. investigating decentralisation and delegation of responsibilities.

The work will start with an elaboration of a framework for institutional analysis, based on the institutional framework that has been used in the OECD study 'Towards sustainable fisheries'. The completed common framework will then be used to describe the division of responsibilities within the CFP and in the fisheries management of Denmark, France, the Netherlands, Spain, the United Kingdom and Norway. Developments in these responsibility structures will also be described.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Comparison of these responsibility divisions between the countries mentioned above should give more insight into nation-specific (e.g. socio-cultural) circumstances and this will contribute to the evaluation of current divisions of responsibilities. Identifying the perceptions of stakeholders in the fisheries management in these countries about the responsibility chains will be another component of this evaluation.

If the outcome of this evaluation justifies changes, alternative divisions of responsibilities will be suggested. A process towards these alternatives will be explored and external pressures upon responsibility chains will be assessed. This includes external pressures arising from technological developments and from the markets.

The key results and outputs are:

- 1. completed common framework of analysis;
- 2. interim report containing division of responsibilities;
- 3. interim report containing comparison and evaluation of responsibility structures;
- 4. interim report containing conditions for devolved management and, if justified, alternatives for division of responsibilities.

## Combining acoustic and trawl data for estimating fish abundance CATEFA

Contract number:Q5RS-2001-02038Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.11.2001Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Tore JakobsenProject web site:www.cefas.co.uk/Fishbehaviour/cafeta.htm

Coordinators

Scientific and Technical Coordinator: Nicolas Bez Armines — ENSMP Centre de Géostatistique 35, rue St Honoré F-77305 Fontainebleau E-mail: bez@cg.ensmp.fr Administrative, Financial and Legal Coordinator: Sébastien Leroy Armines 60, boulevard Saint-Michel F-75272 Paris Cedex 06 E-mail: leroy@armines.ensmp.fr

## PARTNERS

Jacques Rivoirard Armines — ENSMP Centre de Géostatistique 35, rue St Honoré F-77305 Fontainebleau Tel. (33) 164 69 47 64 Fax (33) 164 69 47 05 E-mail: rivoi@cg.ensmp.fr

Mireille Bouleau Armines — ENSMP Centre de Géostatistique 35, rue St Honoré F-77305 Fontainebleau Tel. (33) 164 69 48 23 Fax (33) 164 69 47 05 E-mail: bouleau@cg.ensmp.fr

Dave Reid Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 53 63 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: Reiddg@marlab.ac.uk John Simmonds Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 53 66 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: Simmondsej@marlab.ac.uk

Paul Fernandes Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 54 03 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: Fernandespg@marlab.ac.uk

Douglas Beare Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 53 14 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: Bearedj@marlab.ac.uk

Tony Greig Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 53 16 E-mail: t.greig@marlab.ac.uk

Olav Godø Institute of Marine Research PO Box 1870 N-5024 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 86 75 Fax (47) 55 23 86 87 E-mail: Olavrune@imr.no

Vidar Hjellvik Institute of Marine Research PO Box 1870 N-5024 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 86 62 Fax (47) 55 23 86 87 E-mail: Vidar.hjellvik@imr.no

Dag Tjøstheim Institute of Marine Research PO Box 1870 N-5024 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 58 28 85 Fax (47) 55 23 86 87 E-mail: Dag.tjostheim@mi.vib.no

Steven Mackinson Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 OHT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1502) 52 42 95 Fax (44-1502) 52 42 95 E-mail: s.mackinson@cefas.co.uk

Suzanna Neville Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1502) 52 77 29 E-mail: S.Neville@cefas.co.uk Mike Armstrong Queen's University Belfast University Road Belfast BT7 1NN United Kingdom Tel. (44-28) 90 25 55 07 Fax (44-28) 90 25 50 04 E-mail: mike.armstrong@dardni.gov.uk

Hans Gerritsen Queen's University Belfast University Road Belfast BT7 1NN United Kingdom Tel. (44-28) 90 25 54 49 E-mail: h.gerritsen@qub.ac.co.uk

Noël Diner Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer Brest, France Tel. (33) 298 22 41 77 Fax (33) 298 22 46 50 E-mail: noel.diner@ifremer.fr

Jacques Massé Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer F-44311 Nantes Cedex 3 Tel. (33) 240 37 41 69 Fax (33) 240 37 40 75 E-mail: Jacques.masse@ifremer.fr

Yves Vérin Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer BP 699 150, quai Gambetta F-62321 Boulogne-sur-Mer Tel. (33) 321 99 56 08 Fax (33) 321 99 56 01 E-mail: Yves.Verin@ifremer.fr

Sonia Méhault Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer BP 699 150, quai Gambetta F-62321 Boulogne-sur-Mer E-mail: Sonia.Mehault@ifremer.fr

#### Combining acoustic and trawl data for estimating fish abundance

## BACKGROUND

The principal, fisheries independent data source for the stock assessment of commercial groundfish in European waters is the standard bottom trawl surveys. It is now possible, and often routine, to collect simultaneously acoustic data during these surveys. However, these two sources of information are used separately. Combination of these two methodologies would be one of the most cost-effective ways of improving these surveys.

Data sets will be selected to encompass existing situations with a focus on the international bottom trawl surveys. For each data set, the relationships between acoustic and trawl data will be analysed, modelled and used to provide combined indices of abundance. Intrinsic model performance will be evaluated as will the performance of the derived indices in comparison with existing assessment indices. The findings will be used to define possible survey design improvements.

## **OBJECTIVES**

The overall aim of this project is to develop and apply appropriate combination methodologies for the use of both acoustic and trawl data from bottom trawl surveys. Bottom trawl surveys are the most important, fisheries independent data source used in the stock assessment of commercial groundfish in European waters. The inclusion of simultaneously collected acoustic survey data, with their more resolved sampling structure, could improve the precision and accuracy of these surveys at little extra cost.

Within this overall aim, the project has four main objectives:

- 1. to determine the relationships between the acoustic and trawl data;
- 2. to develop mathematical models to calculate combined stock abundance indices;
- 3. to test the performance of these new indices within the stock assessment process;
- 4. to provide and test improved survey designs, which allow optimum collection of both types of data.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Common quality-controlled data sets will be built. Relationships between acoustic and trawl data will allow the selection of a combination of data from which we wish to compute a combined index of abundance. Four different methodologies will be used: geostatistics, generalised additive/linear modelling, fuzzy logic modelling and artificial neural networks. In each case, the results will be models of interrelationships, derived combined indices and tests of performance in terms of robustness and internal consistency. Reports on field trials of some survey design improvements are expected.

## Species identification methods from acoustic multi-frequency information SIMFAMI

Contract number:	Q5RS-2001-02054
Contract type:	Shared-cost project
Starting date:	1.1.2002
Duration:	36 months
Scientific Officer:	
Mario Lopes dos Santos	
Project web site:	
http://simfami.marlab.ac.uk/	

**Coordinator** Egil Ona Institute of Marine Research Department of Marine Environment Nordnesgaten 50 PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 85 00 Fax (47) 55 23 85 31 E-mail: egil.ona@imr.no

## PARTNERS

Paul Fernandes (Scientific Coordinator) Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 54 03 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: fernandespg@marlab.ac.uk

Jacques Masse Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer Laboratoire d'Écologie Halieutique Rue de l'Île d'Yeu BP 21105 F-44311 Nantes Cedex 3 Tel. (33) 240 37 41 69 Fax (33) 240 37 40 75 E-mail: Jacques.Masse@ifremer.fr

Anne Lebourges-Dhaussy Unité de Service Acoustique Appliquée à l'Halieutique, l'Écologie et l'Éthologie Aquatiques Centre IRD de Bretagne BP 70 F-29280 Plouzane Tel. (33) 298 22 45 05 Fax (33) 298 22 45 14 E-mail:lebourge@ird.fr Federico Alvarez Prado Instituto Español de Oceanografía Centro Oceanográfico de Baleares Muelle de Poniente s/n E-07015 Palma de Mallorca, Balearic Islands Tel. (34) 971 40 15 61 Fax (34) 971 40 49 45 E-mail: federico.alvarez@ba.ieo.es
#### Species identification methods from acoustic multi-frequency information

#### BACKGROUND

Acoustic methods are used extensively within fisheries research for estimating the abundance and distribution of fish. The major problem for estimating indices of abundance from such surveys is the correct allocation of observed echoes to species. The current solution to this problem employs trawl samples to provide 'ground truth', but this is opportunistic and punctual, giving direct information for only a few kilometres. The information is then extrapolated to the surrounding area, often in an ad hoc manner.

Simfami aims to apply modern multi-frequency acoustic techniques, in addition to the single-frequency methods available, to establish methods for acoustic identification of echo traces that are applicable to routine survey procedures. Multi-frequency techniques alone have been shown to be successful for acoustic species identification, particularly for distinguishing fish with a swim bladder (e.g. herring) from those without (mackerel). Ultimately, the project will improve acoustic surveys, allow the techniques to be used efficiently for mackerel assessment, and enable the techniques to be carried out on platforms other than research vessels.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The overall goal of the project is to enhance fisheries management through improved fish stock survey methodology by improved identification of fish species using acoustic methods. The project will apply modern multi-frequency fisheries acoustic techniques, in addition to the single-frequency methods available previously, to establish methods for acoustic species identification of echo traces that are applicable to routine survey procedures. The project will:

- 1. construct an echogram library;
- 2. apply single-frequency extraction/identification methods on multi-frequency data;
- 3. develop multi-frequency algorithms for the differentiation of fish from plankton and for the identification of fish (with and without swim bladders);
- 4. combine these techniques in a generic algorithm for plankton and fish stock identification.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

1. Construction of an echogram library.

- 2. Selection of single-frequency shape and environmental recognition criteria.
- 3. Construction of a database of object characteristics by species.
- 4. Development of algorithms for separating plankton and fish.
- 5. Development of algorithms for identifying fish species without swim bladders.
- 6. Development of algorithms for identifying fish species with swim bladders.
- 7. Development of generic algorithms for generic fish group, species and plankton identification.

# Sardine dynamics and stock structure in the north-east Atlantic SARDYN

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site:

Q5RS-2002-00818 Shared-cost project 1.12.2002 36 months Tore Jakobsen None Coordinator

Yorgos Stratoudakis Instituto de Investigação das Pescas e do Mar Avenida de Brasília s/n P-1449-006 Lisbon Tel. (351) 213 02 70 99 Fax (351) 213 01 59 48 E-mail: yorgos@ipimar.pt

## PARTNERS

Carmela Porteiro Instituto Español de Oceanografía Centro Oceanográfico de Vigo PO Box 1552 Subida a Radiofaro, 50 E-36200 Vigo Tel. (34) 986 49 21 11 Fax (34) 986 49 23 51 E-mail: carmela.porteiro@vi.ieo.es

Andonios Magoulas Institute of Marine Biology of Crete PO Box 2214 GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete Tel. (30) 28 10 33 78 52 Fax (30) 28 10 33 78 53 E-mail: magoulas@imbc.gr

Steve Coombs MBA The Laboratory Citadel Hill Plymouth PL1 2PB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1752) 63 32 75 Fax (44-1752) 63 31 02 E-mail: shc@mba.ac.uk

Dankert Skagen Institute of Marine Research PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 84 19 Fax (47) 55 23 85 55 E-mail: dankert@imr.no Serge Planes Université de Perpignan EPHE — ESA CNRS 8046 F-66860 Perpignan Cedex Tel. (33) 468 66 20 55 Fax (33) 468 50 36 86 E-mail: planes@univ-perp.fr

Paula Alvarez Fundación AZTI Herrera Kaia Portualdea z/g E-20110 Pasaia Tel. (34) 943 00 48 16 Fax (34) 943 00 48 01 E-mail: palvarez@pas.azti.es

— 165 —

#### Sardine dynamics and stock structure in the north-east Atlantic

#### BACKGROUND

This project will provide a comprehensive study of the life history and structural dynamics of the sardine (*Sardina pilchardus*) in Atlantic European waters with an emphasis on the aspects required for improvement of the assessment and management of this species. The study will lead to the modification/extension of existing assessment models or to the development of a new model based on biologically defensible definitions of the stock boundaries and a better understanding of the sardine dynamics within the stock area of distribution. A multidisciplinary team will study the stock structure of sardine in the northeast Atlantic, describe the sardine dynamics in relation to the environment and integrate the results into models that can be used to enhance the quality of management advice.

## **OBJECTIVES**

The principal objective of this project is to improve the basis for management advice provided for sardine (*Sardina pilchardus*) in Atlantic European waters. This will be achieved by undertaking a comprehensive analysis of the factors influencing the spatial structure of sardine recruitment, growth, movements, reproduction and mortality. Survey design, assessment models and management strategies will be reviewed and extended to incorporate biologically defensible definitions of the stock boundaries and internal dynamics. A multidisciplinary team will study sardine stock structure in the north-east Atlantic, describe the spatial dynamics of sardine in relation to environmental variability, and integrate the results into models that can be used to enhance the quality of management advice.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

This study will identify appropriate stock boundaries for sardine in Atlantic European waters, describe sardine dynamics, and develop assessment methods that capture key biological aspects of the stock. The milestones are: adequate execution of planned sampling; thorough compilation of historical data; successful application of complementary stock identification analyses; adequate delimitation of spawning areas; identification of crucial periods/areas for sardine dynamics; appropriate model development.

## Research on effective cod stock recovery measures RECOVERY

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site:

Q5RS-2002-00935 Shared-cost project 1.11.2002 38 months Tore Jakobsen Under development Coordinator

Bob van Marlen Netherlands Institute for Fisheries Research Haringkade 1 PO Box 68 1970 AB IJmuiden Netherlands Tel. (31-255) 56 46 46 Fax (31-255) 56 46 44 E-mail: bob.vanmarlen@wur.nl

## PARTNERS

N. Graham Institute of Marine Research Department of Marine Resources PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 86 90 Fax (47) 55 23 86 87 E-mail: norman.graham@imr.no

Philip MacMullen Sea Fish Industry Authority St Andrew's Dock Hull HU3 4QE United Kingdom Tel. (44-1482) 32 78 37 Fax (44-1482) 22 33 10 E-mail: P\_Macmullen@Seafish.co.uk

R. S. T. Ferro Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 87 65 44 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: Ferro@marlab.ac.uk Hans Polet Centre for Agriculture Research Sea Fisheries Department Ankerstraat 1 B-8400 Ostend Tel. (32-59) 34 22 53 Fax (32-59) 33 06 29 E-mail: hans.polet@dvz.be

Niels Madsen Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Department of Marine Fisheries Charlottenlund Castle DK-2920 Charlottenlund Tel. (45) 33 96 32 00 Fax (45) 33 96 32 60 E-mail: nm@dfu.min.dk

René Holst Constat Gronspaettevej 10 DK-9800 Hjørring Tel. (45) 98 92 19 79 Fax (45) 98 92 19 56 E-mail: rene@constat.dk

Richard P. Briggs Queen's University Belfast University Road Belfast BT7 1NN United Kingdom Tel. (44-28) 90 25 55 03 Fax (44-28) 90 25 50 04 E-mail: richard.briggs@dardni.gov.uk

#### Research on effective cod stock recovery measures

#### BACKGROUND

The cod and hake stocks in some European waters are at critical survival levels. Cod represented in 1999 a total of 24% (in weight) of the landings of fish for human consumption in the North Sea fishing ports. These fisheries involve thousands of direct employees in the fishing industry. The biodiversity action plan furthermore demands that fish stocks are conserved and sustainably used. The European Commission issued an emergency plan for North Sea cod in 2001 and has also developed a longer-term rebuilding plan for cod and hake. The Commission's strategies on rebuilding cod stocks include actions such as catch limits, closing fishing areas and setting annual time limits for fishing. In addition, the EU common fisheries policy has a range of technical measures that relate to the technical specifications of fishing gear to be developed. Selectivity is usually based on the size of the fish in relation to a specific cod-end mesh size. However, this is problematic in the mixed fisheries of the North Sea and the Irish Sea where differences in minimum landing size and fish morphology exist. This situation can be greatly assisted by improving the species selectivity in gear and also by using behavioural differences.

## **OBJECTIVES**

The main objective is to develop novel species-selective gear prototypes for the mixedspecies demersal trawl fisheries (otter trawling, *Nephrops* trawling and beam trawling) in the North Sea and the Irish Sea, where cod is an important catch component. Subobjectives are: design new selective gear using scale models and behavioural observations; conduct sea trials on newly developed species-selective gear modifications on the three principal gear types; consult representatives of the fishing industry and fisheries management during the design and development of the new selective gear.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The main expected achievement will be effective and acceptable new designs of speciesselective otter trawls, *Nephrops* trawls, and beam trawls. The development of these gear types is intended to reduce the fishing mortality rate on cod of all ages/sizes, to enhance the recovery of the cod stock and at the same time permit the continued exploitation of other species taken in the same fisheries as cod.

## Cephalopod stocks in European waters: review, analysis, assessment and sustainable management CEPHSTOCK

Contract number: Q5CA-2002-00962 Contract type: Concerted action Starting date: 1.10.2002 Duration: 36 months Scientific Officer: Tore Jakobsen Project web site: http://www.abdn.ac.uk/~nhi904/eurosquid/ cephstock.htm

Coordinator Graham J. Pierce University of Aberdeen Department of Zoology Tillydrone Avenue Aberdeen AB24 2TZ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 27 24 59 Fax (44-1224) 27 23 96 E-mail: g.j.pierce@abdn.ac.uk

## PARTNERS

Vasilis Valavanis Institute of Marine Biology of Crete Department of Sonar and Marine Information Systems GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete Tel. (30) 28 10 34 68 60 Fax (30) 28 10 24 18 82 E-mail: zouros@imbc.gr vasilis@imbc.gr

Pilar Sánchez Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas Instituto de Ciencias del Mar Passeig Maritim de la Barceloneta, 37–49 E-08003 Barcelona Tel. (34) 932 30 95 00 Fax (34) 932 30 95 55 E-mail: pilar@icm.csic.es

Angel Guerra Instituto de Investigaciones Marinas Ecobiomar Research Group Eduardo Cabello, 6 E-36208 Vigo Tel. (34) 986 23 19 30 Fax (34) 986 29 27 62 E-mail: brc1@iim.csic.es afg@iim.csic.es

David Agnew Imperial College of Science, Technology and Medicine Faculty of Life Sciences Department of Environmental Science and Technology Renewable Resources Assessment Group Prince Consort Road London SW7 2BP United Kingdom Tel. (44-20) 75 94 92 73 Fax (44-20) 75 89 53 19 E-mail: d.agnew@ic.ac.uk

Jean-Paul Robin Université de Caen Laboratoire de Biologie et Biotechnologies Marines Institut de Biochimie et Biologie Appliquée Esplanade de la Paix F-14032 Caen Cedex Tel. (33) 231 56 53 95 Fax (33) 231 56 53 46 E-mail: robin@ibba.unicaen.fr

John Latchford University of Wales, Bangor School of Ocean Sciences Menai Bridge Anglesey LL59 5EY United Kingdom Tel. (44-1248) 35 11 51 Fax (44-1248) 71 63 67 E-mail: oss016@bangor.ac.uk Marina Santurtun Mazquiaran AZTI Foundation Department of Fisheries Resources Txatxarramendi Ugartea z/g E-48395 Sukarrieta Tel. (34) 946 02 94 00 Fax (34) 946 87 00 06 E-mail: msanturtun@uk.azti.es

Patrizia Jereb Istituto Centrale per la Ricerca Scientifica e Tecnologica Applicata al Mare Via di Casalotti, 300 I-00166 Rome Tel. (39) 06 61 57 01 Fax (39) 06 61 56 19 06 E-mail: pajereb@tin.it

Matthew Dunn Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1502) 52 42 50 Fax (44-1502) 52 45 69 E-mail: s.m.bramford@cefas.co.uk m.r.dunn@cefas.co.uk b.a.roel@cefas.co.uk

Drosos Koutsoubas University of the Aegean Department of Marine Sciences 5 Sapfous GR-81100 Mytilene, Lesvos Island Tel. (30) 25 13 68 02/25 13 68 14 Fax (30) 25 13 68 09 E-mail: drosos@aegean.gr

Paul Show University of London, Royal Holloway School of Biological Sciences Egham Hill Egham TW20 0EX United Kingdom Tel. (44-1784) 44 37 74 Fax (44-1784) 47 07 56 E-mail: p.shaw@rhul.ac.uk Yraola Sobrino Unidad de Cádiz Instituto Español de Oceanografía Muelle Pesquero s/n E-11006 Cádiz Tel. (34) 915 97 08 40 Fax (34) 915 55 19 54 E-mail: alvaro.Fernandez@md.ieo.es or Tel. (34) 956 26 13 33 Fax (34) 956 26 35 56 E-mail: ignacio.sobrino@cd.ieo.es

Teresa Cerveira Borges University of Algarve Centre of Marine Sciences Faculty of Marine and Environmental Sciences Campus de Gambelas P-8000-117 Faro Tel. (351) 289 80 09 00 Fax (351) 289 81 83 53 E-mail: tborges@ualg.pt

Uwe Piatkowski Institut für Meereskunde an der Universität Kiel Forschungsbereich Marine Ökologie Düsternbrooker Weg 20 D-24105 Kiel Tel. (49-431) 600 45 71 Fax (49-431) 600 15 15 E-mail: upiatkowski@ifm.uni-kiel.de

João Pereira Instituto de Investigação das Pescas e do Mar Avenida de Brasília s/n P-1449-006 Lisbon Tel. (351) 213 02 70 00 Fax (351) 213 01 59 48 E-mail: marcelo@ipimar.pt jpereira@ipimar.pt

Louise Allcock Queen's University Belfast Lanyon North Belfast BT7 1NN United Kingdom Tel. (44-28) 90 27 25 77 Fax (44-28) 90 27 25 70 E-mail: h.anderson@aub.ac.uk Sonial Isabel Fernandes Borges Pena Seixas Universidade Aberta Rua Escola Politécnica, 147 P-1269-001 Lisbon Tel. (351) 213 91 63 00 Fax (351) 213 96 92 93 E-mail: Sonia-Marco@netc.pt

Lidia Orsi Relini Laboratorio di Biologia Marina ed Ecologia Animale del Dip. Te. Ris Università di Genova Via Balbi, 5 I-16126 Genoa Tel. (39) 01 03 58 81 38 Fax (39) 01 03 53 81 47 E-mail: largepel@unige.it biolmar@unige.it Eugenia Lefkaditou National Centre for Marine Research Institute of Marine Biological Resources Aghios Kosmas GR-16604 Hellinikon Tel. (30) 21 09 82 13 54 Fax (30) 21 09 81 17 13 E-mail: teuthis@posidon.ncmr.gr

Belcari Paola Università di Pisa Dipartimento di Scienze dell'Uomo e dell'Ambiente Via Volta, 6 I-56126 Pisa Tel. (39) 50 50 09 43/50 00 18 Fax (39) 504 96 94 E-mail: belcari@discat.unipi.it

## Cephalopod stocks in European waters: review, analysis, assessment and sustainable management

## BACKGROUND

Cephalopods constitute increasingly important fishery resources in European waters, with total landings of between 40 000 and 50 000 tonnes/year since 1993. Cephalopods have the potential to substitute for overexploited finfish stocks as a source of both protein and revenue. Cephalopods are not quota species under the common fisheries policy and their population dynamics remain relatively poorly known.

The European Commission has funded several large-scale R & D projects on cephalopod biology and fisheries, as well as a number of smaller-scale data collection projects. There remains, however, a need for further analysis, synthesis and dissemination of previous results on cephalopod fishery biology. The social and economic importance of cephalopod fisheries needs to be described to allow the consequence of changing fishery patterns and management regimes to be explored.

Because cephalopods are short-lived, semelparous and difficult to age, and stockrecruitment relationships have not been determined, traditional methods of stock assessment have generally been thought to be unsuitable. Another problem is that few European countries collect detailed data on cephalopod fisheries. To make real advances in stock assessment, there is a need to ensure that cephalopod fisheries are well described and adequate fishery data are collected. In particular, biological and management reference points need to be identified and specified for the various stocks.

#### OBJECTIVES

A major aim of the concerted action is to facilitate publication and wider dissemination of existing data and results, and to assemble definitive comparative reviews synthesising information on the status of all major fished cephalopod stocks in European waters, in a common format. The concerted action forum will also provide a mechanism for generating new R & D proposals focused on perceived gaps in knowledge, and opportunities for training of young scientists. The CA aims to review current knowledge and issues in cephalopod fisheries science, to assemble, organise, analyse and synthesise data from ongoing national projects, previous and new European-Commission-funded R & D projects, and to recommend future actions for scientists and cephalopod fishery managers in European waters.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Reports on current stock status for all exploited cephalopod species in European waters. Reports on fishery data collection and current cephalopod fishery management practice in all participating European countries. Review paper on the socioeconomic value of European cephalopod fisheries. Review papers on cephalopod biology and ecology relevant to their sustainable exploitation. Review paper on management options for currently unregulated cephalopod fisheries. Review of cephalopod aquaculture. Recommendations for improving data collection on fished cephalopods. A common database and GIS for cephalopod fisheries. A feasibility study of the commercial development of the GIS as a tool for managers and for provision of data products to fishermen.

## A multidisciplinary approach to the identification of herring (Clupea harengus L.) stock components west of the British Isles using biological tags and genetic markers WESTHER

Contract number:Q5RS-2002-01056Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.1.2003Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Tore JakobsenProject web site:www.fisheries.de/clupea/westher/about/www.fisheries.de/clupea/westher/about/about.html

#### Coordinators

Scientific Coordinator: Emma Hatfield Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 54 34 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: e.hatfield@marlab.ac.uk Administrative Coordinator: Ken McKenzie University of Aberdeen Department of Zoology Tillydrone Avenue Aberdeen AB24 2TZ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 27 28 67 Fax (44-1224) 27 23 86 E-mail: k.mackenzie@abdn.ac.uk

## PARTNERS

Neil Campbell University of Aberdeen Department of Zoology Tillydrone Avenue Aberdeen AB24 2TZ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 27 28 67 Fax (44-1224) 27 23 86 E-mail: neil.campbell@abdn.ac.uk

Jimmy Chubb University of Liverpool School of Biology Sciences Derby Building Liverpool L69 3GS United Kingdom Tel. (44-151) 794 49 97 E-mail: jcchubb@liv.ac.uk

Catherine Collins Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 56 83 Fax (44-1224) 29 56 67 E-mail: collinsc@marlab.ac.uk

Jamie Coughlan National University of Ireland Department of Zoology, Ecology and Plant Science Cork Ireland Tel. (353-21) 490 43 43 Fax (353-21) 427 05 62 E-mail: j.coughlan@ucc.ie

Tom Cross National University of Ireland Department of Zoology, Ecology and Plant Science Cork Ireland Tel. (353-21) 490 41 91 Fax (353-21) 427 05 62 E-mail: t.cross@ucc.ie

— 173 —

Carey Cunningham Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 56 34 Fax (44-1224) 29 56 67 E-mail: cunninghamc@marlab.ac.uk

Audrey J. Geffen Port Erin Marine Laboratory Breakwater Road Port Erin Isle of Man IM9 6JA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1624) 83 10 16 Fax (44-1624) 83 10 01 E-mail: geffen@liverpool.ac.uk

Fiona Gell Port Erin Marine Laboratory Breakwater Road Port Erin Isle of Man IM9 6JA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1624) 83 10 16 Fax (44-1624) 83 10 01 E-mail: f.gell@liverpool.ac.uk

Soenke Jansen Bundesforschungsanstalt für Fischerei Institut für Seefischerei Palmaille 9 D-22767 Hamburg Tel. (49-40) 38 90 51 66 Fax (49-40) 38 90 52 63 E-mail: jansen.ish@bfa-fisch.de

Ciaran Kelly FSS Marine Institute Galway Technology Park Galway Ireland Tel. (353-91) 73 04 54 Fax (353-91) 73 04 70 E-mail: ciaran.kelly@marine.ie

Richard Nash Port Erin Marine Laboratory Breakwater Road Port Erin Isle of Man IM9 6JA Tel. (44-1624) 83 10 09 Fax (44-1624) 83 10 01 E-mail: rdmnash@liv.ac.uk Jürgen Schlickeisen Bundesforschungsanstalt für Fischerei Institut für Seefischerei Palmaille 9 D-22767 Hamburg Tel. (49-40) 38 90 52 41 Fax (49-40) 38 90 52 63 E-mail: schlickeisen.ish@bfa-fisch.de

Phill Watts University of Liverpool School of Biological Sciences Animal Genomics Laboratory The Biosciences Building Crown Street Liverpool L69 72D United Kingdom Tel. (44-151) 795 45 12 E-mail: p.c.watts@liv.ac.uk

Drew Wolfenden University of Liverpool School of Biological Sciences The Biosciences Building Crown Street Liverpool L69 72D United Kingdom Tel. (44-151) 795 45 50 E-mail: D.Wolfenden@liverpool.ac.uk

Suzanne Wylde National University of Ireland Department of Zoology, Ecology and Plant Science Cork Ireland Tel.: Lab.: (353-21) 490 43 68 Tel.: Office: (353-21) 490 43 43 E-mail: s.wylde@ucc.ie

Christopher Zimmermann Bundesforschungsanstalt für Fischerei Institut für Seefischerei Palmaille 9 D-22767 Hamburg Tel. (49-40) 38 90 52 66 Fax (49-40) 38 90 52 63 E-mail: zimmermann.ish@bfa-fisch.de

Alain Zuur Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 54 34 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: a.zuur@marlab.ac.uk

— 174 —

# A multidisciplinary approach to the identification of herring (*Clupea harengus* L.) stock components west of the British Isles using biological tags and genetic markers

#### BACKGROUND

Herring are important in EU commercial fisheries. They are highly migratory and it is not uncommon for them to be caught in management areas outside their area of origin. Assessment of stocks under these circumstances is problematic. We aim to describe the interrelationships of herring stocks to the west of the British Isles through a combination of traditional and novel biological tools and multivariate statistical techniques, to provide a framework for discriminating between stocks. Our research, therefore, aims to provide an unambiguous classification of herring in the catch, such that they can be assigned to their areas of origin. This will provide the basis for a sound assessment for the management and the conservation of biodiversity.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

Westher's goal is to describe the structure of herring stocks in west European waters, distributed from the Celtic Sea to the north-west of Scotland. This goal can be split into four objectives:

- 1. Estimation of genetic and phenotypic differentiation between spawning aggregations: analysis of ripe-and-running herring from the major spawning grounds in the area to determine the number of stock components present, to provide the stock structure reference collection against which non-spawners will be assessed.
- 2. Determination of stock origins and life history of juveniles: comparisons of the genetic and developmental attributes of juveniles from nursery and overwintering grounds with the spawning reference collections, to enable an estimation of natal stock and subsequent spawning stock affiliation to be made.
- 3. Determination of composition of feeding aggregations: comparisons of non-spawning stock feeding aggregations fished commercially with the spawning reference collections, to see if feeding aggregations are stock specific or not. In the case of the latter, the proportions of each stock component fished within a particular area could be determined.
- 4. Improved guidelines for the conservation and management of biodiversity and stock preservation by incorporation of the findings into the assessment processes for western herring.

The project aims to provide information, currently lacking, for an effective separation or aggregation of herring stocks in west European waters and clear association of spawning and nursery areas with adult stocks. This will be achieved through integrating several techniques, both innovative and established, each of which will be applied to individual herring collected at different stages of the life cycle. We will optimise the determination of stock structure of herring in west European waters creating a unified database of individual herring characteristics using the following techniques: body morphometry, otolith morphometry, meristic analysis (pyloric caeca counts), microsatellite DNA analysis of tissue, fish parasite assemblages, parasite genetics, otolith microstructure, and otolith core microchemistry. This approach, combining a suite of complementary identification techniques that cover multiple aspects and stages of herring life history and biology on the same individuals, will allow apparent discrepancies implied by individual methods to be resolved and improve confidence in the results of the stock identification. The combined use of these methods over the three years of the project, targeting sampling at both adults and juveniles, will allow the population structure to be described, providing a basis for the management guidelines that will be delivered to the ICES Herring Assessment Working Group (HAWG).

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Westher aims to characterise herring in west European waters so that they can be assigned to their area of origin, wherever they were caught. It will provide a sound basis for understanding the life history of herring in west European waters. The results of the project will be used to provide guidelines for the conservation and management of biodiversity through input to the ICES Herring Assessment Working Group (HAWG) and ultimately to management of these stocks. A number of the members of the consortium are members of HAWG and this will ensure that the project results are applied quickly to the assessment and available to the fishery managers.

More specifically, the following results are expected:

- 1. collection of all herring samples through involved partners;
- completion of data collection from morphometrics, meristics, parasites, genetics, otolith microstructure and otolith microchemistry work packages;
- 3. completion of testing, and finalisation, of multivariate statistical procedures;
- 4. delivery of results to ICES HAWG.

## Association of physical and biological processes acting on recruitment and post-recruitment stages of anchovy ANREC

Contract number:<br/>Contract type:Q5RS-2002-01216<br/>Shared-cost projectStarting date:<br/>Duration:1.10.2002<br/>36 monthsScientific Officer:36

Mario Lopes dos Santos **Project web site:** Under construction linked to the FRI web site (www. fishri.gr) **Coordinator** Argyris Kallianiotis Fisheries Research Institute GR-64007 Nea Peramos, Kavala Tel. (30) 25 94 02 26 91 Fax (30) 25 94 02 22 22 E-mail: akallian@otenet.gr

## PARTNERS

Anastasios Tselepides Institute of Marine Biology of Crete PO Box 2214 GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete Tel. (30) 28 10 34 68 60 Fax (30) 28 10 24 18 82 E-mail: ttse@imbc.gr

Costantin Koutsikopoulos University of Patras Department of Biology GR-26500 Patras Tel. (30) 26 10 99 61 00 Fax (30) 26 10 99 75 21 E-mail: ckoutsi@upatras.gr

Isabel Palomera Institut de Ciencias del Mar Passeig Maritim de la Barceloneta, 37–49 E-08003 Barcelona Tel. (34) 932 30 95 00 Fax (34) 932 30 95 55 E-mail: isabel@icm.csic.es

Steve Groom Plymouth Marine Laboratory Prospect Place West Hoe Plymouth PL1 3DH United Kingdom Tel. (44-1752) 63 31 50 Fax (44-1752) 63 31 01 E-mail: sbg@pml.ac.uk Arild Folkvord University of Bergen Department of Fisheries and Marine Biology High Technology Centre Thormøhlens Gate 55 N-5020 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 58 44 56 Fax (47) 55 58 44 50 E-mail: arild.folkvord@ifm.uib.no

— 177 —

#### Association of physical and biological processes acting on recruitment and post-recruitment stages of anchovy

### BACKGROUND

Environmental conditions are closely linked to the year abundance fluctuations in fish populations. These physico-chemical processes, concurrently with biological processes, act upon the recruitment and post-recruitment of small pelagic fishes such as sardines and anchovies. This project will be carried out over a period of three years and fieldwork surveys will be undertaken for two years in order to:

- 1. understand the major sub-processes within the recruitment and post-recruitment processes as well as physical and biologically induced changes which affect them;
- 2. improve prediction of the effects of such changes on an anchovy stock;
- 3. address more efficiently the management of anchovy stocks.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

Environmental conditions and oceanographic features in relation to the location and the timing of spawning of fish species can greatly affect the management of fishery by influencing both the variation in stock size and the complexity of the population structure. The main objectives of ANREC are to advance the understanding of the recruitment of small pelagic fishes (anchovy) in relation to physical and biological forcing and to improve the capability of predicting the effects of environmental and biological variability and change on such recruitment. To achieve these objectives, the project includes multilevel sampling in three ontogenetic stages of anchovy (larvae, juveniles, adults) and the online and remote monitoring of the events. The scientific innovation will be realised from a multidisciplinary study of several key parameters, such as the environmental impact on this project has been selected for its oceanographic complexity and its importance as a spawning and nursery ground for anchovy.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

By studying the Thracian anchovy stock, we intend:

- 1. to provide new insights into the major sub-processes within the recruitment and postrecruitment processes and the physical and biologically induced changes which affect them;
- 2. to improve the capability in predicting the results of these changes on this anchovy stock;
- 3. to evaluate the effects of these changes on the anchovy fishery in the area;
- 4. to provide the decision-makers with inputs necessary for the management of the species;
- 5. to propose management plans based on all the above.

## Development of a predictive model of cod-end selectivity PREMECS II

Contract number:Q5RS-2002-01328Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.10.2002Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Tore JakobsenProject web site:www.ifremer.fr/premecs/index.html

Coordinator

Daniel Priour Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer Laboratoire Technologies des Pêches F-29280 Plouzane Tel. (33) 298 22 41 81 Fax (33) 298 22 46 50 E-mail: daniel.priour@ifremer.fr

## PARTNERS

Barry O'Neill Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 87 65 44 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: oneillb@marlab.ac.uk

Antonello Sala National Research Council Institute for Marine Science Largo Fiera della Pesca I-60125 Ancona Tel. (39) 07 12 07 88 28 Fax (39) 07 15 53 13 E-mail: sala@irpem.an.cnr.it

Pierre Chevaillier ENIB Laboratoire d'Informatique Industrielle Parvis Blaise Pascal F-29608 Brest Tel. (33) 298 05 66 27 Fax (33) 298 05 66 29 E-mail: Chevaillier@enib.fr Niels Madsen Danish Institute for Fisheries Research The North Sea Centre PO Box 101 DK-9850 Hirtshals Tel. (45) 33 96 32 00 Fax (45) 33 96 32 60 E-mail: nm@dfu.min.dk

#### Development of a predictive model of cod-end selectivity

## BACKGROUND

This project will develop further a predictive model of cod-end selection so that the selectivity of commercially used cod-ends fished in commercial conditions can be predicted.

The influence of (i) netting materials made from thicker and stiffer twines, (ii) the dynamic effects of the interaction of sea state, fishing vessel, trawl gear and cod-end, and (iii) fish morphology and fish escape behaviour will be investigated and included in the model.

An individual-based model of cod-end selection will also be developed. This model will be more complex and make better use of the behavioural information that is available.

## **OBJECTIVES**

The overall objective of this project is to develop further a predictive selectivity model so that it can predict the selectivity of commercially used cod-ends fished in commercial conditions. Briefly, the influence of (i) netting materials made from thicker and stiffer twines, (ii) the dynamic effects of the interaction of sea state, fishing vessel, trawl gear, and cod-end, and (iii) fish morphology and fish escape behaviour will be investigated and included in the model.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Methodology for the measurement of mesh opening stiffness and twine elasticity of netting used on the commercial fleet.
- 2. Models of catch in the cod-end, of the dynamic of the trawl and of the dynamic of the cod-end.
- 3. Measurement of selectivity, fish geometry and fish behaviour in the cod-end during sea trials.
- 4. Models of selectivity process in the cod-end and comparison with results of sea trials.

## Mutualisation of fisheries and aquaculture European research institutes **MUTFISHARE**

Contract number: Q5CA-2002-01353 **Contract type:** Starting date: **Duration**: **Scientific Officer: Project web site:** 

Concerted action 1.10.2002 36 months Jacques Fuchs None

Coordinator Maurice Héral Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer 155, rue Jean-Jacques Rousseau F-92138 Issy-les-Moulineaux Tel. (33) 146 48 22 81 Fax (33) 146 48 22 48 E-mail: Maurice.Heral@ifremer.fr

## PARTNERS

Rudy de Clerck Sea Fisheries Department Ankerstraat 1 B-8400 Ostend Tel. (32-59) 34 22 60 Fax (32-59) 33 06 29 E-mail: rdeclerck@unicall.be

Jørgen Løkkegaard Danish Institute of Agricultural and Fisheries Economics Rolighedsvej 25 DK-1958 Frederiksberg C Tel. (45) 35 28 68 90 Fax (45) 35 28 68 01 E-mail: jl@sjfi.dk

Niels Axel Nielsen Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Jægersborgvej 64-66 DK-2800 Lyngby Tel. (45) 33 96 33 01 Fax (45) 33 96 33 49 E-mail: nan@dfu.min.dk

Juhani Kettunen Finnish Game and Fisheries Research Institute PO Box 6 FIN-00721 Helsinki Tel. (358-20) 575 12 30 Fax (358-20) 575 12 01 E-mail: juhani.kettunen@rktl.fi

Petri Suuronen Finnish Game and Fisheries Research Institute PO Box 6 FIN-00721 Helsinki Tel. (358-20) 575 12 20 Fax (358-20) 575 12 01 E-mail: petri.suuronen@rktl.fi

Philippe Gros Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer BP 21105 F-44311 Nantes Cedex 3 Tel. (33) 240 37 40 00 Fax (33) 240 37 40 33 E-mail: phgros@ifremer.fr

Hans-Stephan Jenke Bundesforschungsanstalt für Fischerei Institute for Fisheries Ecology Wüstland 2 D-22589 Hamburg Tel. (49-40) 31 90 86 00 Fax (49-40) 31 90 86 03 E-mail: jenke.ifo@bfa-fisch.de

Gerd Hubold Bundesforschungsanstalt für Fischerei Institut für Seefischerei Palmaille 9 D-22767 Hamburg Tel. (49-40) 38 90 51 77 Fax (49-40) 38 90 52 63 E-mail: hubold.ish@bfa-fisch.de

Eleftherios Zouros Institute of Marine Biology of Crete PO Box 2214 GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete Tel. (30) 28 10 24 20 22 Fax (30) 28 10 24 18 82 E-mail: zouros@imbc.gr

Costas Papaconstantinou Institute of Marine Biological Resources National Centre for Marine Research Agios Kosmas Hellinikon GR-16604 Athens Tel. (30) 21 09 82 13 54 Fax (30) 21 09 81 17 13 E-mail: pap@ncmr.gr

Ólafur S. Ástthorsson Marine Research Institute Skúlagata 4 PO Box 1390 IS-121 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 552 02 40 Fax (354) 562 37 90 E-mail: osa@hafro.is

Jóhann Sigurjónsson Marine Research Institute Skúlagata 4 PO Box 1390 IS-121 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 552 02 40 Fax (354) 562 37 90 E-mail: johann@hafro.is

Paul L. Connolly The Marine Institute Marine Fisheries Services Division Abbotstown Laboratory Dublin 15 Ireland Tel. (353-1) 821 01 11 Fax (353-1) 820 50 78 E-mail: paul.connolly@marine.ie

Otello Giovanardi Central Institute for Applied Marine Research Brondolo I-30015 Chioggia (VE) Tel. (39) 04 15 54 39 33 Fax (39) 04 15 54 78 97 E-mail: otgiovan@tin.it Martin Sholten Netherlands Institute for Fisheries Research Haringkade 1 PO Box 68 1970 AB IJmuiden Netherlands Tel. (31-255) 56 46 01 Fax (31-255) 56 46 44 E-mail: m.scholten@rivo.dlo.nl

Luc van Hoof Dutch Agricultural Economics Research Institute Fisheries Research PO Box 29703 2502 LS The Hague Netherlands Tel. (31-70) 335 81 62 Fax (31-70) 361 56 24 E-mail: 1.j.w.vanhoof@lei.dlo.nl

Roald Vaage Institute of Marine Research PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 85 00 Fax (47) 55 23 85 86 E-mail: roald.vaage@imr.no

Carlos Costa Monteiro Instituto de Investigação das Pescas e do Mar Avenida de Brasília s/n P-1449-006 Lisbon Tel. (351) 213 02 70 39/213 02 70 40 Fax (351) 213 01 59 48 E-mail: cmonteir@ipimar.pt

Eduardo López-Jamar Instituto Español de Oceanografia Avenida de Brasil, 31 E-28020 Madrid Tel. (34) 915 97 08 41 Fax (34) 915 97 37 70 E-mail: eduardo.ljamar@md.ieo.es

Fredrik Arrhenius National Board of Fisheries Institute of Marine Research Turistgatan 5 PO Box 4 S-453 21 Lysekil Tel. (46-523) 187 46 Fax (46-523) 139 77 E-mail: fredrik.arrhenius@fiskeriverket.se Magnus Appelberg National Board of Fisheries Institute of Coastal Research Gamla Slipvägen 19 S-740 71 Öregrund Tel. (46-173) 464 62 Fax (46-173) 309 49 E-mail: magnus.appelberg@fiskeriverket.se

Robin Cook Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 87 65 44 Fax (44-1224) 29 54 13 E-mail: r.cook@marlab.ac.uk Mike Waldock Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1502) 52 43 60 Fax (44-1502) 52 45 11 E-mail: m.j.waldock@cefas.co.uk Tomacz Linkowski Sea Fisheries Institute ul. Kollataja 1 PL-81-332 Gdynia Tel. (48-58) 621 68 30 Fax (48-58) 620 28 31 E-mail: tlink@mir.gdynia.pl

#### Mutualisation of fisheries and aquaculture European research institutes

#### BACKGROUND

The concerted action aims at contributing to a European research area on fisheries and aquaculture and supporting the common fisheries policy. The main objectives are to enable the coordination and integration of research in these fields in the Community. This action will allow the different directors of fisheries research organisations from the European Union to develop coordinated and joint effort on key biological issues and parameters for fisheries and aquaculture management.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The common fisheries policy applies to the European fish populations and their fishermen for managing the European exclusive economic zone. This common framework, with the same objective to reach sustainability of fish populations and their ecosystems, could be strong enough to build the base of scientific research programmes which are well integrated and coordinated to give the best scientific advice. The analysis of the fourth and fifth programmes showed clearly that the way to answer European calls does not allow that objective to be achieved.

On some topics, there are duplications or redundancies, even if all the proposals are excellent on the basis of scientific criteria. On the other hand, on some other topics which are crucial for the future of the CFP, there are no answers. For example, on the marine protected areas in relation to the environmental impact of fisheries, there is no EU research effort, although the society demand needs to develop our scientific knowledge in relation to the evolution of the CFP which is described in the 'Green Paper on the future CFP'.

For these reasons, it is urgent to move 'towards a European research area' to establish 'a common system of scientific and technical reference' to build a common research programme. This strategic EU plan will be the foundation for cooperative research which will be based on national programmes of research institutes.

The directors of the main European institutes of research in fisheries and aquaculture propose this concerted action as a first step towards integrating and increasing cooperation between their institutes in order to achieve the sustainable development of fisheries and aquaculture in Europe.

During the last meeting of the directors of fisheries research organisations, it was decided to increase the cooperation between the main fisheries research organisations and to answer the fifth programme through a concerted action to focus on some research subjects:

- 1. to avoid duplication in research;
- 2. to create synergy between the different institutions;
- 3. to create critical masses of research for different institutions.

In order to contribute to building a European research area on fisheries and aquaculture to support the common fisheries policy and to develop coordinated and integrated research, it is proposed to develop some of the objectives of research detailed previously.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Three types of outputs will be produced by this concerted action:

1. Technical exchanges of knowledge and standardisation of methods of research on the following subjects:

- fisheries and genetic approaches of population dynamics;
- identification of rare species;
- new improvements in acoustic methods;
- selectivity and impact of fishing gear.
- 2. Increased cooperation on subjects where critical masses of research do not exist in the different EU countries:
  - environmental interactions with fisheries;
  - environmental protected areas;
  - research of indicators for ecosystems management.
- 3. Take strategical decisions with the common board of directors:
  - exchange of boats and equipment;
  - evolution of the EU fisheries research fleet;
  - evolution of fisheries management;
  - aquaculture research strategy.

The dissemination of the outputs of the different workshops will be large as they will be available on the network's Internet site. Some important reports (annual meeting) will be published for distribution to scientists, national administrations, and EU directorates.

Exchanges of students and searches will be developed to increase cooperation between the institutions. A consequence of the concerted action will be a jointly developed project with or without the support of the new instruments of the sixth framework programme.

## An assessment of mortality in fish escaping from trawl cod-ends and its use in fisheries management SURVIVAL

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site: Q5RS-2002-01603 Shared-cost project 1.10.2002 36 months Tore Jakobsen None

## Coordinators

Aud Vold Soldal Institute of Marine Research Fish Capture Division PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 68 02 Fax (47) 55 23 68 30 E-mail: aud.Soldal@imr.no Michael Breen Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 87 65 44 Fax (44-1224) 295 51 E-mail: M.Breen@marlab.ac.uk

## PARTNERS

Niels Madsen Danish Institute for Fisheries Research The North Sea Centre PO Box 101 DK-9850 Hirtshals Tel. (45) 33 96 33 00 Fax (45) 33 96 33 33 E-mail: nm@dfu.min.dk Henrik Flintegaard North Sea Museum The North Sea Centre PO Box 125 DK-9850 Hirtshals Tel. (45) 98 94 44 44 Fax (45) 98 94 54 80 E-mail: hf@nordsoemuseet.dk

# An assessment of mortality in fish escaping from trawl cod-ends and its use in fisheries management

#### BACKGROUND

Regulations on selectivity in fishing gear have been a widely used and trusted means of managing fisheries. In the last decade, we were convinced that a proper mesh size and grid system gave a sound and selective strategy for gadoid species. However, according to ICES, the spawning stock biomass of several important gadoid fisheries is alarmingly low. It is clear that changing regulations towards improved selection in fishing gear is of little value if the fish do not survive the selectivity devices. It has recently been demonstrated that previous investigations in this field may be fundamentally flawed with respect to their sampling techniques. As such, there are currently no reliable estimates of escape mortality for fish escaping from towed fishing gear.

## **OBJECTIVES**

This project will provide the technology for accurate survival estimates that may be used as standards in future survival experiments. Furthermore, it will give an estimate of the seasonal variation in survival estimates and a method for inclusion of these estimates in stock assessment models for haddock (*Melanogrammus aeglefinus*) and cod (*Gadus morhua*). This project will provide knowledge on survival in high-intensity fisheries and in fish escaping at the surface in side-trawling fisheries.

The first challenge is the development of a new cod-end cover to ensure that the problems concerning low flow around the cod-end and high flow in the cover can be eliminated. This will be technically achieved by a new cover design that is already under development. The flow around the cod-end will be undisturbed and the rear end of the cover will provide a static environment for the safe collection of captive fish. Full-scale testing of the cover and operational procedures will be carried out during the first sea trials.

The next objective is to determine if escape mortality is influenced by the fishing intensity in the area, i.e. if repeated encounters with a selection device will impair the probability of survival. Currently, there are no estimates of selectivity or survival of fish escaping from a trawl in the surface position. Surface selection is profound in side-trawlers where the cod-end is floating alongside the ship after haul back.

The estimates of survival will be incorporated into current virtual population analysis (VPA) models and tested in simulations.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

New selection technology must be used in the North Sea in order to decrease the unwanted by-catch of undersized fish and increase the population growth of demersal fish species. This development must be linked to studies of unaccounted mortality caused by the new fishing gear. This project will give rise to improved technology for estimating trawl escape survival and thereby lead to higher precision in future estimates of unaccounted mortality in trawl fisheries. Furthermore, it will provide a better tool for estimating parameters connected to sustainable fisheries.

## Integrated approach to the biological basis of age estimation in commercially important fish species IBACS

Contract number: Q5RS-2002-01610 Contract type: Shared-cost project Starting date: 1.11.2002 Duration: 36 months Scientific Officer: Mario Lopes dos Santos Project web site:

http://mnm.uib.es/audiovisuales/

**Coordinator** Beatriz Morales-Nin Institut Mediterrani d'Estudis Avançats Grup d'Ictiología Miquel Marqués, 21 E-07190 Esporles, Balearic Islands Tel. (34) 971 61 17 21 Fax (34) 971 61 17 61 E-mail: Beatriz.Morales@uib.es

## **PARTNERS**

Henrik Moosegaard Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Charlottenlund Castle DK-2920 Charlottenlund Tel. (45) 33 96 34 61 Fax (45) 33 96 33 33 E-mail: hm@dfu.min.dk

Peter John Wright Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory Scottish Executive Rural Affairs Department PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 54 36 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: wrightp@marlab.ac.uk

Audrey J. Geffen University of Liverpool Port Erin Marine Laboratory School of Biological Sciences Isle of Man IM9 6JA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1624) 83 10 16 Fax (44-1624) 83 10 01 E-mail: geffen@liv.ac.uk Richard S. Millner Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1502) 56 22 44 Fax (44-1502) 52 44 11 E-mail: r.s.millner@cefas.co.uk

Joan Cabestany Technical University of Catalunya Department of Electronic Engineering AHA Group Jordi Girona, 1–3 Campus Nord Building C4 E-08034 Barcelona Tel. (34) 934 01 67 42 Fax (34) 934 01 67 56 E-mail: cabestan@eel.upc.es

Arild Folkvord University of Bergen Department of Fisheries and Marine Biology High Technology Centre Thormøhlens Gate 55 N-5020 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 58 44 56 Fax (47) 55 58 44 50 E-mail: arild.folkvord@ifm.uib.no

— 188 —

## Integrated approach to the biological basis of age estimation in commercially important fish species

## BACKGROUND

Our objective is to develop a fuller understanding of the environmental influences on otolith growth, leading to a new protocol for estimating fish age. Focusing primarily on gadiform otoliths, we will use known-age material to develop artificial neural network models of age. Otolith growth models will be integrated with results from new laboratory and field investigations to improve the objective basis for interpreting seasonal and non-seasonal growth structures. We will work on hake, cod, haddock and whiting, representing a large proportion of the European fisheries in both value and volume. As such, this project will improve the confidence and reliability of the scientific data used to underpin management of sustainable fisheries.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

This project is a cooperative venture to improve our understanding of the biological basis of age estimation for commercial fish species. Our objective is to integrate modelling, and laboratory and field observations to provide an objective basis for interpreting the macrostructures of otoliths used for the estimation of fish age. We will take a multidisciplinary approach, including mathematical modelling, geochemical analysis of oxygen isotope ratios, experimentation and collection of biological and environmental data, to develop generic models of otolith formation. We will establish a new age estimation protocol, and enable training through a web site and DVD accessible by fisheries laboratories and fishermen's organisations.

To achieve a generic understanding of the formation of calcified tissues, we will progress from model development, through new field and laboratory investigations, to the production of a new protocol for age estimation supported by interactive training media. We will begin by developing models of otolith growth and shape. We will evaluate historical collections of otoliths and other calcified tissues, creating a database of this material to model seasonal influences on the formation of these structures. The models will draw on a critical literature review and identify gaps in the data to be filled by new investigations. Field-caught fish will be marked in the otoliths and fitted with data logging electronic tags. Additional observations on field samples will include marginal analysis and measurement of otolith oxygen isotope ratios. The effects of temperature and food availability will be investigated through experiments in controlled laboratory conditions to study the formation of otolith macrostructures. Together, the laboratory and field-caught fish will be used to test model predictions about seasonality and temperature effects. Because the field and laboratory experiments will be directed at closely related species, we will have a strong data platform for a generic model and age estimation protocol. A new protocol for age estimation will be produced, based on refined models using all available data. Neural network models will be used to classify known and unknown age material to help elucidate the steps necessary in the new protocol. Example images, showing the biological interpretation of features, will be assembled and distributed. The efficiency of the new protocol will be tested through a scheduled age estimation exercise.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

We expect to complete and deliver our primary model by the end of the first year. Field observations and laboratory experiments will deliver data for model refinement throughout the first two years of the project. The final year will be dedicated to integrating the new data to refine the model, testing the predictions with artificial neural networks, and delivering an accessible new protocol for fish age estimation. We expect our results to enable more precise and accurate fish age data.

# European advice system evaluation EASE

Contract number:	Q5CA-2002-01693	Coordinator
Contract type:	Concerted action	P. Sparre
Starting date:	1.12.2002	Danish Institute for Fisheries Research
Duration:	36 months	Jægersborgvej 64–66
Scientific Officer:		DK-2800 Lyngby
Mario Lopes dos Santos		Tel. (45) 33 96 33 00
Project web site:	None	Fax (45) 33 96 33 33

## PARTNERS

Fredrik Arrhenius National Board of Fisheries Institute of Marine Research Turistgatan 5 PO Box 4 S-453 21 Lysekil E-mail: fredrik.arrhenius@fiskeriverket.se

Olav Rune Godø Institute of Marine Research Department of Marine Resources Nordnesgaten 33 PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen E-mail: olavrune@imr.no

Niels Daan Netherlands Institute for Fisheries Research Department of Biology and Ecology Haringkade 1 PO Box 68 1970 AB IJmuiden Netherlands

Carl O'Brien Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom E-mail: c.m.obrien@cefas.co.uk Ronald Stagg The Scottish Ministers, acting through Fisheries Research Services PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom E-mail: stagg@marlab.ac.uk

Peter B. Heffernan Marine Institute 80 Harcourt Street Dublin 2 Ireland E-mail: peter.heffernan@marine.ie

Benoit Mesnil Ifremer — DRV/RH Laboratoire Maerha Rue de l'Île d'Yeu BP 21105 F-44311 Nantes Cedex 3 E-mail: benoit.mesnil@ifremer.fr

Alain Laurec École Nationale Supériere Agronomique de Rennes 65, route de Saint-Brieuc F-35042 Rennes Cedex

Enrique de Cardenas Instituto Español de Oceanografía Avenida de Brasil, 31 E-28020 Madrid

Olga Moura Instituto de Investigação das Pescas e do Mar Departamento de Recursos Marinhos Avenida de Brasília s/n P-1449-006 Lisbon

Hans-Peter Cornus Bundesforschungsanstalt für Fischerei Institut für Seefischerei Palmaille 9 D-22767 Hamburg E-mail: cornus.ish@bfa-fisch.de

Petri Suuronen Finnish Game and Fisheries Research Institute Pukinmäenaukio 4 PO Box 6 FIN-00721 Helsinki E-mail: petri.suuronen@noaa.gov Björn Steinarsson Marine Research Institute of Iceland Skúlagata 4 PO Box 1390 IS-121 Reykjavik E-mail: bjorn@hafro.is

Rudolphe de Clerck Ministerie van Middenstand en Landbouw Centrum voor Landbouwkundig Onderzoek Departement voor Zeevisserij Ankerstraat 1 B-8400 Ostend E-mail: rudy.declerck@dvz.be

#### European advice system evaluation

#### BACKGROUND

Routine work from data collection to the yearly updating of fish stock assessments absorbs a very significant amount of the available human and budgetary resources. Assessment methods used in most cases require a large amount of detailed data, collected in a standard way. The existing procedures imply an almost complete reassessment each year, especially for the more sensitive stocks. Nevertheless, the relationship between the amount of 'energy' devoted to each specific task or action (e.g. ageing fish or reassessing completely each year the status of a stock) and the quality of final scientific advice delivered to managers is rarely considered. The added value of the existing machinery compared with a less data and/or time-consuming procedure is not known.

It would be unwise to disrupt the present ongoing data collection and/or annual reassessment processes before the consequences of any changes are properly appreciated. However, the stress on the present processes and lack of clarity as to their cost-effectiveness indicate the need to improve procedures.

Until now, scientific research devoted to the methodology of 'classical' assessment (including data collection) methods has been limited. At present, even basic expertise in sampling techniques is lacking in many Member States. Due to insufficient communication between groups of scientists, some potentially useful techniques are ignored in some areas, while they are the only ones considered for other fisheries (e.g. length-based techniques or surplus production models). Existing methods are, however, far from being systematically used and combined. An overall framework would make it possible to establish links between scientific teams working on similar issues, to put within the proper context the 'partial' problems addressed until now, to promote awareness about existing methods, and to identify existing gaps not covered by any existing method and not addressed by any existing research programme.

## **OBJECTIVES**

The overall objective of the concerted action is to set up the basis for more appropriate data collection and analysis programmes in order to support existing and emerging fisheries management issues. The main objectives of the concerted action are as follows:

- 1. To understand the current balance between resources devoted to data collection and value of these data in the provision of advice. This requires the evaluation of the range of advice requested on fisheries management and the data needs to perform the science to support it. Of particular importance are the so-called basic data, i.e. routinely collected data to support existing fisheries management since these are used in almost all analyses. However, consideration will be given to other types of necessary data.
- 2. To quantify the quality of the scientific outputs derived from the data inputs. Since much advice is qualitative and relies on expert judgment, this objective will be limited to quantifying the reliability of routine annual stock assessments upon which advice is formulated.
- To identify alternative uses of data and alternative analytical methods which could support present fisheries management needs as well as those which could address new and emerging issues.
- To analyse ways of redeploying existing resources in order to support a modern fisheries management system.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The proposed concerted action will directly address problems related to competitiveness with direct implications for the sustainable production of renewable resources providing better objective information in support of fishing systems and of policy orientations of the common fisheries policy.

The action will not only take into account the existing procedures for delivering scientific advice as required by the implementation of the existing CFP, but it will also consider emerging requests for other management approaches, giving, among other things, more importance to environmental questions.

The concerted action is devoted to the issues of collection and interpretation of data resources and management, and more specifically to the efficiency and accuracy of such assessment. It will offer a strong basis for rationalising the collection of data essential for the common fisheries policy, and will suggest methods to improve the reliability and usefulness of the scientific advice concerning fisheries management. The results obtained will make it possible to improve the implementation of the existing regulations, and to facilitate the anticipated revision of these regulations.

## Policy and knowledge in fisheries management — The North Sea cod case PKFM

Coordinator

Contract number:	Q5RS-2002-01782
Contract type:	Shared-cost project
Starting date:	1.1.2003
Duration:	30 months
Scientific Officer:	
Mai	rio Lopes dos Santos
Project web site:	None

Poul Degnbol Institute for Fisheries Management and Coastal Community Development PO Box 104 Willemoesvej 2 DK-9850 Hirtshals Tel. (45) 98 94 28 55 Fax (45) 98 94 42 68 E-mail: pd@ifm.dk ifm@ifm.dk

## PARTNERS

Stuart Reeves Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Jægersborgvej 64–66 DK-2800 Lyngby Tel. (45) 33 96 33 00 Fax (45) 33 96 33 33 E-mail: sar@dfu.min.dk

Trevor Hutton Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 OHT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1502) 56 22 44 Fax (44-1502) 51 38 65 E-mail: t.p.hutton@cefas.co.uk

Bjørn Hersoug University of Tromsø N-9037 Tromsø Tel. (47) 77 64 60 00 Fax (47) 77 64 60 20 E-mail: bjoernh@nfh.uit.no

Denis Bailly Université de Bretagne Centre de Droit et d'Économie de la Mer BP 816 12, rue de Kergoat F-29285 Brest Tel. (33) 298 01 69 33 Fax (33) 298 01 69 35 E-mail: bailly.cedem@wanadoo.fr Ann McLay Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 87 65 44 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: A.Mclay@marlab.ac.uk

Wim van Densen Netherlands Institute for Fisheries Research Haringkade 1 PO Box 68 1970 AB IJmuiden Netherlands Tel. (31-255) 56 46 46 Fax (31-255) 56 46 44 E-mail: w.l.t.vandensen@rivo.dlo.nl

Vera Schwach Norwegian Institute for Studies in Research and Higher Education Hegdehaugsveien 31 N-0352 Oslo Tel. (47) 22 59 51 00 Fax (47) 22 59 51 01 E-mail: Vera.Schwach@nifu.no

— 194 —

### Policy and knowledge in fisheries management — The North Sea cod case

#### BACKGROUND

European fisheries management has, as described in the Commission's Green Paper on the future of the common fisheries policy, not delivered sustainable exploitation of fisheries resources and will need to be changed to do so. This has happened despite a long tradition of knowledge-based management and a detailed regulatory system. Against this background, it is pertinent to consider and analyse the factors that have contributed to the failure of the management system. The interaction between knowledge and policy decisions is a crucial link in the European management system. The pressures on the scientific advisory process include requirements, within a total allowable catch (TAC) system based on annual predictions, to produce very accurate predictions of catch rates in a situation where unknown variables or variables known with low precision carry substantial weight in the prediction. The advisory process itself is also under political and economic pressure caused by losses of legitimacy among users, which are related to their lack of involvement, and increasing costs to produce the advice when better precision is required. This project will investigate how these aspects of the institutional set-up of the management system have contributed to the shortcomings and negative developments in relation to North Sea cod.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The overall objectives of the project are to identify and understand specific shortcomings in the European fisheries policy and its implementation, which have contributed to the problems evident in several European fisheries, and to devise means for their rectification. The project will focus on the knowledge production and decision-making within the fisheries management system, the interrelationships between these processes and the role played by stakeholders. Fisheries for North Sea cod will be adopted as a case study.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The project milestones are the output of an initial documentary study of North Sea cod management, project seminars to track and communicate the progress of work and external project products. The products of the project will be a policy brief summarising results and presenting proposals for improvement, and papers in the international scientific journals presenting the research results.

# Framework for the evaluation of management strategies FEMS

Contract number:	Q5RS-2002-01824	(
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	J
Starting date:	1.1.2003	U
Duration:	36 months	Ι
Scientific Officer:		(
Mario Lopes dos Santos		
Project web site:	None	E

**Coordinator** João Gil Pereira Universidade dos Açores Departamento de Oceanografia e Pescas Cais de Santa Cruz P-9901-862 Horta E-mail: pereira@notes.horta.uac.pt

## PARTNERS

Laurence Thomas Kell Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom E-mail: 1.t.kell@cefas.co.uk

Victor Restrepo International Commission for the Conservation of Atlantic Tuna Corazon de Maria, 8 E-28002 Madrid E-mail: victor.restrepo@iccat.es

Hans Lassen International Council for the Exploration of the Sea Palægade 2–4 DK-1261 Copenhagen K E-mail: hans@ices.dk

Jean-Marc Fromentin Ifremer — CHMT Centre Halieutique Méditerranéen Tropical Boulevard Jean Monnet BP 171 F-34203 Sète Cedex E-mail: jean.marc.fromentin@ifremer.fr Victoria Ortiz de Zarate Instituto Español de Oceanografía Centro Costero de Cantabria Promontorio de San Martin Apartado 240 E-39004 Santander E-mail: victoria.zarate@st.ieo.es

D. J. Die University of Miami The Rosenstiel School of Marine and Atmospheric Sciences Marine Biology and Fisheries 4600 Rickenbacker Causeway Virginia Key, Florida 33149 United States of America E-mail: ddie@rsmas.miami.edu

— 196 —

#### Framework for the evaluation of management strategies

#### BACKGROUND

Develop a simulation framework to evaluate management strategies that are consistent with the precautionary approach whilst maintaining the viability of the fishing industry. Thereby provide advice to managers on the response of fish stocks to exploitation and management.

Understand the impact of processes related to environmental fluctuations, complex stock dynamics and fisheries interactions on management. Quantify the benefits of including such processes in current stock assessment management procedures and, where appropriate, develop alternative assessment management strategies.

Conduct comparison of management strategies across life history strategies and assessment and management bodies.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

Initially simulation models (referred to as base cases) will be developed for the study of stocks (demersal and large pelagics) consistent with current dynamics assumptions and management procedures as used by the International Council for the Exploration of the Sea (ICES) and the International Commission for the Conservation of Atlantic Tuna (ICCAT).

These base cases will then be modified to include more realism in order to test the robustness of current procedures. The North Sea cod and north Atlantic albacore base cases will be modified to include environmental factors that have been shown to influence biological processes (recruitment and spatial distribution and migration pattern). The east Atlantic and Mediterranean bluefin tuna and North Sea plaice base cases will be modified to include complex dynamics (long-term fluctuations in carrying capacity and density dependence in biological processes). The North Sea flaftish and tropical tuna base cases will be modified to include multispecies. Simulations will be performed to evaluate a variety of management options consistent with the precautionary approach. This will be done to evaluate current practice and to develop new strategies that reflect a variety of management objectives. Where appropriate, generic conclusions will be drawn from a comparison across stocks and management procedures.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Quantify the benefits of a variety of management strategies in terms of yield and probability of exceeding sustainable limits.
- 2. Develop alternative assessment/management strategies where appropriate.
- 3. Compare management strategies of ICES and ICCAT.
- 4. Contrast the responses of a variety of stocks (from data rich to data poor, from tropical to temperate species and from pelagic to demersal fish) to exploitation.
- 5. Provide flexible free software that can be used by fish biologists to address a wide range of stocks and management questions.
- 6. Review the relevant biological and bioeconomic models used in the formulation of fisheries advice.

FEMS will provide software and methodology that will be used by other current EU projects (e.g. PKFM, EASE, Bemmfish and BASER) to evaluate the consequences of improving our understanding of fishery systems.

## Reproduction and stock evaluation for recovery RASER

Contract number:Q5RS-2002-01825Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.10.2002Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Mario Lopes dos Santos

Project web site: http://raser.imr.no/

## Coordinators

*Financial/Administrative Coordinator:* Olav Sigurd Kjesbu Institute of Marine Research PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 85 00/55 23 84 87 Fax (47) 55 23 85 84 E-mail: olav.kjesbu@imr.no Scientific Coordinator: Peter R. Witthames Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1502) 52 44 03 Fax (44-1502) 51 38 65 E-mail: p.r.witthames@cefas.co.uk

## PARTNERS

Hilario Murua Fisheries Resources AZTI Foundation Herrera Kaia Portualde E-20110 Pasaia, Basque Country Tel. (34) 943 00 48 00 Fax (34) 943 00 48 01 E-mail: hmurua@pas.azti.es Francisco Saborido-Rey Instituto de Investigaciones Marinas Eduardo Cabello, 6 E-36208 Vigo Tel. (34) 986 21 44 66 Fax (34) 986 29 27 62 E-mail: fran(a)@iim.csic.es

#### Reproduction and stock evaluation for recovery

#### BACKGROUND

The traditional stock-recruitment models assume that spawning stock biomass (SSB) is proportional to reproductive potential, which implies that the survival chances of progeny do not change with age, condition or size of parents. However, the reproductive potential of a population is a measure of the capacity of the population to produce viable eggs and larvae in a given year. This concept goes beyond the simple estimation of spawning stock biomass. Recent studies indicate that, for a given population, larger individuals have different reproductive attributes than smaller fish. Moreover, a population comprising solely of smaller fish is seldom able to compensate for the loss of reproductive potential associated with the disappearance of the larger individuals due to fishing. As a response to this change in perception, it is now important to consider reproductive potential in relation to population demographics in cod and hake recovery plans. The current very low number of spawning fish strengthens this view. New and existing methods will be developed and evaluated to reduce the cost and improve the accuracy of estimating realised fecundity (number of eggs spawned), previous spawning activity and reproductive potential. The preferred methodology will be applied to samples of cod and northern hake collected across a large part of their distribution in European shelf-edge waters. These results will provide the first comprehensive data set on reproductive potential of these species in relation to biological reference points and stock demography.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The overall objective is to measure the reproductive potential of cod and northern hake across their latitudinal range, applying enhanced methods developed during the project, to simulate complex stock dynamics using the revised biological reference points and fisheries interactions on management options for stock recovery.

The project will focus on three main objectives:

- 1. Development of a methodology to reduce costs of assessment and increase the precision in estimating realised fecundity.
- 2. Assessment of cod and northern hake reproductive potential across their latitudinal range.
- 3. Synopsis work packages:
  - evaluate the impact on assessment and management of cod and hake populations including models of more realistic variations in population reproductive potential for cod and hake;
  - assess the geographic variation in size and age at maturity, fecundity and spawning activity in relation to the observed variation in environmental conditions including fishing pressure;
  - incorporate new experimentally proven data on atretic and post-ovulatory follicle duration into previous ICES egg-production-based assessments to determine the potential bias in the assessment of realised fecundity and SSB.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The main achievements will be to develop more cost-effective tools (automation through image analysis and less reliance on costly histology) for fecundity estimation, and accurate assessment of the dynamics of spawning and atretic follicle degradation for less uncertainty in egg-production-based stock assessment. Following from this, new information will be provided on the reproductive potential of cod and hake (data-poor species, ICES recruitment workshop 2001 and 2002) across their latitudinal range.

These data will be used to quantify the benefits of including such processes in current stock assessment procedures and developing alternative management strategies where appropriate.

An evaluation of the potential costs and benefits of incorporating fisheries independent methods (egg production over a daily period or annual basis) into assessment of spawning stock biomass will also be carried out.
# Towards accreditation and certification of age determination of aquatic resources TACADAR

Contract number:Q5CA-2002-01891Contract type:Concerted actionStarting date:1.10.2002Duration:48 monthsScientific Officer:Tore JakobsenProject web site:http://www.efan.no/tacadar/

**Coordinator** Erlend Moksness Institute of Marine Research Flødevigen Marine Research Station N-4817 His Tel. (47) 37 05 90 41 Fax (47) 37 05 90 01 E-mail: moksness@imr.no

# PARTNERS

Cornelius Hammer Federal Research Centre for Fisheries Institute for Sea Fisheries Palmaille 9 D-22767 Hamburg Tel. (49-40) 38 90 52 32 Fax (49-40) 38 90 52 63 E-mail: hammer.ish@bfa-fisch.de

Nuno Formigo Universidade do Porto Departamento Zoologia Antrop Faculdade de Ciências do Porto P-4099-002 Oporto Tel. (351) 223 40 14 01 Fax (351) 223 40 15 11 E-mail: neformig@fc.up.pt

Ana Moreno Instituto de Investigação das Pescas e do Mar Avenida de Brasília s/n P-1400 Lisbon Tel. (351) 213 02 70 00 Fax (351) 213 01 59 48 E-mail: amoreno@ipimar.pt

Enrico Arneri Instituto di Ricerche Sulla Pesca Marittima/Consiglio Nazionale delle Ricerche Largo Fiera della Pesca I-60125 Ancona Tel. (39) 07 12 07 88 36 Fax (39) 07 15 53 13 E-mail: arneri@irpem.an.cnr.it Jari Raitaniemi Finnish Game and Fisheries Research Institute PO Box 6 FIN-00721 Helsinki Tel. (358-20) 575 16 85 Fax (358-20) 575 16 89 E-mail: jari.raitaniemi@rktl.fi

Jose Pedro Andrade Universidade do Algarve Unidade de Ciências e Technologias dos Recursos Aquaticos Campus de Gambelas P-8000-117 Faro Tel. (351) 289 80 09 67 Fax (351) 289 81 83 53 E-mail: jandrade@ualg.pt

Paulino Lucio Instituto Technologico Pesquero y Alimentario Txatxarramendi Ugartea z/g E-48395 Sukarrieta Tel. (34) 946 02 94 00 Fax (34) 946 87 00 06 E-mail: plucio@suk.azti.es

Fredrik Arrhenius National Board of Fisheries Institute of Marine Research Turistgatan 5 PO Box 4 S-453 21 Lysekil Tel. (46-523) 187 46 Fax (46-523) 139 77 E-mail: fredrik.arrhenius@fiskeriverket.se

Magnus Appelberg National Board of Fisheries Institute of Coastal Research Gamla Slipvägen 19 S-740 71 Öregrund Tel. (46-173) 464 61 Fax (46-173) 309 49 E-mail: magnus.appelberg@fiskeriverket.se

Helene de Pondual Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer BP 70 F-29280 Plouzane Tel. (33) 298 22 46 92 Fax (33) 298 22 46 53 E-mail: pontual@ifremer.fr

Peter Wright Scottish Office Agriculture, Environment and Fisheries Department Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 54 36 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: wrightp@marlab.uk

Willie McCurdy Department of Agriculture and Rural Development Aquatic Systems Group 18a Newforge Lane Belfast BT9 5PX United Kingdom Tel. (44-28) 90 25 54 72 Fax (44-28) 90 38 22 44 E-mail: willie.mccurdy@dardni.gov.uk

Henrik Mosegaard Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Charlottenlund Castle DK-2920 Charlottenlund Tel. (45) 33 96 34 61 Fax (45) 33 96 33 33 E-mail: hm@dfu.min.dk Beatriz Morales-Nin Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas Department of Natural Resources Imedea Miguel Marqués, 21 E-07190 Esporles Tel. (34) 971 61 17 21 Fax (34) 971 61 17 61 E-mail: ieabmn@uib.es

Richard Millner Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft NR33 0HT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1502) 52 44 34 Fax (44-1502) 52 45 69 E-mail: r.s.millner@cefas.co.uk

Carmen G. Piñeiro Instituto Español de Oceanografía CO de Vigo Apartado 1552 E-36280 Vigo Tel. (34) 986 49 21 11 Fax (34) 986 49 23 51 E-mail: carmen.pineiro@vi.ieo.es

Groa Petursdottir Marine Research Institute PO Box 1390 IS-121 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 552 02 40 Fax (354) 562 37 90 E-mail: groa@hafro.is

Paola Belcari Università degli Studi di Pisa Dipartimento di Scienze dell'Uomo e dell'Ambiente Via Volta, 6 I-56126 Pisa Tel. (39) 050 50 27 15 Fax (39) 05 04 96 94 E-mail: belcari@discat.unipi.it

- 201 -

Jacques Panfili Institut de Recherche pour le Développement BP 70 F-29280 Plouzane Tel. (33) 148 03 76 72 Fax (33) 148 03 78 12 E-mail: panfili@ird.fr

Vassiliki Vassilopoulou National Centre for Marine Research Agios Kosmas GR-16604 Hellinikon Tel. (30) 21 09 82 25 57 Fax (30) 21 09 81 17 13 E-mail: celia@ncmr.gr

Arild Folkvord University of Bergen Department of Fisheries and Marine Biology PO Box 7800 N-5020 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 44 56 56 Fax (47) 55 58 44 50 E-mail: arild.folkvord@ifm.uib.no

John Gordon Scottish Association for Marine Science Dunstaffnage Marine Laboratory Oban PA37 1QA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1631) 55 92 22 Fax (44-1631) 55 90 01 E-mail: jdmg@dml.ac.uk

Audrey J. Geffen University of Liverpool Port Erin Marine Laboratory Breakwater Road Port Erin Isle of Man IM9 6JA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1624) 83 10 16 Fax (44-1624) 83 10 01 E-mail: geffen@liverpool.ac.uk Pedro Ré Laboratorio Maritimo da Guia/IMAR Estrada do Guincho P-2750-642 Cascais Tel. (351) 214 86 92 11 Fax (351) 214 86 97 20 E-mail: pedrore@mail.telepac.pt

Jose E. Rebelo Universidade do Aveiro Departamento de Biologia Campus Universitário P-3810-193 Aveiro Tel. (351) 234 37 07 88 Fax (351) 234 42 64 08 E-mail: erebelo@bio.ua.pt

Peter Lengyel Research Institute for Fisheries, Aquaculture and Irrigation PO Box 47 H-5541 Szarvas Tel. (36-66) 51 53 12 Fax (36-66) 31 21 42 E-mail: lengyelp@haki.hu

Olga Bukovskaya Double Delta R & D Ltd Hullam 12 H-4100 Berettyojfalu Tel. (36-54) 50 01 66 Fax (36-54) 40 33 40 E-mail: silence@axelero.hu

Kari Nyberg University of Helsinki PO Box 65 FIN-00014 Helsinki Tel. (358-9) 19 15 84 70 Fax (358-9) 19 15 82 57 E-mail: kari.nyberg@helsinki.fi

### Towards accreditation and certification of age determination of aquatic resources

#### BACKGROUND

There is a discrepancy between sophisticated research into age determination and biomineralisation processes and the state of the art of routine age reading in fisheries assessment. While sclerochronological research in Europe has progressed tremendously throughout the past decades, routine age estimation has not adequately kept pace. Often, the quality of age data depends on skill and experience, and lacks, in most cases, standardisation, objective control and statistical evaluation. The quality of input data, such as the age data of fish populations, plays a vital role in the ability to manage fish resources. The need for reliable data is especially acute in times when stock levels are low and errors in predictions can have devastating effects on the resources. It is therefore important that age reading procedures in Europe are standardised and that quality assurance and quality control mechanisms for age reading are introduced.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The concerted action aims to increase the adoption of procedures for age reading that include quality assurance and quality control mechanisms for the improvement of stock assessment and environmental management techniques. The overall objective is to increase the reliability of age estimation procedures in the European Community, compatible with the possibility of the future establishment of Europe-wide international fisheries laboratories. The ultimate objective is to stimulate the achievement of a higher level of quality within and integration between the partner institutes concerning fish age determination. Methods for age determination will be evaluated where more than one method is applied in the total data input for a stock assessment or an environmental management model.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

A strengthening, through a network of excellence, of the competitive position of European institutions involved in fish ageing, promoting institutional synergy and international cooperation. Improvement of dissemination of information on activities and results to the European institutes of fisheries science and fish ecology engaged in age determination activities. Development of a manual on quality assurance and standardised practices in age determination to be applied on the European level. This will involve statistical criteria as well as an evaluation of legal aspects of accreditation and certification and implications for the EU.



© Lionel Flageul

Sub-area 2.3: Improvement of aquatic production

1. Aquaculture genetics

Cloning and functional analysis of fish peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors: the transcriptional control of lipid metabolism in farmed fish species fPPARs

Contract number:	Q5RS-2000-30360	Co
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	Gr
Starting date:	1.12.2000	Na
Duration:	36 months	Fo
Scientific Officer:		Fis
Mario Lopes dos Santos		GF
Project web site:	None	Te

**Coordinator** Grigorios Krey National Agricultural Research Foundation Fisheries Research Institute GR-64007 Nea Peramos, Kavala Tel. (30) 25 94 02 90 35 Fax (30) 25 94 02 22 22 E-mail: krey@otenet.gr

# PARTNERS

Douglas Tocher University of Stirling Institute of Aquaculture Stirling FK9 4LA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1786) 46 79 96 Fax (44-1786) 47 21 33 E-mail: drt1@stir.ac.uk

José Bautista Universidad Complutense de Madrid Facultad de Veterinaria Departamento Bioquímica y Biología Molecular IV Ciudad Universitaria E-28040 Madrid Tel. (34) 913 94 38 27 Fax (34) 913 94 38 24 E-mail: bauchem@eucmax.sim.ucm.es Alex Obach Nutreco Aquaculture Research Centre AS PO Box 48, Sjohagen 3 N-4001 Stavanger Tel. (47) 51 82 55 16 Fax (47) 51 82 55 01 E-mail: alex.obach@nutreco.com

Guillermo Bores Cria de Pescado SA Departamento Tecnico PO Box 203, Port Pesquer s/n E-43860 L'Ametlla de Mar, Tarragona Tel. (34) 977 49 37 20 Fax (34) 977 49 37 21 E-mail: cripesa@teleline.es

— 206 —

# Cloning and functional analysis of fish peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors: the transcriptional control of lipid metabolism in farmed fish species

#### BACKGROUND

Among the major problems encountered in intensive fish aquaculture, the accumulation of fat in the tissues of farmed fish and the dependency of the aquaculture industry on fish oils for high-quality feeds are issues of exceptional economic interest. The above problems can be efficiently addressed only by an increased understanding of the processes involved in lipid homeostasis in fish. In the work proposed herein, this is to be accomplished through the cloning and functional analysis of fish peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPARs). PPARs are lipid-activable transcription factors that regulate both arms of lipid homeostasis in higher vertebrates. This study intends to provide the scientific background necessary for innovative solutions to the lipid metabolism-associated problems encountered in aquaculture and thus to contribute towards the sustainability of the industry.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The specific objectives of this project are:

- 1. to clone and characterise the PPAR genes and cDNAs from four fish species of particular importance for the European aquaculture industry, i.e. sea bass (*Dicentrarchus labrax*), sea bream (*Sparus aurata*), Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*), and plaice (*Pleuronectes platessa*);
- 2. to study the functional properties of fish PPARs (fPPARs), i.e. their DNA and ligand binding properties, the PPAR-dependent transcriptional activation, and the expression pattern of PPARs in fish tissues; to establish species-specific and PPAR subtypespecific differences in the above-described properties; to identify potent subtypespecific ligands for the fPPARs;
- 3. to develop appropriate *in vitro* assays, i.e. cell and tissue culture systems, that will be used to clearly establish the role of PPARs in lipid metabolism in fish;
- 4. to examine *in vivo* the effect of induced PPAR expression and PPAR-dependent transcriptional activation on fat accumulation and lipid composition in fish tissues.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

During the first years of this project, it has been possible:

- 1. to clone and sequence the cDNAs and genes of the three PPAR subtypes from sea bass, sea bream, Atlantic salmon, and plaice. This represents the first report for the identification of three different PPAR subtypes in the above four species, and in fish in general;
- 2. to develop fish PPAR (fPPAR) subtype-specific antibodies, to be used in the study of the functional properties of the fPPARs;
- 3. to develop protocols for the primary culture of hepatocytes, adipocytes, and enterocytes from the fish species studied. These primary cell culture systems provide a valuable tool for the *in cellulo* study of the fPPAR properties.

The above achievements will allow, during the course of this project, the study of the properties of fPPARs both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. As regards the functional properties of the fPPARs, i.e. transcription activation properties, tissue distribution, and DNA and ligand binding properties, preliminary results support the hypothesis that these receptors have functions similar to those of their mammalian homologues and are therefore key regulators of lipid homeostasis in fish.

# Improving production efficiency of sea bass farming by developing methodologies to eliminate environmental androgenesis PROBASS

Contract number:	Q5RS-2000-31365	Coordinator
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	Silvia Zanuy Doste
Starting date:	1.1.2001	Instituto de Acuicultura de Torre de la Sal
Duration:	36 months	Ribera de Cabanes
Scientific Officer:		E-12595 Torre de la Sal, Castellón
Ma	rio Lopes dos Santos	Tel. (34) 964 31 95 00
Project web site:	None	Fax (34) 964 31 95 09
-		E-mail: zanuy@iats.csic.es

# PARTNERS

F. Piferrer Institut de Ciences del Mar Department of Renewable Resources Passeig Joan de Borbó s/n E-08039 Barcelona Tel. (34) 932 21 64 16 Fax (34) 932 21 73 40 E-mail: piferrer@icm.csic.es

C. Mylonas Institute of Marine Biology Aquaculture Department PO Box 2214 GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete Tel. (30) 28 10 28 54 43 Fax (30) 28 10 24 18 82 E-mail: mylonas@imbc.gr

A. Canario Universidade do Algarve Centro de Ciências do Mar Campus de Gambelas P-8000-810 Faro Tel. (351) 289 80 09 25 Fax (351) 289 81 83 53 E-mail: acanario@ualg.pt A. Tandler National Centre for Mariculture Israel Oceanographic and Limnological Research Department of Fish Reproduction PO Box 1212 Eilat 88112 Israel Tel. (972-8) 636 14 20 Fax (972-8) 637 57 61 E-mail: tandler@agri.huji.ac.il

G. Sweeney Cardiff University Cardiff School of Biosciences Museum Avenue PO Box 911 Cardiff CF1 3US United Kingdom Tel. (44-29) 20 87 41 23 Fax (44-29) 20 87 41 16 E-mail: sweeneyge@cf.ac.uk

# Improving production efficiency of sea bass farming by developing methodologies to eliminate environmental androgenesis

#### BACKGROUND

Probass addresses the problem faced by sea bass aquaculture due to the fact that under culture conditions most of the fish (70–99 %) are males. Males grow slower than females and weigh up to 40 % less at harvest, which reduces their market value, or need to be longer, which increases production costs. Thus, a highly desirable goal for sea bass aquaculture is to develop methods to control sex differentiation to reduce unwanted males and increase females. Since environmental factors can influence sex ratios in fish, including the sea bass, Probass investigates hormonal, biochemical and molecular parameters to understand the regulation of sex differentiation, and aims to develop an environmental, hormone-free, feminisation protocol based on temperature and density manipulations. Female-dominant stocks will result in more efficient production and increased profitability of sea bass aquaculture.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The overall objective of Probass is to understand the mechanisms regulating sex differentiation in cultured sea bass in order to develop methodologies to minimise the proportion of males in cultured stocks. This will result in an increase in production efficiency and profitability of the EU sea bass industry, since female-dominant stocks will reach market size earlier and produce more muscle mass.

There is accumulating evidence that sex differentiation in sea bass may be under the control of complex genetic and environmental interactions. Many factors of the brain-pituitary-gonad axis contribute to the development and differentiation of the gonads. These factors include sex determining genes, brain and pituitary hormones, growth factors, steroidogenic enzymes, sex steroids and sex-steroid receptors. The available information indicates that it is important to establish if there is a sexually dimorphic pattern of expression of the various factors implicated in the sex differentiation pathway, and to determine whether the environment can alter this pattern of expression.

Therefore, the first objective of Probass is to perform a temporal evaluation in sea bass during the period encompassing sex differentiation in order to understand which sex differentiation genes, brain and pituitary hormones, key steroidogenic enzymes, sexsteroid receptors, sex-steroid hormones or growth factors may be involved in the regulation of sex differentiation in males and females.

The underlying hypothesis of Probass is that environmental factors are influencing androgen/oestrogen production, with an excess of androgen leading to masculinisation. Whether a single or several environmental factors are involved is not known. Of the environmental parameters studied, temperature seems to be the best established parameter influencing sex differentiation in fish since temperature effects on phenotypic sex have been demonstrated, so far, in more than 24 species, including the sea bass. There is also evidence that density and relative size can influence sex differentiation.

The second objective of Probass is to manipulate the environment (temperature and density) during critical periods in early development in order to reduce or eliminate male dominance in cultured sea bass, and to determine which regulators of the sex determination pathway — sex differentiation genes, steroidogenic enzymes, steroid receptors, hormones or growth factors — are being influenced by those conditions. This understanding will facilitate the development of a practical procedure, easily employed by the EU aquaculture industry, to eliminate environmental androgenesis.

# EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Production of male- and female-dominant stocks by selective grading.
- 2. Study the brain–pituitary–gonadal axis during sex differentiation and understanding the role of key components on this axis in relation to age, size and sex.
- 3. Study of how and when temperature and density affect sex differentiation, and production of female-dominant stocks.
- 4. Development of a novel method based in the manipulation of these environmental factors and trials of this method in production facilities to test usefulness.

# Protein and growth efficiency in salmonid selection PROGRESS

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site: Q5RS-2001-00994 Shared-cost project 1.11.2001 36 months Sigurdur Bogason Not yet available Coordinator Kari Ruohonen Finnish Game and Fisheries Research Institute Turku Game and Fisheries Research Itäinen Pitkäkatu 3 FIN-20520 Turku Tel. (358-20) 575 16 81 Fax (358-20) 575 16 89 E-mail: kari.ruohonen@rktl.fi

# PARTNERS

Esa Mäntysaari MTT Agrifood Research Finland Animal Production Research FIN-31600 Jokioinen Tel. (358-3) 41 88 36 02 Fax (358-3) 41 88 36 18 E-mail: esa.mantysaari@mtt.fi

Dominic Houlihan University of Aberdeen Department of Zoology Tillydrone Avenue Aberdeen AB24 2TZ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 27 20 81 Fax (44-1224) 27 23 96 E-mail: d.f.houlihan@abdn.ac.uk Anders Kiessling Institute of Marine Research Matre Aquaculture Research Station N-5984 Matredal Tel. (47) 56 36 60 40 Fax (47) 56 36 61 43 E-mail: AndersK@imr.no

#### Protein and growth efficiency in salmonid selection

# BACKGROUND

The overall goal is to establish a sufficient knowledge base for selection programmes aimed at improving protein growth. Three major objectives are identified: to provide reliable heritability estimates for protein growth, protein efficiency and meat quality; to develop predictive tools to recognise high-quality genotypes of these traits with the help of genetic correlations and growth curves for protein and lipid deposition; and to understand the biological correlates causing variation in these traits. Six work packages form a three-step work plan; rearing of fish according to a family-based genetic design; sampling and analysis of biological material (e.g. growth, feed intake, body composition, protein turnover, lipid deposition, muscle fibres); and genetic analyses and modelling on the basis of the biological assays. The results will be readily applicable to the improvement and reevaluation of ongoing selection programmes.

### **OBJECTIVES**

The overall goal is to establish a sufficient knowledge base to facilitate new selection programmes aimed at improving protein growth. Three major objectives are identified:

- 1. to provide reliable heritability estimates for protein growth, protein efficiency and meat quality;
- 2. to develop predictive tools to recognise the high-quality genotypes of these important traits with the help of genetic correlations and growth curve models for protein growth and lipid deposition;
- 3. to understand the biological correlatives causing variation in these traits, genetic correlations and growth curves.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

1. The generation of families for the genetic set-up.

- 2. Provide a sufficient knowledge base of the heritabilities and genetic correlations of protein growth and efficiency as well as meat quality.
- 3. Predictive tools to recognise high-quality genotypes for these traits.

# Tools for the genetic improvement of sea bass — Construction and preliminary application of a medium-density linkage and synteny map BASSMAP

Contract number:	Q5RS-2001-01701	Coordinator
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	Filip Volckaert
Starting date:	1.11.2001	Katholieke Universiteit Leuven
Duration:	48 months	Laboratory of Aquatic Ecology
Scientific Officer:		Ch. de Bériotstraat 32
Ma	rio Lopes dos Santos	B-3000 Leuven
Project web site:	www.bassmap.org	Tel. (32-16) 32 39 66
-		Fax (32-16) 32 45 75
		E-mail: filip.volckaert@bio.kuleuven.ac.be

# PARTNERS

Giorgios Kotoulas Institute of Marine Biology of Crete Department of Genetics and Molecular Biotechnology PO Box 2214 GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete Tel. (30) 28 10 33 78 52 Fax (30) 28 10 33 78 20 E-mail: kotoulas@imbc.gr

Brendan McAndrew University of Stirling Institute of Aquaculture Genetics and Reproduction Research Group Stirling FK9 4LA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1786) 46 78 84 Fax (44-1786) 44 20 78 E-mail: b.j.mcandrew@stir.ac.uk

Chris Haley Roslin Institute (Edinburgh) Division of Genetics and Biometry Roslin Midlothian EH25 9PS United Kingdom Tel. (44-131) 52 74 32 Fax (44-131) 440 04 34 E-mail: chris.haley@bbsrc.ac.uk

Costas Batargias Nireus Chios Aquaculture SA Kardamila GR-82300 Chios Tel. (30) 26 34 07 13 61 E-mail: batc@imbc.gr Andreas Georgoudis Aristotle University of Thessaloniki Laboratory of Farm Animal Genetics and Breeding Department of Animal Production GR-54006 Thessaloniki Tel. (30) 23 10 99 86 83 Fax (30) 23 10 99 87 19 E-mail: andgeorg@agro.auth.gr

Angelo Libertini Istituto di Biologia del Mare di Venezia Consiglio Nazionale delle Ricerche Castello, 1364/A I-30122 Venice Tel. (39) 04 12 40 47 11 Fax (39) 04 15 20 41 26 E-mail: liber@ibm.ve.cnr.it

Uwe Radelof RZPD Deutsches Ressourcenzentrum für Genomforschung GmbH Heubnerweg 6 D-14059 Berlin

Giovanni Chillemi Veneto Agricultura c/o Agripolis Via Romea I-35020 Legnaro

- 213 -

# Tools for the genetic improvement of sea bass — Construction and preliminary application of a medium-density linkage and synteny map

#### BACKGROUND

The aquaculture of sea bass represents a growing industry on the coasts of the Mediterranean Sea and the south-eastern Atlantic Ocean. The current production of 40 000 tonnes (four times more than in 1990) employs directly and indirectly an estimated 20 000 people in mostly rural and underdeveloped regions. Growth over the past decade has been 15 % or more and predictions are that this rate will continue as markets are expanding. But there is a serious shortage of genetic information, both quantitative and molecular, to support the marine fish farm industry dependent on sea bass (and sea bream). At present, production is nearly completely based on wild-caught fish reproducing under often semi-controlled conditions in the hatchery. It is common practice to introduce wild broodstock into the hatchery. The 20 years of mass production of sea bass has not yet generated a single domesticated stock. This is, of course, a major difference to the situation in farm animals where only highly selected stock is available. For some time, the need to introduce genetic management in sea bass aquaculture has been recognised by the scientific community, and is now generally accepted by the aquaculture community.

There are several ways to improve the knowledge of the genetic base of this species for aquaculture such as a comparative strain testing programme to assess the levels of genetic variation in natural populations of sea bass. Alternatively, this can be done by initiating a classical selection scheme for economic traits, which has been adopted by several companies recently. However, any approach — assuming it will follow the development of other farmed species — will be heavily underpinned by molecular genetic techniques. The essential requirements will be a genetic map containing a large number of informative genetic markers for pedigree and linkage analysis and with landmark genes that will enable comparisons to be drawn between the more detailed maps being constructed for model genetic species. We believe that current conceptual and technological progress in the field makes it possible to generate in a relatively short period a linkage and synteny map of sea bass, and it also sets a standard for other farmed fish and shellfish on the verge of genetic improvement.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The main objective of the project is to prepare a medium-density linkage map of sea bass that includes both type 1 (functional coding sequences) and type 2 (non-functional sequences) markers in a single project so that it will be immediately available as a practical tool by the end of the project for the aquaculture industry. The practical application of the map will be enhanced by the availability of a partially characterised bacterial artificial chromosome (BAC) library. This can be used to isolate expressed sequence tags (ESTs) identified during the project but also as an open resource that will enable additional genes and markers to be readily identified and isolated as the scientific base of this species develops. The project will not only benefit the aquaculture industry, but also fisheries management and fundamental science.

The specific aims to reach the project goal are:

- 1. the breeding of  $F_1$ , meiotic gynogenetic, single and double haploid (mitotic) crosses of sea bass reference families in preparation for mapping of type 1 and type 2 markers in order to generate a low-density genetic linkage and synteny map;
- the provision of DNA from the reference sea bass families, normal diploid, haploids, meiotic and mitotic gynogenetics to other mapping projects in an attempt to reduce duplication and speed up the acquisition of additional markers and genes on the map;

- 3. the development of a partially characterised bacterial artificial chromosome (BAC) library (103 expressed sequence tags (ESTs) and 100+ markers identified to clones) for the long-term support of mapping and comparative genomic in this species;
- 4. the development and anchoring of a genetic linkage map using a mixed strategy including dominant (more than 200 amplified fragment length polymorphisms (AFLPs)) markers and more than 300 co-dominant short tandem repeat (STR) or DNA microsatellite markers;
- 5. the development of a synteny map on the basis of ESTs for comparative mapping purposes;
- 6. a pilot study based on the new medium-density genetic linkage map in the field of quantitative trait loci (QTL): mapping QTL, which links to at least 12 commercially important features of sea bass.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The main achievement will include a publicly available linkage map, which will become a standard tool for a marker-assisted selection programme and evolutionary genetics in sea bass. A 10x coverage BAC library will be developed to be openly available as plated clones or as gridded filters for future work. The applicability of the constructed map will be demonstrated in a pilot project in a commercial environment targeting QTL.

With the recent rapid developments in technology, this project hopes to achieve in a single four-year project something that has not yet been achieved in other commercial farmed species such as salmon and trout with longer research histories. The tools developed, a medium-density map and a usable BAC library, will be needed to make rapid genetic progress in this species in the future. This project will go some way towards rebalancing the lack of genetic research effort in non-salmonid marine species, and will be the main basis for any large-scale aquacultural developments in the countries surrounding the Mediterranean.

# Bridging genomes: an integrated genomic approach towards genetic improvement of aquacultured fish species BRIDGE-MAP

Contract number: Q5RS-2001-01797 Contract type: Shared-cost project Starting date: 1.11.2001 Duration: 48 months Scientific Officer: Mario Lopes dos Santos Project web site:

http://www.bridgemap.tuc.gr

# Coordinator

George Kotoulas Institute of Marine Biology of Crete Department of Genetics and Molecular Biotechnology PO Box 2214 GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete E-mail: kotoulas@imbc.gr

# PARTNERS

Tomaso Patarnello Università degli Studi di Padova Dipartimento di Biologia Via Ugo Bassi, 58/B I-35131 Padua E-mail: patarnel@civ.bio.unipd.it

Robert Geisler Max-Planck-Institut für Entwicklungsbiologie PO Box 2109 Spemannstraße 35/III D-72076 Tübingen E-mail: robert.geisler@tuebingen.mpg.de

Francis Galibert Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique UMR 6061 Génétique et Développement Faculte de Médecine 2, avenue du Professeur Léon Bernard F-35045 Rennes E-mail: galibert@univ-rennes1.fr

Deborah M. Power Universidade do Algarve Centro de Ciências do Mar Campus de Gambelas P-8000-117 Faro E-mail: dpower@si.ualg.pt Sergei Gorshkov National Centre for Mariculture Israel Oceanographic and Limnological Research Genetics Laboratory PO Box 1212 North Beach Eilat 88112 Israel

Costas Batargias Nireus Chios Aquaculture SA Department of Research and Development GR-33056 Hiliadou Doridos E-mail: genrd@nireus.com

Andreas Georgoudis Aristotle University of Thessaloniki School of Geotechnical Sciences Faculty of Agriculture Department of Animal Production University Campus GR-54006 Thessaloniki E-mail: andgeorg@agro.auth.gr

Manolis Koubarakis Technical University of Crete Department of Electronic and Computer Engineering University Campus Kounoupidiana GR-73100 Chania E-mail: manolis@ced.tuc.gr

# Bridging genomes: an integrated genomic approach towards genetic improvement of aquacultured fish species

#### BACKGROUND

The present project will use a combined approach of radiation hybrid, linkage and QTL mapping as well as creation of resources for genome research (BAC library, cDNA libraries, ESTs and database) to:

- 1. transfer genome information from model organisms to commercial species through the approach of comparative genomics;
- 2. bridge the gaps in maps by merging radiation hybrid maps and linkage maps;
- 3. bridge the distance between research and industry by accelerating the identification of DNA to phenotype relationships by a pilot application to a commercial selective breeding programme;
- 4. integrate evolutionary theory and modern technology to generate an applied endpoint;
- 5. integrate genome maps of various teleosts with data from higher vertebrates, thanks to the high potential of comparative mapping;
- 6. transfer technology and know-how from leading laboratories in genome analysis and mapping to more classical fish genetics laboratories.

#### OBJECTIVES

The project work plan is centreed around the application of modern biotechnological methods to aquaculture. It is subdivided into eight main work packages, each of which is coordinated by the partner with the relevant expertise, and the completion of which will contribute to the attainment of the project objectives.

The work packages articulate with each other and can be subdivided into three main groups according to the nature of the methods used:

- 1. Molecular biotechnology, which includes methodologies for generating mapping panels for the linkage map (WP1) and radiation hybrid mapping (RH) (WP2), a highly automatable new method for physical mapping, genotyping the linkage map (WP3) and RH map (WP5), by use of high-throughput automated methods, and isolating STS markers for RH mapping (WP4).
- 2. Conventional genetic: the tools generated in WPs 1 to 5 will be used to screen sea bream (*Sparus aurata*) generated in a breeding programme on an SME fish farm. This will result in the transfer of molecular biotechnological methodologies to conventional genetics and the implementation of technology transfer from science to industry;
- 3. The final work package which will run simultaneously with the other project tasks, is the analysis of the extensive data which will be generated by the various work packages of the project. Bioinformatics will be essential for the handling and interpretation of the data and for their successful dissemination in order that the project can have a maximum impact in the fields of aquaculture research, fish genetics, and comparative mapping.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Biotechnological and scientific expertise will be transferred from model organisms to commercial aquaculture species, for example the sea bream. An integrated map, merging physical and linkage maps, will be generated and applied to a selective breeding programme. This will be achieved by production of a radiation hybrid panel. Sea bream cDNA and BAC genomic libraries will be produced and coding genes with potentially commercial importance will be identified and mapped. A sea bream–zebra fish comparative map integrated with 'gene rich' vertebrate maps will shed light on the gene to phenotype relationship. This will be based on mapping of about 2000 genes and markers thanks to the creation of the radiation hybrid panel. Such a combined map of genes and polymorphic markers will directly link QTLs to chromosomal regions of known gene content through the comparative mapping approach. The project is expected to establish a reference genome information for marine percifomes species.

# A functional genomic approach to measuring stress in fish aquaculture STRESSGENES

Contract number:	Q5RS-2001-02211	
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	
Starting date:	1.11.2001	
Duration:	36 months	
Scientific Officer:		
Mario Lopes dos Santos		
Project web site: wy	ww.irisa.fr/stressgenes	

Coordinator Patrick Prunet Institut National de la Recherche Agronomique INRA/Scribe Campus de Beaulieu F-35042 Rennes Cedex Tel. (33) 223 48 50 14 Fax (33) 223 48 50 20 E-mail: prunet@beaulieu.rennes.inra.fr

# PARTNERS

Chris Secombes University of Aberdeen Department of Zoology 2 Tillydrone Avenue Aberdeen AB24 2TZ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 27 28 72 Fax (44-1224) 27 23 96 E-mail: c.secombes@abdn.ac.uk

Terry Smith National University of Ireland, Galway National Diagnostics Centre University Road Galway Ireland Tel. (353-91) 58 65 59 Fax (353-91) 58 65 70 E-mail: terry.smith@nuigalway.ie

Andrew Cossins University of Liverpool School of Biological Sciences Derby Building Brownlow Street Liverpool L69 3BX United Kingdom Tel. (44-151) 794 49 92 Fax (44-151) 794 50 17 E-mail: cossins@liv.ac.uk Tom Pottinger Natural Environment Research Council Centre for Ecology and Hydrobiology Windermere Laboratory Far Sawrey Ambleside, Cumbria LA22 0LP United Kingdom Tel. (44-15394) 424 68 Fax (44-15394) 469 14 E-mail: tgp@ceh.ac.uk

Svante Winberg Uppsala University Evolutionary Biology Centre Department of Comparative Physiology Norbyvaegen 18A S-752 36 Uppsala Tel. (46-18) 471 26 49 Fax (46-18) 471 26 83 E-mail: svante.winberg@devbiol.uu.se

Jacques Nicolas Institut National de Recherche en Informatique et Automatique INRIA/IRISA Campus Universitaire de Beaulieu F-35042 Rennes Cedex Tel. (33) 299 84 73 12 Fax (33) 299 84 71 71

#### A functional genomic approach to measuring stress in fish aquaculture

#### BACKGROUND

The overall aim of this study is to identify in fish candidate genes associated with resistance to stress conditions and thus provide the physiological and genetic basis for new marker-assisted selection strategies. The recent development of genomic tools, particularly microarray technology, allows systematic gene expression analysis of biological material and provides an integrated overview of the global response at the level of gene expression. Such information is of major importance for identifying genes responsible for genetic variation in response to stress and for further development of a sufficient number of molecular markers, a critical requirement for marker-assisted selection schemes. The present study proposes, for the first time, to apply this new functional genomic approach to examine a complex physiological problem: analysis of the pattern of gene expression at the tissue level in response to a stressor. It is proposed to examine gene expression profiles in rainbow trout during exposure to a range of stressors typical of those encountered in the aquaculture environment. This should lead to characterisation of stress-responsive genes as potential candidate gene markers.

The rainbow trout has been selected as the focus of this project for several reasons: it is an important aquaculture species throughout Europe; there is a large body of physiological and genetic data available for this species; strains with divergent responsiveness to stress are available; all the partners have worked extensively on this species.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The primary objective of this study is to develop whole animal gene expression profiles to identify candidate genes which are associated with resistance to various stressors in rainbow trout. Information obtained from genomic expression profiles of stressed fish is a necessary base for further development of a marker-assisted selection strategy.

The primary goal will be achieved by utilising DNA microarray technology together with whole animal physiology to address several subsidiary objectives:

- 1. the gene expression profiles of selected tissues will be determined in fish exposed to standardised stressors;
- 2. genes whose expression is linked to adaptation response to stress will be identified;
- 3. the difference in gene expression profiles between selected trout, which display a divergent trait (stress responsiveness, growth, salinity adaptation), will be used to identify potential candidate markers of genotypic variation in stress responsiveness.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Construction of suppression subtractive hybridisation (subtracted) cDNA libraries derived from tissues collected from rainbow trout exposed to several stressors.
- 2. Preparation in microarrays, implementation of a bioinformatic management system, and the isolation of cDNA encoding for stress-regulation genes.
- 3. Use of selected families of rainbow trout to identify stress-regulated genes and to allow discrimination between stress-sensitive and stress-resistant individuals.

# Towards the development of technologies for cryopreservation of fish oocytes CRYOCYTE

Coordinator

Contract number:	Q5RS-2002-00784	
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	
Starting date:	11.9.2002	
Duration:	36 months	
Scientific Officer:	Jacques Fuchs	
Project web site:	-	
cryocyte@ocean.org.il — under construction		

E. Lubzens National Institute of Oceanography Israel Oceanographic and Limnological Research Department of Marine Biology and Biotechnology PO Box 8030 Haifa 31080 Israel Tel. (972-4) 856 52 60 (direct) Fax (972-4) 851 19 11 E-mail: esther@ocean.org.il

# PARTNERS

Hanna Rosenfeld, Iris Meiri National Centre for Mariculture Israel Oceanographic and Limnological Research Department of Fish Reproduction PO Box 1212 Eilat 88112 Israel Tel. (972-8) 63 64 26/63 64 71 Fax (972-8) 63 75 76 E-mail: hanna@ocean.org.il imeiri@ocean.org.il

Per-Erik Olsson Umeå University Department of Molecular Biology S-901 87 Umeå Tel. (46-90) 786 95 45 Fax (46-90) 786 66 91 E-mail: per-erik.olsson@biology.umu.se

Joan Cerdà Centre of Aquaculture — IRTA Ctra. Poble Nou km 6 E-43540 San Carles de la Ràpita, Tarragona Tel. (34) 977 74 54 27/977 74 33 78 Fax (34) 97 77 44 13 E-mail: joan.cerda@irta.es Patrick J. Babin Université Bordeaux 1 Génomique et Physiologie des Poissons USC INRA F-33405 Talence Cedex Tel. (33) 556 84 87 76 Fax (33) 556 84 89 15 E-mail: p.babin@gpp.u-bordeaux.fr

Arie Admon Technion — Israel Institute of Technology Department of Biology Haifa 32000 Israel Tel. (972-4) 829 34 07/829 34 46 Fax (972-4) 822 51 53 E-mail: admon@tx.technion.ac.il

Oliana Carnevali Universitá di Ancona Istituto Scienze del Mare Via Brecce Bianche I-60131 Ancona Tel. (39) 07 12 20 49 90 Fax (39) 07 12 20 46 50 E-mail: carnevali@unian.it

- 220 -

David M. Rawson University of Luton The Research Centre The Spires 2 Adelaide Street Luton LU1 5DU United Kingdom Tel. (44-1582) 74 37 43 Fax (44-1582) 74 37 41 E-mail: david.rawson@luton.ac.uk Tiantian Zhang University of Luton The Research Centre The Spires 2 Adelaide Street Luton LU1 5DU United Kingdom Tel. (44-1582) 74 37 29 Fax (44-1582) 74 37 01

E-mail: tiantian.zhang@luton.ac.uk

Javier Sanchez-Molino Carburos Metalicos SA R & D Department P° Zona Franca, 14–20 E-08038 Barcelona Tel. (34) 932 90 26 76 Fax (34) 932 90 26 75 E-mail: sanchez.molino@carburos.com Glen Pagelson Ardag Red Sea Mariculture PO Box 1742

Eilat 88116 Israel Tel. (972-8) 633 51 11 Fax (972-8) 86 37 79 01 E-mail: glenpagelson@ardag.ardom.co.il

#### Towards the development of technologies for cryopreservation of fish oocytes

#### BACKGROUND

The growth of intensive aquaculture requires efficient and effective methods to preserve gametes for higher flexibility in broodstock management, genetic improvement programmes and preservation of genetic diversity. While methods for cryopreservation of fish spermatozoa are well known, preserving maternally inherited important genetic factors has yet to be achieved. Methods for cryopreservation of yolk-laden fish embryos remain elusive so far, but immature or mature oocytes are a specific challenge. The objective is to develop technologies for cryopreservation of fish oocytes. Multidisciplinary studies will be performed on the oocyte envelope structure, on biological processes during oocyte maturation, ovulation and hydration, and on molecular (nucleic acid and protein) markers for indicating oocyte viability prior to and after cryopreservation.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The main objectives are to develop methods for cryopreservation of fish oocytes while ensuring their viability (e.g. maturation, fertilisation and embryonic development) after cryogenic storage and thawing. These aims will be achieved by innovative studies conducted on:

- 1. anticipated biological barriers for cryopreservation including the formation and structure of the vitelline envelope proteins and the process of oocyte hydration of pelagic eggs;
- identification of specific biological markers to monitor oocyte viability after manipulation and/or cryopreservation;
- 3. development of oocyte *in vitro* incubation procedures to promote oocyte maturation, ovulation and fertilisation;
- 4. development of new cryopreservation technologies. Studies on two models (zebra fish and the gilthead sea bream) will highlight differences between marine and freshwater species and hydrating and non-hydrating oocytes. The results will improve fish production and increase its efficiency by genome banking of cultured and wild species.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. The primary end-product will be the development of procedures for successful cryopreservation of fish oocytes maintaining their developmental capabilities.
- 2. New and powerful tools for evaluating oocyte and egg characteristics as important diagnostic products for farmed fish and eco-toxicological studies. These will include stage-specific molecular markers (in the form of DNA micro- or macroarrays) and protein markers for fish oocytes and egg envelopes, biochemical assays to test the correct enzymatic cleavage of the yolk proteins, and markers to evaluate the buoyancy of pelagic eggs.
- 3. Methods for obtaining oocyte maturation and ovulation *in vitro* that will be extremely helpful in promoting fertilisation of naturally non-ovulating oocytes from farmed and wild fish species.
- 4. The formation of cryobanks for storage of preserved oocytes for genetic improvement programmes, for storage of important maternal genetic traits and easier transfer of genetic material between culture locations at reduced costs and reduced danger of disease transmission. It will provide a unique methodology and greatly contribute to improving the competitiveness of the European aquaculture industry.

### Genetic implications in the production of rotifers in commercial finfish hatcheries ROTIGEN

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site: Q5RS-2002-01302 Shared-cost project 1.10.2002 36 months Jacques Fuchs None Coordinator Patrick Sorgeloos University of Ghent Laboratory of Aquaculture and Artemia Reference Centre Rozier 44 B-9000 Ghent Tel. (32-9) 264 37 54 Fax (32-9) 264 41 93 E-mail: patrick.sorgeloos@rug.ac.be

# PARTNERS

Kristof Dierckens University of Ghent Laboratory of Aquaculture and Artemia Reference Centre Rozier 44 B-9000 Ghent Tel. (32-9) 264 37 54 Fax (32-9) 264 41 93 E-mail: kristof.dierckens@rug.ac.be

Daan Delbare Ministry of Agriculture Centre of Agriculture Research Sea Fisheries Department Ankerstraat 1 B-8400 Ostend Tel. (32-59) 34 22 50 Fax (32-59) 33 06 29 E-mail: ddelbare@yucom.be Stefania.Dooms@rug.ac.be

Theodore J. Abatzopoulos Aristotle University of Thessaloniki Department of Genetics, Development and Molecular Biology GR-54124 Thessaloniki Tel. (30) 23 10 99 83 01/23 10 99 83 09 Fax (30) 23 10 99 82 56/23 10 99 83 74 E-mail: abatzop@bio.auth.gr Yngvar Olsen Norwegian University of Science and Technology Bynesveien 12 N-7491 Trondheim Tel. (47) 73 59 15 92 Fax (47) 73 59 15 97 E-mail: yngvar.olsen@vm.ntnu.no

Tania De Wolf Maricoltura di Rosignano Solvay Srl Via P. Gigli, Loc Lillatro I-57013 Rosignano Solvay, Livorno Tel. (39) 05 86 76 09 99 Fax (39) 05 86 76 09 99 E-mail: mrs.tdw@sysnet.it

#### Genetic implications in the production of rotifers in commercial finfish hatcheries

#### BACKGROUND

For first feeding of sea bream, turbot, cod, sole and halibut, the rotifer *Brachionus plicatilis* is the most common live food.

Success in rotifer production is still one of the major bottlenecks in the further industrialisation of the larviculture process. Mismanagement and bacterial contamination are parameters that cannot be neglected, while genetic reasons are getting no attention at all.

In natural conditions, rotifer populations have an alternating asexual and sexual reproduction cycle. When the environmental conditions become adverse, males are produced and sexual reproduction takes place. This ensures a recombination of the genome, as males coming from a female belonging to one clone can reproduce with a female from another clone.

The situation in commercial hatcheries is completely different. As parthenogenesis results in a faster increase in rotifer numbers and as rotifer males swim too fast for the fish larvae, farmers keep the conditions in the rotifer tanks in favour of parthenogenesis. This implies that there is little exchange of genetic material between the different clones present in the hatchery culture. Farmers exchange a relatively small number of rotifers to start a new culture so the new rotifer population suffers from a founder effect.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. A collection of isolated rotifer clones obtained from previous research and commercial cultures will be created. Several genetic identification techniques will be used. Protocols for sampling and preservation will be issued. The collection will be used to compose mixtures of clones for use in the project.
- 2. To determine the interclonal selection during rotifer culture, mixtures of clones will be cultured in three different culture methods. The data will provide evidence of the selection next to its rate. Harvesting and reinoculating the rotifer clones for three culture cycles will document the effect of its frequency on the selection.
- 3. The selective pressure of stable or variable culture conditions on the gene pool of the mixture, starting from disinfected parthenogenetic eggs, will be verified in monoxenic conditions using validated genetic markers. A comparison of the selection between stable and variable conditions will be made. Rotifers cultured under one set of stable conditions will be changed to two other conditions and followed.
- 4. The microbial flora in the culture systems may play an important role. The selection in cultures will be determined, starting from the five mixtures of disinfected parthenogenetic eggs with the addition of beneficial bacteria. Verification will be made under pilot-scale conditions. The adaptability of the rotifers will be followed.
- 5. Resting egg production of rotifer clones will be studied and the methodology of production and harvesting will be optimised.
- 6. A commercial hatchery and other hatcheries near the scientific partners will send samples to follow the genotypic diversity of the rotifers.

The results will be combined in a workshop for the industry.

EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Mixtures of genetically identifiable rotifer clones.
- 2. A correlation between a rotifer culture method and the genetic clonal selection.
- 3. Abiotic and biotic conditions resulting in a low selection rate.

- 4. A bacterial mixture enhancing growth and survival of several rotifer clones.
- 5. A culture method with the addition of beneficial bacteria, and biotic conditions resulting in high production and low selection.
- 6. A production/harvest procedure giving high yields of resting eggs for use in aquaculture.
- 7. Data on clonal selection in rotifer populations in commercial cultures.
- 8. Dissemination of the results to the industry.

2. Aquaculture general

# Researching alternatives to fish oil in aquaculture RAFOA

Contract number:	Q5RS-2000-30058	
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	
Starting date:	1.1.2001	
Duration:	48 months	
Scientific Officer:		
Mario Lopes dos Santos		
Project web site:	None	

Coordinator Gordon Bell University of Stirling Institute of Aquaculture Stirling FK9 4LA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1786) 46 78 78 Fax (44-1786) 47 21 33 E-mail: gjb1@stir.ac.uk

# PARTNERS

Grethe Rosenlund Nutreco Aquaculture Research Centre AS PO Box 48 Sjohagen 3 N-4001 Stavanger Tel. (47) 51 82 55 00 Fax (47) 51 82 55 01 E-mail: Grethe.Rosenlund@nutreco.com

Øyvind Lie Institute of Nutrition Directorate of Fisheries PO Box 185 Strandgaten 229 N-5804 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 80 00 Fax (47) 55 23 80 95 E-mail: Oyvind.Lie@nutr.fiskeridir.no

Sadasivam J. Kaushik Institut National de la Recherche Agronomique Unité de Nutrition des Poissons INRA CR Bordeaux BP 3 F-64310 Saint-Pée-sur-Nivelle Tel. (33) 556 84 32 77 Fax (33) 556 84 32 74 E-mail: kaushik@st-pee.inra.fr Maria Soledad Izquierdo Lopez Instituto Canario de Ciencias Marinas Grupo de Investigación en Acuicultura Apartado 56 c/ Muelle de Taliarte s/n E-35200 Telde, Las Palmas Tel. (34) 928 13 29 00 Fax (34) 928 13 29 08 E-mail: marisoli@iccm.rcanaria.es

Gabriel Mourente Universidad de Cádiz Departamento de Biología Animal, Vegetal y Ecología Apartado 40 Campus del Rio San Pedro E-11510 Puerto Real, Cádiz Tel. (34) 956 01 60 13 Fax (34) 956 01 60 19 E-mail: Gabriel.Mourente@uca.es

Jean Robin Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer Laboratoire de Nutrition des Poissons Direction des Ressources Vivantes, Recherches Aquacoles PO Box 70 F-29280 Plouzane Tel. (33) 298 22 43 87 Fax (33) 298 22 46 53 E-mail: jrobin@ifremer.fr

- 228 -

#### Researching alternatives to fish oil in aquaculture

#### BACKGROUND

The overall objective of the project is to research and develop vegetable oil alternatives to fish oils in aquafeeds for Atlantic salmon, rainbow trout, sea bream and sea bass, and to do so without compromising the health and welfare of the farmed fish, or the growth performance of the fish, or the processing characteristics and organoleptic properties of the final product, or the nutritional properties of the final product, especially its content of health-promoting nutrients. Achieving the objective will include substantially advancing the understanding of how the basic metabolism of fish responds and adapts to changes in dietary lipid composition.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. To feed Atlantic salmon, rainbow trout, sea bream and sea bass diets containing various blends of fish oil and vegetable oils, including linseed oil, grapeseed oil and olive oil, in two trials: first, with fish grown from at least six months before market size up to market size, this to define the best candidate oils and blends (dietary trial I); second, using oils and blends so defined, with fish grown from first feeding up to market size (dietary trial II).
- 2. To determine in these trials: feed intake, growth, utilisation of nutrients and energy; classes and fatty acid compositions of flesh lipids and, for salmon and trout, flesh carotenoids; levels and fatty acid compositions of serum lipoproteins; activities of lipoprotein and triacylglycerol lipases in liver, muscle and adipose tissue; activities of selected lipogenic enzymes in liver and muscle; rates of oxidation of polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) and other fatty acids in isolated hepatocytes and in muscle; activities of selected enzymes regulating fatty acid oxidation in liver and muscle; rates of conversion of C18 PUFAs to C20 and C22 PUFAs in isolated hepatocytes and *in vivo*.
- 3. To clone and characterise  $\mathbf{1}$  and  $\mathbf{1}$  5 fatty acid desaturases and to determine their expression, together with the expression of glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase and fatty acid synthetase.
- 4. To determine plasma levels of insulin, leptin, cortisol, prostaglandins E and F, and, in trout, voluntary feed intake.
- 5. To determine the potency of commercial vaccines to protect against commercially important disease organisms and the haemolytic capacity of the alternative complement pathway in serum.
- 6. To determine the organoleptic properties of cooked fillets for all species, and smoked fillets for salmon and trout, using taste panels in France, Norway, Spain and the UK; to assess sashimi products in Japan; to relate the results to non-subjective measurements based on electronic detection of volatile compounds in fillets.
- 7. To determine the stability during ice and frozen storage of flesh of all the species, and the quality and yield of flesh during processing of smoked salmon and trout.
- 8. To update understanding of fatty acid nutrition and metabolism in fish and to provide advice to the industry and the public on best practices for substituting fish oils with vegetable oils in fish feeds, without compromising the health and welfare of the fish, or the health-promoting benefits and acceptability of the final product to the consumer and producer.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Detailed recommendations and guidelines to the aquaculture industry for substituting fish oils in aquafeeds for Atlantic salmon, rainbow trout, sea bream and sea bass with blends of sustainable vegetable oils, such recommendations and guidelines to be underpinned by advanced understanding of the nutritional biochemistry and physiology of lipids in fish.

# Perspectives of plant protein use in aquaculture PEPPA

Contract number:Q5RS-2000-30068Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.12.2000Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Mario Lopes dos Santos

**Project web site:** www.bordeaux.inra.fr/st-pee/ici/stpee/nut/ peppa/objective.htm **Coordinator** J. Kaushik Fish Nutrition Research Laboratory INRA-Ifremer F-64310 Saint-Pée-sur-Nivelle Tel. (33) 559 51 59 90 Fax (33) 559 54 51 52 E-mail: kaushik@st-pee.inra.fr

# PARTNERS

J. Peréz-Sanchez Institute of Aquaculture Ribera de Cabanes E-12595 Torre de la Sal, Castellón Tel. (34) 964 31 95 00 Fax (34) 964 31 95 09 E-mail: jperez@iats.csic.es

Joaqhim Gutierrez University of Barcelona Department of Physiology Faculty of Biology Avinguda Diagonal, 645 E-08028 Barcelona Tel. (34) 934 02 15 32 Fax (34) 934 11 03 58 E-mail: joaquim@porthos.bio.ub.es

Guido van den Thillart Leiden University Department of Integrative Zoology 2300 RA Leiden Netherlands Tel. (31-71) 527 42 48 Fax (31-71) 527 49 00 E-mail: thillart@rulsfb.leidenuniv.nl Dominic Houlihan University of Aberdeen Department of Zoology Tillydrone Avenue Aberdeen AB24 2TZ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 27 20 81 Fax (44-1224) 27 23 96 E-mail: d.f.houlihan@abdn.ac.uk

B. M. Poli University of Florence Department of Animal Production I-50144 Florence Tel. (39) 05 53 28 84 05/261 Fax (39) 055 32 12 16 E-mail: biancamaria.poli@unifi.it

A. Cookson GIRA Consommateur CIB-13 Chemin du levant F-01210 Ferney-Voltaire Tel. (33) 148 94 93 87 Fax (33) 148 94 96 90 E-mail: acookson@girafood.com

#### Perspectives of plant protein use in aquaculture

# BACKGROUND

Studies will be undertaken with a freshwater and a marine teleost (rainbow trout and gilthead sea bream) in order to define the ideal protein amino acid profile for maximising muscle growth. Through adequation of amino acid balance, non-protein energy supply and reduction of anti-nutritional factors (ANFs), fishmeal-free (FMF) practical diets will be developed using plant protein sources. The consequences on digestion, absorption and nutrient utilisation leading to lower environmental load will be analysed. The metabolic and endocrine control of muscle growth, protein and fat synthesis will be studied both *in vivo* and *in vitro*. Long-term effects on voluntary feed intake, muscle quality, health and reproduction will be assessed. A socioeconomic analysis of the switch from the dependence of aquafeeds on marine resources to plant protein-based diets will be made.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. To define the ideal amino acid profile for maximum muscle protein growth.
- 2. To evaluate the interrelationships between amino acid supply and protein, carbohydrate and lipid metabolism.
- 3. To assess the effects of amino acid profiles and of plant protein use on digestive and metabolic processes affecting muscle protein growth and adiposity.
- 4. To develop 'fishmeal-free' or low-fishmeal diets based on mixtures of plant proteins; to assess the effects of such plant protein diets on metabolic and endocrine potential affecting muscle growth, protein accretion and adiposity.
- 5. To analyse the consequences of long-term feeding on flesh quality, fish health, immune response, reproductive performance and quality of gametes.
- 6. To provide scientific objective data for feed manufacturers.
- 7. To provide guidelines based on analysis of the ethical, economic and social issues.

# EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Identification of the most suitable amino acid profile that can promote maximum protein growth.
- 2. In-depth knowledge on nutritional, metabolic and endocrine factors that govern protein growth and adiposity and their molecular basis.
- 3. Development of practical low/fishmeal-free diets that promote muscle growth, flesh quality, reproductive performance and affluent water quality.
- 4. Social and economic analysis of a possible shift from fishmeal to plant protein-based feeds in European aquaculture.

# European network for the dissemination of aquaculture RTD information AQUAFLOW

Coordinator

Contract number: Q5CA-2000-30105 Contract type: Concerted action Starting date: 1.1.2001 Duration: 36 months Scientific Officer: Mario Lopes dos Santos Project web site: http://www.aquaflow.org

Rosa Flos European Aquaculture Society Slijkensesteenweg 4 B-8400 Ostend Tel. (32-59) 32 38 59 Fax (32-59) 32 10 05 E-mail: rosa.flos@upc.es

# PARTNERS

Federation of European Aquaculture Producers Courtney Hough Rue Nicolas Fossoul 54 B-4100 Boncelles Tel. (32-4) 338 29 95 Fax (32-4) 337 98 46 E-mail: secretariat@feap.org

Josef Dalla-Via Universität Innsbruck Institut für Zoologie Technikerstraße 25 A-6020 Innsbruck Fax (43-512) 507 29 30 E-mail: josef.dallavia@provinz.bz.at

Gilbert Van Stappen Faculteit van Landbouwwetenschappen Laboratorium voor Aquacultuur en ARC Rozier 44 B-9000 Ghent Tel. (32-9) 264 37 60 Fax (32-9) 264 41 93 E-mail: gilbert.vanstappen@rug.ac.be

Zdenek Adamek Research Institute of Fish Culture and Hydrobiology Videnska 717 CZ-691 23 Poherelice Tel. (420-626) 42 43 72-3 Fax (420-626) 42 42 43 E-mail: adamek.zdenek@quick.cz Alfred Jokumsen Danish Institute for Fisheries Research The North Sea Centre PO Box 101 DK-9850 Hirtshals Tel. (45) 33 96 33 00 Fax (45) 33 96 32 60 E-mail: ajo@dfu.min.dk

Hannu Mölsä, Kuopion Yliopisto Soveltaven eläintieteen ja eläinlääketieteen Laitos FIN-70211 Kuopio Tel. (358-17) 16 31 22 Fax (358-17) 16 31 48 E-mail: Hannu.molsa@uku.fi

François René Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer Chemin de Maguelone F-34110 Palavas-les-Flots Tel. (33) 467 50 41 00 Fax (33) 467 68 28 85 E-mail: frene@ifremer.fr

Werner Steffens Deutscher Fischerei Verband Eiteldorfer Straße 32 D-12555 Berlin Fax (49-30) 656 13 90 E-mail: w.l.steffens@t-online.de

Michalis Pavlidis Institute of Marine Biology of Crete Department of Aquaculture GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete Tel. (30) 28 10 34 68 60 Fax (30) 28 10 24 18 82 E-mail: mpav@imbc.gr

Laszlo Varadi Research Institute for Fisheries Haltenyésztési Kutató Intézet H-5541 Szarvas, Pf.: 47 Tel. (36-66) 51 53 00 Fax (36-66) 31 21 42 E-mail: varadil@haki.hu

Helgi Thorarensen Holar Agricultural College Department of Aquaculture Hólaskóli IS-551 Sauđárkrókur Tel. (354) 453 63 00 Fax (354) 453 63 01 E-mail: helgi@holar.is

David Murphy AquaTT 61 Middle Abbey Street Dublin 1 Ireland Tel. (353-1) 874 70 88 Fax (353-1) 874 70 90 E-mail: david@aquatt.ie

Marco Saroglia Università dell'Insubria, Varese Dipartimento di Biologia Strutturale e Funzionale Via J.H. Dunant, 3 I-21100 Varese Tel. (39) 03 32 42 13 32 Fax (39) 03 32 42 15 00 E-mail: marco.saroglia@uninsubria.it

Johan Verreth Landbouwuniversiteit Wageningen Department van Viscultuur en Visserij PO Box 338 6700 AH Wageningen Netherlands Tel. (31-317) 48 35 10 Fax (31-317) 48 39 37 E-mail: johan.verreth@alg.venv.wau.nl Helge Reinertsen NTNU Brattøra Forskningssenter N-7491 Trondheim Tel. (47) 73 59 08 41 Fax (47) 73 59 63 11 E-mail: Helrei@chembio.ntnu.no

Dariusz Kucharczyk University of Wamia and Mazury, Olsztyn Department of Lakes and River Fisheries Oczapowskiego 5 PL-10 719 Olsztyn-Kortowo Tel. (48-89) 523 44 36 Fax (48-89) 523 39 69 E-mail: darek@moskit.uwm.edu.pl

Maria Helena Barahona Fernandes Universidade de Lisboa Departamento de Zoologia e Antropologia Faculdade de Ciências Secção de Aquacultura Campo Grande P-1700 Lisbon Tel. (351) 217 50 00 00 Fax (351) 217 50 00 28 E-mail: mhbaraho@fc.ul.pt

Rosa Flos Universitat Politècnica de Catalunya Departament Enginyeria Agroalimentària i Biotecnologia Urgell, 187 E-08036 Barcelona Tel. (34) 934 13 74 83 Fax (34) 934 13 75 01 E-mail: rosa.flos@upc.es

Lars-Ove Ericksson Institutionen för Vattenbruck SLU S-901 83 Umeå Tel. (46-90) 786 76 89 E-mail: lars-ove.eriksson@vabr.slu.se

John Bostock University of Stirling Stirling Aquaculture Institute of Aquaculture Stirling FK9 4LA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1786) 46 65 75 Fax (44-1786) 45 14 62 E-mail: j.c.bostock@stir.ac.uk

#### European network for the dissemination of aquaculture RTD information

#### BACKGROUND

AquaFlow is a European network providing information on the results and progress of EUfunded and national research and technological development programmes to aquaculture producers across Europe. After a very successful first three years (as FAIR-CT97-3837) that saw the development of an effective network capable of disseminating information in 14 languages throughout 17 European countries, AquaFlow now operates in 16 languages and in 19 countries. An estimated 145 000 end-users have access to AquaFlow summaries and other services.

Enhancing contacts between the research and production sectors at both horizontal (between producers) and vertical (between scientists and producers) levels is key for improved information exchange and the successful transfer of innovative technology. Such actions are vital in maintaining the competitiveness of both sectors in Europe.

### **OBJECTIVES**

AquaFlow has one principal goal — an increase and improvement in the exchange of information and interactions leading to a wider enhanced application of research results at an industrial level.

#### The objectives are:

- 1. to consolidate AquaFlow as a successful international network bridging the gap between the aquaculture industry and the research community;
- 2. to provide a more diversified range of information through the production and publication of technical leaflets based on European, regional and national RTD programmes, addressing more specifically SMEs' needs and interests;
- 3. to expand the network by further developing the national AquaFlow teams already active in 17 European countries and involving two acceding countries, the Czech Republic and Poland;
- 4. to further enhance horizontal (between SMEs) and vertical (between SMEs and scientists) contacts at an international level;
- to provide decision-makers, administrations, researchers, and producer representatives with concise and up-to-date overview documents, reflecting the industry as a whole;
- 6. to enhance the use of electronic media and electronic means of communication (e-mail, Internet) for the transfer of information and to set up an intranet.

# EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The collection, classification and dissemination of information in 16 languages, originating from European-funded aquaculture projects, will provide a unique overview of aquaculture RTD throughout Europe and an efficient platform for diffusion of that information. Several databases will be created, supplying information for Internet-based services. European aquaculture SMEs will give their views on the suitability of AquaFlow as a dissemination tool, which will be a basis for its long-term development.

# Feed for aquatic animals that contains cultivated marine micro-organisms as alternatives to fish oil PUFAFEED

Contract number:Q5RS-2000-30271CcContract type:Shared-cost projectLcStarting date:1.12.2000AgDuration:36 monthsBcScientific Officer:PCMario Lopes dos Santos67Project web site:National Control Control

www.ato-wag.ur/pufa — under construction

**Coordinator** Lolke Sijtsma Agrotechnological Research Institute Bornsesteeg 59 PO Box 17 6700 AA Wageningen Netherlands Tel. (31-317) 47 53 24 Fax (31-317) 47 53 47 E-mail: l.sijtsma@ato.wag-ur.nl

# PARTNERS

Colin Ratledge University of Hull Department of Biological Sciences Hull HU6 7RX United Kingdom Tel. (44-1482) 46 52 43 Fax (44-1482) 46 54 58 E-mail: c.ratledge@biosci.hull.ac.uk

Gunnar Kleppe Norferm DA Vassbotnen 11 PO Box 8005 N-4068 Stavanger Tel. (47) 51 63 59 00 Fax (47) 51 63 59 01 E-mail: gkl@norferm.com

João Carlos Navalho Necton-Companhia Portugesa de Culturas Marinhas, Lda Belamandil P-8700-172 Olhão Tel. (351) 289 70 39 61 Fax (351) 289 70 39 61 E-mail: jnavalho@necton.pt

Grethe Rosenlund Nutreco Aquaculture Research Centre AS PO Box 48 Sjohagen 3 N-4001 Stavanger Tel. (47) 51 82 55 00 Fax (47) 51 82 55 01 E-mail: Grethe.Rosenlund@nutreco.com Marisol Izquierdo Instituto Canario de Ciencias Marinas Grupo de Investigación en Acuicultura Apartado 56 c/ Muelle de Taliarte s/n E-35200 Telde, Las Palmas Tel. (34) 928 13 29 00 Fax (34) 928 13 29 08 E-mail: marisoli@iccm.rcanaria.es

Maria Teresa Dinis Universidade do Algarve Centro de Ciências do Mar Campus de Gambelas P-8000-117 Faro Tel. (351) 289 80 09 27 Fax (351) 289 81 83 53 E-mail: mtdinis@ualg.pt
# Feed for aquatic animals that contains cultivated marine micro-organisms as alternatives to fish oil

#### BACKGROUND

At present, aquaculture consumes nearly 50 % of the available quantities of fish oil and the requirements are increasing. However, the world's fish oil production is decreasing and toxins that are difficult to monitor can be present. Alternatively, marine micro-organisms that are high in long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acid (LCPUFA) content may be added to feeds. However, the availability of such micro-organisms (algae, marine fungi) is limited. Therefore, there is a strong and increasing demand for high-quality, stable and affordable raw material for fish feed production. The lack of it may even hinder the growth of the fish farming industry in Europe within the short term. This project is aimed at the production of PUFA-rich micro-organisms, as an alternative resource to fish oil, in feed for the aquaculture industry. This approach offers several advantages: it reduces the requirements for fish oils; toxin-free feeds will be produced; and feed of constant quality will be available throughout the year.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The overall objective of the PUFAfeed project is the development of alternative feed resources to fishmeal and fish oil employing heterotrophic and mixotrophic micro-organisms in order to supply the aquaculture industry with feed of constant and good quality that is free of toxins or genetically modified materials. In addition, feed based on a combination of heterotrophic (growth in the dark with a suitable carbon source) and autotrophic (growth in light) produced micro-organisms will be developed. PUFAfeed aims at the evaluation of single cell oils (SCOs), obtained from micro-organisms which include microalgae and diatoms, that are rich in the polyunsaturated fatty acids docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) and/or eicosopentaenoic acid (EPA) as alternative/complementary feed ingredients for fish oils. Within the project, fundamental aspects of lipid accumulation in algae will be elucidated and the technologies to produce microbial biomass and novel feeds, based on this biomass, will be developed. Furthermore, the performance of these feeds and the economic feasibility of the integrated process will be established in order to provide a cost-effective alternative to or complementary solution for fish oil use in feeds for aquaculture.

The project involves several disciplines which are all aimed at the complete integrated process of biomass production under controlled conditions, processing, packaging and storage and the application of the final product within the aquaculture industry. Results with newly developed feed will be evaluated and compared with conventional fish-oil-based feeds.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

It is expected that the achievements of this project will include the following:

- 1. An efficient process for the production of microbial biomass containing long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acids (LCPUFAs) such as DHA. For EPA (or EPA/DHA) production, a novel process will be developed. So far, most EPA originates from autotrophic microalgae. In order to improve the availability of EPA-containing biomass, reduce the costs and have material of constant quality throughout the year, heterotrophic or mixotrophic production will be established. Physiological tools as well as the naturally present variability between strains will be used to improve the yields of the selected strains.
- 2. Production of feeds for aquaculture that are based on untreated or processed microbial biomass. At the end of the project, the performance of microbial biomass or microbial oils in starter feeds for salmon and sea bream or enrichment feeds will have been determined.
- 3. Based on the results obtained in feeding trials with respect to, for example, growth, survival and stress tolerance of the fish larvae as well as on economic data of the production costs, the economic evaluation of the whole integrated process will be established.

#### Improved procedures for flatfish larval rearing through the use of probiotic bacteria PROBE

Contract number:Q5RS-2000-31457Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.12.2000Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Sigurdur BogasonProject web site:http://www.gla.ac.uk/probe

**Coordinator** Thomas Henry Birkbeck University of Glasgow Institute of Biomedical and Life Sciences Division of Infection and Immunity Joseph Black Building Glasgow G12 & QQ United Kingdom E-mail: h.birkbeck@bio.gla.ac.uk

## PARTNERS

Øivind Bergh Institute of Marine Research Department of Aquaculture Fish Health Division PO Box 1870 N-5817 Bergen E-mail: oivind.bergh@imr.no

Lone Gram Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Department of Seafood Research Søltofts Plads c/o Technical University of Denmark Bygning 221 DK-2800 Lyngby E-mail: gram@dfu.min.dk

Miguel Planas Oliver Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas Instituto de Investigaciones Marinas Eduardo Cabello, 6 E-36208 Vigo E-mail: mplanas@iim.csic.es Jorunn Skjermo Foundation for Scientific and Industrial Research at the Norwegian Institute of Technology, Fisheries and Aquaculture Gryta 2 Brattøra N-7465 Trondheim E-mail: jorunn.skjermo@fish.sintef.no

Ana Riaza Carcamo Stolt Sea Farms SA Punta de los Remedios s/n, LIRA E-15292 Carnota, La Coruña E-mail: arc@prodemar.com

#### Improved procedures for flatfish larval rearing through the use of probiotic bacteria

#### BACKGROUND

Strategies to control bacterial growth (particularly the growth of unwanted bacteria) in intensive rearing of marine fish larvae have frequently resorted to the prophylactic use of antibiotics, with the attendant problems which arrive when antibiotic resistance develops in bacteria. This problem is not limited to the larval culture system as resistance can often be transferred to micro-organisms in other environments. Subsequently, such resistance may spread to bacteria causing disease in humans.

The aim of the project is to reduce the reliance on antibiotics by developing methods that can positively regulate the microbial flora of flatfish by other means and to provide a new and systematic approach to improving the rearing conditions of larval turbot by using biological, non-antibiotic-dependent measures of disease control. The results will be transferable to other larval rearing systems in aquaculture.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The objective of this project is to identify promising bacteria that can be used to regulate the bacterial microflora during rearing of larval turbot and thereby improve larval survival and health.

- 1. Development will take place in the laboratory to test the effectiveness of this approach.
- 2. Large numbers of bacterial isolates from a range of sources will be provided which are suitable for use as probiotics in larval flatfish. These will be screened using *in vitro* tests to identify those suitable for use as probiotics. Promising candidates as probiotics will be tested for their effects on larvae and in disease control during larval rearing on a small scale.
- 3. Methods for delivery of such bacteria to larvae will be optimised and the most promising candidate probiotics will finally be tested on an industrial scale.

It is intended to transfer the science-based knowledge and understanding of bacterial interactions with marine fish larvae to practical use in industrial-scale production sites for turbot and other species of fish.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The project is expected to identify a large number of bacteria that could potentially be used in aquaculture to improve larval rearing. The mechanisms by which bacteria cause losses in larval turbot rearing as well as the mechanisms which potential probiotics inhibit their actions will be determined and this fundamental knowledge will be important for developing future strategy in this area. The route by which probiotic bacteria need to be delivered to larval rearing systems for optimum protective effect will be determined and this requires study of their stability, efficiency of delivery via water or live food prey organisms, levels required in the rearing system and frequency of application. The methods investigated in laboratory-scale trials will be chosen so that they can be applied to commercial-scale rearing in due course.

The expected benefits to the industry should include:

- 1. improved health, disease resistance and welfare of fish;
- 2. enhanced survival and better reproducibility between batches of fish;
- 3. reduced use of antibiotics and, consequently, reduced environmental impact;
- 4. rapid transfer of laboratory findings to commercial-scale culture;
- 5. allowing the industry to become more competitive and potentially lead to significant expansion and economic growth of the flatfish aquaculture industry;
- 6. application of the work to other larval rearing systems;
- 7. increased food safety through minimising the use of antibiotics in the food chain.

#### Environmental, nutritional and neuroendocrine regulation of skin coloration in the red porgy (*Pagrus pagrus*): towards the development of natural hue in cultured populations COLORED

Contract number:Q5RS-2000-31629Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.12.2000Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Jacques FuchsProject web site:None

Coordinator Michael Pavlidis Institute of Marine Biology of Crete Department of Aquaculture GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete E-mail: mpav@imbc.gr pavlidis@biology.uoc.gr

## PARTNERS

Sjoerd Wendelaar Bonga Katholieke Universiteit Nijmegen Department of Animal Physiology Toernooiveld 1 6525 ED Nijmegen Netherlands E-mail: wendelaar@sci.kun.nl

Lidia Robaina Instituto Canario de Ciencias Marinas Grupo de Investigación en Acuicultura Apartado 56 c/ Muelle de Taliarte s/n E-35200 Telde, Las Palmas E-mail: lidiar@iccm.rcanaria.es

C. Dermon University of Crete Department of Biology PO Box 2208 GR-71409 Iráklion, Crete E-mail: dermon@biology.uoc.gr Lluis Tort Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona Department of Cell Biology, Physiology and Immunology E-08193 Bellaterra E-mail: Lluis.Tort@uab.es

Fotis Galanis InterFish SA 7 Valaoritou Street GR-15232 Athens E-mail: ifish@otenet.gr

Courtney Hough Federation of European Aquaculture Producers Rue Vivaldi 30 B-4100 Boncelles E-mail: secretariat@feap.info

#### Environmental, nutritional and neuroendocrine regulation of skin coloration in the red porgy (*Pagrus pagrus*): towards the development of natural hue in cultured populations

#### BACKGROUND

The red porgy, *Pagrus pagrus*, is one of the most popular sparids in the Mediterranean region and the Atlantic coast, characterised by high price value, highly appreciated flesh and good market perspectives. Initial commercial trials have already been performed in several Mediterranean fish farms. Intensively reared fish show good adaptability to culture conditions, a high growth rate, and present no serious disease problems. Therefore, red porgy has been considered a prime species for diversification of aquaculture production. However, the main problem for moving towards commercial production is the discoloration of skin observed in cultured fish. Red porgies fed formulated feeds exhibit a dark colour at the back and sides, unlike wild specimens which have a pink and silver colour on the dorsolateral surface of the body with scattered blue spots. The overall aim of the project is to resolve this market-related problem towards the generation of a natural hue in cultured populations, through a better understanding of the different environmental, nutritional and neuroendocrine mechanisms regulating skin coloration.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. To gain basic knowledge on the coloration pattern of red porgy through the identification of basic differences in skin colour pattern between wild and cultured fish.
- 2. To identify the nutritional and neuro-physiological basis of colour change.
- 3. To develop the most appropriate husbandry conditions towards the development of natural hue.
- 4. To estimate the cost-effectiveness of the developed product and appreciate the effects of colour on the buyer's evaluation of red porgy as a viable product for commercial aquaculture.

Partners from academia, research institutes, aquaculture producers' associations and marine fish farmers are joined to address the following:

- 1. Investigation into the basic coloration pattern of red porgy. The objectives are to explore the natural coloration pattern of red porgy (wild fish) and to set the coloration standards that the cultured red porgy should fulfil.
- 2. Understanding of the physiological basis of colour change in culture conditions. The aims are:
  - to determine the physiological basis of colour change in culture conditions;
  - to define the nature (central/peripheral, neural/hormonal) of colour change;
  - to define the neural mechanisms that underline the control of skin coloration.
- 3. Manipulation of husbandry conditions towards the development of natural skin colour. The aims are:
  - to determine the role of environmental and rearing-related factors (light, background colour, handling, and stocking density) on colour change;
  - to evaluate the relationship between pigmentation and stress;
  - to identify the appropriate husbandry conditions for the development of natural hue.
- 4. Nutritional impact on skin colour. The aims are to gain knowledge on the role of nutrition and to develop a feeding scheme towards natural coloration of cultured fish.

The outcome of the project's results will be applied to the installations of an end-user to validate the developed methodology and feeding scheme at an industrial scale (end-user — fish farm). In addition, analysis of the acceptability of the developed product (red porgy) in its different forms (including size and colour) within the traditional and developing markets for European aquaculture produce will be performed. This will also assist the assessment of the industrial applications of the project's results.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Through a multidisciplinary approach, the project will contribute to a better understanding of the mechanisms regulating pigmentation in fish. The application of modern techniques in the study of brain circuits controlling skin colour will enhance our understanding of the hypothalamic regulatory system and of the nervous system in fish, the mechanisms governing biological, ethological and behavioural (chromatic adaptation) processes and their interrelationship. The project also includes in its scope the development of an appropriate food and the definition of a feeding strategy for this species. The identification of the appropriate culture conditions for the development of natural hue will lead to an improved and integrated culture strategy for a new species for aquaculture. Finally, red porgy may be used as a model species for solving discoloration problems observed in several other commercially important marine species.

#### Gastrointestinal functions and food intake regulation in salmonids: impact of dietary vegetable lipids GUTINTEGRITY

Contract number:	Q5RS-2000-31656	
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	
Starting date:	1.1.2001	
Duration:	36 months	
Scientific Officer:		
Mario Lopes dos Santos		
Project web site:	None	

Coordinator

Björn Thrandur Björnsson University of Gothenburg Department of Zoology/Zoophysiology Box 463 S-405 30 Gothenburg Tel. (46-31) 773 36 91 Fax (46-31) 773 38 07 E-mail: thrandur.bjornsson@zool.gu.se

#### PARTNERS

Thierry Boujard Institut National de la Recherche Agronomique Laboratory of Fish Nutrition Nutrition, Aquaculture and Environment Team F-64310 Saint-Pée-sur-Nivelle Tel. (33) 559 51 59 96 Fax (33) 559 54 51 52 E-mail: boujard@st-pee.inra.fr

Kari Ruohonen Finnish Game and Fisheries Research Institute Turku Game and Fisheries Research Itäinen Pitkäkatu 3 FIN-20520 Turku Tel. (358-20) 575 14 30 Fax (358-20) 575 14 29 E-mail: kari.ruohonen@rktl.fi

Rolf Erik Olsen Institute of Marine Research Matre Aquaculture Research Station N-5984 Matredal Tel. (47) 56 36 60 40 Fax (47) 56 36 61 43 E-mail: rolf.erik.olsen@imr.no Reidar Myklebust University of Tromsø Department of Morphology Faculty of Medicine N-9037 Tromsø Tel. (47) 55 58 63 61 Fax (47) 55 58 63 61 E-mail: reidar.myklebust@iac.uib.no

Einar Ringö Norwegian School of Veterinary Science Department of Arctic Veterinary Medicine N-9292 Tromsö Tel. (47) 77 66 54 18 Fax (47) 77 69 49 11 E-mail: einar.ringo@veths.no

— 242 —

#### Gastrointestinal functions and food intake regulation in salmonids: impact of dietary vegetable lipids

#### BACKGROUND

Sustainable and ethical aquaculture is of great future economic importance for many rural areas of the European Community, providing a healthy food source to the Community. To achieve this, the industry needs to lessen its dependence on fishmeal and fish oil as the basis for fish feed. Vegetable lipids may be a major source of alternative energy for cultured fish, but current knowledge on their effects on the gastrointestinal tract of fish is insufficient to give recommendations on content and composition in fish feed.

#### OBJECTIVES

The gastrointestinal tract has a number of vital functions. In fish as in other vertebrates, it is the site of food digestion and nutrient uptake, imparts postprandial information for the regulation of food intake, is a regulatory site for ion and water balance, and acts as a barrier against infections. Changes in diet composition may affect any of these functions, and thus the nutritional and osmoregulatory balance, hunger and satiation level, disease resistance and health. The maintained integrity of the gastrointestinal tract, irrespective of diet composition, is therefore of major production concern during finfish aquaculture, as well as an important issue of animal welfare.

The overall goal of the project is to provide a strong factual basis for the quantitative and qualitative incorporation of vegetable lipids into feed for salmonids, a group of commercially important European aquaculture species, without compromising the growth, health and welfare of the animals.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Understanding how vegetable lipids affect the gastrointestinal tract, especially absorption processes, nutrient uptake mechanisms, barrier function, indigenous microbiota and disease resistance.
- 2. Understanding how vegetable lipids affect food intake, how this is mediated through signals by gut peptides and hormones, and how fish are able to discern between lipid sources.
- 3. Understanding how the health of the fish, i.e. performance during development, growth, welfare and ability to recover, is affected by disturbance of the intestinal integrity.

#### Dietary self-selection in fish: a geometrical approach for optimising aquaculture production SELFISH

Contract number: Q5CA-2001-00989 Contract type: Concerted action Starting date: 1.10.2001 Duration: 36 months Scientific Officer: Mario Lopes dos Santos Project web site:

http://www.um.es/selfish

## Coordinator

Francisco Javier Sánchez-Vázquez University of Murcia Department of Animal Physiology Faculty of Biology Campus de Espinardo E-30100 Murcia Tel. (34) 968 36 70 04 Fax (34) 968 36 39 63 E-mail: javisan@um.es

#### PARTNERS

Thierry Boujard Institut National de la Recherche Agronomique Centre de Recherches de Bordeaux Unité Nutrition des Poissons BP 3 F-64310 Saint-Pée-sur-Nivelle E-mail: boujard@st-pee.inra.fr

Anders Kiessling Institute of Marine Research Department of Aquaculture Matre Aquaculture Research Station PO Box 70 N-5984 Matredal E-mail: anders.kiessling@imr.no

Kari Ruohonen Finnish Game and Fisheries Research Institute Socioeconomic and Aquaculture Research Unit Pukinmäenaukio 4 PO Box 4 FIN-00721 Helsinki E-mail: kari.ruohonen@rktl.fi

Stephen Simpson University of Oxford Department of Zoology South Parks Road Oxford OX1 3PS United Kingdom Eva Brännäs Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Department of Aquaculture Skogshoegskolan S-901 83 Umeå

## Dietary self-selection in fish: a geometrical approach for optimising aquaculture production

#### BACKGROUND

Despite abundant reports on fish nutrition, dietary self-selection is little explored. To date, to compose diet mixtures, theoretical formulations have to be practically evaluated in long and costly feed trials. However, fish show considerable 'nutritional wisdom' to select nutritionally balanced diets from suboptimal feeds. Better knowledge of macronutrient self-selection in fish has important economic, welfare and environmental benefits. The geometric analysis of dietary selection represents a major innovation, providing new concepts for fish nutrition. The partners involved in this concerted action have made significant contributions to this field and are currently developing research programmes at a national level. The harmonisation of their research activities and the communal discussion of data sets will improve the performance and relevance of the national projects, integrating the data analysis and designing new experimental programmes.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The main objective is to harmonise individual research activities to take advantage of recent theoretical and experimental advances in fish nutrition to assess:

- 1. whether and how fish regulate their macronutrient intake, finding targets in the nutritional space (three macronutrients' axes) and verify that fish defend them;
- 2. how they balance overingesting some nutrients against undereating others when provided with suboptimal diets of animal and plant origin;
- 3. how they regulate food selection, growth and body composition post-ingestively;
- 4. how such points of regulation change with the age of the fish, season and rearing conditions.

Such data will allow manufacturers to formulate feeds that better reflect the needs and regulatory responses of fish. As a result, feeding performance and flesh composition will be optimised, fish welfare improved, and nitrogenous and other waste products minimised, providing considerable benefits to the aquaculture industry and its consumers.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The geometric analysis of dietary self-selection will provide:

- 1. improved performance and relevance of existing national research programmes;
- 2. a geometric framework of dietary selection in farmed fish;
- 3. advanced self-feeding methods for food selection;
- 4. knowledge of macronutrient preferences of fish with different feeding habits;
- 5. new concepts for aquaculture and feed industries;
- 6. formulation of a major research and development programme with added European value.

#### Optimisation of rearing conditions in sea bass for eliminated lordosis and improved musculoskeletal growth ORCIS

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site: Q5RS-2001-01233 Shared-cost project 1.11.2001 36 months Sigurdur Bogason None **Coordinator** Neil Stickland University of London The Royal Veterinary College Department of Veterinary Basic Sciences Royal College Street London NW1 0TU United Kingdom Tel. (44-20) 74 68 50 00 Fax (44-20) 73 88 10 27 E-mail: nstickla@rvc.ac.uk

#### PARTNERS

Clare Ashton University of London The Royal Veterinary College Department of Veterinary Basic Sciences Royal College Street London NW1 0TU United Kingdom Tel. (44-20) 74 68 50 00 Fax (44-20) 73 88 10 27 E-mail: cashton@rvc.ac.uk

G. Koumoundouros University of Crete Biology Department PO Box 1470 GR-71110 Iráklion, Crete E-mail: koumound@ns0.imbc.gr g.Koumoundouros@biology.uoc.gr

P. Divanach Institute of Marine Biology of Crete Department of Aquaculture PO Box 2214 GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete

Aires Oliva-Teles Universidade do Porto Faculdade e Ciências do Porto P-4050 Oporto Tel. (351) 223 40 15 07 Fax (351) 223 40 15 11 E-mail: aoteles@fc.up.pt Benoît Fauconneau, Adanane Kacem **INRA-Scribe** Campus Universitaire de Beaulieu F-35042 Rennes Tel. (33) 223 48 50 30 Fax (33) 223 48 50 34 E-mail: bf@beaulieu.rennes.inra.fr akacem@beaulieu.rennes.inra.fr Hélène Alami-Durante, Sadasivam Kaushik Unité Mixte INRA-Ifremer de Nutrition des Poissons INRA - Station d'Hydrobiologie BP 3 F-64310 Saint-Pée-sur-Nivelle Tel. (33) 559 51 59 51 Fax (33) 559 54 51 52 E-mail: alami@st-pee.inra.fr kaushik@st-pee.inra.fr Geoff Goldspink, Jenny Weadon

University College, University of London Anatomy and Developmental Biology Division of Basic Medical Sciences Royal Free and University College Medical School Rowland Hill Street London NW3 2PF United Kingdom Tel. (44-20) 78 30 24 10 Fax (44-20) 78 30 29 17 E-mail: g.goldspink@rfc.ucl.ac.uk jweadon@rfc.ucl.ac.uk Elias Bantavas Interfish Aquaculture SA 1 Sismanogliou Street and 39 Pendelis Avenue GR-15235 Vrilissia, Athens Tel. (30) 21 08 10 41 00 Fax (30) 21 03 10 13 32 E-mail: ifish@otenet.gr Johan Van Leeuwen, Sander Kranenbarg Wageningen University PO Box 9101 Costerweg 50 6701 HB Wageningen Netherlands Tel. (31-317) 48 22 67 Fax (31-317) 48 39 55 E-mail: johan.vanleeuwen@morf.edc.wau.nl Sander.Kranenbarg@wur.nl

# Optimisation of rearing conditions in sea bass for eliminated lordosis and improved musculoskeletal growth

#### BACKGROUND

Lordosis is a significant problem in the aquaculture of several species, including sea bass. The development of skeletal abnormalities in reared fish exerts disadvantageous influences upon fish biological performance, welfare, market image and acceptability by the consumers, and therefore on fish commercial value and on the productivity and efficiency of the aquaculture industry.

Sea bass (*Dicentrarchus labrax* L.) is one of the two main species of the Mediterranean marine aquaculture and its farming is extending to other parts of Europe (FEAP 2000, web site). It is an extremely popular fish not only in the Mediterranean but also on the Atlantic coast, while the market demands for it have increased in other European countries as a result of market diversification during the last few years.

When intensive aquaculture of sea bass first started, up to 70 % of fish presented serious vertebral lordosis (requiring sorting and discarding) due to inadequate knowledge on the biological and technological mechanisms of swim bladder inflation. The application of adequate rearing conditions solved the problem of lordosis induction by swim bladder non-inflation. However, lordosis continued to develop in reared sea bass with functional swim bladders reaching frequencies of 25-70 %. Other studies have implicated a range of possible factors that might influence lordosis induction in fish with functional swim bladders. These factors include dietary deficiencies, notochordal distortions during early development, pollutants, myopathies, and high swimming activity due to high velocity of water currents.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The overall objective of this project is to apply a multidisciplinary scientific investigation of the influence of environmental and nutritional factors on the incidence of lordosis and on the development and function of the musculoskeletal system. This will be achieved through an integrated approach where an understanding of the underlying science will be addressed in consort with the aquaculture industry.

The specific objectives of the project are as follows:

- 1. To assess the influence of rearing temperature, nutrition (mainly vitamins C and E and selenium), and current velocities and their interactions on the incidence of lordosis. This will be achieved by rearing eggs and larvae at two different temperatures (15 and 20 °C) up to 18–20 mm total length (TL). The juveniles will then be reared at different swimming speed currents up to about 1 g. In parallel studies, juveniles will be fed differing levels of selenium, vitamin E and vitamin C for different swimming speed groups.
- 2. To assess, for the same factors and same groups of fish, the influence on musculoskeletal development and growth at tissue, cell, protein and molecular level, as an informed basis for reducing the problem of lordosis and for optimising musculoskeletal growth.
- 3. To provide a tool for standardised assessment of quality in a commercial environment, which will take into account not only the presence or absence of skeletal deformities, but also the real effects of their different expression intensities on both biological performance and product final image.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The results will help in the understanding of the reasons for vertebral deformities including lordosis and will indicate the optimum rearing conditions for its elimination and for

improved musculoskeletal growth. The findings of this project will lead to benefits for the consumer, producer and animal, namely:

- 1. for the consumer optimisation of production will lead to improved product quality;
- 2. for the producer by optimising production and improving product quality, the competitiveness of European aquaculture will be increased;
- 3. for the animal the well-being of cultured stocks will be improved.

Although the species to be investigated is the sea bass, it is expected that the principles derived will be applicable to other species.

#### Calcium, the backbone of fish culture: importance in skeletal formation, reproduction and normal physiology FISHCAL

Coordinator Adelino V. M. Canário University of Algarve Centre of Marine Sciences Campus de Gambelas P-8000-810 Faro Tel. (351) 289 80 09 25 Fax (351) 289 81 83 53 E-mail: acanario@ualg.pt

#### PARTNERS

Joana Amaral Viveiros Vilanova SA P-7645 Vila Nova de Milfontes Tel. (351) 283 99 70 48 Fax (351) 283 99 70 47 E-mail: joana.amaral@viveirovilanova.com

Richard Balment University of Manchester School of Biological Sciences G.38 Stopford Building Oxford Road Manchester M13 9PT United Kingdom Tel. (44-161) 275 59 56 Fax (44-161) 275 56 00 E-mail: Richard.Balment@man.ac.uk

Gert Flik Katholieke Universiteit Nijmegen Department of Animal Physiology Toernooiveld 1 6525 ED Nijmegen Netherlands Tel. (31-24) 365 32 42 Fax (31-24) 365 27 14 E-mail: gertflik@sci.kun.nl Melody Clark HGMP Resource Centre Medical Research Centre Wellcome Genome Campus Hinxton Cambridge CB10 1SB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1223) 49 45 62 Fax (44-1223) 49 45 12 E-mail: mclark@hgmp.mrc.ac.uk

## Calcium, the backbone of fish culture: importance in skeletal formation, reproduction and normal physiology

#### BACKGROUND

Despite improved methodologies for farming of marine fish species, the viability of eggs and larvae is still, in most cases, no more than 20–30 %. This is a consequence of high mortalities and/or a high incidence of larvae with skeletal deformities (dystrophies). Often dystrophies are not immediately apparent leading to a wasteful use of food, energy, space and human resources until dystrophic fish are graded and removed. Skeletal deformities arise as a consequence of abnormal calcification of cartilaginous tissue and there is evidence that hypercalcaemic factors may be involved. Therefore, the elucidation of the processes controlling ossification in fish larvae is of extreme importance in order to devise culture methodologies that minimise abnormal development. Calcium is also important in a range of other physiological processes of practical importance to aquaculture, such as during reproduction when high concentrations of calcium need to be available for vitellogenesis and for growth, which requires both bone remodelling and ossification. Surprisingly, there is relatively little information available on how calcium nequirements vary in teleost fish during their life cycle or the physiological mechanisms employed to raise plasma calcium levels. The aim of this project is to determine how calcium homeostasis and availability are maintained during critical stages of the life cycle of the teleost fish *Sparus aurata*, an important marine aquaculture species in south European countries.

Whilst hypocalcaemic factors, such as stanniocalcin and calcitonin, have been identified and characterised in fish, until now there has been no recognised hypercalcaemic factor. However, the project partners have cloned and identified a gene in sea bream for a potential hypercalcaemic factor, parathyroid hormone-related protein (PTHrP), and shown that teleost PTHrP does elevate internal calcium. This discovery indicates that raising circulating calcium levels is an important physiological function, but the mechanisms by which this is achieved are currently unknown.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The first objective of the project is to identify the relative importance of dietary, endogenous and environmental sources of calcium during critical phases of development, growth and reproduction of sea bream during a normal production cycle in the fish farm.

The second objective is to determine, experimentally, the roles of the parathyroid hormone-related protein (PTHrP) in whole animal calcium homeostasis. Tissues sensitive to changes in calcium availability, including gut, kidney and gills, will be identified by *in vitro* and *in vivo* techniques. This will be carried out at stages in which calcium requirements are high, namely during skeletal development, reproduction and growth. A multidisciplinary approach will be used including molecular techniques to produce recombinant homologous PTHrP for *in vivo* treatments and production of specific antisera. These will be used to establish specific assays for PTHrP in tissues and plasma.

The third objective will be to study the molecular mechanisms that underpin bone formation in fish and the way in which PTHrP regulates this process. This will involve the identification of factors *in vivo* that may influence its expression.

Overall, these objectives will provide new information on calcium physiology in sea bream hitherto unavailable. This will allow the identification of causal factors in abnormal bone development in larvae, the mechanism by which calcium is incorporated into vitellogenin, the general requirements of calcium for normally growing fish and the function of PTHrP in these processes.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The Fishcal project will start by generating new specific tools based on the genomic information available, which will be used as reagents and assay methods in the experiments to be carried out. Then a series of studies will follow to evaluate calcium requirements and the source of calcium in rapidly growing fish and in larvae undergoing skeletal development. The way in which calcium homeostasis is maintained in changing conditions of calcium availability, and the role of PTHrP, its receptor and of the calcium-sensing receptor in this process will be elucidated. A similar approach will be taken to study calcium homeostasis during vitellogenesis when high loads of calcium are required for gamete development and maturation. In a third phase, the molecular mechanisms, which underpin bone formation in fish, will be studied. This will involve the identification of genes activated during initiation of endochondral bone formation and characterisation of their response to the presence of PTHrP. Factors which regulate the PTHrP gene expression, and thus ossification, will be identified by studying the promoter region of the PTHrP gene.

The overall achievement of the project will be to provide new information on calcium physiology in sea bream hitherto unavailable. This will allow the identification of causal factors in abnormal bone development in larvae, the mechanism by which calcium is incorporated into vitellogenin, the general requirements of calcium for normally growing fish and the function of PTHrP in these processes.

# Fish oil and meal replacement FORM

Contract number: Q5TN-2002-00628 Contract type: Thematic network project Starting date: 1.11.2002 Duration: 48 months Scientific Officer: Mario Lopes dos Santos

Project web site: www.FORMnetwork.net **Coordinator** Øyvind Lie Institute of Nutrition Directorate of Fisheries PO Box 185 Strandgaten 229 N-5804 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 82 62 Fax (47) 55 23 80 95 E-mail: Oyvind.Lie@nutr.fiskeridir.no

## PARTNERS

Grigorios Krey National Agricultural Research Foundation Fisheries Research Institute GR-64007 Nea Peramos, Kavala Tel. (30) 25 94 02 90 35 Fax (30) 25 94 02 22 22 E-mail: krey@otenet.gr

Gordon Bell University of Stirling Stirling FK9 4LA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1786) 46 66 95 Fax (44-1786) 47 21 33 E-mail: j.r.s.sargent@stir.ac.uk

Lolke Sijtsma Agrotechnological Research Institute Bornsesteeg 59 PO Box 17 6700 AA Wageningen Netherlands Tel. (31-317) 47 53 24 Fax (31-317) 47 53 47 E-mail: L.Sijtsma@Ato.Dlo.N1 Björn Thrandur Björnsson University of Gothenburg Department of Zoology/Zoophysiology Fish Endocrinology Laboratory Box 463 S-405 30 Gothenburg Tel. (46-31) 773 36 91 Fax (46-31) 773 38 07 E-mail: thrandur.bjornsson@zool.gu.se

Sachi Kaushik Fish Nutrition Research Laboratory Unité Mixte INRA-Ifremer F-64310 Saint-Pée-sur-Nivelle Tel. (33) 559 51 59 90 Fax (33) 559 54 51 52 E-mail: kaushik@st-pee.inra.fr

-253 -

#### Fish oil and meal replacement

#### BACKGROUND

A thematic network on fish oil and meal replacement based on five existing EU-funded programmes (PEPPA, Gutintegrity, PUFAfeed, FPPARS and RAFOA) will be formed. All five projects focus research on and evaluate the consequences of the expected shortage in fish oil and meal. Based on existing knowledge, healthy and productive fish farming still greatly depends on these feed ingredients. Four network meetings will be organised, and new research results will continuously be added together with new information and informed comments on an Internet site. While all projects represent important activities, there is a marked imbalance between effort on fish oil and meal replacement. None of the projects considers food safety or consumer health as a consequence of changed fillet composition stemming from changes in feed resources. There are no considerations of genetically modified feed resources, which may soon dominate the alternative feed resource market. The five projects are keen to widen the knowledge pool, by informed discussions with other authorities and stakeholders in the field of farmed fish, fish feed producers and bodies concerned with health and safety.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. To optimise scientific networking, management, coordination, monitoring and exchange of information on a volunteer basis by utilising and expanding the existing activities of the ongoing EU-funded projects PEPPA, Gutintegrity, PUFAfeed, FPPARS and RAFOA.
- 2. To utilise, at modest cost, existing knowledge in the partners' scientific institutions in the aforementioned EU-funded projects so as to strengthen and expand scientific discussions and information exchange relevant to fish oil and meal replacement.
- 3. To relate findings emerging from existing programmes to the wider field of farmed fish quality and safety by information exchange and informed discussion between participants in existing programmes and experts from the feed- and fish-producing industries, producer and consumer organisations, and health and safety authorities.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Establish a thematic network FORM to enhance interactions between the scientific partners and the feed industry, producers and consumer organisations.
- 2. Organise four network meetings, one per annum:
  - alternative feed resources influences on feed consumption, protein and lipid metabolism, physiological changes and product quality;
  - alternative feed resources with special focus on genetically modified ingredients and/or ingredients derived from genetically modified plants or micro-organisms versus genetic modification of farmed fish species;
  - aquaculture and food safety with special focus on dioxins and other potential hazardous contaminants;
  - aquaculture and healthy eating with special focus on tailoring the farmed product to consumer needs.
- Provide the public with up-to-date factual information and informed comments on current and developing issues on farmed fish quality and safety through a planned web site.

#### Arrested development: the molecular and endocrine basis of flatfish metamorphosis ARRDE

Contract number:	Q5RS-2002-01192	Coordinator
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	Björn Thrandur Björnsson
Starting date:	1.1.2001	University of Gothenburg
Duration:	36 months	Department of Zoology/Zoophysiology
Scientific Officer:		Fish Endocrinology Laboratory
Ma	rio Lopes dos Santos	Box 463
Project web site:	None	S-405 30 Gothenburg
-		Tel. (46-31) 773 36 91
		Fax (46-31) 773 38 07

### PARTNERS

Glen Sweeney Cardiff University Cardiff School of Biosciences Museum Avenue Cardiff CF10 3US United Kingdom Tel. (44-29) 20 87 41 23 Fax (44-29) 20 87 41 16 E-mail: sweeneyge@cardiff.ac.uk

Deborah Power Universidade do Algarve Centro de Ciências do Mar Campus de Gambelas P-8000-117 Faro Tel. (351) 289 80 09 00, ext. 7335 Fax (351) 289 81 84 19 E-mail: dpower@ualg.pt Karin Pittman University of Bergen Department of Fisheries and Marine Biology N-5020 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 58 44 72 Fax (47) 55 58 44 50 E-mail: karin.pittman@ifm.uib.no

E-mail: thrandur.bjornsson@zool.gu.se

Heiddis Smaradottir Fiskeldi Eyjafjardar Ltd Glerargata 34 IS-600 Akureyri Tel. (354) 462 74 89 Fax (354) 462 71 71 E-mail: heiddis@fiskey.is

#### Arrested development: the molecular and endocrine basis of flatfish metamorphosis

#### BACKGROUND

Flatfish species such as halibut, turbot and sole form a major focus of the diversification of the European aquaculture industry. However, production has been severely hampered by biological problems in larval rearing.

Metamorphosis of flatfish involves major and easily recognised changes in body form, which convert a bilaterally symmetric pelagic larva into a benthic juvenile with both eyes on the same, pigmented, side of the body. In addition to the tissue remodelling and differentiation that produces these dramatic transformations, metamorphosis also involves myriad biochemical and physiological alterations mediated through differential gene expression and endocrine systems.

Despite juvenile quality being determined during larval metamorphosis, the knowledge of flatfish metamorphosis is still rudimentary, especially in terms of the molecular and endocrine basis. As normal metamorphosis is a prerequisite for post-larval development, growth and survival of the fish, it is literally vital, in nature as in hatcheries, for this transition to proceed correctly.

Arrested development during metamorphosis arises at a high frequency in the aquaculture of Atlantic halibut, sole and turbot. The high percentage of juveniles exhibiting these abnormalities limits the cost-effectiveness of the juvenile production industry. At the same time, the juvenile rearing phase represents the bottleneck in an industry with huge potential for growth. If this problem can be overcome, existing facilities could reliably multiply their juvenile production rates with marginally added running costs, such as heat, water, feed, and infrastructure.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The overall project objective is to determine the biological basis for arrested metamorphosis and find ways of alleviating the problem.

This will be achieved by addressing key questions concerning the morphological endocrine and molecular basis of metamorphosis in a model species. The information will form the basis for improved cost-effective rearing techniques for the production of marine flatfish juveniles, and thereby strengthen European marine flatfish aquaculture, an industry of great potential and importance for rural coastal areas.

The specific objectives of the project are:

- 1. to elucidate the morphological and molecular transformations that constitute metamorphosis;
- 2. to elucidate the complex interaction between age, growth rate, size and metamorphic stage;
- 3. to determine the endocrine mechanisms which regulate metamorphosis;
- 4. to determine the underlying cause(s) of arrested development during metamorphosis;
- 5. to suggest rearing practices that will alleviate the problem.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

1. Characterisation of morphological and biochemical changes associated with halibut metamorphosis through studies of morphology and histology, and the analysis of known markers of metamorphosis.

- 2. Characterisation through construction of a gene microarray of gene expression profiles during metamorphosis. Subtractive hybridisation and construction and screening of a gene microarray will be used to provide information on the timing, order and regulation of the various tissue transformations that occur during normal metamorphosis.
- 3. Elucidation of the endocrine regulation of metamorphosis. Known or potential regulators of metamorphosis (thyroid hormones and deiodinase enzymes, prolactin, growth hormone, cortisol and IGF-I) will be determined in halibut larvae at different stages, using whole body measurements and hormone gene expression (*in situ* hybridisation, gene arrays, Q-PCR). Furthermore, the potential responsiveness of specific tissues to hormones will be assessed by measurements of receptor gene expression. The roles of individual hormones will be further examined through *in vivo* treatment studies.
- 4. Determination of the basis for arrested metamorphosis. This will be made by carefully comparing normally and abnormally metamorphosing larvae using the above approaches.
- 5. Elucidation of functional relationships between nutritional supplements (iodine, selenium), endocrinology and rate and success of metamorphosis to establish 'functional feeds' for metamorphosing larvae.

#### Reproduction of the bluefin tuna in captivity - Feasibility study for the domestication of Thunnus thynnus **REPRO-DOTT**

Contract number:	O5RS-2002-01355	Coordinator
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	Antonio García Gómez
Starting date:	1.1.2003	Centro Oceanográfico de I
Duration:	36 months	Planta Experimental de Cu
Scientific Officer:		Ctra. de la Azohía s/n
Ma	rio Lopes dos Santos	E-30860 Puerto de Mazar
Project web site:	None	Tel. (34) 968 15 33 39/96
-		Ear (24) 068 15 20 24

Murcia ultivos Marinos rón, Murcia 8 15 31 59 Fax (34) 968 15 39 34 E-mail: antonio.garcía@mu.ieo.es

#### **PARTNERS**

Elisa Ayora Pérez Tuna Graso SA Carretera de la Palma, km 7 Paraje la Estrella E-30593 Cartagena Tel. (34) 968 55 41 41 Fax (34) 968 55 41 91 E-mail: Eayora@ricardofuentes.com

Hillel Gordin National Centre for Mariculture Israel Oceanographic and Limnological Research PO Box 1212 North Beach Eilat 88112 Israel Tel. (972-8) 636 14 36 Fax (972-8) 637 57 61 E-mail: gordin@yotvata.org.il

Christian Fauvel Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer Station Expérimentale d'Aquaculture Chemin de Maguelone F-34250 Palavas-les-Flots Tel. (33) 467 50 41 00/467 50 41 06 Fax (33) 467 68 28 85 E-mail: cfauvel@ifremer.fr

Antonio Medina University of Cádiz Department of Biology Faculty of Marine Sciences Apartado 40 E-11510 Puerto Real, Cádiz Tel. (34) 956 01 60 15 Fax (34) 956 01 60 19 E-mail: antonio.medina@uca.es

Christopher R. Bridges Heinrich-Heine Universität Institut für Zoophysiologie Lehrstuhl für Stoffwechselphysiologie D-40225 Düsseldorf Tel. (49-211) 811 49 91 Fax (49-211) 811 49 91 E-mail: bridges@uni-duesseldorf.de

Zarko Peric Malta Centre for Fisheries Sciences Fort San Lucian Qajjenza Road BBG 06 Marsaxlokk Malta Tel. (356) 68 55 25 Fax (356) 65 93 80 E-mail: zarko.peric@magnet.mt

Constantinos Mylonas Institute of Marine Biology of Crete PO Box 2214 GR-71003 Iráklion, Crete Tel. (30) 28 10 28 54 43/28 10 34 68 60 Fax (30) 28 10 24 18 82 E-mail: mylonas@imbc.gr

Gregorio de Metrio University of Bari Department of Animal Health and Well-being Str. Prov. per Casamassima, km 3 I-70100 Valenzano, Bari Tel. (39) 08 05 44 39 07 Fax (39) 08 05 44 39 08 E-mail: g.demetrio@veterinaria.uniba.it

- 258 -

#### Reproduction of the bluefin tuna in captivity — Feasibility study for the domestication of *Thunnus thynnus*

#### BACKGROUND

The present project draws on the exceptional opportunity to combine forces of an international group of scientists and commercial 'growing-out' facilities for bluefin tuna (BFT) to provide an in-depth study of the reproduction of BFT in captivity, thereby providing a strategic feasibility study for the domestication of this species. Controlled reproduction is a crucial step on the road to domesticating a wild species. We have to study the hormonal regulation on gonadal development, maturation of gametes, spawning and fecundity, and finally develop suitable methods to control the reproduction of the BFT. The availability of captive broodstock will allow us to increase the knowledge on the input of reproductive cues to recruitment determinism in the wild, hence allowing better management of the resource in a global sense.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

Four main objectives can be identified:

- 1. in order to develop an aquaculture farming technology for bluefin tuna (BFT), it is of utmost importance to improve our knowledge of the reproductive biology of the species in captivity and compare this with wild populations;
- 2. a second major objective of this project is to assess the capability of BFT broodstock to mature and spawn in captivity;
- 3. we then have to assess the feasibility to obtain viable eggs from BFT breeders and bring them to hatching;
- 4. we need to develop handling techniques for routine operations in BFT aquaculture, including the use of adequate transport systems for live fish, testing of appropriate anaesthetics, and removal of tissue samples by non-invasive methods for monitoring maturation.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The progress of the project will be clearly marked by the milestones, such as: development of handling techniques and the completion of wild and caged fish sampling programmes for sex and maturity; successful broodstock maintenance; natural spawning and induced spawning success; determination of reproductive hormonal control; and successful hatching of eggs. The long-term results will determine the global strategy to be followed for the successful and sustainable aquaculture of BFT.

# Photoperiod control of puberty in farmed fish: development of new techniques and research into underlying physiological mechanisms PUBERTIMING

Contract number: Q5RS-2002-01801 Contract type: Shared-cost project Starting date: 1.10.2002 Duration: 36 months Scientific Officer: Mario Lopes dos Santos Project web site: www.imr.no/pubertiming **Coordinator** Geir Lasse Taranger Institute of Marine Research Department of Aquaculture PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 23 63 73 Fax (47) 55 23 63 79 E-mail: Geirt@imr.no

#### PARTNERS

Sigurd O. Stefansson University of Bergen Department of Fisheries and Marine Biology High Technology Centre PO Box 7800 N-5020 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 58 44 70 Fax (47) 55 58 44 50 E-mail: Sigurd.Stefansson@ifm.uib.no

Niall Bromage University of Stirling Institute of Aquaculture Stirling FK9 4LA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1786) 46 68 08 Fax (44-1786) 46 66 88 E-mail: n.r.bromage@stir.ac.uk

Olivier Kah University of Rennes 1 and Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique Unité Mixte de Recherche; UMR N° 6026 PO Box CS 74205 F-35042 Rennes Tel. (33) 223 23 67 65 Fax (33) 223 23 67 94 E-mail: Olivier.Kah@univ-rennes1.fr Jean-Jacques Lareyre Institut National de la Recherche Agronomique Station Scribe F-35042 Rennes Tel. (33) 223 48 57 23 Fax (33) 223 48 50 20 E-mail: lareyre@beaulieu.rennes.inra.fr

Manuel Carrillo Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas Instituto de Acuicultura de Torre de la Sal Ribera de Cabanes E-12595 Torre de la Sal, Castellón Tel. (34) 964 31 95 00 Fax (34) 964 31 95 09 E-mail: carrillo@iats.csic.es

Rüdiger Schulz University of Utrecht Faculty of Biology Endocrinology Research Group PO Box 80058 3508 TB Utrecht Netherlands Tel. (31-30) 253 30 46 Fax (31-30) 253 28 37 E-mail: r.w.schulz@bio.uu.nl

#### Photoperiod control of puberty in farmed fish: development of new techniques and research into underlying physiological mechanisms

#### BACKGROUND

Early male puberty is a significant economic problem in the farming of several fish species in Europe. It is therefore necessary to develop strategies to delay puberty. These strategies should meet both consumer acceptance and the economic interests of aquaculture. However, significant gaps exist in our knowledge as regards the physiological regulation of puberty, which preclude developing strategies to approach the problem. Similarly, although it is already known that differences in the genetic background within a species can result in differences in the timing and/or incidence of early male puberty, there is virtually no information on how genetic differences are reflected in differences in reproductive physiology. The same holds true for the potentially very interesting option of combining suitable genetic traits from identified sibling groups with certain photoperiod treatment regimes. Since photoperiod control appears to be one of the most promising techniques for controlling puberty in farmed fish, this project focuses on:

1. improving the understanding of the physiological regulation of puberty;

- 2. the interactions with factors such as genetic background, nutrition and adiposity;
- 3. notably clarifying how the photoperiod affects the BPG axis during puberty.

The aims are to further develop photoperiod protocols to be used on Atlantic salmon and sea bass, and also to provide a scientific framework for the future use of such (or similar) protocols in new farmed species such as cod, halibut and turbot.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

Our overall objective is to develop improved photoperiod protocols for delaying first sexual maturation (puberty) in commercially farmed European fish species by:

- 1. improved knowledge on the mechanisms of activation of the BPG axis during puberty in fish, including development of new tools to study the BPG axis in salmon, rainbow trout and sea bass;
- 2. improved understanding of the importance of differences in light intensity and spectral quality in affecting the BPG axis and the initiation/postponement of puberty, by assessment of pineal melatonin production *in vitro* and *in vivo* in salmon and sea bass;
- 3. improved understanding of the interactions between photoperiod protocols, genetic background and adiposity in arresting/promoting puberty in salmon and sea bass.

Specific objectives are to:

- 1. alter the timing of puberty by use of different photoperiods, nutritional treatments and different sibling groups to (i) more fully understand how these factors interact with the initiation/suppression of puberty by their effects on the BPG axis, and (ii) further develop photoperiod protocols to reliably delay unwanted sexual development in salmon and sea bass under commercial farming conditions;
- 2. identify the pineal sensitivity to light of different intensities and spectral compositions to determine threshold values for artificial light to control puberty in salmon and sea bass in outdoor fish farms/sea cages;
- 3. further develop tools to study the roles of selected components of the BPG axis (gonadotropin-releasing hormones, gonadotropins, gonadal steroids and the receptors for these hormones) in determining puberty in fish by use of different model species such as Atlantic salmon, rainbow trout and sea bass in order to fill gaps in our knowledge with respect to the activation of the BPG axis;

- 4. define critical periods in the season and life cycle, during which the timing of puberty might be altered by photoperiodic protocols and study, by *in vivo* and *in vitro* approaches, the endocrine changes that accompany enhanced/delayed puberty;
- measure growth rate, body size and lipid stores in genetically defined sibling groups at assumed critical points in the life cycle and season to identify putative thresholds for puberty.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The project aims to identify environmental and physiological key factors responsible for initiating puberty in fish along with the development of photoperiod protocols to reliably control puberty in farmed fish. The project will study a broad range of parameters during natural puberty, or in response to environmental treatments (photoperiod and nutrition), in the context of different genetic backgrounds. Significant original information is expected from studies using different photoperiod treatments, diets and sibling groups to develop large differences in the incidence of early puberty. To combine this means with the thorough analysis of the endocrine processes during treatment-induced advancements or delays of pubertal development is the major innovative approach that characterises the experimental model used in this project. Significant progress is expected for both the applied and fundamental branches of aquaculture research, as well as for aquaculture industries.



Q5RS-2000-31141 'Silver Eel'. Photo courtesy of Kema BV

Area 4: Support for common policies — Development of methods of control, surveillance and protection including protection of land and prevention of soil erosion — Pre-legislative research designed to provide a scientific basis for Community legislation

Sub-area 4.3: Monitoring and enforcement of the CFP

#### Technical efficiency in EU fisheries: implications for monitoring and management through effort controls TEMEC

Contract number: QLK5-1999-01295 Contract type: Shared-cost project Starting date: 1.1.2002 Duration: 36 months Scientific Officer: Sigurdur Bogason Project web site: www.pbs.port.ac.uk/econ/cemare/ TEMhome.htm Coordinator

Sean Pascoe University of Portsmouth Centre for the Economics and Management of Aquatic Resources Locksway Road Portsmouth PO4 8JF United Kingdom Tel. (44-23) 92 84 42 42 Fax (44-23) 92 84 40 37 E-mail: sean.pascoe@port.ac.uk

#### PARTNERS

Terje Vassdal University of Tromsø Norwegian College of Fisheries Science Department of Economics and Management Breivika N-9037 Tromsø E-mail: terjev@nfh.uit.no

Ines Herrero Universidad de Huelva Modelización Economica y Matematica de Pesquerias Departamento de Economía Aplicada Facultad de Ciencia Económicas y Empresariales Plaza de la Merced s/n E-21071 Huelva E-mail: ihercha@dee.upo.es

Panos Fousakis National Agricultural Research Foundation of Greece Institute of Rural Economics 2nd km National Road Karpenisi-Liamia GR-36100 Karpenisi E-mail: fousekis@uom.gr Niels Vestergaard University of Southern Denmark Department of Environmental and Business Economics Niels Bohrs Vej 9 DK-6700 Esbjerg E-mail: NV@sam.sdu.dk

Joergen Loekkegaard Danish Research Institute of Food Economics Fisheries Economics and Management Division Rolighedsvej 25 DK-1958 Frederiksberg C E-mail: elsebeth@foi.dk

— 264 —

# Technical efficiency in EU fisheries: implications for monitoring and management through effort controls

#### BACKGROUND

Effort control measurements in the EU are currently based largely on the reduction of capacity, measured in terms of days fished, engine power and gross tonnage. However, effort depends on factors other than the physical characteristics of the boat and the number of days fished. These factors manifest themselves as differences in the level of technical efficiency of the vessels. Understanding the extent to which technical efficiency varies in different fishing fleets has implications for the targeting and effectiveness of effort control programmes. Differences in apparent technical efficiency will be due, however, to misreporting of landings. Multi-output measures of technical efficiency will be derived and applied to a range of different fishing fleets. The possible effects of misreporting on these measures will be estimated and implications for monitoring and effort control measures derived.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. To estimate the distribution of technical efficiency of selected EU fishing fleets using:
  - single-output measures (e.g. revenue);
  - multi-output measures (e.g. landings of different species).
- 2. To examine the contribution of different factors to the level of technical efficiency (and, conversely, inefficiency) of different types of fishing boats.
- 3. To examine how average technical efficiency has changed over time in selected EU fishing fleets.
- 4. To identify implications for effort reduction or control programmes.
- 5. To determine the extent to which under-reporting of landings can be identified by using multi-output measures of technical efficiency.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The milestones included reports on:

- 1. methodology;
- 2. fisheries to be examined;
- 3. single-output measures of technical efficiency;
- 4. multi-output measures of technical efficiency;
- 5. implications for effort controls and measurement of non-reported catch.

The results indicated that efficiency varies considerably across the EU fleets. Multi-output measures were less susceptible to the output mix of the vessels examined, and generally resulted in higher average estimates of efficiency. Multi-output measures were also successfully used in identifying non-recorded catch.

#### Establishing traceability for cod (*Gadus morhua*): determining location of spawning and harvest CODTRACE

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site:

Q5RS-2001-01697 Shared-cost project 1.1.2002 36 months Sigurdur Bogason www.codtrace.ie **Coordinator** Bret Danilowicz University College Dublin Department of Zoology Belfield Dublin 4 Ireland Tel. (353-1) 716 23 47 Fax (353-1) 716 11 52 E-mail: bret.danilowicz@ucd.ie

#### PARTNERS

Arnd Schreiber Forschungszentrum Umwelt Molecular Ecology Group 2 OG, R 254 Adenauerring 20 D-76131 Karlsruhe Tel. (49-721) 608 69 42 Fax (49-721) 608 48 48 E-mail: schreiber@fzu.uni-karlsruhe.de

Johan Modin Kristineberg Marine Research Station S-450 34 Fiskebackskil Tel. (46-523) 185 00 Fax (46-523) 185 02 E-mail: j.modin@kmf.gu.se

Anna Kristin Danielsdottir Marine Research Institute of Iceland Population Genetic Laboratory c/o Biotechnology House, Keldnaholt IS-112 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 570 72 21 Fax (354) 570 72 10 E-mail: andan@iti.is Juan Antonio Balbuena University of Valencia Cavanilles Institute of Biodiversity and Evolutionary Biology Paterna Campus PO Box 22085 E-46071 Valencia Tel. (34) 963 54 36 58 Fax (34) 963 54 36 70 E-mail: j.a.balbuena@uv.es

Audrey J. Geffen University of Liverpool Port Erin Marine Laboratory School of Biological Sciences Isle of Man IM9 6JA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1624) 83 10 16 Fax (44-1624) 83 10 01 E-mail: geffen@liverpool.ac.uk

David M. Ong University of Essex Department of Law Wivenhoe Park Colchester Essex CO4 3SQ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1206) 87 22 92 Fax (44-1206) 87 34 28 E-mail: Daveo@essex.ac.uk

## Establishing traceability for cod (Gadus morhua): determining location of spawning and harvest

#### BACKGROUND

Cod is one of the EU's most economically important fish species; yet, as cod cannot be traced to their origin, problems arise with stock management and consumer safety. We will develop methods to establish traceability for cod, placing unknown cod to their location of spawning and of harvest. Our objectives are to differentiate fish spawned in different basins, identify their harvest location including differentiating wild-caught and farm-reared individuals, and place the results in a context of the EU common fisheries policy and law. Objectives will be achieved through the use of multiple tracing techniques (genetics, chemistry and molecular/physical markers) followed by multivariate statistics. Our technique will provide a high statistical probability of correctly classifying individual cod to their location of spawning and harvest. Our research will be patented, published, and presented to potential end-users at a dedicated forum.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

Cod (*Gadus morhua*) is one of the European Union's most economically important fish species, yet cod cannot be traced to their origin. This lack of traceability of cod, or of nearly all marine fish and shellfish, results in numerous socioeconomic problems (most notably with stock management and consumer confidence and safety). There is one major goal of the Codtrace project: to establish legally indisputable evidence of the origin of cod. This major goal can be subdivided into two component parts, each of which involves optimising methodology to:

1. differentiate individual fish spawned in different basins;

2. identify the location of harvest of an individual fish.

During the project, the numerous scientific/technological objectives focus on optimising physical, genetic, chemical, and molecular techniques for the purpose of cod traceability. Specifically, 10 different techniques (herein called Codtrace techniques) will be optimised for fish traceability; seven for determining both the location of where a fish was spawned and where it was harvested, two exclusively for determining the harvest location of a fish, and one for determining where a fish was spawned. It is the use of these multiple techniques simultaneously, or a multivariate approach, which will pinpoint the specific location of spawning and of harvest for samples of cod which have come from unknown locations.

Most of the techniques we propose to use for fish traceability are currently used routinely in other areas of marine research. However, not all these techniques have been optimised for use with cod or over the span of waters surrounding the European Union. Therefore, the first objective for this project is to optimise Codtrace techniques for discriminating among cod stocks in the major marine basins of the EU (Atlantic Ocean (Irish shelf), Baltic Sea, Irish Sea, North Sea, Icelandic waters). Furthermore, all 10 techniques will be employed on the same fish, ensuring that results are not confounded by using different fish samples for each technique. While using the exact same fish samples across techniques is logistically more difficult to implement, it will ensure the results of this study are the most precise and accurate possible.

Specifically, we will optimise the determination of the location of spawning using the following techniques:

- 1. otolith core microchemistry;
- 2. otolith morphometry;
- 3. allozyme analysis of tissue;

-267 -

- 4. mtDNA analysis of tissue;
- 5. microsatellite DNA analysis of tissue;
- 6. Syp I analysis of tissue;
- 7. fish parasite assemblages;
- 8. body morphometry.

The component parts of each of these Codtrace techniques (e.g. the number and type of morphometric measurements, primers, otolith element concentrations, etc.) need to be manipulated so each technique can discriminate among at least two locations of spawning in the major EU basins, ensuring every technique will usefully contribute to a multivariate analysis of spawning locations of cod.

The second objective of the project is to optimise Codtrace techniques to determine the specific basin of where a fish was harvested from among the five marine basins being examined. Specifically, we will optimise the determination of harvest location using the following techniques: fish parasite assemblages, fish bacterial assemblages, otolith surface microchemistry, body morphometry, otolith morphometry, allozyme analysis of tissue, mtDNA analysis of tissue, microsatellite DNA analysis of tissue, and *Syp* I analysis of tissue. The component parts of each of these Codtrace techniques (e.g. parasite species monitored, bacteria species monitored, otolith element concentrations, etc.) need to be manipulated so each technique can discriminate among at least two harvest locations for fish from the major EU basins, again ensuring each technique will usefully contribute to a multivariate analysis of cod harvest location.

As listed above, it is apparent that some techniques are expected to provide useful information on both the location of where a fish was spawned and where it was harvested, while other techniques will only benefit one analysis or the other. By examining both spawning location and harvest location in concert, the shared techniques do not have to be replicated in separate projects. This will result in a huge additional amount of information on cod movement and stock mixing being gained at a small additional cost, and both types of information will immediately be of use to fisheries management across the EU. Furthermore, we expect that such a broad multivariate analysis of individual fish will result in a uniform methodology which could be quickly transferred to the management of other commercially important fish species.

Multivariate statistical techniques will be used to determine the variance of the techniques and the power of correctly classifying each individual fish. After all samples have been processed, each technique will be tested separately to ensure that it has sufficient discrimination capacity to place some individual fish to their correct basin for location of spawning or of harvest. Multivariate statistics will be run to test the increased power of using the data of all Codtrace techniques in a factorial design, which will explore if any of the techniques used only provide redundant information to other techniques. We fully expect the use of multiple techniques in concert will greatly increase the statistical probability of correctly classifying the basin where an individual fish was spawned and where it was harvested.

The third objective of the project will be to determine if Codtrace techniques may be able to provide legally indisputable evidence for the location of spawning and harvest of unknown cod. To explore the possibility that Codtrace techniques might confer traceability on cod, we will (i) perform reciprocal transplants of eggs and larvae of cod among countries to determine the plasticity of the different techniques through the ontogeny of cod, and (ii) identify the spawning and harvest locations of unknown cod using a double-blind sampling design. These two tests will provide insight into both the potential power and limitations of Codtrace techniques.

We intend to make full use of the results of this study in both industry and in the EU community. Towards this end, we will initially and quickly patent results where possible.

We will then place our findings in a user-friendly format for potential end-users in the EU community (fisheries managers, seafood wholesalers, and others). This will first involve interacting with interested end-users throughout the study on a web site designed to attract comments, suggestions, and even implications of the study for use with fisheries management and consumer safety. Analytical and statistical results will then be synthesised with the EU common fisheries policy and law by a legal academic specialising in international natural resources law. A cost-benefit analysis will be performed on each Codtrace technique in isolation and in combination with every other technique. The conclusions from the project results and patents, the synthesis with EU law and the cost-benefit analysis will be presented at a dedicated ICES forum proximate to the end date of the project. By developing the necessary methodology and overall project using these guidelines, and presenting the results in an easily interpreted and open manner, our methods could then be quickly transferred to other targeted species in EU waters. We will use this project plan to ultimately meet our main goal: to establish legally indisputable evidence of the origin of cod.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

This project will develop a standard protocol to determine the origin of cod, through the optimisation of techniques for identification of the spawning and harvest locations of individual cod. This will include a determination of the statistical resolution of Codtrace techniques, in isolation and combined. The statistical resolution of techniques will be validated with double-blind testing of samples. We will be able to determine which characters identified as useful for traceability are inducible to alteration from their original patterns. The Codtrace results will be presented in a legal and user-friendly context at a dedicated forum.

#### Improving fisheries monitoring through integrating passive and active satellite-based technologies IMPAST

Contract number: Q5RS-2001-02266 Contract type: Shared-cost project Starting date: 1.1.2002 Duration: 36 months Scientific Officer: Tore Jakobsen Project web site: http://intelligence.jrc.cec.eu.int/fish/ IMPAST/IMPAST\_index.html Coordinator Robert Ringrose QinetiQ Ltd Ively Road Farnborough GU14 0LX United Kingdom E-mail: rringrose@dera.gov.uk

#### PARTNERS

Naouma Kourti European Commission, Joint Research Centre Institute for the Protection and Security of the Citizen TP 361 Via Enrico Fermi, 1 I-21020 Ispra E-mail: naouma.kourti@jrc.it

Gerard Tarel Alacatel Space Industries BP 1187 26, avenue J.F. Champollion F-31037 Toulouse E-mail: gerard.tarel@space.alcatel.fr

Jean-Luc Lelievre ISO Informatique 530, rue François Hennebique F-13854 Aix-en-Provence E-mail: jl-lelievre@iso-informatique.com

Jordi J. Mallorqui Universitat Politecnica de Catalunya Departamento Teoria del Senyal i Comunicacions Jordi Girona, 1–3 E-08034 Barcelona E-mail: mallorqui@tsc.upc.es Jose Navarro García Dirección General de Recursos Pesqueros Subdirección General de Inspección Pesquera Paseo de la Castellana, 112 E-28046 Madrid

Gylfi Geirsson Icelandic Coast Guard PO Box 7120 Seljavegur 32 IS-101 Reykjavik E-mail: gylfi@lhg.is

Vassilios Skountis Ministry of Mercantile Marine Fisheries Department 150 Grigoriou Lambraki GR-18518 Piraeus E-mail: kpa@mail.yen.gr

Carlos Ferreira Inspecçao Geral das Pescas Centro de Controlo e Vigilancia da Pesca Avenida de Brasília s/n P-1400-038 Lisbon E-mail: carlosferreira@igp.pt

Mario Nunes INESC Inovaçao — Instituto de Novas Technologias Rua Alves Redol, 9 P-1000-029 Lisbon

- 270 -

Robert Crooks Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries and Food Sea Fisheries Inspectorate Nobel House 17 Smith Square London SW1P 3JR United Kingdom E-mail: r.crooks@maff.gsi.gov.uk

Ove Davidsen Directorate of Fisheries IT Department Strandgaten 229 PO Box 185 N-5804 Bergen E-mail: postmottak@fiskeridir.dep.telemax.no Antoine Monsaingeon Collecte Localisation Satellites 8–10, rue Hermes Parc Technologique du Canal F-31526 Famonville-Saint-Agne
# Improving fisheries monitoring through integrating passive and active satellite-based technologies

#### BACKGROUND

Both in European and international waters, there is a need for control measures to ensure that agreed management measures are respected. Monitoring the fisheries, i.e. the operation of the fishing fleet, is an important aspect of fisheries control. Furthermore, to be effective, the information needs to be made available as soon as possible, preferably in real time, and the information must be compatible with systems presently used by fisheries authorities. Satellite surveillance systems have a potential for being coupled with existing vessel monitoring systems in a way that could significantly improve the efficiency of the fisheries control.

#### OBJECTIVES

The main objective of the project is to explore the possibilities of extending the existing capabilities in fisheries monitoring and control by integrating a passive system based on satellite imagery into a complete monitoring package. In particular, the project will develop, improve and assess methodology and tools that will allow near real-time access to space-borne synthetic aperture radar (SAR) imagery and integration and comparison of this information with the vessel monitoring system (VMS) position reports in order to improve and support control activities.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Development of vessel detection and identification server. Development of an image database. Integrating active and passive system (extending FMCs' software to include, elaborate and visualise SAR detected positions, developing a decision support tool). Improvement of communication links. Development of an overall concept for fisheries monitoring. A workshop will be held at the end of the project in one of the fisheries monitoring centres (FMCs).

# Development and testing of an objective mesh gauge OMEGA

Contract number: Q5CO-2002-01335 Contract type: Shared cost (combined research and demonstration project) Starting date: 1.10.2002 Duration: 29 months Scientific Officer: 29 months Sigurdur Bogason Project web site: www.dvz.be/omega Coordinator

Ronald Fonteyne Agricultural Research Centre Ghent Sea Fisheries Department Ankerstraat 1 B-8400 Ostend Tel. (32-59) 34 22 54 Fax (32-59) 33 06 29 E-mail: ronald.fonteyne@dvz.be

## PARTNERS

Harbert ten Have Algemene Inspectiedienst PO Box 10063 Assendorperdijk 2 8000 GB Zwolle Netherlands Tel. (31-45) 546 62 22 Fax (31-45) 546 10 11 E-mail: h.w.ten.have@aid.agro.nl

Erdmann Dahm Bundesforschungsanstalt für Fischerei Institute for Fishing Technology and Fish Quality Palmaille 9 D-22767 Hamburg Tel. (49-40) 38 90 51 88 Fax (49-40) 38 90 52 64 E-mail: erdmann.dahm@ifh.bfa-fisch.de

Uwe Link BLE ref 522 Palmaille 9 D-22767 Hamburg Tel. (49-40) 38 90 51 73 Fax (49-40) 38 90 51 28 E-mail: uwe.link@ble.de Jean-Claude Brabant Ifremer/Technologie Marine et Systèmes d'Information/TP BP 699 150, quai Gambetta F-62321 Boulogne-sur-Mer Tel. (33) 321 99 56 30 Fax (33) 321 33 25 73 E-mail: jcbraban@ifremer.fr

Laurent Schach Ministère de l'Agriculture et de la Pêche Direction de la Pêche Maritime et de l'Aquaculture 3, place de Fontenoy F-75007 Paris Tel. (33) 149 55 82 26 Fax (33) 149 55 82 00 E-mail: Laurent.SCHACH@agriculture.gouv.fr

Iole Leonori Istituto di Ricerche sulla Pesca Marittima Largo Fiera della Pesca I-60125 Ancona Tel. (39) 07 12 07 88 39 Fax (39) 07 15 53 13 E-mail: leonori@irpem.an.cnr.it José Navarro García Subdirección General de Inspección Pesquera Paseo de la Castellana, 112 E-28046 Madrid Tel. (34) 913 47 17 69 Fax (34) 913 47 15 12 E-mail: jnavarro@mapya.es

Derek Galbraith Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 87 65 44 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: R.D.Galbraith@marlab.ac.uk

Ian Alexander Craig Scottish Fisheries Protection Agency Pentland House 47 Robb's Loan Edinburgh EH14 1TY United Kingdom Tel. (44-131) 244 64 35 Fax (44-131) 244 60 86 E-mail: ian.craig@scotland.gsi.gov.uk Ruud Scherjon Observator Instruments BV PO Box 60 2980 AB Ridderkerk Netherlands Tel. (31-20) 420 41 66 Fax (31-20) 636 59 34 E-mail: r.scherjon@observator.com

Lieven Demuynck Marelec NV Kustweg 15 B-8620 Nieuwpoort Tel. (32-58) 23 51 98 Fax (32-58) 23 92 80 E-mail: lieven.demuynck@marelec.com

#### Development and testing of an objective mesh gauge

#### BACKGROUND

The OMEGA project evolves from the need for an objective mesh gauge to be used for fisheries inspection and research and by the industry (fishermen and netting manufacturers). Previous work has shown that the present EU legislation for mesh measurement is not sufficiently precise and allows for variation in both the construction of the official wedge gauge and the operational procedures. It was recommended to develop a new, more objective mesh gauge. A new mesh gauge will be built and tested. The different tasks of the project are:

- 1. to build a prototype of the new instrument and to subject it to a series of acceptance tests;
- 2. to compare the new instrument with the existing mesh gauges, both under laboratory conditions and at sea;
- 3. to draft a protocol for using the new mesh gauge;
- 4. to inform research institutes, fisheries inspectorates and the industry on the progress of the work and to give them the opportunity to comment and advise.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The main objective of the combined research and demonstration project is to build and test a new, objective mesh gauge suitable for fisheries inspection, fisheries research and the fishing industry. In support, a protocol will be written for using the new mesh gauge for control and scientific purposes.

The specific scientific and technological objectives of the project are:

- 1. to build prototypes of the new mesh gauge;
- 2. to refine the new design after initial testing;
- 3. to build sufficient prototypes for extensive testing and demonstration.

The specific demonstration objectives of the project are:

- 1. to compare the prototype with the existing mesh gauges and to determine the capabilities of the new instrument (laboratory tests);
- 2. to test the new gauge in the field;
- 3. to draft a protocol for using the new mesh gauge for control and scientific purposes;
- 4. to demonstrate the new mesh gauge to inspection services, fisheries scientists and the fishing industry (netting manufacturers and fishermen) of EU fishing nations, Iceland, Norway, Poland and EU contracting parties to the agreement (North-East Atlantic Fisheries Commission, North-West Atlantic Fisheries Organisation) with the aim of obtaining wide acceptance of the new instrument and protocol.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The achievement of this project will be a new, modern mesh gauge capable of making measurements of the mesh opening unbiased by the operator. The new mesh gauge, used according to the protocol, will yield unambiguous mesh measurements, acceptable to European courts. The new instrument will be available at a reasonable price so that all users will be able to purchase it. Hence, the project will contribute to the aspiration for one single type of mesh gauge for all user groups. The new instrument will also meet the requirement of easy and technically modern data logging and processing.

Sub-area 4.4: Social and economic basis of the CFP

#### Value of exclusion zones as a fisheries management tool in Europe: a strategic evaluation and the development of an analytical framework VALFEZ

Contract number:QLK5-1999-01271Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.1.2000Duration:Contract type:

24 months + 6 months' extension Scientific Officer: Sigurdur Bogason Project web site:

www.port.ac.uk/departments/economics/ cemare/project\_valfez.htm

## Coordinator

Helen Pickering University of Portsmouth Centre for the Economics and Management of Aquatic Resources Locksway Road Portsmouth PO4 8JF United Kingdom Tel. (44-23) 92 84 40 86 Fax (44-23) 92 84 40 37 E-mail: Helen.pickering@port.ac.uk

#### PARTNERS

Jean Boncoeur Université de Bretagne Occidentale Centre de Droit et d'Économie de la Mer BP 816 12, rue de Kergoat F-29285 Brest Tel. (33) 298 01 60 40 Fax (33) 298 01 69 35 E-mail: jean.boncoeur@univ-brest.fr Carlo Pipitone Istituto di Ricerche sulle Risorse Marine e l'Ambiente Consiglio Nazionale delle Ricerche Via G. da Verrazzano, 17 Castellammare del Golfo (TP) I-91014 Sicily Tel. (39) 092 43 50 13 E-mail: pipitone@irma.pa.cnr.it

Antony Jensen University of Southampton School of Ocean and Earth Science Southampton Oceanography Centre European Way Southampton SO14 3ZH United Kingdom Tel. (44-23) 80 59 34 28 E-mail: Antony.C.Jensen@soc.soton.ac.uk

— 278 —

# Value of exclusion zones as a fisheries management tool in Europe: a strategic evaluation and the development of an analytical framework

#### BACKGROUND

Exclusion zones have a long history in Europe. However, the analysis of their potential and value for fisheries management is lacking, as is management advice. This project aimed to evaluate the ecological and socioeconomic value of exclusion zones as tools of fisheries management and develop robust multidisciplinary analytical frameworks and models for use in the evaluation and development of exclusion zones (utilising secondary data and the findings of research to date). The modelling frameworks were multidisciplinary (bioecological, socioeconomic and institutional), with space-structured, multispecies, multifleet and intertemporal bioeconomic components at their core. Also, as far as the data and modelling frameworks permitted, the sensitivity of value and the model(s) developed to data uncertainty was evaluated, thereby highlighting future research needs to optimise the returns to fisheries management.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. To strategically evaluate the ecological and socioeconomic value of exclusion zones as tools of fisheries management, including to:
  - evaluate global current and past initiatives and identify typologies of European exclusion zones, their common attributes and distinguishing features and performance;
  - elicit the ecological and socioeconomic value of European exclusion zones by type and case study;
  - evaluate the potential for wider application within European fisheries management;
  - clarify the criteria required for their evaluation and development.
- 2. To develop robust multidisciplinary analytical framework(s) and model(s) for use in the evaluation and development of exclusion zones, which use readily available secondary data and the findings of research to date.
- 3. To prioritise future research needs via the development of an analytical approach to test the sensitivity of value and the model(s) developed to data uncertainty.

EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Provision of baseline knowledge for modelling.
- 2. Collation of data sets and estimation of functional relationships and indicators for use in the modelling process.
- 3. Completion of model(s) and user guide.
- 4. Value estimates against multiple objectives and comparisons of alternative management strategies.
- 5. Sensitivity of models to data uncertainty and prioritising of research needs.

# Multiple objectives in the management of EU fisheries MOFISH

Contract number: QLK5-1999-01273 Contract type: Shared-cost project Starting date: 1.2.2000 Duration: 36 months Scientific Officer: Mario Lopes dos Santos

Project web site: http://www.port.ac.uk/departments/ economics/cemare/mofish/ **Coordinator** Simon Mardle University of Portsmouth Centre for the Economics and Management of Aquatic Resources Locksway Road Portsmouth PO4 8JF United Kingdom Tel. (44-23) 92 84 42 77 Fax (44-23) 92 84 40 37 E-mail: simon.mardle@port.ac.uk

#### PARTNERS

Jean Boncoeur Université de Bretagne Occidentale Centre de Droit et d'Économie de la Mer BP 816 12, rue de Kergoat F-29285 Brest Tel. (33) 298 01 60 40 Fax (33) 298 01 69 35 E-mail: jean.boncoeur@univ-brest.fr

Juan José García del Hoyo Universidad de Huelva Modelización Economica y Matematica de Pesquerias Departamento de Economía Aplicada Facultad de Ciencia Económicas y Empresariales Plaza de la Merced s/n E-21071 Huelva Tel. (34) 959 01 78 36 Fax (34) 959 01 78 28 E-mail: hoyo@uhu.es Jørgen Løkkegaard Danish Research Institute of Food Economics Fisheries Economics and Management Division Rolighedsvej 25 DK-1958 Frederiksberg C Tel. (45) 35 28 68 00 Fax (45) 35 28 68 01 E-mail: elsebeth@foi.dk

Jesper Raakjær Nielsen Institute for Fisheries Management and Coastal Community Development PO Box 104 Willemoesvei 2 DK-9850 Hirtshals Tel. (45) 98 94 28 55 Fax (45) 98 94 42 68 E-mail: jrn@ifm.dk

— 280 —

#### Multiple objectives in the management of EU fisheries

#### BACKGROUND

The common fisheries policy embodies multiple objectives (biological, economic and social) in its aims for the management of fisheries in EU waters. However, there has been significant criticism of the CFP concerning its effectiveness to these aims. The main reason for this is that important sectors of the industry feel that their best interests are not being taken account of when management policy is being defined. This project analyses the objective structure throughout EU fisheries, from the perspectives of all key players: managers, politicians, fishermen, researchers and other interest groups. Objectives' preferences and opinions from these groups are to be elicited. Multi-objective models will be developed and analysed to consider existing and future management goals for several case studies: English Channel, North Sea and Spanish fisheries. The project is multidisciplinary drawing on expertise from economics, mathematics, computer science and fisheries.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. To develop a multi-objective framework for analysis of fisheries management in line with the aims of the CFP.
- 2. To define the objectives and criteria intrinsic to the fisheries management process and CFP, as well as other attributes and goals.
- 3. To elicit preferences of the different interest groups with significant interests in the EU fisheries management process.
- 4. To develop several case studies of EU fisheries (English Channel, North Sea and Spanish fisheries) to model the defined objectives and attributes using the elicited preferences.
- 5. To analyse the results and trade-offs between the multi-objectives for all case studies to investigate the main question of how an optimally managed fishery would look from the perspectives of the groups individually, by country and EU wide.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

This project has considered multiple objectives in detail, analysing the effectiveness of multi-objective methodology for the analysis of fisheries management plans from the perspectives of a range of groups with differing aims and concerns from management. Several real-world case study fisheries from around Europe reflecting the diversity have been analysed. This project has considered methodology not previously applied in such detail to European sea fisheries. The results have shown that there is considerable scope for their use in future fisheries management.

#### Margins along the European seafood value chain — Impact of the salmon industry on market structures SALMAR

Contract number:QLK5-1999-01346Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.1.2000Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Sigurdur BogasonProject web site:www.sc-eco.univ-nantes.fr/~salmar

Coordinator Patrice Guillotreau Université de Nantes/LEN-Corrail Faculté des Sciences Économiques et de Gestion Chemin de la Censive du Tertre BP 52231 F-44322 Nantes Cedex 3 Tel. (33) 240 14 17 86 Fax (33) 240 14 17 40 E-mail: patrice.guillotreau@sc-eco.univ-nantes.fr

### PARTNERS

Frank Asche Foundation for Research in Economics and Business Administration Centre for Fisheries Economics Helleveien 30 N-5045 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 95 97 54 Fax (47) 55 95 94 39 E-mail: Frank.Asche@tn.his.no

Sean Pascoe University of Portsmouth Higher Education Corporation Centre for the Economics and Management of Aquatic Resources Locksway Road Portsmouth PO4 8JF United Kingdom Tel. (44-23) 92 84 42 42 Fax (44-23) 92 84 40 37 E-mail: Sean.Pascoe@port.ac.uk

Jari Setälä Finnish Game and Fisheries Research Institute Socioeconomic and Aquaculture Research Unit Pukinmäenaukio 4 PO Box 4 FIN-00721 Helsinki Tel. (358-20) 575 17 36 Fax (358-20) 575 17 39 E-mail: jari.setala@rktl.fi João Ferreira Dias Asociação para o Desenvolvimento das Telecomunicações e Técnicas de Informática Avenidas das Forças Armadas Edificio ISCTE P-1600-082 Lisbon Tel. (351) 217 90 30 64 Fax (351) 217 93 53 00 E-mail: Ferreira.Dias@iscte.pt

Laurent Le Grel OIKOS Environment — Resources ENSAR — Département Halieutique 65, rue de Saint-Brieuc F-35000 Rennes Tel. (33) 478 28 48 69 Fax (33) 299 33 14 34 E-mail: Laurent.LeGrel@wanadoo.fr

# Margins along the European seafood value chain — Impact of the salmon industry on market structures

#### BACKGROUND

The basic issue of the project is to look at the economic impact of salmon farming on the European seafood value chain. While imports and aquaculture are often considered by their harmful effects on the European fishing industry, it is expected that the development of fish farming and increased imports may have been job creating and value adding at the overall economic level of the seafood value chain (processing, trade companies, wholesaling, retailing, etc.), resulting in implications for the implementation of the common fisheries policy. This hypothesis will be analysed with various quantitative (time series analysis, industrial organisation models, system dynamics) and qualitative (survey) methods.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The substantial technological progress of salmon and trout aquaculture in some European countries has deeply modified the seafood value chain on the European fish markets. Important foreign trade flows have been created between major supplying countries and processing/consuming countries, partly harming the domestic producers of substitutable products, and partly creating new jobs and wealth in Europe.

The main objective of the project is to understand the dynamics of the seafood value chain over the last 20 years in Europe in order to assess the value added and its distribution between countries and stakeholders: What has been the value added by the recent evolution of the farmed fish and increased imports and what have been the effects on the organisation of the seafood value chain in some European countries?

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Completion of a time series database on prices of fish products at different stages of the value chain.
- 2. Analysis of prices and margins for various seafood marketing chains through very recent cointegration models, system dynamics, structural models and survey techniques.
- 3. Implications of the ongoing structural changes for the common fisheries policy.

#### Fishery regulation and the economic responses of fishermen: perceptions and compliance FISHREG

Contract number:<br/>Contract type:QLK5-1999-01405<br/>Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.4.2000Duration:38 monthsScientific Officer:<br/>Project web site:Sigurdur BogasonWww.pbs.port.ac.uk/econ/cemare/<br/>fish\_reg.htmSigurdur Bogason

Coordinator Aaron Hatcher

University of Portsmouth Centre for the Economics and Management of Aquatic Resources Locksway Road Portsmouth PO4 8JF United Kingdom Tel. (44-23) 92 84 42 30/92 84 40 82 Fax (44-23) 92 84 46 14 E-mail: aaron.hatcher@port.ac.uk

#### PARTNERS

Stephen Cunningham Institut du Développement Durable et des Ressources Aquatiques 1, les Terrasses de Marianne 135, rue Nivose F-34000 Montpellier Tel. (33) 467 99 67 66 Fax (33) 467 64 61 44 E-mail: cunningham@iddra.org

Vincenzo Placenti Istituto di Ricerche Economiche per la Pesca e l'Acquacoltura Via S. Leonardo (traversa Migliaro) I-84131 Salerno Tel. (39) 089 33 89 78 Fax (39) 089 33 08 35 E-mail: placenti@irepa.org

Denis Bailly Université de Bretagne Occidentale Centre de Droit et d'Économie de la Mer BP 816 12, rue de Kergoat F-29285 Brest Tel. (33) 298 01 60 40 Fax (33) 298 01 69 35 E-mail: bailly.cedem@wanadoo.fr Juan L. Alegret Universitat de Girona Departament de Geografia Grup d'Estudis Socials de la Pesca Marítima Plaza Ferrater Mora, 1 E-17071 Girona Tel. (34) 972 41 81 01 Fax (34) 972 41 82 30 E-mail: juan.alegret@udg.es

Manuel Varela-Lafuente Universidad de Vigo Departamento de Economía Aplicada Campus as Lagaos-Marcosende E-36310 Vigo Tel. (34) 986 81 25 13 Fax (34) 986 81 24 01 E-mail: mmvarela@uvigo.es

— 284 —

# Fishery regulation and the economic responses of fishermen: perceptions and compliance

#### BACKGROUND

Most fisheries are subject to regulation to a greater or lesser extent, and in many fisheries (including most European fisheries) regulation forms the primary means of controlling levels of resource exploitation. Examples of such regulation would include imposed limits on landings or on fishing time. Other types of regulation are designed to modify patterns of exploitation for biological or social reasons (e.g. conflict resolution). Compliance is necessary in order that regulations achieve their intended objectives. It is therefore important that regulations are designed and implemented in such a way that acceptable levels of compliance are ensured. In most cases, policy-makers and regulatory authorities focus only on the quantity and quality of external enforcement as the key to achieving regulatory compliance, but enforcement is costly. To the extent that regulations can be self-enforcing (i.e. that there is 'voluntary' compliance), the process of fishery management will be more efficient as a result. A better understanding of the factors which will tend to produce self-enforcement has the potential for improving the design and implementation of regulations and hence improving the efficiency of the management process.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The central aim of this project is to develop a better understanding of the way in which fishermen respond to regulations. This includes their knowledge of the regulations which apply to them, their perceptions of the economic implications of regulations, normative and other psychic responses to regulations (such as judgments about the rightness of compliance and the perceived legitimacy of the regulations and of the regulatory authority), their perceptions of the attitudes of fellow fishermen to the regulations, and how all these factors affect their behaviour, in particular their compliance with regulations.

#### The detailed objectives are:

- 1. to develop a methodology to characterise and investigate the regulatory environment of a fishery from the fishermen's perspective;
- 2. using this methodology, to investigate the regulatory environment of six case study fisheries (three in the Atlantic/Channel and three in the Mediterranean);
- 3. to analyse the results of the case studies in order to derive empirical relationships between types of regulation, their mode of implementation and the recorded perceptions and responses of fishermen;
- 4. to undertake a comparative analysis of the results.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The project will seek to draw conclusions about the importance of various factors in determining regulatory compliance. It is hoped that the results will inform policy-makers and regulatory authorities of ways in which regulations could be better designed and implemented in order to improve levels of self-enforcement in the fishery.

#### Economic assessment of European fisheries EAEF

1.1.2002

None

36 months

Contract number: Q5CA-2001-01502 **Contract type:** Concerted action Starting date: **Duration: Scientific Officer:** Sigurdur Bogason **Project web site:** 

Coordinator Erik Buisman LEI PO Box 29703 Burgemeester Patijnlaan 19 2502 LS The Hague Netherlands Tel. (31-70) 335 81 62 Fax (31-70) 361 56 24 E-mail: f.c.buisman@lei.wag-ur.nl

### **PARTNERS**

Marius van Wijk, Kees Taal LEI PO Box 29703 Burgemeester Patijnlaan 19 2502 LS The Hague Netherlands Tel. (31-70) 335 83 30 Fax (31-70) 361 56 24 E-mail: m.o.van wijk@lei.wag-ur.nl c.taal@lei.wag-ur.nl

Pavel Salz (Secretary) Framian Olivier van Noortlaan 108-118 3313 AT Vlaardingen Netherlands Tel. (31-10) 234 04 01 Fax (31-10) 234 44 11 E-mail: p.salz@framian.nl

Jim Watson, Mike Duran SFIA 18 Logie Mill Logie Green Road Edinburgh EH7 4HG United Kingdom Tel. (44-131) 558 33 31 Fax (44-131) 558 14 42 E-mail: J\_Watson@seafish.co.uk M\_Duran@seafish.co.uk

Evelina Sabatella Istituto di Ricerche Economiche per la Pesca e l'Acquacoltura Via S. Leonardo (traversa Migliaro) I-84131 Salerno Tel. (39) 089 33 89 78 Fax (39) 089 33 08 35 E-mail: e.sabatella@irepa.org

Fabienne Daures Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer Centre de Brest BP 70 F-29280 Plouzane Tel. (33) 298 22 49 24 Fax (33) 298 22 47 76 E-mail: fdaures@ifremer.fr

Hans Frost, Kim Normak Andersen Danish Institute of Food Economics Rolighedsvej 25 DK-1958 Frederiksberg C Tel. (45) 35 28 68 93 Fax (45) 35 28 68 01 E-mail: hf@foi.dk kna@foi.dk

Jarno Virtanen Finnish Game and Fisheries Research Institute Pukinmäenaukio 4 PO Box 6 FIN-00721 Helsinki Tel. (358-20) 575 13 02 Fax (358-20) 575 12 01 E-mail: Jarno.Virtanen@rktl.fi

Juan C. Suris-Regueiro Universidad de Vigo Departamento de Economía Aplicada Apartada 874 E-3620 Vigo, Galicia Tel. (34) 986 81 24 00 Fax (34) 986 81 24 01 E-mail: jsuris@uvigo.es

- 286 -

Tore Gustavsson, Joacim Johanesson Fiskeriverket Lilla Bommen 6 PO Box 423 S-401 26 Gothenburg Tel. (46-31) 743 03 00 Fax (46-31) 743 04 44 E-mail: tore.gustavsson@fiskeriverket.se joacim.johanesson@fiskeriverket.se Eurico P. de Brito

EPB Consult Aerocondor Aerodromo Cascais, Tires P-2775 S. Domingos de Rana Tel. (351) 214 45 67 00/02 (direct) Fax (351) 214 44 44 44 E-mail: epb.consult@mail.telepac.pt

John Curtis Economic and Social Research Institute 4 Burlington Road Dublin 4 Ireland Tel. (353-1) 667 15 25 Fax (353-1) 668 62 31 E-mail: john.curtis@esri.ie

Dimitris Kohras Marfish 46 Agiou Nikolaou N. Michaniona GR-57004 Thessaloniki Tel. (30) 23 92 03 58 55 Fax (30) 23 92 03 58 55 E-mail: marfish@otenet.gr

John Isaksen Norwegian Institute of Fisheries and Aquaculture Ltd N-9005 Tromsø Tel. (47) 77 64 40 00 Fax (47) 77 64 60 20 E-mail: johnroald.isaksen@fiskforsk.norut.no

Ásgeir Daníelsson National Economic Institute Kalkofnsvegur 1 IS-150 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 569 95 23 (direct)/95 00 Fax (354) 562 65 40 E-mail: asgeird@centbk.is Steve Cunningham Institut du Développement Durable et des Ressources Aquatiques Agropolis International Avenue Agropolis F-34394 Montpellier Cedex 5 Tel. (33) 467 04 75 45 Fax (33) 467 04 75 49 E-mail: cunningham\_swc@yahoo.com

Markus Vetemaa Estonian Marine Institute Viljandi Road 18b EE-11216 Tallinn Tel. (372) 501 34 90 Fax (372) 737 58 30 E-mail: mvetemaa@ut.ee

Romuladas Zemeckis Lithuanian Institute of Agrarian Economics V. Kudirkos 18 LT-2600 Vilnius Tel. (370-2) 61 66 70 Fax (370-2) 61 45 24 E-mail: romas@laei.lt

Maris Vitins Latvian Fisheries Research Institute Daugavgrivas iela 8 LV-1007 Riga Tel. (371) 761 26 04 Fax (371) 761 69 46 E-mail: m\_vitins@latfri.lv

Emil Kuzebski Sea Fisheries Institute Morski Instytut Rybacki ul. Kollataja PL-181-332 Gdynia Tel. (48-58) 620 66 36 Fax (48-58) 620 28 31 E-mail: qzeb@miryb.mir.gdynia.pl

University of Greifswald Department of Landscape Economics Ralf Döring Grimmer Straße 88 D-17487 Greifswald Tel. (49-3834) 86 41 27 Fax (49-3834) 86 41 07 E-mail: doering@mail.uni-greifswald.de

#### Economic assessment of European fisheries

#### BACKGROUND

The project FAIR-CT97-3541 has established procedures for the compilation of existing economic data regarding the performance of specific fishing fleets. The most recent report, the 1999 report, was published by the European Commission in September 2000 (ISBN 92-828-9600-5). The proposed project primarily aims to continue and expand the work which has been initiated.

The project will compile economic information on fishing fleets of all coastal EU Member States, Norway, Iceland, Poland and the Baltic republics. This information will be standardised in terms of definitions, storage in a database and presentation for users. It will be used for the preparation of an annual economic report (AER), economic interpretation of Advisory Committee for Fisheries Management (ACFM) advice (EIAA), and the creation of a database to facilitate further use of the available data. Work consists primarily of compilation of existing data from national and local sources, preparation of accompanying analysis and participation in meetings where reports will be completed and discussed.

The project contains major innovations. A more complete coverage of European fisheries will be pursued by adding new segments in countries already covered and by the inclusion of the fisheries of Poland and the Baltic republics. The compiled data will be organised in a new database. More stress will be put on the analysis of the data and development of applications. Statistical reliability will be assessed. Estimations will be developed to evaluate the performance of fleets for which data are lacking and to check the reliability of various results. The EIAA model will be further tested and developed.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The general objectives are to integrate and analyse the economic information available on European fisheries and to develop analytical tools in order to contribute to effective fisheries management.

The specific objectives are as follows:

- 1. An annual economic report (AER) on economic performance of selected fleet segments will be elaborated and submitted to the Scientific, Technical and Economic Committee for Fisheries (STECF) for review:
- continue reporting established by FAIR-CT97-3541;
- expand to new fleet segments;
- develop methods for economic analysis of EU-wide fisheries;
- cover entire Baltic area.
- 2. Annual economic interpretation of the ACFM advice (EIAA) will be prepared and submitted to the STECF for review:
  - continue reporting established by FAIR-CT97-3541;
  - expand to new fleet segments;
  - improve forecasting methods.
- 3. Establish a database to organise, store and retrieve economic data on European fisheries.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The project will produce two clearly identifiable results in a strict time frame. In three years, the AER and EIAA reports will be produced annually and submitted to the STECF for review in November. The reports will be disseminated widely in hard copy and electronically.

A secondary milestone will occur in the June meeting of the project, when the database and other miscellaneous topics will be discussed. Priorities set by the project in relation to the newly identified issues will also be presented to the STECF.

#### **Bioeconomic modelling of Mediterranean fisheries BEMMFISH**

1.11.2001

36 months

**Contract number:** Q5RS-2001-01533 **Contract type:** Shared-cost project Starting date: **Duration:** Scientific Officer: Sigurdur Bogason Project web site: www.bemmfish.net

Coordinator

Jordi Lleonart (1.11.2001-30.9.2002), Francesc Maynou (from 1.10.2002) Institut de Ciències del Mar Passeig Maritim de la Barceloneta, 37-49 E-08003 Barcelona Tel. (34) 932 30 95 59 Fax (34) 932 30 95 55 E-mail: maynouf@icm.csic.es

### **PARTNERS**

Pere García Institut d'Investigació en Intelligència Artifical Campus de la Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona E-08193 Bellaterra Tel. (34) 935 80 95 70 Fax (34) 935 80 96 61 E-mail: pere@iiia.csic.es

Carl O'Brien Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1502) 52 42 56 Fax (44-1502) 51 38 65 E-mail: c.m.obrien@cefas.co.uk

Constantina Karlou-Riga Fisheries Laboratory - Ministry of Agriculture 15 Karaoli and Demetriou GR-18531 Piraeus Tel. (30) 21 04 12 01 78 Fax (30) 21 04 12 01 78 E-mail: fishres@otenet.gr

Vincenzo Placenti Istituto di Ricerche Economiche per la Pesca e l'Acquacoltura Via S. Leonardo (traversa Migliaro) I-84131 Salerno Tel. (39) 089 33 89 78 Fax (39) 089 33 08 35 E-mail: placenti@irepa.org

Ramon Franquesa Universitat de Barcelona Gabinete de Economía del Mar Avinguda Diagonal, 690 E-08034 Barcelona Tel. (34) 934 03 53 80 Fax (34) 934 03 53 87 E-mail: ramon@gemub.es

Henri Farrugio Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer DRV/RH/SETE BP 171 Avenue Jean Monnet F-34203 Sete Tel. (33) 499 57 32 35 Fax (33) 499 57 32 95 E-mail: henri.farrugio@ifremer.fr

Albert Prat Universitat Politècnica de Catalunya Departament d'Estadística i Recerca Operational Jordi Girona s/n E-08034 Barcelona Tel. (34) 934 01 65 69 Fax (34) 934 01 65 75 E-mail: Albert.prat@upc.es

Ragnar Arnason University of Iceland Institute of Economic Studies Oddi v/Sturlugötu IS-101 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 525 45 35 Fax (354) 552 68 06 E-mail: ragnara@hi.is

Odile Pourtallier Institut National de Recherche en Informatique et Automatique BP 93 2004, route des Lucioles F-06902 Sophia Antipolis Tel. (33) 492 38 78 26 Fax (33) 492 38 78 58 E-mail: odile.pourtallier@sophia.inria.fr

#### **Bioeconomic modelling of Mediterranean fisheries**

#### BACKGROUND

The purpose is to develop a bioeconomic model for Mediterranean fisheries and the realisation of simulation computer software allowing the testing of different management strategies. The work will be divided into the following areas: development of a theoretical background and building the conceptual model; development of the numerical model; elaboration of simulation computer software; validation of the model through case studies and dissemination. This project is expected to contribute both in practical and theoretical ways to the understanding of the functioning of Mediterranean fisheries and their management. The project integrates fisheries economists, fisheries biologists and computer scientists. A paramount aspect of this project is the exploration of new mathematical approaches, and their application to the modelling of Mediterranean fisheries. This will be ensured by bringing together specialists in different fields of applied mathematics.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The objective of the research is to develop a theoretical bioeconomic model for Mediterranean and Mediterranean-type fisheries, and a practical computer simulation model addressed to the management of these fisheries. This model and software should be sufficiently general and flexible to accommodate easily the realities of most Mediterranean fisheries, and include multiple species and their interactions, multiple fleets and gear types, and all fisheries management tools currently used by Mediterranean fisheries managers. It should produce a wide range of fisheries performance measures, be dynamic, i.e. capable of simulating the fisheries over a long period of time, be stochastic to incorporate uncertainty in data and models, and run on the Windows platform.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The following practical and theoretical results are expected:

- 1. a ready-to-use software package for distribution among managers, fishermen and scientists;
- a contribution to strengthening the scientific basis of the common fisheries policy and its application to the Mediterranean;
- 3. the establishment of a sound theoretical framework for the bioeconomic analysis of Mediterranean fisheries.

# Modelling fishermen's behaviour under new regulatory regimes MFBUNRR

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site:

Q5RS-2001-01535 Shared-cost project 1.1.2002 30 months Sigurdur Bogason None Coordinator

Frank Asche Foundation for Research in Economics and Business Administration Centre for Fisheries Economics Helleveien 30 N-5045 Bergen E-mail: frank.asche@snf.no

## PARTNERS

Thomas Sterner University of Gothenburg Department of Economics PO Box 640 Vasagatan 1 S-405 30 Gothenburg E-mail: thomas.sterner@economics.gu.se

Hans Frost Danish Institute of Agricultural and Fisheries Economics Fisheries Economics and Management Division Rolighedsvej 25 DK-1958 Frederiksberg C E-mail: hf@foi.dk Eyjolfur Gudmundsson University of Akureyri Faculty of Fisheries Studies Glerargata 36 PO Box 224 IS-600 Akureyri E-mail: eyjolfur@unak.is

Sean Pascoe University of Portsmouth Higher Education Corporation Centre for the Economics and Management of Aquatic Resources Locksway Road Portsmouth PO4 8JF United Kingdom E-mail: sean.pascoe@port.ac.uk

#### Modelling fishermen's behaviour under new regulatory regimes

#### BACKGROUND

Fishermen's behaviour under regulatory systems based on individual vessel quotas (IVQs) has not been specifically modelled. This is important because the fishermen's incentives under these management systems are different from those under traditional management systems. In particular, under these systems, quantity landed is not a choice variable for the fishermen. A cost function rather than a profit function approach should therefore be used. However, a number of measures of fishermen's behaviour have been developed in relation to profit functions. The project will derive similar measures in a cost function context. The approach will be used empirically to analyse and compare British, Danish, Icelandic, Norwegian and Swedish fisheries where IVQs, both transferable and non-transferable, have been implemented.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The main objective of this project is to provide models for empirical specification of fishermen's behaviour under regulatory systems based on individual vessel quotas (IVQs). The objective will be attained by employing a stepwise process consisting of:

- 1. reviewing the use of profit functions to describe fishermen's behaviour, and focusing particularly on measures for rent collection, fleet size and overcapacity;
- 2. data collection;
- 3. investigating cost functions as a tool to describe fishermen's behaviour, as well as measures unique to cost functions;
- 4. the choice of functional form, which is necessary before the empirical analysis, since the choice of functional form is essential for which measures we can derive analytically and therefore which functional forms should be used in the empirical analysis;
- 5. empirical analysis undertaken by each of the partners using the methods developed earlier;
- 6. results from the empirical analysis which will then be compared with a focus on how well different versions of IVQ systems perform with respect to different economic measures. In this context, it is of particular interest whether or not transferability of the quotas seems to make a difference. The results from all the work packages will then be combined in the final report.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The first output from the project is a review of the economic approaches to empirically model fishermen's behaviour under traditional management regimes. Since individual quota systems, independently of whether the quotas are transferable, fundamentally change fishermen's incentives, this needs to be reflected in the empirical specification. We show that a cost function approach is the appropriate specification when the fishery is managed with individual quotas. We then derive measures from this cost function of actual rents generated in the fishery, potential rents and how much capacity must be reduced to generate these rents, and also discuss features of different functional forms when obtaining these measures. In many fisheries, some species are regulated by individual quotas, while others are under a traditional management regime. We show how fishermen's behaviour in such cases can be modelled with a restricted profit function where some, but not all, outputs are treated as fixed.

Empirical analysis is being carried out for fisheries in Denmark, Iceland, Norway, Sweden and the UK. All fisheries are operating under a form of individual quota scheme. However, the transferability varies from full in Iceland to very limited or zero in Denmark and Sweden. The empirical results will then allow us to determine how large the potential rents are, how much of these rents are captured under the current regulations, and how much the fleet must be reduced to capture all rents. By comparing the results from the different countries, we will also derive information with respect to how important the changed incentives are relative to the capacity reduction in individual quota schemes for the rent generation and, therefore, the profitability of the fisheries.

#### Élaboration et application d'un modèle calculable d'équilibre général à l'analyse de la contribution des activités halieutiques au développement régional PECHDEV

Contract number: Q51 Contract type: Sha Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Sig Project web site: Und

Q5RS-2001-02277 Shared-cost project 1.2.2002 36 months Sigurdur Bogason Under development **Coordinator** Pierre Failler University of Portsmouth Higher Education Corporation Centre for the Economics and Management of Aquatic Resources Locksway Road Portsmouth PO4 8JF United Kingdom Tel. (44-1705) 84 40 85 Fax (44-1705) 84 40 37 E-mail: pierre.failler@port.ac.uk

### PARTNERS

Sophie des Clers University College London School of Public Policy Institute for Environmental Policy 29/30 Tavistock Square London WC1E 6HA United Kingdom Tel. (44-20) 76 79 52 89 Fax (44-20) 79 16 85 46 E-mail: s.desclers@ucl.ac.uk

Didier Gascuel École Nationale Supériere Agronomique de Rennes Département Halieutique 65, rue de Saint-Brieuc F-35042 Rennes Cedex Tel. (33) 299 28 75 34 Fax (33) 299 28 75 35 E-mail: dgascuel@roazhon.inra.fr

Pascal Bernard Université de Nantes Faculté des Sciences Économiques et de Gestion LEN-Corrail BP 52231 Chemin de la Censive du Tertre F-44322 Nantes Cedex 3 Tel. (33) 240 53 68 70 Fax (33) 240 14 17 40 E-mail: pascal.bernard@sc-eco.univ-nantes.fr Vincenzo Placenti Istituto di Ricerche Economiche per la Pesca e l'Acquacoltura Via S. Leonardo (traversa Migliaro) I-84131 Salerno Tel. (39) 089 33 89 78/089 25 51 50 Fax (39) 089 33 08 35 E-mail: placenti@irepa.org

Carmen Gallastegui Universidad del País Vasco Department of Applied Economics I Avenida Lehendakari Aguirre, 83 E-48015 Bilbao Tel. (34) 946 01 37 76 Fax (34) 946 01 37 74 E-mail: jepgazuc@bs.ehu.es

Eva Roth University of Southern Denmark Department of Environmental and Business Economics Niels Bohrs Vej 9 DK-6700 Esbjerg Tel. (45) 65 50 41 86 Fax (45) 65 50 10 91 E-mail: er@sam.sdu.dk

— 296 —

# Élaboration et application d'un modèle calculable d'équilibre général à l'analyse de la contribution des activités halieutiques au développement régional

#### BACKGROUND

The principal objective of this project is to develop new tools and models to assess the contribution of fisheries and aquaculture activities to the development of coastal areas, and the degree of interrelationships which maritime activities maintain with components of other economic sectors in the same area. The exercise has a wider scope in that it can facilitate the decision process at the level of public policy-makers and the firm. It will provide tools and models as decision-making aids (and, in particular, in taking the appropriate decisions with respect to the structural measures relating to the fishing sector).

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The Programme is organised in six work modules, each sanctioned by the delivery of a product marking a step in the model development to evaluate the contribution of aquaculture and fisheries to coastal area development and their interaction with other sectors of the regional economy. The main thread throughout is to improve existing tools, and to develop new techniques which can account for interactions between economic, environmental and social factors. The measurable objectives of the project can be summarised as follows:

- 1. To develop an in-depth debate on the objectives of models measuring regional effects (particularly the I/O model) and their capacity to take account of the reality of economic development effects and of the interrelations between activities.
- 2. To construct, on the basis of the conclusions drawn from the first phase, a model which comes closer to reality and is hence more efficient. The computable general equilibrium model (CGEM) in this respect is the model now offering the greatest potential for application to the domains of regional economy.
- 3. To calibrate and apply the CGEM to five European regions (level NUTS 3) selected as case studies and studied in detail during the last socioeconomic study (1999).
- 4. To validate the model and to define the prospects for its generic utilisation.
- 5. To make the model accessible to public decision-makers, at both European Community and national or regional levels.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. A computable general equilibrium model (CGEM) applied to assess the regional contribution of fisheries and aquaculture. The CGEM will be articulated around three main components: economy, ecology and biology. By merging three different models into one, it will be possible to consider how ecosystem changes (spatial and temporal variations) affect the functioning of fishing activities and therefore the regional economy. On the other hand, the CGEM will allow us to show how fishing activities affect the marine ecosystems. Overall, the CGEM will be very useful to understand the relationships between human activities and the marine environment.
- 2. A multidisciplinary method to assess the contribution of fisheries to regional development. By bringing together scientists from ecology, economy and biology, the Pechdev project will benefit from expertise in different scientific disciplines that are not usually associated. Throughout the project, the multidisciplinary team will develop an approach to put together different scientific knowledge and competences.

#### Technical developments and tactical adaptations of important EU fleets TECTAC

Contract number: Contract type: Starting date: Duration: Scientific Officer: Project web site:

r: Q5RS-2002-01291 Shared-cost project 11.9.2002 36 months : Sigurdur Bogason Under development Coordinator Paul Marchal Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer BP 699 150, quai Gambetta F-62321 Boulogne-sur-Mer Tel. (33) 321 99 56 16 Fax (33) 321 99 56 01 E-mail: paul.marchal@ifremer.fr

#### PARTNERS

Jean Boncoeur Université de Bretagne Occidentale Centre de Droit et d'Économie de la Mer BP 816 12, rue de Kergoat F-29285 Brest Tel. (33) 298 01 60 40 Fax (33) 298 01 69 35 E-mail: jean.boncoeur@univ-brest.fr

Holger Hovgaard Danish Institute for Fisheries Research Charlottenlund Castle DK-2920 Charlottenlund Tel. (45) 33 96 33 00 Fax (45) 33 96 33 33 E-mail: hoh@dfu.min.dk

Martin Pastoors DLO-Rijksinstituut voor Visserijonderzoek PO Box 68 1970 AB IJmuiden Netherlands Tel. (31-255) 56 46 90 Fax (31-255) 56 46 44 E-mail: m.a.pastoors@rivo.dlo.nl

Trevor Hutton Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Lowestoft Laboratory Pakefield Road Lowestoft Suffolk NR33 0HT United Kingdom Tel. (44-1502) 56 22 44 Fax (44-1502) 51 38 65 E-mail: t.p.hutton@cefas.co.uk Paulino Lucio Fundación AZTI Arrantza Baliabide Saile Txatxarramendi Ugartea z/g F-48395 Sukarrieta Tel. (34) 946 02 94 00 Fax (34) 946 87 00 06 E-mail: plucio@suk.azti.es

Manuel Varela University of Vigo Department of Applied Economics Campus Lagoas Marcosende E-36200 Vigo Tel. (34) 986 80 38 96 Fax (34) 986 81 21 40 E-mail: cohen@biotech.jouy.inra.fr mmvarela@uvigo.es

Sean Pascoe University of Portsmouth Higher Education Corporation Centre for the Economics and Management of Aquatic Resources Locksway Road Portsmouth PO4 8JF United Kingdom Tel. (44-23) 92 84 42 42 Fax (44-23) 92 84 40 37 E-mail: sean.pascoe@port.ac.uk

Jesper Raakjer-Nielsen IFM The North Sea Centre PO Box 104 DK-9850 Hirtshals Tel. (45) 98 94 42 68 Fax (45) 98 94 28 55 E-mail: jrn@ifm.dk

— 298 —

#### Technical developments and tactical adaptations of important EU fleets

#### BACKGROUND

The fish stocks managed under the European common fisheries policy are considered to be in danger because of excessive fishing mortalities. A common concern of fisheries managers is to be able to reconcile the objectives of maintaining fisheries profits whilst safeguarding the fish resources, especially when these are exploited beyond biological safe limits. In EU waters, the management of fisheries and fish resources has been adversely altered by the lack of consensus on management targets and strategies, and also the poor understanding of the links between management tools, fleet developments and the pressure exerted on fishing communities. The carrying idea is the investigation of the dynamics of the elements that cause changes in fleet dynamics: the technological advances in both gear and vessel equipment, and also the overall tactical adaptation of fishing vessels. How do they occur? Why do they occur? What are their consequences on the resource and their socioeconomics?

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The overall objective of this project is to address the poor understanding of the links between management tools, fleet developments and the pressure exerted on fishing communities, and more precisely to supply fisheries managers with a modelling tool that will allow them to evaluate the impact of regulations (TACs, multiannual guidance plans (MAGPs), area and season closures, subsidies) on the dynamics of fleets and fishing mortality. Examples will be drawn from a wide selection of demersal fleets operating in the Baltic Sea, the North Sea, the eastern Channel, the Celtic Sea and the Bay of Biscay.

To identify, analyse and model the fundamental elements underlying fleet dynamics.

Commercial fishermen continuously adapt their activities to the prevailing conditions by changing the physical inputs of production (technological development) and the way these inputs are used to harvest target species (tactical adaptation). It is generally perceived that the efficiency of fishing vessels has increased over the last decades, as a result of changes in both technology and tactical adaptations. Quantifying the importance of fishermen's reactions relies on the ability to define appropriate standardised effort measures, which depends on the data available on fishing effort. Fishing effort is traditionally estimated by combining available physical measurements of fishing capacity (fixed production inputs) and of fishing activity (variable production inputs). Fishing capacity is frequently approached (also within MAGPs) by some physical attribute of the operating vessel (engine power, gross tonnage) but is also dependent on other factors, including gear technology and equipment onboard, which are generally ignored. The introduction of new gear and technology includes both larger marked technological investments (e.g. acoustic fish-finding equipment, electronic navigation tools) and smaller stepwise improvements of the gear (e.g. stronger netting material, changes in the design of trawl panels), which themselves do not result in marked changes of a vessel's capacity, but in conjunction give a noticeable capaci-ty increase over time. Fishing activity is typically estimated by the duration of fishing trips ignoring developments that have increased the amount of gear deployed or the effective time used for fishing. In addition, data are typically aggregated over geographical units that may encompass several fishing grounds and depths that may include heterogeneous species compositions, implying that the current window of observation of effort data is only partially informative with regard to the tactical adaptation of the fishing fleets.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The expected achievements of Tectac will be:

1. to collect information on technological development (e.g. gear, materials, electronics) and to assess their importance for the catching efficiency of the fleets.

- 2. to collect information on fleet activity changes (including within trip information on timing and positioning of individual operations) and to assess their importance;
- 3. to collect retrospective information on regulatory orders, fish prices, operating costs, and fish density;
- 4. to identify major patterns and trends in the important fleet utilisation of the resource base;
- 5. to model catch rates relative to stock abundance;
- 6. to estimate the contribution of external factors (management, socioeconomics, stock abundance) to fleet dynamics;
- 7. to model variations in fishing effort through the technical development and the tactical adaptation of fishing fleets in relation to management regulations;
- 8. to model the relationship between fleet dynamics, fishing mortality and fisheries profits;
- 9. to model the impact of management regulations on fishing mortality, fleet dynamics and fisheries profits.

#### Les femmes dans la pêche et les cultures marines en Europe FEMMES

<b>Contract number:</b>	Q5TN-2002-01560
Contract type: Thematic network project	
Starting date:	1.10.2003
Duration:	36 months
Scientific Officer:	Sigurdur Bogason
Project web site:	www.fishwomen.org

Coordinator

Katia Frangoudes Université de Bretagne Occidentale Centre de Droit et d'Économie de la Mer BP 816 12, rue de Kergoat F-29285 Brest Cedex Tel. (33) 298 01 73 09 Fax (33) 298 01 69 33 E-mail: katia.frangoudes@unvi-brest.fr

### PARTNERS

José Pascual Fernández Universidad de la Laguna Instituto de Ciencias Politicas y Sociales Centro Superior de CC. Politicas y Sociales Campus de Guajara E-38205 La Laguna Tenerife, Canary Islands Tel. (34) 922 31 94 80 Fax (34) 922 31 95 10 E-mail: jpascual@ull.es

Christine Escallier Universidade de Madeira Departamento das Ciências da Eduçao Campus Universitario da Penteada Funchal P-9000 Madeira Tel. (351) 291 24 16 64 Fax (351) 291 24 16 64 E-mail: chrisesc@uma.pt

Carina Rönn Österbottens Fiskarförbund r.f. Fredsgatan 20 FIN-65100 Vaasa Tel. (358-6) 321 84 00 Fax (358-6) 321 84 01 E-mail: carina.ronn@fishpoint.net Michèle Pendelièvre Associations des Femmes entre Terre et Mer 25, allée des Mouettes F-56270 Ploemeur Tel. (33) 297 83 32 32 Fax (33) 297 83 32 32 E-mail: michelle.pendelievre@wanadoo.fr

#### Les femmes dans la pêche et les cultures marines en Europe

#### BACKGROUND

The production of seafood products in all European coastal areas is dominated by family, artisanal-based organisation. Although the role of women is significant in this type of organisation of production, most of the time it remains unrecognised. In the 1990s, women's organisations and movements increased considerably in the fishing sector and throughout the seafood industry in Europe. The crisis that occurred at the beginning of that decade was a major event related to this development, starting from a certain number of previous initiatives. Actually, being involved in either local or national actions, fisherwomen appeared in the public debate. In a few places, they have succeeded in bringing to the highest political levels claims for the recognition of their role in production activity and have even played a major part in giving birth to significant juridical innovations. They focused upon diverse issues such as security at sea and training, and now affirm their place in functions of representation. In this sector, basically led by men, such a movement livens up many established facts and schemes. Concurrently, research in the social sciences, in the field of women's issues, remains very limited, far below what has already been done in many other fields of activity. Besides, the numerous organisations act independently, with very few relations between one another, resulting in a poor mutual awareness of the work that can be initiated and completed by a given women's organisation. This situation can be explained in Europe as the result of cultural, linguistic, and financial reasons.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. To establish links between social science researchers working in the field of fisheries and aquaculture, the women involved in this sector, and the representative structures of women's organisations such as social institutions and administrative and training institutions.
- 2. To make an inventory of the initiatives already existing in this field in Europe, concerning fisherwomen's organisations and research actions, and to provide a 'place for exchanges and reflections' at the European level.
- 3. To provide a preliminary opportunity to create a network of relationships between the fisherwomen's organisations at the European level and make initial contacts with similar networks in other sectors of activity.
- 4. To promote within the field of social sciences the theme of research about women in fisheries from this study, and through the identification of research themes to be developed.
- 5. To make a preliminary assessment, in the form of discussion workshops between researchers and actors, of the role of women in this sector, and ensure the communication and dissemination of information, including the popularisation of scientific research work.

The thematic network activity will be concentrated on fisherwomen's movements, and notably fisherwomen's associations, in order to encourage the exchanges of experiences at the EU level. In the network, researchers will be deeply involved in the debate through scientific contributions to the debates and through the transmission of knowledge. The presence of representatives of administration or training institutions must contribute to the enhancement of the whole debate by allowing direct exchanges with the institutions that women often have to contact. The network must play a specific role consisting in conducting the debate and, in parallel, favouring the development of research about women in the fishing industry.

Four workshops will be organised between scientists, fisherwomen and administration dealing with the role of women and private space (enterprise and legal status) and women in public space ('constructing and conducting women's organisations', and 'women within collective action').

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

1. Produce a register of fisherwomen's organisations in Europe.

- 2. Create the basis for the foundation of a European fisherwomen's network.
- 3. Transfer of scientific knowledge to fisherwomen (through the popularisation task).

Two documents will be addressed to decision-makers:

- 1. Agenda for research on fisherwomen: definition of research themes dealing with fisherwomen in order to develop research on this issue. It will be addressed to the people in charge of the definition of research policies (EU or national research centres).
- 2. Agenda for women's action: participation of fisherwomen in the definition and in the implementation of policies in the fields of fisheries and aquaculture. Support of training and recognition of women's organisations. It will be addressed to decision-makers (MPs, senators, ministers and other local, national or European personalities, etc.).

# SUPPORT FOR RESEARCH INFRASTRUCTURES



Q5RS-2002-01603 'Survival'

Area 5: Facilities for aquaculture and fishing research

#### Development of a network to support an open access, online, fish technology knowledge base FISH-TECH-DB

Contract number:QLRI-CT-2000-00216Contract type:Shared-cost projectStarting date:1.4.2001Duration:24 monthsScientific Officer:Bernard MulliganProject web site:www.nelfish.com

**Coordinator** Paul Nesvadba Robert Gordon University Food Science and Technology Research Centre School of Applied Sciences St Andrew's Street Aberdeen A25 1HG United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 26 28 39 Fax (44-1224) 26 28 57 E-mail: p.nesvadba@gu.ac.uk

#### PARTNERS

Grimur Valdimarsson Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations Fishery Industries Division Fisheries Department Via delle Terme di Caracalla I-00100 Rome Tel. (39) 06 57 05 65 10 Fax (39) 06 57 05 51 88 E-mail: grimur.valdimarsson@fao.org

Sigurjon Arason Icelandic Fisheries Laboratories PO Box 1405 Skúlagata 4 IS-121 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 562 02 40 Fax (354) 562 07 40 E-mail: sigurjon@rfisk.is

Leonor Nunes Instituto de Investigação das Pescas e do Mar Departamento de Inovaçao Technologia e Valorizaçao dos Productos da Pesca Avenida de Brasília s/n P-1449-006 Lisbon Tel. (351) 213 02 70 00 Fax (351) 213 01 59 48 E-mail: mlnunes@ipimar.pt Piotr Bykowski Sea Fisheries Institute Morski Institut Rybacki ul. Kollataja 1 PL-81-332 Gdynia Tel. (48-58) 620 52 11 Fax (48-58) 620 28 31 E-mail: ztimp@mir.gdynia.pl

Andrew Johns National Engineering Laboratory Software Products Centre Reynolds Avenue Scottish Enterprise Technology Park East Kilbridge G75 0QU United Kingdom E-mail: ajohns@nel.uk

Kevin Whittle Torry Research Ltd Cairnview, Westhill, Skene Aberdeenshire AB32 6TX United Kingdom E-mail: kwhittle@compuserve.com

# Development of a network to support an open access, online, fish technology knowledge base

#### BACKGROUND

The primary aim of the project is to enhance the knowledge infrastructure for fishprocessing technology and related areas, thereby enabling more effective development of R & D, application of technology, and better quality and safety in this area for the European Union and associated States. This will be achieved within a web-based, knowledge management system known as oneFish. A future objective, but beyond the scope of this project, will be to establish a global network on fish technology through the efforts of the Fisheries Department of the Food and Agriculture Organisation (FAO).

#### **OBJECTIVES**

#### The main objectives are:

- 1. to improve the knowledge base and enhance the information infrastructure for the area of post-harvest fisheries technology and utilisation;
- 2. to facilitate effective development of R & D, application of technology, and better quality and safety in this area for the European Union and associated States.

#### This will be achieved by developing:

- a cooperative network of experts and user centres to input information into an online, open access, fish technology database, searchable by keywords and with multiple linkages and cross-referenced; this will be nested in the new open knowledge directory oneFish on the Internet being developed by the FAO for the fisheries research and development community;
- 2. a fish technology discussion forum within the oneFish platform to facilitate online discussion, develop ideas, identify contacts, source information, initiate new linkages and access mailing lists.

Once the network and the forum are established, the user centres will support the input of information and its quality assurance. The FAO will continue to host and maintain the system on behalf of the network.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

OneFish is being developed as an open access, web-based knowledge management system produced by the Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations (FAO, participant No 2), and will serve the whole area of fisheries and aquatic sciences.

More specifically, the following results are expected from the project:

- 1. collection of data on fish-processing technology;
- 2. a prototype electronic knowledge base, including a discussion forum;
- 3. the knowledge base populated with data and compatible with the oneFish portal;
- 4. the knowledge base tested and bugs removed;
- 5. the knowledge base operating with the oneFish portal;
- 6. network enlarged and supporting the knowledge base on a long-term basis.
## European network supporting infrastructures for arctic charr culture and conservation CHARRNET

Contract number:QLRI-CT-2001-00007Contract type:Thematic network projectStarting date:1.3.2002Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Bernard MulliganProject web site:www.charrnet.org

Coordinator John Harald Eccles John Eccles Hatcheries Rackwick, Hoy Orkney KW16 3NJ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1856) 79 12 19 Fax (44-1856) 79 13 23 E-mail: johneccles@madasafish.com

## PARTNERS

Helgi Thorarensen Holar Agricultural College Department of Aquaculture Hjaltadal IS-551 Saudarkrokur E-mail: helgi@holar.is

Helmut Kummer University of Vienna Department of Hydrobiology Max Emanuel Straße 17 A-1180 Vienna E-mail: helmut@edv1.boku.ac.at

Eva Brannas Swedish College of Agriculture Department of Aquaculture S-901 83 Umeå E-mail: eva.brannas@vabr.slu.se

Colin Adams University of Glagow University Field Station Loch Lomond Rowardennan Glasgow G63 0AW United Kingdom E-mail: colin.adams@bio.gla.ac.uk Arne-Mikal Arnesen Norwegian Institute of Fisheries and Aquaculture University Campus Breivika N-9291 Tromsø E-mail: arne-mikal.arnesen@fiskforsk.norut.no

# European network supporting infrastructures for arctic charr culture and conservation

## BACKGROUND

The global aim of the project is to promote the creation of a unique network of research infrastructures involving arctic charr in Europe. The network will include academic and commercial research infrastructures, together with potential users and conservation interests. The network will operate at international level, with national gateways, and will include a strong Internet presence. It will lead to the production of a manual of protocols and best practice within such infrastructures at a European level. The project will also stimulate more access by researchers to the infrastructures.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

- 1. to form a network of major centres of infrastructure currently working with arctic charr. This will be achieved by planned meetings, in person, of key workers, by electronic communication and by a shared Internet web site including local web pages.
- 2. to inform and include a wider network of interested parties. Each network partner will operate its own sub-network with associated members. These members include SMEs with commercial interests in arctic charr aquaculture and those which hope to service such companies such as feed providers. Other members represent conservation or game preservation interests.
- 3. to encourage greater cooperation and complementarity between infrastructure holders. Each partner will undertake a visit to one other partner for one week in each of the three years of the project. This, together with an annual meeting of all participants, will encourage cooperation.
- 4. to identify, prioritise, and standardise protocols and best practice at a European level. Standardisation of protocols and best practice will encourage consistency and quality in the operations of the existing infrastructures.
- 5. to encourage wider access for researchers to the infrastructures and to encourage wider links for the dissemination of knowledge.
- 6. to encourage effective and Europe-wide innovative research and development of arctic charr utilising the infrastructures and centres of expertise.
- 7. to manage and make effective evaluation of the project during its 36-month duration.
- 8. to report and disseminate information.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Fully operational and active web site of high profile on search engines and directories.
- 2. Central database secured between partners.
- 3. Heightened national/local awareness of the value of the research infrastructure for arctic charr development.
- 4. Manual standardising protocols and best practice throughout the infrastructure of all participants.
- 5. Full programme of visits between contractor participants.

## Database trawl surveys DATRAS

Contract number: QLRI-CT-2001-00025 Contract type: Concerted action and thematic network project Starting date: 1.12.2001 Duration: 24 months Scientific Officer: Bernard Mulligan Project web site: Not yet online Coordinator G. J. Piet Netherlands Institute for Fisheries Research Department of Biology and Ecology Haringkade 1 PO Box 68 1970 AB IJmuiden Netherlands Tel. (31-255) 56 46 99 Fax (31-255) 56 46 44 E-mail: gerjan.piet@wur.nl

## PARTNERS

Lena Larsen, Hans Lassen, Henrik Sparholt International Council for the Exploration of the Sea Palaegade 2–4 DK-1261 Copenhagen K Tel. (45-33) 96 33 57 Fax (45-33) 96 33 33 E-mail: hl@dfu.min.dk

Andrew Newton, Kevin Peach, David Emslie Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 87 65 44 Fax (44-1224) 29 55 11 E-mail: newtonaw@marlab.ac.uk Jean-Claude Mahe Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer 8, rue François Toullec F-56100 Lorient Tel. (33) 297 87 38 00 Fax (33) 297 87 38 36 E-mail: jean.claude.mahe@ifremer.fr

## Database trawl surveys

#### BACKGROUND

As part of the assessment of the status of the fish stocks in the North Sea, Baltic Sea and western European waters (i.e. Celtic Sea, Bay of Biscay and eastern Atlantic from the Shetlands to Gibraltar), fisheries institutes of the bordering countries have for many years carried out research vessel surveys to estimate the recruitment of the youngest age groups of a number of commercial fish species. Besides information on commercial species, information on the length compositions of all other fish species in the catch was also collected on a routine basis. Therefore, the data collected during these surveys are not only relevant for the management of commercially important fish stocks but also provide a valuable source of information for studies into the spatial and temporal variation in the fish community, biodiversity or the status of the ecosystem.

Although initially these surveys were coordinated at the national level, over the years a number of these trawl surveys have evolved into standardised international research programmes, most often coordinated by the International Council for the Exploration of the Sea (ICES). At present, three major international trawl surveys can be distinguished: the international bottom trawl survey (IBTS), the Baltic international trawl survey (BITS) and the beam trawl survey (BTS).

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The main objectives of the project are as follows:

- 1. To establish an international database of trawl survey data at the ICES headquarters including:
  - IBTS North Sea, Skagerrak, Kattegat: first quarter of 1965 to present, other quarters (1991 to present);
  - IBTS western and southern divisions;
  - BTS North Sea, Channel and Irish Sea: third quarter of 1985 to present;
  - BITS Baltic Sea: 1990 to present.

The database should be updated annually; formats of the database and exchange files should follow the concepts developed by the IBTS and BITS databases.

2. To standardise input and quality assurance of the survey data through:

- expansion of the survey manual and further standardisation of procedures among participants;
- availability of species identification sheets and agreement on nomenclature and level of identification;
- definition of the data quality checks required prior to incorporation of data into the database;
- development of software for quality control;
- agreement on exchange format and work plan for loading data onto the database.

The standardisation should not only be pursued within each survey among participating laboratories but also between surveys.

3. To improve access to the survey data through:

- a user's guide containing a description of the content of the database;
- development of standardised data extractions depending on user-specific demands;

- availability on the web of aggregated data, standard tables and figures that are annually updated;
- web facilities that allow access through the same database front-end.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

This project will result in a comprehensive database of the major international trawl surveys that is annually updated. The database will contain data from three surveys, covering the Baltic Sea, Skagerrak, Kattegat, North Sea, Channel, Celtic Sea, Irish Sea, Bay of Biscay and the eastern Atlantic from the Shetlands to Gibraltar and span a period of up to 35 years. The quality of the data will be assured through quality checks by both the national laboratories which collected the data and ICES according to a protocol that will be developed. The procedures for collection and registration of the data will be standardised as much as possible, not only among participants within a particular survey but also between surveys. Data quality will be assured through the development of a protocol and software routines. Manuals for the respective surveys will be expanded and updated. Access to the data will be accomplished through web facilities including standardised data extractions and availability of aggregated data, standard tables and figures.

## Genetic catalogue, biological reference collections and online database of European marine fishes FISHTRACE

Contract number:QLRI-CT-2002-02755Contract type:Thematic network projectStarting date:1.1.2003Duration:36 monthsScientific Officer:Bernard MulliganProject web site:www.fishtrace.org

**Coordinator** José M. Bautista Universidad Complutense de Madrid Facultad de Veterinaria Departamento Bioquímica y Biología Molecular IV Ciudad Universitaria E-28040 Madrid Tel. (34) 913 94 38 23 Fax (34) 913 94 38 24 E-mail: jmbau@vet.ucm.es

## PARTNERS

Naouma Kourti European Commission, Joint Research Centre Institute for Protection and Security of the Citizen Via Enrico Fermi, 1 TP 361 I-21020 Ispra Tel. (39) 03 32 78 60 45 Fax (39) 03 32 78 96 58 E-mail: naouma.kourti@jrc.it

Sven O. Kullander Swedish Museum of Natural History Department of Vertebrate Zoology and Laboratory of Molecular Systematics Frescativaegen 40 PO Box 50007 S-104 05 Stockholm Tel. (46-8) 51 95 41 16 Fax (46-8) 51 95 42 12 E-mail: sven.kullander@nrm.se

José A. González Canarian Institute of Marine Sciences Fisheries Biology Department Carretera de Taliarte s/n PO Box 56 E-35200 Telde, Las Palmas Tel. (34) 928 13 29 00, ext. 220 Fax (34) 928 13 29 08 E-mail: solea@iccm.rcanaria.es Monique Etienne Ifremer French Research Institute for the Exploitation of the Sea Marine Product Upgrading Department Centre de Nantes Rue de l'Île d'Yeu BP 21105 F-44311 Nantes Cedex 3 Tel. (33) 240 37 40 62 Fax (33) 240 37 40 70 E-mail: monique.etienne@ifremer.fr

Hilde van Pelt-Heerschap DLO-Netherlands Institute for Fisheries Research Department of Fish Technology and Fish Culture Haringkade 1 PO Box 68 1970 AB IJmuiden Netherlands Tel. (31-255) 56 47 92 Fax (31 255) 56 46 44 E-mail: hilde@rivo.dlo.nl

Manuel J. Biscoito Instituto do Mar Natural History Museum of Funchal Museu Municipal do Funchal (História Natural) Rua da Mouraria, 31 P-9004-546 Funchal, Madeira Tel. (351) 291 70 03 60 Fax (351) 291 76 63 39 E-mail: manuel.biscoito@mail.cm-funchal.pt Sebastián Jiménez Organismo Autónomo de Museos y Centros Museo de Ciencias Naturales de Tenerife Fuente Morales s/n Apartado 856 E-38001 Santa Cruz de Tenerife, Canary Islands Tel. (34) 922 53 27 39 Fax (34) 922 27 93 53 E-mail: chano@museosdetenerife.org

Grigorios Krey National Agricultural Research Foundation Fisheries Research Institute GR-64007 Nea Peramos, Kavala Tel. (30) 25 94 02 90 35 Fax (30) 25 94 02 22 22 E-mail: krey@otenet.gr Guy Duhamel Muséum National d'Histoire Naturelle Laboratoire d'Ichtyologie Générale et Appliquée 57, rue Cuvier F-75231 Paris Cedex 05 Tel. (33) 140 79 37 55 Fax (33) 140 79 56 42 E-mail: duhamel@mnhn.fr

# Genetic catalogue, biological reference collections and online database of European marine fishes

#### BACKGROUND

The generation of biological data is costly and time consuming. Nevertheless, it is not clear how non-standardised data of fish genetics can be well employed for fisheries or food research in applied or basic science. Consequently, there is a requirement to promote common protocols, to interconnect expertise and to stimulate interoperability between complementary resources with the aim of generating an accessible database to researchers and control laboratories with standardised data of European marine fishes.

#### **O**BJECTIVES

The main aim of this thematic network is to catalyse the cooperation and pooling of material and data corresponding to the genetic identification and characterisation of around 180 European marine fish species to guarantee the source and authenticity of fish products. Expected results in the form of information and technology will directly focus on the safety of raw materials derived from fish and their traceability throughout the food chain and assist public policy decisions to enforce common policies in the fields of ecology, fisheries and food safety and labelling. Further applications of the results are related to the economic activities of the European fish market.

The general objectives of the project are:

- 1. to draw up a genetic catalogue of a large, representative number of marine fish species regularly commercialised in the European markets. The catalogue will include gene characterisation as a molecular marker related to morphological data as indisputable evidence for the origin of the fish and fish products;
- 2. to pool reference biological materials (including DNA and tissue samples) and to promote their use for standardisation and cross-referencing with respect to fish traceability through European markets;
- 3. to establish a public accessible database compiling the new standardised data generated in the network (taxonomy, molecular genetics and reference collections) with existing data from other sources;
- 4. to validate the information compiled in the database to ascertain its applicability for end-users, including biological research laboratories, control laboratories, consumers and regulatory bodies by the *de novo* designing and developing of cost-effective methodologies for the analysis, characterisation and commercial diagnosis of marine fish species with regard to fisheries and fish products;
- 5. to use the knowledge and technology gained in this network to lend support to European policies and to enforce these and national policies regarding fishery stocks, food traceability and environmental protection.

All these objectives are focused to achieve a critical mass of materials and human resources by interaction of partners belonging to different fields of knowledge, i.e. field taxonomists, natural history museums, molecular biology laboratories and software and database managing experts, in order to compile all necessary data for the obtaining of the expected results in a multidisciplinary approach, and to grant the long-term preservation and maintenance of the pooled data.

## EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

The multidisciplinary nature of this proposal includes specific aspects of research and technological development in a well-defined innovative networking context designed to yield a high output of transferable results. The expected achievements include the maintenance of an online database with standardised molecular data for speeding up policies and administrative resources to fulfil public demands for regulation of the minimal ecological impact of fisheries in marine ecosystems and for certified food products. The results will serve to provide European fish products with authenticity labels (green labels) increasing their economic value and offering a guarantee of their origin and biological authenticity. Effective quality control systems will also be favoured for fish and derived products consumed in the EU, addressing consumer needs regarding food safety, food quality and low environmental impact. Furthermore, the expected results will improve the competitiveness of the European food industry and fisheries.

The resulting capacity for quick and sensitive technology to establish the traceability of fish species and their products will assist in the identification of food products from non-certified sources (within and outside the EU) thus avoiding the spread of undesirable attributes (e.g. contaminated foodstuffs) in food networks.

## Fish aggregating devices as instrumented observatories of pelagic ecosystems FADIO

Contract number: Q	2LRI-CT-2002-02773	<b>C</b>
Contract type:	Shared-cost project	L
Starting date:	1.1.2003	II
Duration:	39 months	2
Scientific Officer:	Bernard Mulligan	F
Project web site:	www.fadio.ird.fr	Е

Coordinator Laurent Dagorn IRD 213, rue Lafayette F-75480 Paris Cedex 10 E-mail: dagorn@ird.fr

# PARTNERS

Kim Holland University of Hawaii Hawaii Institute of Marine Biology 2530 Dole Street Honolulu HI 96822 United States of America E-mail: kholland@hawaii.edu

Esteban Puente Fundación AZTI Txatxarramendi Ugartea z/g E-48395 Sukarrieta E-mail: epuente@suk.azti.es

Marc Taquet Institut Français de Recherche pour l'Exploitation de la Mer 155, rue J.J. Rousseau F-92138 Issy-les-Moulineaux Cedex E-mail: Marc.Taquet@ifremer.fr

Antonio Ramos Universidad de Las Palmas de Gran Canaria PO Box 550 Juan de Quesada, 30 E-35001 Las Palmas de Gran Canaria E-mail: antonio.ramos@biologia.ulpgc.es Philippe Renaudin Société d'Études et de Réalisations de Protection Électronique-Informatique, Électronique, Sécurité Maritime ZI des Cinq Chemins F-56520 Guidel E-mail: prenaudin@serpe-iesm.com

Leif Nottestad Institute of Marine Research Nordnesgatan 50 PO Box 1870 Nordnes N-5817 Bergen E-mail: leif.noettestad@imr.no

Stratis Georgakarakos University of the Aegean Department of Marine Science 5 Sapfous Street GR-81100 Mytilene Tel. (30) 28 10 24 33 68 Fax (30) 28 10 24 18 82 E-mail: stratisg@aegean.gr

Jean-Louis Deneubourg Université Libre de Bruxelles Unit of Social Ecology Avenue F.D. Roosevelt 50 CP 130 B-1050 Brussels E-mail: jldeneub@ulb.ac.be

— 317 —

#### Fish aggregating devices as instrumented observatories of pelagic ecosystems

## BACKGROUND

Tropical pelagic species are known to aggregate around floating objects. The objective of this project is to define specifications and develop prototypes of (i) autonomous buoys equipped with 360° sonars to observe aggregations, data loggers to detect individuals carrying electronic tags and satellite uplinks for both, (ii) new electronic tags with ecological sensors. Also, a model of aggregation processes will be developed for interpreting data collected by currently available down-looking sonars mounted on buoys. Various field experiments will be conducted to assist in the development of specifications for the autonomous sonars. The new instrumented buoys will become observatories of pelagic ecosystems. They will reduce the dependence on research vessels and represent a major advance in fisheries research and the study of pelagic organisms.

## **OBJECTIVES**

The aim of the project is to develop prototypes of autonomous instrumented buoys for observing the behaviour and abundance of tuna and other pelagic species. These instrumented platforms will work in concert with electronic tags to become long-term observatories of pelagic ecosystems. They will reduce dependence on research vessels and represent a major advance in fisheries research. The specific objectives are:

- 1. identification of behavioural components of structure-associated aggregations to define specifications for production of a prototype low-cost autonomous 360° sonar;
- 2. development of models of aggregation processes for interpreting data currently collected by available down-looking sonars;
- 3. identification of specifications for new electronic tags for detecting the schooling status of fish, associative behaviour and stomach fullness.

### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

- 1. Define specifications for a low-cost autonomous 360° sonar to estimate the characteristics of structure-associated aggregations and development of a prototype.
- 2. Model of aggregation processes to estimate the characteristics of aggregations from existing technology (instrumented buoys with commercially available vertical sonars).
- 3. Define specifications and develop prototypes of new electronic tags to determine the schooling status of fish, their associative behaviour and stomach fullness.

## Development of a European resource on the origins of pathogens of aquaculture EUROPA

Contract number: QLRI-CT-2002-02819Contract type: Thematic network projectStarting date:1.1.2003Duration:12 monthsScientific Officer:Bernard MulliganProject web site:None

Coordinator Chris Secombes University of Aberdeen Tillydrone Avenue Aberdeen AB24 2TZ United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 27 28 72 Fax (44-1224) 27 23 96 E-mail: c.secombes@abdn.ac.uk

## PARTNERS

Are Nylund, Magnus Devold University of Bergen Department of Fisheries and Marine Biology HIB, Thormøhlens Gate 55 N-5020 Bergen Tel. (47) 55 58 44 00 Fax (47) 55 58 44 50 E-mail: are.nylund@ifm.uib.no

Katja Einer-Jensen Danish Veterinary Institute Department of Fish Diseases Hangoevej 2 DK-8200 NN Aarhus Tel. (45) 89 37 24 74 Fax (45) 89 37 24 70 E-mail: kej@svs.dk

Peter Enzmann Federal Research Centre of Virus Diseases of Animals Institute for Immunology PO Box 1149 Paul-Ehrlich-Straße 28 D-72076 Tübingen Tel. (49-7071) 96 71 54 Fax (49-7071) 96 73 03 E-mail: enzmann@tue.bfav.de David Stone Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science Weymouth Laboratory The Nothe Barrack Road Weymouth Dorset DT4 8UB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1305) 20 66 89 Fax (44-1305) 20 66 01 E-mail: d.m.stone@dfr.maff.gov.uk

Juan Barja, Carlos Dopazo University of Santiago de Compostela Institute of Aquaculture Campus Sur E-15782 Santiago de Compostela Tel. (34) 981 59 32 55 Fax (34) 981 59 69 04 E-mail: mpaetjlb@usc.es

Richard Thiery Agence Française de Sécurité Sanitaire des Aliments Laboratoire d'Études et de Recherches en Pathologie des Poissons BP 70 Technopole Brest Iroise F-29280 Plouzane Tel. (33) 298 22 44 62 Fax (33) 298 05 51 65 E-mail: r.thiery@brest.afssa.fr Duncan Colquhoun National Veterinary Institute Department of Fish Health PO Box 8165 Dep. Ullevaalsveien 68 N-0033 Oslo Tel. (47) 22 96 48 02 Fax (47) 22 96 48 50 E-mail: duncan.j.colquhoun@veths.no

Martin Gilpin University of Plymouth Department of Biological Sciences Molecular and Environmental Microbiology Research Group 401A Davy Plymouth PL4 8AA United Kingdom Tel. (44-1752) 23 29 50 Fax (44-1752) 23 29 70 E-mail: M.gilpin@plymouth.ac.uk Carey Cunningham, Mike Snow Fisheries Research Services Marine Laboratory PO Box 101 375 Victoria Road Aberdeen AB11 9DB United Kingdom Tel. (44-1224) 29 56 34 Fax (44-1224) 29 56 67 E-mail: cunninghamc@marlab.ac.uk

#### Development of a European resource on the origins of pathogens of aquaculture

#### BACKGROUND

The management and control of disease in aquaculture is the single most important limiting factor in the development of the industry in Europe. Molecular analysis of pathogens by nucleotide sequencing has provided extremely valuable information on the epizootiology of aquatic disease and is an increasingly important tool in disease management. At present, the development of such analyses is carried out in an ad hoc fashion, risking complementarity, duplication of effort or development of mutually exclusive data collections. The establishment of this thematic network will provide a harmonised data set for important pathogens, together with defined quality standards. Such a network will have considerable added value in terms of the data collections, information resources and epizootiological facilities for aquaculture research, development and management.

#### **OBJECTIVES**

The network will establish a resource to facilitate the tracking of pathogens of aquaculture within Europe for effective disease management in aquaculture. It will construct a resource in the form of a database of nucleotide sequence data related to aquaculture pathogens. The network will:

- 1. harmonise available information and create readily available up-to-date sequence data sets suited to the purpose of phylogenetic analysis from selected predefined genomic regions of notifiable fish pathogens;
- 2. establish a European centre of excellence responsible for advising on, establishing and maintaining such data sets;
- 3. establish an accessible and specific international database for the management and efficient dissemination of data sets and up-to-date phylogenetic information.

#### EXPECTED RESULTS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

A web-based database resource will be constructed to allow rapid access to aligned data sets for each selected pathogen of aquaculture, along with up-to-date phylogenetic information and advice. This will facilitate the rapid typing of new pathogen strains and create evolving and clearly defined data sets. Reference laboratories will be created for each pathogen to identify a source of advice for aquaculture health professionals, in addition to ensuring a coordinated approach to the future compilation of molecular epidemiological data.

# INDEX OF PROJECTS BY NUMBER



Q5RS-2002-00818 'Sardyn'

Q5CA-2000-30105	
Q5CA-2000-31387	75
Q5CA-2001-00989	
Q5CA-2001-01502	
Q5CA-2002-00962	
Q5CA-2002-01693	
Q5CA-2002-01353	
Q5CA-2002-01891	
Q5CO-2002-01335	
Q5RS-2000-30058	
Q5RS-2000-30068	
Q5RS-2000-30183	66
Q5RS-2000-30271	
Q5RS-2000-30305	
Q5RS-2000-30360	
Q5RS-2000-30778	
Q5RS-2000-30864	69
Q5RS-2000-31141	72
Q5RS-2000-31151	
Q5RS-2000-31334	
Q5RS-2000-31365	
Q5RS-2000-31457	
Q5RS-2000-31629	
Q5RS-2000-31656	
Q5RS-2000-31779	116
Q5RS-2001-00839	80
Q5RS-2001-00953	
Q5RS-2001-00993	
Q5RS-2001-00994	211
Q5RS-2001-01185	119
Q5RS-2001-01233	
Q5RS-2001-01370	
Q5RS-2001-01465	
Q5RS-2001-01533	
Q5RS-2001-01535	
Q5RS-2001-01685	
Q5RS-2001-01697	
Q5RS-2001-01701	
Q5RS-2001-01797	216

Q5RS-2001-01836	
Q5RS-2001-01998	
Q5RS-2001-02038	
Q5RS-2001-02054	
Q5RS-2001-02211	
Q5RS-2001-02266	
Q5RS-2001-02277	
Q5RS-2001-02456	
Q5RS-2002-00730	
Q5RS-2002-00784	
Q5RS-2002-00787	91
Q5RS-2002-00799	
Q5RS-2002-00813	95
Q5RS-2002-00818	
Q5RS-2002-00856	
Q5RS-2002-00891	
Q5RS-2002-00935	167
Q5RS-2002-01056	
Q5RS-2002-01192	255
Q5RS-2002-01216	177
Q5RS-2002-01291	
Q5RS-2002-01302	
Q5RS-2002-01328	179
Q5RS-2002-01355	
Q5RS-2002-01603	
Q5RS-2002-01610	
Q5RS-2002-01782	
Q5RS-2002-01801	
Q5RS-2002-01824	
Q5RS-2002-01825	
Q5TN-2002-00628	
Q5TN-2002-01560	
QLK1-1999-00634	26
QLK1-2000-00164	16
QLK1-2000-00476	20
QLK1-2000-01017	2
QLK1-2000-01575	5
QLK1-2001-01437	29
QLK1-2001-01643	

QLK1-2001-01788	12
QLK1-2002-02433	7
QLK2-1999-00799	32
QLK2-2000-00809	50
QLK2-2000-00844	54
QLK2-2000-01049	
QLK2-2000-01076	44
QLK2-2000-01631	46
QLK2-2001-00722	56
QLK2-2001-00838	36
QLK2-2001-00970	59
QLK2-2001-01288	
QLK2-2001-01691	40
QLK2-2002-01546	62
QLK5-1999-01157	128
QLK5-1999-01222	130
QLK5-1999-01253	132
QLK5-1999-01271	278
QLK5-1999-01272	135
QLK5-1999-01273	
QLK5-1999-01295	
QLK5-1999-01346	
QLK5-1999-01405	
QLK5-1999-01438	138
QLK5-1999-01546	142
QLK5-1999-01567	146
QLK5-1999-01609	149
QLK5-1999-01617	151
QLRI-CT-2000-00216	
QLRI-CT-2001-00007	
QLRI-CT-2001-00025	
QLRI-CT-2002-02755	
QLRI-CT-2002-02773	
QLRI-CT-2002-02819	

European Commission

Synopsis of selected R & D projects in the field of fisheries and aquaculture — Quality of life and management of living resources — Fifth framework programme

Luxembourg: Office for Official Publications of the European Communities

2004 — XVI, 326 pp. — 14.8 x 21 cm

ISBN 92-894-6263-9